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ABSTRACT
T14s report describes a research project which (1)

assessed personal-social barriers to female ertry into
non-traditional jobs, (2) developed a treatment program to assist
women in overcoming those barriers, and (3) determined program
impact. A project overview, the first of four major sections,
precedes a survey on barriers (section 2). Following a literature
reivew concentrating on the areas of stereotyping of occupations and
barriers to women's entry, the methodology and results of the study
are presented: population identification and selection (teachers,
secretaries, and nurses who had considered but not Fursued a
male-dominated occupation), instrumentation, data tables, survey
instrument efficiency, and deterent identification. Survey materials
are appended. Section 3 presents an educational program with the
topics: pursuing a non-traditional occupation, interference, career
decision making, self-assessment, career requirements, planning for
acquisition of job skills, lob entry, and coping on the job. Designed
for self-directed study or workshops, the course consists of eight
units with objectives, text, exercises, and references. (All printed
instructional materials are included.) The final section includes a
literature review on the outcomes of related programs and analysis of
assessment data on the program. Methodology and results are given,
including population, pre- and post-testing, followup, program
impact, and data tables. Evaluation instruments are appended.
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Introduction

There have.been, in the past, many barriers within government-

al, educational, and commercial institutions to male and female

workers entering occupations that were considered appropriate only

for the orposite sex. A body of recent federal legislation has

been aimed at the removal of those institutional barriers so that

any worker might enter the job for which (s)he is qualified, re-

gardless of sex (e.g., Title IX of the Educational Amendements of

1972). In spite of federally mandated equal educational and occu-

pational opportunity, however, it remains a fact that many occupa-

tions are still widely considered as appropriate only for men, and

others, only for women.

Of primary concern here is the fact that women are still

largely excluded from the higher-paying and more prestigious "male-

intensive" occupations. Women workers seem to have been channeled

into a very narrow range of jobs in this country, and one of the

results is that the average woman worker who is employed full time

can expect to earn 59 for every $1.00 earned by the average man

who is employed full time (U. S. Department of Commerce, 1977).

Put another way, the average salary for a full-time woman worker

with a bachelor's degree is about the same as that far a man who

is a high-school dropout (Association of American Colleges, 1977).

Legislative efforts to rectify this situation have not been

effective in significantly increasing the proportion of women em-

ployed in non-traditional jobs. The implication of this lack of



success would seem to be thet other factors besides institutional

barriers are still active in deterring women from entering jobs

that have traditionally been done by men. A review of relevant

literature and of existing programs designed to assist women in

overcoming the barriers to entering non-traditional employment

indicates that many personal-:social barriers are at work helping

to keep women in "women's jobs." Personal-social barriers which

have been identified in the literature seem to center around suCh

issues as role structure (e.g., Burlin, 1976; Smith, 1976); the

attitudes of friends and family (e.g., CONSAD, 1976; Indiana State

Board, 1977); and self-perceptions (e.g., Korman, 1967, 1970;

wertheimer & Nelson, 1977)-.

Women who have made some attempt to enter non-traditional

occupations or training programs are likely to have encountered

both institutional and personal-social barriers. Both of these

sets of barriers have their roots in long-standing societal atti-

tudes ascribing certain characteristics and roles to females and

others to males. The process by which these attitudes are perpe-

tuated is known as sex stereotyping, and it begins very early in

the socialization of children. Research suggests that expecta-

tions of appropriate sex roles extend to the area of occupational

selection e.g., Looft, 1971), and that children learA as early

as the secomi grade which occupations are considered appropriate

for men and which for women (Siegel, 1973) . These early percep-

tions tend to persist over time, and women, as adults, still tend

ii
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to select "female" occupations (Scott, Fenske, & Maxey, 1974).

The major impact of this acceptance of traditional stereo-

types on women's career development is a restriction of the nuMber

and kinds of occupations women choose. This phenomenon has been

termed "occupational foreclosure" by Looft (1971) and "homogeniza-

tion" by Bem and Bem (1973). The fact that women'continue to

select occupations from a very narrow range of options in spite

of the removal of institutional barriers to occupational sex equity

will attest to the persistence of the stereotypical attitudes

found in the minds of women themselves.

When women repeatedly encounter barriers in their attempts to

enter non-traditional occupations, they may come to believe that

they are not capable of performing the tasks required by such oc-

cupations. This idea has been described as the "illusion of

competence" (Langer, in press), and is a self-induced dependence

by which individuals come to believe they lack the ability to per-

form even tasks they have successfully performed in the past.

Another concept also related to women's entry into non-

traditional jobs is the "learned helplessness" paradigm described

by Cohen, Rothbart, and Phillips (1976). This can occur when

individuals repeatedly find that their attempts to achieve a goal

are not being rewarded, and is experienced as the perception that

rewards occur independent of one's actions. Thus, women might

come to feel helpless in getting into any occupation other than

those traditionally held by. women.



This perception of control .or lack of control is similarly ex-

pressed in Rotter's (1966) construct of internal-external (I-E)

locus of control of reinforcement. I-E control is conceptualized

as a continuum of individual differences which expresses the extent

to which an individual believes that reinforcements occur as a

consequence of one's behavior (internal) or as a function of im-

personal factors like fate, luck, or chance (external). An exter-

nal orientation would seem to have a suppressive effect on women's

successful career development, since breaking out of traditional

stereotypes would probably require a sense of control and the

belief that one can influence one's own destiny. Thus, if a

woman perceives that her occupational life is controlled by forces

outside herself, she will probably lack the internal resources to

overcome the barriers to making a free choice from the full range

of career possibilities.

Programs that have been developed to help women eliminate the

effects of sex bias and sex discrimination on educational and

occupational opportunity share certain commonalities of purpose

and approach to the problem. Five elements found in many programs

to help women enter non-traditional jobs are these: 1) recruit-

ment, 2) counseling, 3) training, 4) placement, and 5) follow-

up. These elements would seem to bring women from the initial

stage of interest in a non-traditional job to the final stage of

adjusting to working at that job.

The recruitment phase is generally intended to attract women

1.4



who may be interested in entering non-traditional jobs and to screen

applicants in order to select those who are most likely to success-

fully complete the program. Counseling is used throughout most

programs to help women make good career decisions and develup posi-

tive attributes like self-confidence and assertiveness. Training

is particularly important for women entering non-traditional jobs

because they are likely v.o have missed out on learning basic

mechanical andmathematical skills which men routinely learn in

the normal process of elementary and secondary education. Place-

ment has taken the form of a dual effort, the more obvious thrust

aimed at placing trained women in job openings. The second facet

of the placement effort is largely a Public relations effort in-

tended to kindle awareness and favorable attitudes of the general

public regarding women in non-traditional occupations. And the

follow-up phase involves helping placements cope on the job and

gathering information for future success in training and place-

ment.

The scope of the experimental treatment program described in

this report was limited to an area including parts of the recruitment

and counseling phases outlined above. The scope of tne'research was

to find out what personal-social barriers keep women out of non-tra-

ditional jobs, to design and apply a treatment program to assist

women in overcoming those barriers,and to determine the impact of the

treatment program on women. The treatment program differed from other

established programs in a number of important ways. First, it was



firmly grounded in career development theory, which views career

choice as an ongoing process which is enhanced by knowledge of self

and awareness of available careers. The model upon which the educa-

tional program was based was derived from developmental and self-

concept frameworks of career choice theory (Ginzberg, Ginsberg, Axel-

rad, & Herma, 1951; Super, et al., 1963).

The second factor setting the present treatment apart from

other programs is its emphasis on decision-making skills. It was

felt that the ability to make good decisions was a prerequisite to

successful career plan4ng, and that without this ability any amount

of career information wou/d be of little real value to the program

participants.

A final major difference between this educational program and

others is the fact that it was based on data on the barriers women

perceive and was evaluated as to the results of the program in terms

of overcoming the barriers. In prior research, the processes by which

the personal-social barriers have been identified have been somewhat

less than scientific. Most of the programs dealing with barriers to

women's entry into non-traditional occupations have been based upon

what researchers and educators assume the barriers to be. Only a few

studies have undertaken a structured survey of the barriers actually

perceived by women who have encountered them (e.g., Indiana State

Board, 1977; Smith, et al., 1977). Similarly, the evaluation that has

been done on existing programs has produced little in the way of

quantitative data with which to assess t'e effectiveness of the

techniques used.

1.6



Thus, there seems to be a need not only for programs to help

women overcome the barriers to entry into non-traditional jobs, but

also for more hard data on what the barriers are and what techniques

are effective in helping women overcwe them. Lacking sound assess-

ment data on past and present prograMs, any future programs in this

area are likely to be bouLd by the same unknowns as their predeces-

sors.

Statement of the Problem

The point of developing a treatment program to help women en-

ter non-traditional occupational preparation programs -- in addi-

tion to the fact that equal opportunity is the law -- is to meet

employers' claims that they would hire women if only they could

meet the job qualifications and were availaple when needed (U. S.

Department of Labor, Employment and Training Administration, 1978).

Furthermore, women themselves have demonstrated a high degree of

interest in entering occupational 211e1ds which have been tradition-

ally been male-intensive, where information and access have been

made available to them (e.g., Caughman, 1978; Cox, 1978; Lerner,

et al., 1976).

The purpose of the present research, therefore, has been to

determine whether a short-term educational program could be em-

ployed to help women overcome personal-social barriers that pre-

vent them from entering non-traditional occupations and occupa-

tional preparation programs. The central question was whether

the proposed educational program could enhance participants'



acceptance of responsibility for overcoming barriers they encounter

in preparing for and.entering non-traditional occupations.

Objectives

In order to accomplish the purpose noted above, the following

objectives were dEveloped and were used to guide the development of

the overall plan for this research.

1. To assess the non-institutional deterrents to entry

by females into occupational preparation programs not usually as-

sociated with the female stereotype,

2. To select and/or develop appropriate treatment (educa-

tional) strategies and measurement instruments for enhancing the

development of responsibility of women for entering non-traditional

occupational preparation programs,

3. To deliver the treatment (educational program) to a sam-

ple of the target group, and

4. To assess the degree to which the objectives of the pro-

posed research are accomplished.

Included in this report are discussions of the survey of bar-

riers, the experimental program to overcome the barriers, and the

evaluation of the effects of the treatment program. The progression

of this report parallels the logical flow of the project from the

survey on barriers, to the program to address those barriers, to

the assessment of how well the program accomplished its objectives.

1.8
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Introduction

Women attempting to enter careers and training programs tradi-

tionally dominated by men have generally encountered barriers which

have effectively kept most women in "women's jobs." Despite attempts

which have been made to eliminate institutional barriers to women

entering non-traditional jobs, implemented via equal rights legisla-

tion, only a relatively small proportion of women workers are employ-

ed in blue-collar jobs (U. S. Department of Labor, 1975, p. 92). The

vast majority of women in the labor force remain in the lower paid

and/or less skilled areas such as service, health, education, and

clerical occupations (Eliason, 1977; McCune, 1974; U. S. Department

of Labor, 1975). This would seem to be an indication that there are

other factors operating to exclude women from non-traditional occupa-

tions. These factors, i.e., personal and cultural barriers, may be

more subtle and more difficult to change than the institutional

barriers (Koontz, 1972; Lehmann, 1977).

Those women who have attempted to enter non-traditional occupa-

tions will most likely have encountered both institutional and per-

sonal barriers. The former include the customary exclusion of women

from certain positions in government, industry, education, or other

employment simply because that is the way "it has always been." The

latter include attitudes communicated by family, friends, and asso-

ciates indicating the impropriety of the inclusion of women in cer-

tain occupations.



Institutional barriers, as indicated above, are those which can

be, and have been, addressed by legislation in attempts to equalize

educational and occupational opportunities for men and women. Such

barriers, like discriminatory hiring or promotion practices, are

generally overt deterrents and can be dealt with via legislative

policy. Personal-social barriers, on the other hand, tend to be more

covert and subtle, and consequently much more difficult to overcome.

Some common personal-social barrierS represented in the literature

center around such issues as roles (e.g., Burlin, 1976; Smith, 1976;

and U. S. Department of Labor, 1977); attitudes of significant others

(e.g., CONSAD, 1976; Indiana State Board, 1977; and Reubens and Reu-

bens, 1977): and self-perceptions (e.g., Korman, 1967, 1970; Sedaka,

1975; and Wertheimer and Nelson, 1977).

Children seem to learn at an early age which roles are accept-

able for females and which are not (e.g., Looft, 1971). The process

of sex role stereotyping experienced by young children in our

society is quite effective in teaching them very early which occupa-

tions are typically performed by males anca which by females. And

these perceptions tend to persist over time. It has been concluded

that by the second grade, children have absorbed society's expecta-

tions of "sex appropriate" work, and to some extent are aware of

their own sexual identity (Siegel, 1973). As noted by Scott, Fenske,

and Maxey (1974), women tend to select "female" occupations, shift

their occupational choices less than males and when shifts'in occupa-

tional choices are made, the new occupations chosen are also

traditionally female occupations.

9



One of the results this acceptance of traditional cultural

stereotypes precipitates is a severe restriction of the kind of

occupations females feel free to choose. In 1973, more than two-

fifths of all women workers were employed in ten occupations --

secretary, salesperson, bookkeeper, private household worker, elemen-

tary school teacher, waitress, typist, cashier, sewer and stitcher,

and registered nurse (U.S. Department of Labor, 1975, p. 91). Thus

the questions becomes, "What prevents women from selecting and

entering the usually higher paying male occupations?"

Women who have encountered barriers in attempting to enter a

non-traditional occupation may begin to feel powerless to overcome

the obstacles. When individuals repeatedly find that their attempts

to achieve a goal are not being rewarded, they may experience a

phenomenon described as "learned helplessness" (Cohen, Rothbart,

and Phillips, 1976). This involves the perception that reinforce-

ment occurs independeht of individuals' actions, and thus they

feel helpless in getting into any occupation that is different from

those normally considered as being appropriate for women.

A concept closely related to the phenomenon of learned kielp-

lessness is the social learning construct of internal-external (I-E)

locus of control (Rotter, 1966) . I-E is conceptualized as a

continuum of individual differences which refers to the extent to

which an individual believes that reinforcements occur because of

one's own behavior. On the internal end of the continuum, a person

believes that the things that happen in life result from one's own



actions, whereas on the external end, the individual believes that

control of rewards is outside self, and that things happen because of

fate or chance. Belief in one's own ability to have an effect on

the career one will enter creates inequality in both access to train-

ing and employment as compared to those who feel they have a high

degree of personal control over job preparation and acquisition. Be-

cause of the nature of society and the dual responsibilities of home-

making and career, the effect of the absence of belief in personal

control in these domains is especially detrimental to females.

Statement of the Problem

The elimination of institutionalized deterrents to women's

entry into traditionally male-dominated occupations has not had

sufficient impact tc achieve true equity of occupational opportun-

ity. Higher paying and more prestigious jobs are still male-intensive

(e.g., U.S. Department of Labor, 1977), and women workers are still

clustered in relatively few occupations (e.g., Eliason, 1977).

Probable causes of these conditions suggested by the review of

literature include the unwillingness of many females to break out

of the female sex-role stereotype and the inclAlity (helplessness)

of others to overcome the psychological and sociological barriers

they encountcr when they deviate from established social norms. While

it may be true that many women would still select traditional "women's

careers" even if all sex discrimination were removed (Mitchell, 1975),

a substantial percentage of women would choose non-traditional

employment if they were able to overcome the barriers they perceive

(Cox, 1978).
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The problem addressed by the present research is the fact that

women who would like to enter non-traditional occupations are often

deterred from doing so by personal/social barriers. There is a

moderately large body of literature on barriers.to Aomen entering

higher education, vocational education programs, and non-traditional

occupations. But only a handful of researchers (e.g., Christman,

cited in "What Barriers", 1976; Indiana $Xate Board, 1977; and

Smith, 1976, 1977) have actually utilized a formal survey instrument

to obtain quantifiable data on the barriers to women entering non-

traditional occupations. The vast majority have based their studies

and projects on what researchers, educators, and counselors assuMe

the barriers to be. In contrast, the present research asked women,

rather than told them, what the barriers to entering non-traditional

occupations are. The purpose of identifying these barriers was to

enable the researchers to develop an experimental treatment program to

help women overcome them.
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Review of Literature

The traditional concept that the world of work is essentially

a male domain and the world of home a female domain continues to be

perpetuated by vocational education (Allen, Hope, and Thompson, 1976).

While the legal barriers may be down, women who aspire to enter non-

traditional occupational preparation programs are typically faced with

deterrents posed by administrators and trainers involved with such

programs (Ahrons, 1976).

The employment policy of the nation is clearly to eliminate sex

bias and sex role stereotyping in both employment and preparation for

employment (e.g., Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972). The

enactment of the Federal legislation is facilitating the removal of

written educational and employment policies that exclude women from

enrolling in occupational preparation programs and obtaining employ-

ment in occupations usually considered to be "for males only." But

changing the admission and employment policies does not remove all

the barriers that a female will encounter if she aspires to a non-

traditional career. As noted by Ahrons (1976), a female who does dare

to express non-traditional occupational aspirations to a school

counselor (or other school personnel) is likely to be deterred by the

counselor's reflection of his/her own values. The consequences of

deviating from stereotypically feminine oCcupations and other factors

perceived as being deterrents to females enrolling in preparation

programs for non-traditional occupations are sufficiently aversive to

keep the vast majority of women in "women's jobs" (U.S. Department of

Labor, 1975, p. 92).
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Research by Ekstrom (1972) and Westerv,lt (1975) has shown

barriers to full participation by women to be categorized into three

distinct areas: institutional, situational, and dispositional.

Briefly, Ekstrom defined institutional barriers as those concerning

admission policy, financial aid practices, institutional regulations,

and staff attitudes. Situational barriers involved family responsi-

bilities, financial need, and societal pressures. The dispositional

barriers are those such as fear of failure, attitude toward intellec-

tual activity, role preference, level of aspiration, dependence, and

inferiority feelings. These barriers, can be classified under the

broad general heading of stereotyping of roles and occupations and

are thus considered to be non-institutional deterrents.

This review will concentrate upon two areas of the research

concerning women in non-uaditional occupations: 1) stereotyping of

occupations, and 2) barriers to women's entry into non-traditional

careers. In the section on stereotyping of occupations, such theo-

retical issues as women's occupational self-perceptions, the learned

helplessness paradigm, and locus of control of reinforcement will be

discussed. The section on barriers will include a summary of the

commonalities found in the literature on barriers to women entering

non-traditional careers.

Stereotyping of Occupations

Perceptions of stereotypic occupations for females as well as

males develop at an early age and are persistent (Looft, 1971a).

Siegel (1973) concluded that "It is as if by the second grade,
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children have Absorbed the societal expectations of sex appropriate

work, are aware of their own sexual identity at some level, and have

selected the traditional cultural stereotype." Vondracek and Kirchner

(1974) found that both males and females could project into the voca-

tional future. Such projections were found to be different'for males

and females, with females indicating the adult role of parent more

often than males. Smith (1975) also pointed out that when teenagers

describe themselves as adults, boys often describe themselves at

ages forty or fifty, at the peak of their careers. Girls project only

to age twenty-four or twenty-five. Females also concentrate their

career choices in a much narrower range than males, usually selecting

occupations that fall into the health service, clerical or teaching

areas (Hawley, 1971; Looft, 1971a; tooft, 1971b; Prediger, Roth, and

Noeth, 1975; Siegel, 1973; Tibbetts, 1975; and Vondracek and Kirchner,

1974).

Males and females seem to make different kind3 and numbers of

choices among available options. With regard to the numbers of

choices made by males and females, Scott, Fenske, and Maxey (1974)

reported that 56% of the males and 45% of the females in their

sample changed jobs during the 18 month period The range

of jobs selected by females is also much narrower than that selected

by males. In her research with second graders, Siegel (1973, p. 15)

reported that almost 70% of the girls selected either nurse or

teacher as preferred occupations, while the 32 boys chose 20 differ-

ent occupations.
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Occupational self-perceptions. In addition to the narrower

range of occupations, termed "occupational foreclosure" by Looft

(1971a), females, when questiOned about what they really thihk they

will do as adults, choose an even more restricted range of occupa-

tions and regress into parental or traditional roles more than do

their male counterparts (Berman, 1972; Looft, 1971b; Rapoza and

Blocher, 1976; and Vondracek and Kirchner, 1974). It may be that

young women are conditioned to think of themseles as passive indi-

viduals and that this training serves to render them less effective

in career planning than they might otherwise be (Cochran and Warren,

1976). The net result of sex-stereotyping, according to Bem and Bem

(1973), is the "homogenization" of women into narrow role descrip-

tions which are inconsistent with a broad range of individual differ-

ences.

Evidence that women tend toward stereotypic, narrower occupa-

tional choices than men was provided by Burlin (1976), who asked

female subjects to indicate their choices of "ideal" and "real"

career aspirations in terms of traditionally female or traditionally

male occupations. Results indicated that 51% of the females aspired

to non-traditional jobs as their ideal occupation and only 32% as

their real occupation. Conversely, 29% of the females chose tradi-

tional occupations as their ideal aspiration and 56% as their real

aspiration. Blimline (1976) noted that female subjects listed sig-

nificantly more non-traditional daydreams on the Holland (1972)

Self-Directed Search than did male subjects. Ahrons(1976) pointed



out that the reluctance to deviate from the female social role is

reinforced by sex role expectancies and thus females will modify

themselves to fit the role.

In a study published in 1972, Spickelmier and Freeman pointed'

out that women often adjust their performance to fit what they think

society expects of them. In high school, girls continue to make

better grades than boys. However, their opinion of themselves and

other girls decreases. In their desire to be popular, girls accept

the limited options open to them and resign themselves to appropriate

female roles on a day-to-day basis. By the time girls leave high

school, they are prejudiced against women to such an extent they may

be unable to recognize the accomplishments of women in careers. Sim-

ilarly, Plimline (1976) reported that female subjects expressed

significantly more egalitarian views about occupational choices for

men and women than did the males, but women also indicated a lower

self-concept than men with regard to their own anticipated ability

to perform adequately in a given career. The research of Farmer and

Bohn (1970), Shinar (1975), and Tibbetts (1975) show-% that the stereo-

typing of occupations is deeply ingrained in the attitude toward

careers and work and is formed early. These attitudes appear to

be predicated in the assumption:

that those occupations stereotypically associated with
high levels of competence, rationality, and assertion are

viewed as masculine occupations, whereas those occupations
stereotypically associated with depending, passivity, nur-
turance, and interpersonal warmth are perceived as feminine
occupations (Shinar, 1975).

31
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Learned helplessness. The learned helplessness paradigm comes

from learning theory, and basically proposes that individuals can

come to perceive, through repeated experiences with failure, that

they Are "helpless" to control what happens to them in life. Selig-

man (1975, p. 18) has suggested that just as an organism can learn

that some outcomes are controllable, it can learn that others are

uncontrollable. This learning process can result in a perception of

"responee independence." Seligman noted (p. 20) that people who

learn response independence can become "helpless" and be very pass-

ive. Moreover, once a person has learned response independence and

become "helpless", the tendency is to generalize this perception to

diverse areas (p. 36). Thus, the helpless individual has trouble

learning and believing response dependence later on (p. 22). The

latter two propositions have been corroborated by Glass and Singer

(1972) who also reported that their subjects generalized learned

helplessness to other situations and had trouble "unlearning" re-

sponse independence.

It should also be noted that the literature is somewhat divid-

ed on the issue of the extent to which individuals generalize their

perceptions of helplessness. Hiroto (1974) reported that subjects

with an external locus of control orientation (perception that

control lies outside themselves) exhibited greater helplessness

effects than those with an internal orientation. And Jones (1977,

p. 196) suggested that the question of how much learned helpless-

ness generalized from one situation to other situations has still

not received a clear answer. For purposes of this research,
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even if the assumption of domain specificity is made, women who have

come to believe themselves to be incohpetent in mathematical and

mechanical skills are likely to transfer feelings of incompetence

to their performance in traditionally male-dominated jobs.

Two concepts closely related to learned helplessness are "self-

induced dependence" (Langer, Tmber, and Rubin, 1978) and the "illu-

sion of incompetence" (Langer, in press). Regarding the former,

Langer, et al., proposed that simply experiencing one's self in a

subservient position can have the effect of rendering.the individual

less able to perform the original task. Since society may consider

women to be less competent than men in some occupational areas, it

would seem predictable that women would internalize this expectation

and actually become less competent in such skills. In reference to

the illusion of incompetence, Langer (in press) suggested that an

individual, by feeling a loss of control, takes on the inaccurate

belief that (s)he is incompetent and hence gives up and becomes

passive. Thus, a female who repeatedly fails to achieve reinforce-

ment for ability in certain areas of achievement may begin to per-

ceive herself as actually incompetent in those areas. In either

case, the individual can learn the feeling of powerlessness and thus

be unable to control the reinforcements which come from other people.

Cohen, Rothbart and Phillips (1976) Stated that when individuals

reportedly find that their attempts to achieve a goal are not being

rewarded, they may experience learned helplessness and feel helpless

in entering any occupation that is different from those normally

2.12 '
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considered as being appropriate for Women. So the lack of social-

reinforcement for women'desiring to enter male-dominated occupations

-

can induce them to feel helpless to achieve satisfaction from compe-

tence in such a pursuit.

Locus of controlof reinforcement. A concept which would seem

to have an impact on the perception of barriers to entry into non-

traditional careers by women is that of locus of control. Based on

social learning theory, locus of control is conceptualized as a

generalized expectancy which operates across a variety of situations

and is related to whether or not an individual believes (s)he posSesses

or lacks power over what happens to him/her (Rotter, 1966). Internal

control refers to the perception of posiO.ve and/or negative events

as being the result of one's own actions, and external control is

the perception of positive and/or negative events being unrelated to

one's own behavior and thus beyond personal control (Lefcourt, 1966).

Related to employmert, research on locus of control shows that

those individuals who may be considered internally oriented show

considerably better abilities to Leek and obtain employment and

control the elements involved in the employment aspect of their

life than those who are externally oriented (Tiffany, et al., 1970;

and Tseng, 1970).

Individuals who exhibit a high degree of internality are able

to give significantly more reasons for their decisions than exter-

nals (Phares, 1968) and are more apt to seek out information about

their future (Davis and Phares, 1967; Seeman and Evans, 1962). In

2.13
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recent studies by Gable, Thompson, and Glanstein (1976) and Thomas

(1974a) it was found that internally oriented women had significantly

higher vocational maturity scores than externally oriented women.

High internality is also related to academic achievement and I. Q

scores (e.g., Coleman, et al.; 1966; Crandall, et al., 1965; McGhee

and Crandall, 1968; Shaw and Uhl, 1971; and Wolk and DuCetta, 1973)

and efforts to acquire information about one's future (e.g., Davis

and Phares, 1967; Phares, 1968; and,Seeman and Evans', 1962).

Individuals rated as internally oriented are more likely to

comply with work rules, observe safety procedures, work well with

others, take better care of equipment, indicate more satisfaction

with their job training, have better manners in the shop, and rate

higher in work tolerance. They also exhibited more socially accept-

able beh_vior in terms of cooperation and self-control (Tseng, 1970).

Externally oriented individuals, on the other hand, show a high

degree of helplessness on non-problem solving tasks (Cohen, Rothbart,

and Phillips, 1976). Individuals with a high degree of externality

also appear less able to cope with the demands of reality (Phares,

1968). Several studies have shown externally oriented individuals

are more likely than internally oriented individuals to be members

of lower socioeconomic classes and/or disadvantaged groups (e.g.,

Battle and Rotter, 1963; Graves, 1961; MacDonald, 1971; Stephens,

1971; and Stephens and Dalys, 1971). Wolk and DuCetta (1973) found

that externals tend to express unrealistic occupational aspirations.

In their book, The Unemployed, Tiffany, Cowan, and Tiffany
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(1970) point out that lower income and unemployed individuals ex-

hibit high degrees of powerlessnesS and lack of self-direction. In

their comprehensive study of the job seeking behaviors of unemployed

individuals, it was found that internally oriented adults reflect

more self-direction in job seeking activities. The unemployed were

significantly more externally oriented than were the well-adjusted

employed. It was also noted that the acquisition of technical skills

was not the complete answer to sustained employment. Unemployed

individuals must learn to acquire and keep, a job. Thus, it appears

that internally oriented individuals take more responsibility for

their awn career development.

The effects of locus of control measured in the career develop-

men domain have been shown to have an effect on the development of

mature career attitudes (Thomas, 1974a, 1974b; Thomas and Carpenter,

1976). High career development responsibility (internality) was

found to be related to mature career attitudes. In addition, a

greater range of maturity was observed for internal versus external

females than for males (Thomas, 1974b). This would seem to indicate

that career development responsibility has a greater effect on the

maturity of females' career attitudes than on that of males. Thus,

it appears that high externality has a suppressive effect on career

development, espe.ially for females. It is likely that this inter-

action between vocational choice (traditional versus non-traditional)

and vocational maturity can be explained by the belief that action

and reward are not related (i.e., the jobs external females get are



seen as being influenced mostly by fate, luck or chance--rather than

on specific preparation or the efforts of the individual). For ex-

ternals, no relationship is seen between career choice and prepara-

tion and the ultimate acquisition of a position in the chosen field.

It appears that consideration of barriers to entry into non-

traditional occupations and sex role stereotyping should also include

consideration of locus of control of reinforcement. In the present

study, internality-externality is included as a variable. It seems

that in order for females to be successful in overcoming barriers

and the effects of sex stereotyping, they should be assisted toward

assuming more internal control over their own career development and

occupational preparation.

Barriers to Women's Entry into Non-traditional Careers

As noted above, institutional barriers are those which can be

and have been addressed by legislative attempts to equalize occupa-

tional opportunities for men and women. Issues dealt with by legis-

lation include training, hiring, and promotion practices which may

have been used in the past to exclude women from many jobs. Such bar-

riers are generally rather overt, and as such, can be effectively

remedied via legislative policy.

The removal of legal and institutional barriers, however, has

not changed the attitudinal barriers. The latter, i.e., personal-

social barriers, tend to be more covert and more subtle than the

former, and consequently, much more difficult to overcome. In

reviewing the literature on barriers to women's educational and
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occupational equity, certain commonalities evolve. Those barriers

which are seen to occur again and again in the literature may be

synthesized and grouped under a finite number of general headings.

This section will be organized under the following categorization

of barriers, arranged in descending order of frequency of occurrence

in the literature reviewed:

1) Influence of family/friends
2) Low occupational self-concept
3) Lack of educational preparation for non-traditional

career
4) Rcle conflict
5) Lack of information about non-traditional careers
6) Fear of success or failure
7) Lack of available role models
8) Lack of money to finance training

It should be noted at the outset of this discussion that the

barriers examined herein are not presented as deterrents exclusive-

ly to entry into non-traditional occupations, but include deterrents

to women's re-entry and educatio.ial and occupational equity as well.

The rationale for this approach stems from the obselvation that:

1) the areas of women's re-entry, educational equity, and non-tra-

ditional occupations overlap to a great extent; and 2) many of the

barriers are the same. In other words, many of the factors operating

to keep women out of the work force and higher education are the same

factors which may deter them from entering non-traditional occupations.

Thus, it would seem remiss to omit a body of literature which appears

to be so closely bound up with the issues surrounding women's par-

ticipation in non-traditional occupations. At least three of the

barriers (#3, lack of educational preparation; #5, lack of informa-
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tion; and #7, lack of role models) would seem to be'unique to the

field of non-traditional careers, hut the other barriers may be

active in keeping women out of the labor force in general.

Influence of family/friends. The factor identified most often

in the literature as a barrier to women is the negative influences

exerted by their family.members and friends. Parental attitudes and

pressures seem to be of primary importance in family influence over

a woman's career decision. A Study of Women in New Careers (WINC),

(CONSAD, 1976), concluded that parental expectations that their

daughters would marry and have a family were important barriers

to women's career involvement. Similarly, Cobb (1977) indicated

that a major barrier or "filter" to women entering science careers

is the sex bias passed onto them by their parents. The Indiana

State Board of Vocational and Technical Education (1977) surveyed

women who had considered and rejected the idea of entering a non-

traditional career, and 23% of the respondents pointed to parental

influence as the reason for rejecting a non-traditional career.

Finally, in a study of the careers women considered to be "ideal"

and careers they actually chose, Burlin (1976) reported the in-

fluence of parents' attitudes toward traditional roles as one of the

reasons cited for women not Choosing their ideal career.

Also of considerable influence on women's career choice is the

factor of husbands' attitudes. Reubens and Reubens (1977) have

pointed out the sigyificance of a woman's marital and family status

in career choice. They indicated that a husband's attitudes will

2.18
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certainly influence a wife's enthusiasm for a non-traditional career,

and that women's career choices cannot be seen realistically as indi-

vidual decisions, but rather as family decisions. The U. S. Depart-

ment of Labor (1977) has recognized this reality also, in suggesting
4

that the attitudes of husbands can be influential in keeping women

out of work altogether.

It seems that family and friends, in general, exercise a great

deal of influence over the kinds of careers women choose. In a,

1977 study, Smith et al. surveyed women regarding barriers to their

participation in non-traditional science-related careers and noted

the impact of opposition from family and friends in a woman'sjchoice

of such a career. Nearly half (48.8%) of Smith's respondents indi-

cated that they felt the people important in their lives, i.e.,

family and friends, believed that a woman's place is in the home,

and that this factor was a significant barrier to gthem in their con-

sideration of a non-traditional career. The importance of family

influence in general over women's career selections has been widely

alluded to in the literature (e.g., CONSAD, 1976; Indiana State

Board, 1977; Kane, et al., 1977; Sedaka, 1975; Tittle and Denker,

1977; and Wertheimer and Nelson, 1975), and as such must be consider-

ed as a primary deterrent to women in their choice of a non-tradition-

al career.

Low occupational self-concept. The second most frequently

discussed barrier in the literature reviewed was the fact that women

appear to have a lower self-concept thali men in the realm of occupd-
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tional performance. This observation is widely reported (e.g.,

Bromfield and Kilmurray, 1976; Cobb, 1977; Elshof and Konek, 1977;

Sedaka, 1975; Smith, et al., 1977; U.S. Department of Labor, 1977;

and Wertheimer and Nelson, 1977) and would seem to lead in the direc-

tion of lowered self-confidence for women in traditionally male do-

mains (Smith, 1976; Wertheimer and Nelson, 1975, 1977) and even

expectations of failure (Astin, et al., 1976; Trachtenberg and

Richter, 1976). Such expectations may have the effect of: 1) limit-

ing the range of occupations women feel free to choose (Bem and Bem,

1973; Looft, 1971a; and Siegel, 1973) and.2) leading to actual fail-

ure in non-traditional occupational endeavors (e.g., Jones, 1977 and

Korman, 1967, 1970). These latter observations would seem to make

this barrier a rather serious consideration for those who might

design a program to help women overcome barriers.

Lack of educational preparation for non-traditional careers.

One very practical barrier is the fact that 'Women simply are not

educated to the same extent as men in the areas which would qualify

them for entry into non-traditional occupations. While girls make

better grades than boys through high school (Spickelmier and Freeman,

1972), they differ greatly in the importance they attach to success

in school (Rapoza and Blocher, 1976). Traditionally, females have

not prepared for the technical areas to the same degree as males.

Womnn in general have felt afraid of being unfeminine and afraid of

jeopardizing their relationships with men (Pfiffner, 1972) . Thus,

it seems that girls in school both choose traditionally "female"
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courses of study (Cobb, 1977), and are encouraged to do so by

teachers and counselors who tend to ,".track" girls into courses that

are considered to be "appropriate" for women (Adickes and Worth-

man, 1976; Boundy, 1977; Ernest, 1976; Indiana State Board, 1977,

Kane, et al, 1977; Smith, 1976; "What Barriers", 1976).

It seems that the crucial element which would prepare women for

non-traditional careers would be an adequate background in mathematics

(e.g., Astin, et al., 1976; Cobb, 1977; and Smith, 1976), but

mathematics and science, through the process of sex stereotyping,

have become thought of as exclusively male domains (Boundy,

1977; Ernest, 1976). It has even been asserted (U. S. Department

of Labor, 1977) that ours is a technological society, created by

men who have cut women off from technological knowledge, thus effect-

ing a major barrier to women who would like to enter traditionally

male-dominated career fields (p. 68). It was further noted (p. 69)

that of 400 vocational schools surveyed, 93% were directed by males.

Thus, women continue to be ill-prepared to enter technological

occupations.

Role conflict. A factor which would seem to operate in con-

junction with barrier #1 above, influence of family and friends, is

that of role conflict. In order to perform a non-traditional job

(or perhaps any job), women first may feel the need to resolve con-

flicts between the roles of worker and parent, worker and spouse, and

non-traditional worker and woman (Burlin, 1976; Indiana State Board,

1977; Prediger, et al., 1974; Smitb, 1976, 1978; Trachtenberg and

)
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Richter, 197 ; U. S. Department of Labor, 1977; and Wertheimer and

Nelson, 1977). An added element of conflict 'is suggested by Smith

(1977) who notes that women ire socialized to direct their attention

way from themselves as workers and toward getting their identity

from spouses or potential spouses, More than half (55%) of the

women in Smith's (1976) survey on barriers to women in non-tradi-

tional careers indicated the belief that a wife's career should not

interfere wjJ1 her husband's career sucess.

Lack of information about non-traditional careers. Another

very practical barrier to women's entry into non-traditional occupa-

tions is the fact that women frequently do not have access to infor-

mation concerning such occupations (Bromfield and Kilmurray, 1976;

U. S. Department of Labor, 1977; Wertheimer and Nelson, 1977). In

Smith's (1976) survey of the barriers to women entering non-tradi-

tional science careers, 40% of the respondents indicated that they

felt women to be less aware than men of both the availability of

science careers and information about job openings. Lack of infor-

mation about available non-traditional careers, it would seem, may

be a critical barrier to women, since it could prevent them from

getting adequate background to qualify them for non-traditional jobs.

Kane, et al., (1977) observed that since information on non-tradi-

tional jobs for women is lacking, they do not,therefore, take

courses that would prepare them for apprenticeships.

It appears then, that the fact that women are not informed about

the availability of non-traditional careers may lc:ad to a lack of
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educational preparation for sudh jobs, as discussed in #3 Above.

Consequently, as women compete with men for available male-dominated

jobs, they start out at a disadvantage and have to try that much

harder to achieve success.

Fear of success or failure. This barrier may be closely related

to #2 above, low occupational self-concept, in that if a woman per-

ceives herself to be somewhat less competent than men, then it would

follow that she might fear not being Able to successfully compete

with men. Or, if she is successful, then she might fear the conse-

quences of success in terms of her relationships with men (Smith,

1976). The fear of failure in non-traditional occupations is widely

,addressed in the literature, and seems to be closely tied to the fear

of competing with men (MacDonald and Currier, 1977; Trachtenberg and

Richter, 1976; Woods, 1975).

The other component of this barrier, fear of success, may be

based upon a values conflict, with the desire to succeed pitted

against: 1) the espousal of traditionally "masculine" values like

competition and achievement; and 2) the risk of jeopardizing rela-

tionships with men. Regarding the former, Damico and Nevill (1978)

pointed out that success in a profession often calls for independence

and self-assertion, qualities traditionally considered as "masculine."

Similarly, Astin, et al. (1976) indicated that women generally place

a lower value than men on achievement, a condition which would cer-

7tainly constitute a barrier to occupational success.

Regarding concerns for relationships with men, Tosi (1975)
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observed that until adolescence, girls compete on an equal footing

with boys in skills such as verbal ability and mathematical computa-

tion. But, from adolescence onward, "femininity" becomes an attri-

bute for which girls are rewarded. Their success in school and any

other qualities which may be seen as competitive come to be viewed

as a possible threat to heterosexual relations and are repressed.

Snell and Cunnings (1977) similarly noted that high school girls

said that they were not particularly afraid they would not be able

to do the work in shop classes, but feared negative reactions from

boys and teachers.

Lack of available role models. It follows that if there are

relatively few women in non-traditional careers, the women who might

aspire to such careers would have few female role models after which

to pattern themselves. This seems, in fact, to be the cast, and

this lack of role models has been widely alluded to as a factor

deterring women from entering non-traditional occupations (Astin,

et al., 1976; Elder, 1975; Indiana State Board, 1977; Smith, 1977;

Trachtenberg and Richter, 1976; Wertheimer and Nelson, 1977 and

"What Barrier s 1976). At the same time, it might be speculated

that the entry of more women into male-dominated career fields will

have a snowballing effect of inducing more women to enter such

careers, creating still more role models, and so on.

Lack of money to finance training. A final category of

barriers to women's entry into non-traditional occupations is the

problem of financing training in order to get a particular job. It
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must be noted that the element of training is more critical for

women than for men, since women's overall experience and training do

not generally provide the skills necessary in a career that is tra-

ditionally done by men. The issue of financing training may be fur-

/

ther complicated by the awareness that it may be difficult for a womanto

get non-traditional job of her choice even after she has finished

and paid for a training program.

In any case, the lack of money to pay for training has been seen

as a barrier (Elshof and Konek, 1977; Indiana State Board, 1977; Tit-

tle and Denker, 1977). Additionally, it has been suggested that many

women, due to home and family responsibilities, need to attend train-

ing programs part-time, and so the need exists for financial aid for

part-time students (Caughman, 1978, Wertheimer and Nelson, 1977). A

final deterrent noted in this area is the fact Chat it is difficult

for women to get loans (Astin, et al., 1976). Overall Chen, women

lack information on how to get money for training and may also find

it more difficult to secure financial aid due to their special

needs.

Summary

While legal barriers to women entering non-traditional occupa-

tions have largely been removed, a sizeable array of personal-social

barriers remain and create conflicts for those women who would like

to enter male-dominated careers and preparation programs (Ahrons,

1976; Ekstrom, 1972; U. S. Department of Labor, 1975; Westervelt,

1975). The causes of this persistent deterrence may be found in
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the social and occupational sex stereotyping that is a part of the

acculturation of young children in this country (e.g.,Looft, 1971a,

1971b; Siegel, 1973; Smith, 1975; Vondracek and Kirchner, 1975). One

of the major repercussions of sex stereotyping is a severely restrict-

ed ramie of occupations that most women feel free to choose (e.g., Bem

and Bem, 1973; Burlin, 1976; Scott, Penske, and Maxey, 1975; and

Siegel, 1973).

As a further deterrent, women seem to hold lower conceptions of

themselves as workers than do.men (e.g., Blimline, 1976; Farmer and

Bohn, 1970; Shinar, 1975; Spickelmier and Freeman, 1972; Tibbets,

1975). More importantly, women appear to adjust their actual per-

formance to low self-expectations and enter occupations which may

require less ability than they are realistically capable of demon-

strating (e.g., Ahrons, 1976; Spickelmier and Freeman, 1972).

An associated Phenomenon is the learned helplessness paradigm,

by which individuals can come to perceive, through repeated exper-

iences with failure, that they are helpless to control what happens

to them (e.g., Glass and Singer, 1972; Hiroto, 1974; Jones, 1977;

and Seligman, 1975). When women are repeatedly deterred from enter-

ing higher-paying occupations that are usually filled by men, they

may cOme to perceive that they have little or no control over their

occupational future, and thus, may stop trying to get better jobs.

A final aspect of sex stereotyping of occupations that "as dis-

cussed was locus of control of reinforcement (Rotter, 1966). It was

noted that an external orientation would have particularly serious

occupational consequences for women, since it seems that assuming

2.26



personal control over one's career requires more effort for women

than for men.

The section on barriers included a review of the literature

dealing with eight personal-social barriers: 1) influence of fam-

ily and friendsp 2) low occupational self-concept; 3) lack of

educational preparation; 4) role conflict/ 5) lack of information;

6) fear of success or failure; 7) lack of role models; and 8) lack

of money to pay for training, ,These barriers were selected for

discussion on the basis of their recurrence in the literature as

identified deterrents to women's entry into the work force, higher

education, and non-traditional occupations. Based upon this review,

it would seem that these identified barriers, as well as the theoret-

ical considerations discussed above, would be the issues to be

addressed by any treatment program purporting to assist women in

overcoming barriers to entry into non-traditional jobs and training

programs.



Method

Identification of PopUlation

The population selected for the study of barriers to entering a

non-traditional occupation included women who had chosen tradition-

ally female occupations, i.e., nurses, secretaries, and teachers.

The 1978 percentages of total employment in each occupation represented

by women were secretaries, 99.2%; nurses, 96.8%; and teachers, 71.0%

(U.S. Department of Labor, 1979). Furthermore, these occupations

were selected because of the accessibility of lists of women who are

employed in these occupations.

The Florida Department of Professional and Occupational Regula-

tions, Bureau of Records, provided a computer printout of the names

and addresses of 1139 nurses. This list was made up of the names of

Licensed Practical Nurses and Registered Nurses living in Leon

County, Floridai.who chose to keep up their licenses with the

State.

Names and addresses of secretaries in the county were for the

most part obtained from a list of secretaries provided by the Florida

Office of the Controller, Bureau of Payrolls. The list contained

the names and addresses of those secretaries employed by the State

of Florida, the major employer of secretarial personnel in Leon

County. With two universities and the state government located in

the county, an estimated 80% of all clerical and office help is em-

ployed by the State. This lint was augmented by a sample of private

business secretaries selected at random from businesses listed in
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the yellow pages. The total list of secretaries in the population

numbers 4167.

A list of all public school teachers in Leon County was obtained

from the Department of Education. In addition, all private schools

in the county were contacted and lists of the names and addresses of

their female faculty were requested. Permission to contact the 4each-

ers was acquired through the, Leon County Roard of Education. In

addition, local building principals were oontacted and the necessary

permission obtained. This effort resulted in a list of 930 female

teachers.

Selecting the sample

The procedures employed for the development of the instrument

required the selection of a sample of teachers, secretaries, and

nurses who had, at one time, considered entering a male-dominated

occupation, but who had been deterred from pursuing it. A telephone

interview process was employed to identify women who met these cri-

teria and were willing to discuss the factors influencing their ca-

reer decision. In order to identify fifty women meeting these cri-

teria, a randomly ordered sample stratified by occupational area was

drawn.

Lists which contained the names of 200 randomly selected women

from each stratum were used to insure that 50 randomly selected wo-

men who met the criteria were contacted for the purpose of scheduling

interviews. Af4-er the list of women for each occupational category

was numbered, a random table of numbers was used to determine the
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order in which potential interviewees were to be contacted.

Instrumentation

Developing the interview schedule. A personal interview form

(see Appendix A) was developed by the project staff using adaptations

of interview techniques described in Borg. and Gall (1963), Englehart

(1972), and Seltiz, et al. (1976). The techniques outlined made it

possible to obtain the data required to meet the specific objectives

of this studli and to &tandardize the procedures used. The interview,

format was designed such that the interviewers could maximize the

Chance of ferreting out factors that had deterred the interviewee

from entering non-traditional occupations. Deviation from the scheA-

ule was suggested when the identification of deterrents was likely

to result. Deterrents identified were probed to determine if there

were other underlying deterrents.

A pilot test of this instrumentation involved the interviewing

of a purposive sample of women who had experienced deterrents to

their entry into non-traditional occupations. Project staff members,

in pairs, conducted interviews with one member serving as the inter-

viewer while the second served as a check on the reliability of the

identification of deterrents as well as an observer to provide feed-

back concerning the interviewing process employed by the interviewbr.

These pilot interviews continued until the process as well as the

reilability were within acceptable limits, i.e., the interview team

agreed on more than ninety percent of the deterrents listed. The

resultant interview process, which changed considerably during the

c-
U
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pilot test, is one that produced a list of deterrents experienced by

the interviewees.

Telephone survey procedure. A flow chart (see Appendix B) of

the.steps in the telephone survey process was developed to encourage

uniformity in the process and to assist the staff members in making

telephone contacts. The utilization of the telephone survey flow

chart by the staff insured that all phone contacts were reasonably

consistent and that potential interviewees were given an opportunity

to indicate the circumstances surrounding their career decisions. The

telephone survey chart was developed using adaptations of interview

techniques described in Borg and Gall (1963), Englehart (1972),

Seltiz, et al., (1976).

*

A pilot test of the telephone survey procedure involved three

staff members. One staff member served as the telephone interviewer;

while the second served as the interviewee. The third staff member

served as an observer who provided feedback concerning the interview

procedures. This process continued until the results obtained were

those desired.

When the telephone procedure was implemented and the contact

was made, non-threatening questions were asked followed by questions

regarding career choice and deterrents to entry into non-traditional

areas. The questions were designed to assess whether the women had

considered a non-traditional career, whether they were deterred from

pursuing that career, and whether they would consent to an interview

to discuss the circumstances surrounding their career decisions.
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'Nis process was utilized to identify fifty women who met the

established criteria, i.e., considered but were deterred from a non-

traditional career, and consented to an interview. Twenty secretaries,

17 teachers, and 14 nurses were interviewed. The racial mix of the

interviewees was 21.7 percent. black and 78.3 white.

Conducting interviews. The personal interview process that

evolved cias one that asked questions relating to the factors that pre-

vented women from entering the male-dominated occupation that they at

one time, had identified as their desired occupation. The age of the

women interviewed ranged from 18 to 58 with a mean age of 33.9.

Occupations that these women had considered ranged from lawyer to

truck driver. There was no duplication of non-traditional occupations

that had been considered by the interviewees, i.e., each interviewee

had considered a male-dominated occupation that was unique from all

other interviewees.

Care was taken throughout the interview to assess the causes

rather'than the symptoms affecting the career decisions. At the

close of the *interview, the list of deterrcnts was reviewed by inter-

viewer andrespondent (interviewee) for accuracy. At this point, the

interviewee could add to or delete deterrents. Thus, the final list

was not just the perceptions of the interviewer, but rather, the

ceptions of the interviewer validated by the interviewee.

Identification of deterrents. Immediately following the per-

sonal interviews,the interviewer listed all deterrents obtained from

the interviewee. The number of deterrents identified by the inter-
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views conducted ranged from a low of four to a high of fifty-seven.

The nature of the deterrents covered the full spectrum of responses

that might be expected. These ranged from specific pressure, e.g.,

"my husband didn't want me to do that," to the stereotype of what

happens to a woman who enters the male-dominated occupations. An

example of the latter includes "women who enter male-dominated fields

become masculine, are not respected, etc."

The list of deterrents obtained from the interviews was used

to develop items for the written questionnaire. Individual deter-

rents were typed by the staff on 3 x 5 cards and were assembled for

use in instrument development.

The identified deterrents listed by the interviewers were

evaluated and synthesized. Deterrent cards from all interviewers

were merged. Deterrent cards were sorted according to the similari-

ty of the deterrent. Like deterrents were grouped into cate-

gories, e.g., family (parents and husband), financial, fear of

failure, training and education, physical and mental capabilities,

societal, institutional, men's attitudes, and significant others.

Where items identified the same deterrents, a single item was

selected. Deterrent cards were then assembled for item writing.

Thus, the questionnaire items had their own origin in deterrents

identified in the personal interview.

Developing the survey instrument. In developing the survey instru-

ment (see Appendix C) each group of deterrent cards was reviewed for
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similarity of deterrents to facilitate the writing of deterrent state-

ments. The deterrent 'statements thus written were reviewed for dupli-

cation or overlap. Items containing duplication or overlap were re-

written or discarded. This ,procedure resulted in 200 deterrent state-

ments which were then assembled into the instrument format. A five

point Likert scale ranging from strongly agree to strongly disagree

(values ranging from one to five) was developed to assess the atti-

tudes of respondents to the 200 deterrent statements.

In addition to the deterrent statements, the questionnaire also

included Rotter's Internal-External (I-E) Scale (Rotter, 1966), and

Thomas' Career Development Responsibility Scale (Thomas, 1974b). These

instruments (see Appendix C) gave a measure of external locus of con-

trol to be used in the analyses of the scores of the respondents.

The Rotter I-E Scale contains 23 pairs of bipolar statements (inter-

nal vs. external) which are scored for externality. The I-E con-

struct is conceptualized as the extent to which an individual believes

that reinforcements occur because of one's own b'ahavior (Rotter, 1966).

In a study with university psychology students, the Rotter I-E

yielded a Spearman Brown of .73 and a Kuder-Richardson of .70. Test-

retest at one month intervals for university psychology students

and reformatory prisoners yielded correlations of .72 and .78 respec-

tively (Rotter, 1966).

The Career Development Responsibility Scale was developed to

measure the degree to which reinforcements, in terms of the degree

to which success in career preparation-acquisition-performance
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situations areconsidered to be contingent on an individual's behavior.

The internal consistency was found to be .67, which is approximately

equivalent to a similar instrument measuring children's beliefs tn

their own control of reinforcements in intellectual academic achieve-

ment situations (Crandall, et al,, 1965). Content and criterion re-

lated validity were also established for this instrument (Thomas,

1974b).

The use of internality-externality measures provided the oppor-

tunity to examine the effects of locus of control on the deterrents

to entry variable. A personal information sheet also provided

responses needed to classify respondents into subgroups of (1) those

who seriously considered a male-dominated career, (2) those who con-

sidered a male-dominated career only a little, and (3) those who did

not consider a male-dominated career.

Data Collection

A cover letter (see Appendix IS) written to request assistance to

complete a study of the career patterns of women was assembled with

other mailing materials. A stratified random sample was drawn from

the previously described population of nurses, secretaries, and

teachers in Leon County. A sample was drawn using a table of random

numbers. One hundred sixty-six nurses, 167 secretaries, and 167

teachers were included in the sample to which the questionnaire was

mailed.

Thirty-two percent (161) of the sample of 500 women responded

to the original mailout. As a result of this low rate of return, a

2.35



Second mailout procedure was established. Letters (see Appendix E)

were mailed to those women who had not responded to the Original

mailout. This procedure raised the response rate to 40% (200) of

the 500 women surveyed. Returned surveys were logged in and given

to the staff for coding and analysis.

Non-respondent sampling and procedure. Due to the low rate

of return from the original mailout, a non-respondent sample was

randomly selected from those women who failed to return questionnaires

from the original mailout. A sample size of 80 was determined to

be representative of the non-respondent population for a 95% confi-

dence level and a .10 sampling error (Tuckman, 1972). In antici-

pation of problems contacting these women, i.e., wrong address, moved,

unable to find phone number, a sample of 100 was randomly selected.

To insure a representative sample within each occupational group,

a proportion of within category returns to total returns was

determined for each group and these proportions were maintained

in the ratio of within category non-respondents selected to total

non-respondents selected. This resulted in the random selection of

33 nurses, 35 secretaries, and 32 teachers.

Non-respondents were contacted by phone according to the proce-

dure outlined in Appendix F. phone contact resulted in one of the

following procedures: 1) a questionnaire was personally delivered

and piCked up after completion; 2) a questionnaire was personally

delivered and respondent returned it by mail; 3) a questionnaire

was mailed to respondent and returned by mail; 4) respondent
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promised to fill out and return the questionnaire by mail; 5) respon-

dent promised to fill out qeustionnaire and it was picked up after

completion; 6) respondent refused to fill out the questionnaire.

Non-respondents who did not respond as a result of the telephone

contact procedures or who could not be contacted, i.e., had an un-

listed number, were sent follow-up letters. For those non-respondents

who still had not filled out the questionnaire, attempts were made

to set up personal interviews in an effort to: 1) identify reasons

for not responding; and 2) clarify the importance of their responses

and have the questionnaire filled out.

Data Analysis

The data analysis focused on two major objectives: 1) the valid-

ity and reliability of the barriers to entry survey instrument; and

2) the identification of deterrents by women employed in traditional

occupations. In order to coniuct the analysis, numerical values

were assigned to the five point Likert scale ranging from one for

strongly agree to five for strongly disagree.

With regard to the first objective, coefficient alpha was com-

puted to determine the internal consistencey of the barriers to entry

survey instrument. An exploratory factor analysis with varimax ro-

tation was utilized to determine the construct validity of factors

identified through a Q-sort technique. The criteria for including

factors in the model was that they have a given value equal to or

greatcr than 1(A>1). To obtain more information concerning the

efficiency of the instrument, three discriminant analyses were per-
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formed. Due to the limitation of available packaged computer programs

(i.e., number of variables is limited), it was not possible to run one

discriminant analysis with all survey items. Therefore, two separate

analyses were performed with survey items. The criteria for item se-

lection in the first analysis was based on those items reflecting sig-

nificant differences in. frequencies of responses across deterrent

groups, (i.e., women who considered a male dominated occupation a

little, seriously or not at all, Cramer's V, p < .05). Items used

in the second discriminant analysis were selected on the basis of

reflecting significant differences (p < .05) in mean responses among

the deterrent groups. In addition, a third discriminant analysis,was

performed using factor scores on faCtors indentified in the factor

analysis procedure.

In reference to the second objective, an item rated strongly

agree or agree by 40% or more of the respondents was considered to

be an important deterrent. A one-way analysis of variance for each

item was used to examine possible differences in the mean responses of

respondents to the original mailout., those responding to the second

mailout, and those responding as a result of phone calls or personal

contact (non-respondent sample). Any significant effects (p < .05)

were followed up with Newman-Keuls Multiple Comparison technique.

A set of 3 x 3 analyses of variance were employed to determine

whether there were significant differences in mean responses to each

item by the occupational groups of nurses, secretaries, and teachers

and by the deterrent groups, those considering a male dominated oc-

cupatiOn only a little (moderate group) , seriously (serious group),
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or not at all (never group). A second set of analyses of variance

were used to examine differences in mean factor scores across occu-

pational and deterrent groups. FactOr scores were computed with the

following formula:

f = STR
-1

Z

where S
T

= transpose of rotated factor structure matrix,
R-1= inverse of the correlation matrix, and
,Z = vector of standardized scores on original variables.

Any signficant interactions and/or main effects (p < .05) found

in these analyses were followed by a clOser examination of differ-

ences in mean response'using Newman-Keuls Multiple Comparison tech-

nique.

In addition to the analyses related to the two stated objectives,

Pearson Product Moment Correlations were used to determine the rela-,

tionships among the Career Development Responsibility Scale (CDR),

the Rotter I-E Scale, the barrier to entry variables and age of re-

spondent.

Results

Results of the procedures outlined in the.data analysis section

are presented here. Information about total returns as well as

returns by occupational group are presented followed by comparisons

o5 responses to items by the three respondent groups. An analysis

of the reliability and validity of the survey is presented in the

second section. Results pertaining to the question of identifying

the deterrents to entry into non-traditional fields are contained

in the third section. A final section contains information about

the relationship among the items in the instrument, the Rottr. I-E
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Scale, the Career Develcpment Responsibility Scale, and age of the

respondent.

Returns

The tote ,.uMber of questionnaires returned out of the 500 mailed

was 256 (51%). From the sample of 166 nurses, 84 (50%) returned the

questionnaire. Eighty (48%) out of the 167 secretaries and 92 (55%)

out of the 167 teachers completefa the survey. One hundred sixty-two

(32%) of the total returns w. : responses tc the first mailout. Fifty-,

three percent of the 100 non-respondents contacted returned a com-

pleted survey. These-non-rrespondents comprise 21% of the total

returns; nineteen (58%) of the nurses, 19 (54%) of the secretaries,

and 15 (47%) of the teacLers. -,Forty percent of the 100 non-respon-

dents refused to complete the survey, eight (24%) of the nurses,

fifteen (45%) of th secretaties, and seventeen (53%) of the teachers.

Two percent (one nurse and ore secretary) returned a blank survey and

5% (five nurses) were uncontactable. The two predominent explana-

tions for refusals were: 1) the survey was too long, and 2) too

busy to take enough time to fill it out.

In addition, the responses to survey items (see Table 1) by these

three respondent groups were examined. "Results of the multiple one-way

analysis of variance comparing respondents to the first mailout, re-

spondents to the second mailout, and non-respondents indicated that

18 of the 200 items had significant differences among the mean

responses of these three groups"(see Table 1). A perusal of all
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items indicates a general pattern of responses with the non-respon-

dent ,
sample having the highest means (greatest disagreement),

followed by the respondents to original mailout and respondents from

the second mailout having the lowest means (greatest agreement). A

closer examination of these items indicates that in the majority of

cases, nonrespondents have significantly (p < .05) higher means than

the other two groups. Item A-8 (F = 3.01, df = 2,251) is concerned

with the attitude that a woman won't enter a non-traditional career

because she feels she'll have to work much harder than a man to

achieve the same degree of success. Original respondents see this

as a greater deterrent (p < .05) than do non-respondents; the respec-

tive means were 2.9 and 2.7. A woman's feeling that training per-

sonnel in non-traditional programs are not interested in her (Item

D-1) is also seen as a more important deterrent (p < .05) by original

respondents than by non-respondents. Significant differences in mean

response were observed for Item P-1 (F 3.64, df = 2,251) which re-

flects the attitude that a woman's inability to pick up and move to

a job as easily as a man may prevent her from getting a non-tradi-

tional job. This statement is seen to be a greater deterrent (p <

.05) to entry by original respondents (3T= 2.16) than by non-

respondents (X = 2.60). Original respondents also view the idea that

lack of self-confidence prevents women from seeking the same careers

as men (Item P-3) to be a greater deterrent thrt do non-respondents.

Once a woman gets a non-traditional job, she may find it hard

to cope with men's feelings that they are better at technical things
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than women (Item Q-10). Both original and second mailout respon-

dents (17 2.70, 2.45 respectively) see this as a more important de-

terrent (p < .05) than do non-respondents (YE* 3.10).

A woman may choose to enter a traditional career because: (1)

no one told her to pursue other possibilities (Item S-10), and (2)

she's not aware of her own potential (Item S-ll). Original respon-

dents consider these statements to be greater deterrents (p < .05)

than do non-respondents. Second mailout respondents also see Item

S-10 to be a greater deterrent than do non-respondents (see Table 1).

The idea that a woman who gets a non-traditional job may have

difficulty coping with men "talking down" to her when their level

of competency is lower than hers (Item Q-1), is seen by second mail-

out respondents to be a greater deterrent (p < .05) that by non-

respondents and original respondents with the respective means being

2.18, 2.77, and 2.61. The influence of the family appears to be a

significantly greater deterrent for second mailout respondents than

for non-respondents. More specifically, these are: 1) the atti-

tude that a woman's family may affect her career decisions by making

these decisions for her (Item T-6, F = 2.98, df = 2,251), teaching

her the °Woman's role" (Item T-7, F = 3.11, df 2,250), expecting

her to work immediately to help support the family (Item T-8, F

4.41, df 2,250), and letting her depend on them for financial

support (Item T-13, F = 5.22, df = 2,251); 2) the idea that a

woman can't enter a non-traditional career because she has no career

oriented role models within the family (Item U-0, F -= 3.04, df 2,250)
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and she can't be a housewife, mother, and career woman simultaneously

(Item U-16, F = 4.09, df = 2,250). Items T-8 and T-13 are also seen

to be more important deterrents (p < .05) by second mailout respon-

dents than by original respondents.

The fear of loss of dependency on a man, if a woman achieves

success in a non-traditional career (Item K-2) is considered to be

MN=

a greater deterrent (p 4 .05) by second mailout respondents (X =

3.28) than by original respondents (ii= 3.78). Item J-1 appears to

be an exception to the general pattern with second mailout respon-

dents indicating that a woman's inability to stay in school long

enough to get or stay qualified for a non-traditional job is much

less of a deterrent than indicated by original respondents (p < .05);

however, neither group perceives this to be a deterrent. The re-

spective means were 3.51 and 3.98.

A woman may feel that if she seeks information about non-tra-

ditional jobs, she might have trouble coping with negative feedback

from the sources of the information (Item C-1). In addition, she

may receive negative feedback from her parents if they feel career

training priority should go to the boys in the family (Item U-3).

Although there are significant differences in mean responses to

these statements among the groups, the differences are not of suf-,

ficient magnitude to result in statistically significant (p < .05)

differences between groups.

Although there are a greater number of significant differences

among mean responses of respondent groups than expected by chance
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Table 1

Mean Responses to Survey Items by Respondent Group

Respondent Group

Grand
Mean Item

Original
Respondents

1

Non-
Respondents

2

2nd Mailout
Respondents

3

F Ratio

A
3.48 1 3.48 3.72 3.15 2.49

2.83 2 2.79 3.11 2.65 2.12

3.09 3 3.14 3.11 2.85 .95

3.35 4 3.31 3.57 3.25 1.06

3.59 5 3.52 3.73 3.65 .60

3.73 6 3.74 3.79 3.64 .17

3.59 7 3.67 3.49 3.40 .97

2.50 8 2.39 2.87 2.50 3.01*
(2) (1)

3.27 1 3.21 3.49 3.23 1.46

3.05 2 2.96 3.26 3.10 1.44

3.14 3 3.11 3.38 2.98 1.48

2.51 4 2.42 2.64 2.70 1.50

2.26 5 2.25 2.30 2.25 .J7

C
2.41 1 2.34 2.70 2.33 3.19*

2.66 2 2.62 2.85 2.53 1.33

2.47 3 2.49 2.59 2.25 1.24

2.71 4 2.70 2.81 2.60 .57

2.50 5 2.49 2.49 2.55 .06

3.30 6 3.26 3.32 3.43 .42

D
2.73 1 2.62 3.02 2.77 3.12*

(2) (1)
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Tabl 1 (cont'd)

Respondent Group

Grand
Mean Item

Original
Respondents

Non-
Respondents

2

2nd Mailout
Respondents

3

I Ratio

2.68 2 2.58 2.98 2.69 2.86

2.28 3 2.34 2.30 2.03 1.70

2.47 4 2.39 2.60 2.64 1.48

2.66 5 2.68 2.70 2.47 .82

2.79 6 2.76 2.93 2.72 .74

2.55 7 2.51 2.77 2.39 2.02

2.44 8 2.35 2.62 2.56 1.61

2.66 9 2.65 2.64 2.71 .06

2.58 10 2.54 2.60 2.68 .30

E

3.19 1 3.24 3.19 2.98 .80

3.17 2 3.16 3.25 3.10 .18

3.13 3 3.06 3.26 3.23 .91

3.12 4 3.18 3.02 3.00 .63

3.31 5 3.35 3.36 3.10 1.03

3.70 6 3.66 3.91 3.60 1.10

3.56 7 3.64 3.49 3.35 .80

3.84 8 3.88 3.87 3.68 .38

F

4.16 1 4.07 4.30 4.35 1.88

3.80 2 3.70 3.98 3.98 1.54

3.60 3 3.53 3.79 3.60 1.06

3.22 4 3.14 3.35 3.36 .90
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Table 1 (conted)

Respondent Group

Grand
Mean Item

Original
Respondents

1.

Non-
Respondents

'2

2nd Mailout
Respcadents

3

F Ratio

3.03 5 3.03 2.89 3.23 1.17

3.21 6 3.21 3.15 3.30 .19

3.26 7 3.24 3.32 3.30 .14

2.54 8 2.51 2.57 2.60 .16

2.84 9 2.75 2.96 3.08 1.68

3.58 10 3.52 3.76 3.60 .75

2.85 11 2.77 2.83 3.20 2.11

G
2.94 1 2.94 3.04 2.83 .43

2.27 2 2.27 2.21 2.33 .20

2.31 3 2.28 2.38 2.33 .24

2.33 4 2.35 2.23 2.40 .43

3.32 5 3.33 3.32 3.28 .05

2.83 6 2.30 2.93 2.83 .23

H

2.55 1 2.49 2.49 2.85 1.75

4.06 2 4.06 4.15 3.95 .60

2.78 3 2.77 2.66 2.97 .73

2.89 4 2.83 3.04 2.90 .57

4.18 5 4.26 4.02 4.05 2.11

4.30 6 4.36 4.32 4.00 2.17

3.66 7 3.70 3.62 3.50 .50
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Table 1 (cont'd)

Respondent,group

Grand
Mean Item

Originai
Respondents

,1'

. Non-
Respondents

2nd Mailout
Respondents r Ratio

4.31 8 4.32 4.30 4.28 .04

4.23 9 4.17 4.38 4.28 .12

1

4.01 1 3.99 4.04 4.05 .05

3.10 2 2.98 3.36 3.28 2.00

4.01 3 4.03 4.04 3.93 .17

3.56 4 3.52 3.72 3.53 .51

3.84 5 3.74 3.98 4.08 1.81

4.08 6 3.98 4.34 4.15 2.29

3.62 1 3.51 3.70 3.98 3.32*

(3) (1)

2.49 2 2.39 2.66 2.70 2.65

3.17 3 3.06 3.45 3.25 2.63

2.14 4 2.09 2.20 2.25 .60

2.55 5 2.49 2.67 2.65 .73

3.41 6 3.35 3.47 3.58 .98

3.46 7 3.50 3.45 3.35 .43

3.26 8 3.28 3.22 3.25 .08

3.15 9 3.13 3.24 3.13 .21

3.08 10 3.08 3.16 3.00 .24

3.56 11 357 3.55 3.50 .09

3.90 12 3.87 3.98 3.90 .28

3.09 13 3.06 3.16 3.13 .18

2.47



Table 1 (cont'd)

Respondent Group

Grand
Mean Item

Original
Respondents

1

NOn-
Respondents

2

2nd Mailout
Respondents

3

F Ratio .

3.64 14 3.63 3.69 3.58 .13

2.11 15 2.11 2.04 2.18 .34

2.48 16 2.46 2.57 2.48 .30

2.72 1 2.79 2.72 2.44 1.47

3.67 2 3.78 3.64 3.28 4.03*

(3) (1)

4.10 3 4.'1 4.22 3.92 1.28

3.93 4 397 3.93 3.78 .75

3.88 5 3.90 4.04 3.58 2.23

2.89 6 2.92 2.89 2.78 .22

2.94 7 2.99 3.02 2.63 1.84

4.16 8 4,19 4.15 4.08 .18

4.17 9 4.18 4.13 4.15 .05

L

3.96 1 3.97 3.87 4.03 .31

2.84 2 2.88 2.72 2.85 .45

2.34 3 2.54 2.45 2.64 .36

3.68 4 3.65 3.83 3.60 .98

2.40 5 2.36 2.57 2.33 1.14

M
3.97 1 3.90 4.11 4.03 .66

4.04 2 4.06 4.13 3.83 1.36

3.97 3 3.93 4.04 4.05 .29

3.81 4 3.75 4.02 3.78 1.21
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Table 1 (cont'd)

Grand
Mean Item

Respondent Group

F Ratio
Original Non-

Respopdents Respondents

2nd Mailout
Respondents

4.78 5 4.78 4.71 4.83 .45

4.45 6 4.46 4.34 4.53 .58

N

3.20 1 3.20 3.39 2.98 1.58

3.61 2 3.59 3.75 3.50 .80

3.15 3 3.11 3.37 3.05 1.24

3.44 4 3.48 3.45 3.31 .41

2.96 5 2.98 3.04 2.80 .64

3.44 6 3.44 3.54 3.30 .60

3.09 7 3.09 3.19 2.98 .47

3.65 8 3.65 3.69 3.63 .07

3.29 9 3.26 3.35 3.30 .15

3.98 10 3.99 3.98 3.95 .02

4.24 11 4.25 4.29 4.15 .27

3.49 12 3.52 3.40 3.48 .22

3.21 13 3.19 3.23 3.28 .10

3.29 14 3.31 3.48 2.98 2.33

3.69 15 3.70 3.69 3.63 .13

?.12 16 3.08 3.37 2.95 2.25

3.05 17 2.98 3.33 2.95 2.10

2.93 18 2,92 3.04 2.83 .43

3.22 19 3.25 3.27 3.03 .78

3.28 20 3.27 3.29 3.28 .00
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Table 1 (cont d)

Respondent Group

Grand
Mean Item

Original
Respondents

Non-
Respondents

2%

2nd Mailout
Respondents

3

F Ratio

2.31 1 2.16 2.60 2.53 443**
(2) (1)

2.78 2 2.71 2.98 2.78 1.15

3.10 3 3.03 3.38 3.00 2.01

3.47 4 3.45 3.42 3.63 .47

3.31 5 3.25 3.57 3.18 1.85

P

4.31 T 4.27 4.40 4.33 .46

4.34 2 4.34 4.30 4.43 .30

3.84 3 3.68 4.13 4.08 375*
(2) (1,

2.83 4 3.80 3.93 3.85 .27

4.23 5 4.21 4.32 4.20 .29

4.20 6 4.13 4.38 4.23 1.30

4.02 7 3.96 4.25 3.98 1.63

4.42 8 4.43 4.43 4.40 .03

4.31 9 4.29 4.26 4.43 .40

3.89 10 3.88 4.00 3.82 .35

4.43 11 4.45 4.43 4.35 .27

3.79 12 3.73 4.06 3.70 1.96

4
2.58 1 2.61 2.77 2.18 3.64*

(3) (3) (1,2)

2.63 2 2.66 2.78 2.28 2.73
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9 Table 1 (cont'd)

Respondent Group

Grand
Mean Item

Original
Respondents

1.

Non-
Respondents

2

2nd Nailout
Respondents

3;

F Ratio

2.81 3 2.78 3.06 2.63 1.80

2.97 4 3.02 3.00 2.70 1.41

2.64 5 2.66 2.70 2.49 .49

2.69 6 2.69 2.87 2.43 1.89

2.57 7 2.57 2.72 2.38 1.01

3.59 8 3.59 3.70 3.45 .73

3.11 9 3.08 3.25 3.05 .56

2.75 10 2.71 3.10 2.45 3.98*

(2) (1,3) (2)

3.32 11 3.25 3.57 3.31 1.63

R
2.22 1 2.20 2.42 2.03 1.79

.43 2 3.42 3.47 3.40 .06

2.70 3 2.68 2.77 2.68 .17

2.55 4 2.58 2.66 2.28 1.74

3.06 5 3.06 3.21 2.88 1.27

2.45 6 2.49 2.57 2.15 2.03

2.51 7 2.49 2.55 2.55 .10

S

3.24 1 3.25 3.32 3.13 .32

2.97 2 2.93 3.17 2.85 1.18

3.83 3 3.86 3.77 3.76 .33

3.64 4 3.60 3.81 3.55 1.14
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Table 1 (cont'd)

Grand
Mean Item

Respondent Group

F Ratio
Original
Respondents

a

Non-
Respondents

2

2nd Mailout
Respondents

3

2.84 5 2.80 3.11 2.60 2.27

3.37 6 3.39 3.55 3.33 .80

3.35 7 3.35 3.42 3.30 .18

2.75 8 2.78 2.87 2.48 1.95

3.38 9 3.35 3.45 3.43 .26

3.19 10 3.13 3.56 2.95 4.26*

(2) (1,3) (2)

2.51 11 9,35 2.89 2.68 4.41**

(2) (1)

2.41 1 2.39 2.60 2.23 1.49

2.40 2 2.35 2.62 2.30 1.57

3.37 3 3.37 3.59 3.10 2.01

2.87 4 2.87 3.13 2.55 2.53

2.71 5 2.69 2.94 2.48 1.96

3.15 6 3.13 3.43 2.85 2.98*

(3) (2)

2.87 7 2.85 3.19 2.56 3.11*

(3) (2)

3.01 8 3.04 3.25 2.56 4.41**

(3) (3) (1,2)

2.61 9 2.61 2.75 2.45 .91

3.71 10 3.74 3.83 3.45 1.58

2.95 11 2.94 3.21 2.65 2.28

3.02 12 3.04 3.21 2.70 1.85

3.00 13 2.99 3.34 2.55 5.33**

(3) (3) (1,2)

2.52
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Table 1 (cont'd)

Respondent Group

Grand
Mean Item

Original
Respondents

1

Non-

Respondents
2

2nd Mailout
Respondents F Ratio

U
3.41 1 3.38 3.55 3.33 .58

3.40 2 3.37 3.59 3.26 1.12

2.87 3 2.75 3.34 2.74 5.12**

2.84 4 2.84 3.08 2.51 2.66

3.20 5 3.19 3.40 2.95 1.82

3.63 6 3.58 3.72 3.67 .30

3.84 7 3.84 3.94 3.72 .55

2.65 8 2.63 2.72 2.66 .13

2.89 9 2.86 3.21 2.56 3.04*

(3) (2)

3.54 10 3.59 3.55 3.32 1.09

3.39 11 3.44 3.43 3.13 1.26

3.17 12 3.13 3.45 2.95 2.23

3.09 13 3.09 3.28 2.82 1 68

2.84 14 2.81 3.00 2.74 .67

3.10 15 3.12 3.25 2.85 1.54

3.02 16 2.95 3.42 2.74 4.09*

(2) (1,3) (2)

) Indicates significant pairs at .05 significance level

Significant at .05 level

** Significant at .01 level
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(p < .05), these differences do not exceed .79 scale intervals.

Therefore, these differences are not considered to be of practical

importance and the 51% returns are considered to be a representative

sample of the total population of Tallahassee women in traditional

occupations.

Efficiency of Survey Instrument

The internal consistency of the survey instrument was deter-

mined to be .98 (coefficient alpha) which indicates that the survey

questionnaire is a highly reliable instrument. The Correlations of

items with total score (see Table 2) indicate a fairly moderate re-

lationship (p < .001) between an individual's item score and

her total score, (r ranges from .23 to .66). Item G-1,

however, does not show a relationship with total score (p = .433)

which was not surprising to the researchers since this item does not

refer to a narrier to entry into a non-traditional career; rather,

it indicates satisfaction with a traditional job.

The exploratory factor analysis resulted in the identification

of 17 orth3gonally rotated factors (see Table 3). These factors,

their labels, and component items are enumerated in Table 4. Factor

1 is concerned with conceptions women may hold about their role ir,

a work environment which is dominated by men. Representative of

this factor are Items Q-1 through Q-7, which refer to the idea that

a woman in a non-traditional job may have to cope with: 1) men

thinking she's taking the place of a male who should have the job

(Q-5, f = -.744); 2) getting less regard than men for doing a good

2.54
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job (Q-6, f = -.735); 3) men's attitude of superiority (Q-7, f =

-.691); 4) men thinking she won't do an effective job (Q-2, f =

-.673); 5) the feeling that regardless of her performance, she will

not be promoted (Q-4 f = -.652); and 6) being "talked down" to by

men (Q-1, f = -.602).

Factor 2 is concerned with a woman's perception of who she is

and what her Abilities are. Indicative of this factor are the atti-

tudes that women don't look for the sane careers as men because: 1)

they are more timid than men (Q-4, f = .962); 2) they usually take

the easy way out (P-5, f = .715); 3) they don't want to assume

responsibilities required in these fields (P-7, f .695); 4) they

aren't emotionally strong enough (P-9, f = .679); 5) they can't

exercise the self-discipline needed to prepare for a career (F-2,

f = .658); 6) they can't stand up for what they want (P-6, f = .645);

and 7) they are not good deciSion makers (P-11, f = .623).

Reinforcement of the stereotyped woman's role by the family is

reflected in the third factor. A woman's family may affect her ca-

rear decision by making her decisions for her (T-6, f = .752; U-5,

f = .681); and by teaching her where a woman's place is in society

(T-7, f = .686). Her family may also insist that she can't have a

career and still be a good wife (T-12, f = .684). Factor 4 is con-

cerned with the establishment of priorities with regard to family

responsibilities and career needs. Items J-2, 4, and 5 (f = .483,

.661, and .623 respectively) reflect this question of priorities in

that a woman may have difficulty getting and/or staying qualified
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for a non-traditional job because she feels she has to place her

family responsibilities above achieving or maintaining job qualifi-

cations.

The attitude of others at the entry and training levels toward

women entering non-traditional careers is represented by Factor 5.

Items D-1 through D-10, (f ranges from .467 to .788), which are

concerned with the attitides of training personnel in non-tradition-

al programs, reflect a wormIn's feeling that these individuals don't

see her as capable of completinc the training or successfully

entering the job market in thase fields.

Factor 6 represents the attitudes of friends towards a woman's

. plan to enter a non-traditional career. Items E-1 through E-8 (f

ranges from .383 to .628) are concerned with stereotyped ideas about

women that, if held by her friends, may deter a woman from pursuing

her plans to enter a non-traditional career.

Women in traditional jobs may be unwilling to leave these jobs

to pursue non-traditional jobs because: 1) they like their job (G-1,

= -.516); or 2) they know they can be successful in the tradi-

tional job (G-3, f = -.457). These items are indicative of Factor 7

which is concerned with perceptions of security in traditional

jobs.

A woman may be deterred from a non-traditional career because

she doesn't see herself as a working professional, Factor 8. Items

A-4 through A-6

this factor and

(f = .471, .576, and .524 respectively) repr9sent

reflect a woman's feelings that she's not a profes-
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sional, not as competent as a man, and unwilling to compete.

Factor 9 is concerned with the belief that a woman's place is

in the home. Indicative of this factor is the idea that a woman

won't prepare for any career because: 1) she shouldn't work when

she has children (Item 1-4, f = .707); ,2) the woman's place is in

the home (Item I-1, f = .698); 3) men will take care of her anyway

(Item I-3, f = .672); 4) she should be a wife and mother first

(Item 1-2, f = .669); and 5) she shouldn't work unless it's finan-

cially necessary (Item 1-5, f = .629).

Women may decide to enter traditional careers because signifi-

cant others have followed this job pattern, Factor 10. This factor

is represented by Items S-2 and S-4 (f = -.402, -.451 and -.463

respectively).

Factor 11 is concerned with obtaining information about non-

traditional careers. This information may never be sought (Item

B-2, f = .653), or seriously reviewed (Item B-3, f = .623) by women,

or they may not know where to look for this information (Item C-5,

f = .444).

Attitudes about college education for women are represented

by Factor 12. Items M-1, 3, 4, and 6 (f = -.463, -.472 , -.475,

and -.500 respectively) are indicative of the attitudes that a col-

lele education is not necessary or important for a woman.

The idea that women may be deterred because of fear of the non-

traditional job setting is indicated by Factor 13. If a woman ob-

tains a non-traditional job, she may have difficulty coping with:
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1) the dangers that exist in some jobs (Item Q-9, f = .586; or 2)

working with men all the time (Item Q-8, f = .451).

Factor 14 is concerned with the attitude that in non-traditional

jobs, men are superior to women. More specifically, women may be

reluctant to seek training in non-traditional fields because they

feel men are more intelligent than women (Item F-1, f = -.442); and,

they may have doubts about their ability to do the job even if they

do complete the training (Item F-3, f = -.489).

Women 'may be deterred because they fear failure and/or dissa-

tisfaction in non-traditional training programs or jobs, Factor 15.

This factor is represented by attitudes that: 1) a woman doesn't

want to make a career decision (Item N-8, f = .605); 2) she won't

accept the responsibility for overcoming her deficiencies in order

to get into a training program (Item J-14, f = .603); or 3) she is

afraid it would be a mistake (Item N-9, f = .579).

Factor 16 represents the myths perpetuated about women who are

successful in non-traditional fields. A woman may feel that success

in this field means: 1) men wouldn't want to associate with her

socially (Item K-4, f = -.586); or 2) she might start to look mascu-

line (Item N-11, f = -.554).

A woman may be deterred from seeking training for a non-tradi-

tional job because she doesn't have the financial resources needed

for training (Items F-6 through F-9, f = .584, .554, .586, and .508

respectively). These attitudes are reflected in Factor 17.

In order to assess the efficiency of the survey instrument, its

2.58 0ti



Table 2

Pearson Correlation Coefficients of Each Item

With the Sum of All Other Items

Item Pearson Probability Mean Standard
Deviation

A
1 .41 .001 3.47 1.22

2 .47 .0)1 2.83 1.18

3 .39 .001 3.09 1.19

4 .47 .001 3.35 1.21

5 .41 .001 3.58 1.26

6 .48 .001 3.73 1.21

7 .40 .001 3.58 1.23

8 .44 .001 2.50 1.25

B
1 .46 .001 3.26 1.06

2 .26 .001 3.04 1.14

3 .33 .001 3.14 1.20

4 .34 .001 2.51 1.10

5 .34 .001 2.25 .93

C
1 .32 .001 2.41 .94

2 .37 .001 2.65 1.03

3 .34 .001 2.47 1.04

4 .44 .001 2.70 .97

5 .39 .001 2.49 1.06

6 .15 .001 3.29 1.07

D
17 .43 .001 2.72 1.02

2 .38 .001 2.67 1.08

3 .38 .001 2.28 .96

4 .42 .001 2.47 1.02

5 .41 .001 2.65 .95

6 .41 .001 2.78 .94

7 .45 .001 2.54 1.00

8 .48 .001 2.44 1.05

9 .46 .001 2.66 1.01

10 .48 .001 2.58 1.03

E

1 .47 .001 3.18 1.18

2 .54 .001 3.16 1.20

3 .51 .001 3.12 1.07

4 .51 .001 3.11 1.16

2.59



Table 2 (cont'd)

Pearson Correlation Coefficients of Each Item
With the Sum of All Other Items

Item Pearson
r

Probability Mean Standard
Deviation

E

5 .50 .001 3.31 1.02

6 .49 .001 3.69 1.16

7 .50 .001 3.55 1.36

8 .48
r

.001 3.83 1.33

F
1 .43 .001 4.16 1.02

2 .48 .001 3.80 1.22

3 .52 .001 3.59 1.10

4 .50 .001 3.21 1.21

5 .45 .001 3.03 1.06

6 .35 .001 3.21 1.16

7 .41 .001 3.27 1.13

8 .48 .001 2.54 1.03

9 .43 .001 2.85 1.15

10 .50 .001 3.58 1.23

11 .49 .001 2.85 1.19

G
1 .01 .438 2.94 1.09

2 .35 .001 2.26 .89

3 .33 .001 2.31 .90

4 .42 .001 2.33 .94

5 .42 .001 3.12 1.01

6 .49 .001 2.83 1.15

H
T .42 .001 2.54 1.12

2 .41 .001 4.06 .87

3 .47 .001 2.78 1.23

4 .31 .001 2.89 1.22

5 .40 .001 4.17 .87

6 .44 .001 4.30 .98

7 .46 .001 3.65 1.18

8 .42 .001 4.31 .91

9 .47 .001 4.23 1.10

I
1 .45 .001 4.00 1.21

2 .33 .001 3.09 1.36

3 .37 .001 4.00 1.06

4 .41 .001 3.55 1.28

5 .39 .001 3.3 1.18

6 .44 .001 4.07 1.09
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Table 2 (cont'd)

Pearqon Correlation Coefficients of Each Item

With the Sum of All Othet Items

Item Pearsonr
Probability Mean 'Standard

Deviation

1 .42 .001 3.63 1.05

2 .47 .001 2.49 .98

3 .57 .001 3.17 1.13

4 .43 .001 2.14 .91

5 .49 .001 2.55 1.07

6 .40 .001 3.40 .99

7 .37 .001 3.46 .90

8 .40 .001 3.26 1.03

9 .48 .001 3.16 1.05

10 .46 .001 3.08 1.07

11 .40 .001 3.55 .96

12 .52 .001 3.89 .91

13 .44 .001 3.09 1.06

14 .47 .001 3.63 1.03

15 .46 .001 2.11 .78

16 .36 .001 2.49 .89

.49 .001 2.72 1.15

2 .47 .001 3.67 .99

3 .50 .001 4.10 .88

4 .50 .001 3.93 .89

5 .56 .001 3.88 1.07

6 .52 .001 2,89 1.24

7 .47 .001 2.93 1.13

8 .42 .001 4,.17 1.04

9 5c .001 4.17 1.05

L
1 .23 .001 3.96 1.00

2 .39 .001 2.85 1.11

3 .41 .001 2.54 1.06

4 .46 .001 3.68 .91

5 .41 .001 2.41 .92

M
1 .38 .001 3.97 1.22

2 .38 .001* 4.04 .93

3 .29 .001 3.98 1.13

4 .40 .001 3.81 1.12

5 .30 .001 4.77 .59

6 .23 .001 4.45 .87
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Table 2 (tont'd)

Pearson COrrelation Coefficients of Each Item
With the Sum of All Other Items

Item Pearson
r

Probability Mean Standard \
Deviation

N
1 .57 .001 3.20 1.10

2 .48 .001 3.61 .99

3 .66 .001 3.15 1.11

4 .58 .001 3.44 1.04

5 .57 .001 2.96 1.04

6 .53 .001 3.44 1.03

7 .61 .001 3.09 1.06

8 .50 .001 3.65 .96

9 .55 .001 3.29 1.02

10 .47 .001 3.97 .97

11 .47 .001 4.24 .92

12 .34 .001 3.49 1.05

13 .51 .001 3.22 1.07

14 .59 .001 3.29 1.13

15 .52 .001 3.69 .86

16 .57 .001 3.13 1.01

17 .50 .001 3.05 1.11

18 .52 .001 2.92 1.11

19 .56 .001 3.22 1.07

20 .57 .001 3.27 1.20

0
1 .41 .001 2.31 1.07

2 .55 .001 2.78 1.11

3 .51 .001 3.09 1.15

4 .32 .001 3.47 1.12

5 .53 .001 3.31 1.14

P
1 .34 .001 4.31 .81

2 .37 .001 4.35 .78

3 .46 .001 3.83 1.23

4 .49 .001 3.82 1.14

5 .41 .001 4.23 .95

6 .51 .001 4.19 .98

7 .43 .001 4.02 1.03

8 .35 .001 4.43 .75

9 4,32 .001 4.31 .92

10 :34 .001 3.89 1.09

11 .37 .001 4.43 .75

12 .53 .001 3.79 a.10

2.62

)



Table 2 (cont'd)

Pearson Correlation Coefficients of Each ,

With the Sum of All Other Items

I tem

i
2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

R
1

2

3

4

5

6

7

S
1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

T
1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

Pearson Probability Mean Standard
Deviation

.54 .001 2.58 1.10

.55 .001 2.63 1.11

.56 .001 2.81 1.16

.49 .001 2.96 1.09

.54 .001 2.64 1.09

.58 .001 2.69 1.08

.63 .001 2.56 1.15

.32 .001 3.59 .98

.32 .001 3.11 1.07

.48 .00I 2.74 1.14

.46 .001 3.33 1.12

.47 .001 2.22 1.00

.38 .001 3.43 1.07

.46 .001 2.70 1.03

.55 .001 2.55 1.04

.56 .001 3.06 1.01

.55 .001 2.45 1.06

.43 .001 2.50 1.05

.50 .001 3.24 1.17

.51 .001 2.96 1.12

.39 .001 3.83 .84

.47 .001 3.64 .96

.46 .001 2.83 1.20

.29 .001 3.38 1.12

.43 .001 3.36 .95

.39 .001 2.74 1.00

.36 .001 3.38 1.04

.51 .001 3.19 1.09

.46 .001 2.51 1.20

.58 .001 2.40 1,08

.52 .001 2.40 1.04

A8 .001 3.38 1.16

.49 .001 2.88 1.24

.54 .001 2.71 1.15

.54 .001 3.15 1.16

.60 .001 2.87 1.22

.53 .001 3.02 1.12

2.63

5.1



Table 2 (cont'd)

Pearson Correlation Coefficients of Each Item
With the Sum of All Other Items

Item Pearson
r

Probability Mean Standard
Deviation

T

9 .53 .001 2.61 1.06

10 .49 .001 3.71 1.07

11 .52 001 2.95 1.26

12 .61 .001 3.01 1.28

13 .55 .001 2.99 1.18

U

1 .57 .001 3.40 1.09

2 .59 .001 3.39 1.11

3 .60 .001 2.87 1.22

4 .48 .001 2.84 1.16

5 .49 .001 3.20 1.13

6 .43 .001 3.62 1.15

7 .54 .001 3.84 1.02

8 .61 .001 2.65 1.15

9 .52 .001 2.89 1.27

10 .55 .001 3.54 1.04

11 .54 .001 3.39 1.11

72 .60 .001 3.17 1.20

13 .56 .001 3.08 1.20

14 .57 .001 2.83 1.18

15 .55 .001 3.11 1.10

16 .52 .001 3.01 1.23

2.64



Table 3

Rotated Factor Matrix for Seventeen Orthogonal Factors

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8

Factors
9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17

A
1 056 -J15 318 024 146 080 036 143 052 -220 217 -093 -011 076 106 -176 047
2 101 093 239 -189 226 098 -037 180 057 -018 115 100 076 203 246 -131 023
3 255 048 317 -326 095 042 094 149 -111 -029 116 169 -077 095 -089 -267 -113
4 083 229 217 -158 091 109 000 471 051 -017 204 002 056 123 246 -106 -108
5 080 215 229 -036 060 018 121 576 084 042 188 -019 -012 -072 202 -010 076
6 145 182 197 -115 075 066 063 524 095 030 127 046 028 -181 201 -180 034
7 184 -007 261 -025 125 055 052 112 -008 -161 088 064 -021 023 021 -433 -039
8 405 054 224 -087 235 -007 -077 100 -010 -163 161 025 -091 034 002 -083 080

1 135 108 139 -168 126 091 -115 063 167 -136 445 -034 086 -061 082 -087 023
2 -038 083 052 010 003 -006 -066 152 045 -082 653 -127 012 -088 152 030 106
3 -014 078 054 -057 044 116 007 183 020 -070 623 -110 067 -102 121 -084 063
4 183 072 053 -182 237 037 038 -070 060 001 384 034 000 008 024 -017 086
5 107 003 139 -261 147 087 020 -049 0,13 031 449 027 -051 -124 068 -027 -007

1 208 -095 095 -110 461 -109 -003 -056 -066 -098 278 -005 -017 047 -030 -186 -025
2 215 -027 227 -047 432 -143 -068 -149 01] 040 357 -066 -095 064 -109 -189 013
3 219 -006 209 019 359 -147 013 -054 028 061 334 001 -184 078 -062 -154 058
4 195 -021 241 -002 327 088 -116 054 203 116 305 044 018 102 077 -027 066
5 177 -004 150 -138 126 059 -027 -009 -098 -055 444 -112 -084 015 121 -050 211
6 154 006 139 -077 252 172 008 084 040 040 334 -060 173 -032 182 -051 068

168 037 205 -104 566 029 055 106 028 115 114 -008 -010 -040 013 -107 -022
2 141 025 054 -085 586 191 -026 152 -012 008 095 154 067 -044 070 -113 021
3 407 -032 127 055 487 029 126 041 006 -033 049 044 -050 038 022 -077 -027
4 230 034 125 005 656 110 -039 010 031 -165 042 017 060 -009 053 049 105

S



cyN

Table 3 (Cont'd)

1 2 3 4 5 6 7

Factors
8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17

5 377 080 142 095 467 091 01-1 -053 052 -045 130 030 -099 044 017 -038 -035
6 272 103 128 089 555 144 -032 -034 010 025 102 -069 -021 -017 040 -102 -148
7 240 -019 085 -072 788 102 060 005 049 -063 -105 -040 -052 015 128 -058 -005
8 229 023 073 -085 663 183 032 025 040 -080 -012 -132 067 -037 130 -041 064
9 161 030 096 -112 673 069 045 -041 077 -082 041 -053 042 -158 078 013 173

10 262 046 132 -073 671 084 064 039 048 -004 032 -088 -042 -053 068 012 154

1 133 002 207 039 313 467 -043 -012 -014 145 118 -043 186 024 101 -344 -017
2 148 088 248 -016 367 473 -024 014 097 030 033 -043 132 . 044 076 -316 025
3 128 090 168 -083 366 383 -117 -100 086 062 110 090 158 -131 119 -191 110
4 071 112 224 -121 389 496 -183 -094 087 001 059 026 -017 -028 018 -298 146
5 246 060 159 -091 310 494 -003 093 -029 -047 113 -036 054 -120 072 -167 002
6 061 031 168 -049 189 590 014 068 234 -056 188 -173 001 -019 112 -193 032
7 065 083 196 -082 264 628 025 048 150 -087 031 -104 -071 -101 063 -247 029
8 056 090 170 -052 170 604 -035 024 265 -061 009 -208 -055 -126 071 -216 036

1 038 139 202 -114 086 053 -111 096 :'67 -043 058 -110 021 -546 174 -078 -023
2 078 237 198 -105 054 181 -050 078 233 077 152 -.030 -010 -558 159 -078 039

-000 204 205 -101 147 118 -046 117 179 109 176 040 013 -489 408 -070 027
4 129 168 160 -226 076 127 -038 -112 203 -014 110 018 075 -442 239 -116 -027
5 149 102 159 -169 029 145 029 -044 244 -096 151 069 131 -085 281 132 244
6 068 138 063 -170 010 029 -078 067 125 -007 072 084 063 024 312 083 584
7 020 182 050 -249 059 118 -021 078 088 009 072 000 039 023 313 -071 554
8 206 056 186 -138 183 021 014 -042 139 -088 162 -130 -004 024 120 011 586
9 110 063 155 -143 168 -025 -049 -019 021 046 261 -165 -002 -037 167 -058 508

10 089 083 149 -288 041 204 -147 -089 323 -037 148 -097 090 -184 142 -152 135
11 103 113 100 -345 117 087 -040 032 176 076 158 -138 032 -136 206 -120 231

1 -084 048 -031 -070 -145 010 -516 -078 -017 005 041 036 055 -104 091 -045 022



Table 3 (Cont'd)

1 2 3 4 5 6 7

Factors
8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17

2 038 111 091 -331 101 198 -370 017 059 -030 131 176 -097 033 260 123 251
3 013 072 102 -285 118 122 -457 -009 024 -006 114 058 -009 011 258 048 102
4 020 120 120 -308 083 108 -272 -014 088 -048 173 084 066 045 346 037 236
5 168 074 069 -092 229 209 -128 -186 097 011 022 -031 111 056 102 -345 102
6 330 041 132 -193 255 078 109 -114 040 -013 017 007 -034 051 211 -200 166

1 083 017 097 -406 086 084 -040 005 279 -174 121 078 106 -036 113 -082 214
2. 032 059 026 -079 199 164 -014 156 123 -020 010 -124 118 -105 145 -534 063
3 237 001 2C0 -261 216 042 -050 -136 040 -104 022 031 -026 -098 -046 -346 068
4 114 146 139 -063 110 062 020 -125 -077 -177 030 085 204 -088 -028 -247 163
5 071 163 127 065 009 179 045 073 180 -027 -020 001 072 -154 156 -410 174
6 096 156 098 -005 -001 223 149 172 245 035 005 -079 -016 -170 189 -391 irc";
7 273 048 159 -074 063 018 021 019 066 -049 039 -037 086 -168 062 -442 174
8 087 317 126 -057 -013 -023 057 199 277 086 004 -122 040 -187 150 -292 050
9 048 248 202 -177 142 -085 109 163 339 199 -007 -039 -091 -153 195 -214 031

1 005 157 131 -103 070 091 092 112 698 -015 004 -099 018 -135 146 -132 033
2 -023 102 070 -101 078 061 -062 -038 669 -081 001 -031 154 -055 042 -034 157
3 065 128 030 -010 031 014 071 048 672 -080 -064 -091 -068 -157 174 -128 -022
4 076 168 043 -104 030 068 -082 -030 707 -020 051 -016 -070 028 238 -027 061
5 037 200 099 -056 -031 163 -034 001 629 -025 077 -076 071 -003 061 -143 -001
6 -015 269 134 -098 101 -035 130 017 467 -022 093 -048 -006 -002 216 -112 020

1 118 -002 087 -197 -041 075 -068 -085 193 -118 160 -153 -036 -162 346 -123 102
2 195 -047 225 -483 057 -075 -159 -019 211 -218 169 -027 061 -203 040 -065 074
3 319 014 225 -141 092 -100 059 019 094 -148 134 -112 018 -144 355 -205 113
4 132 006 079 -661 113 -041 -044 122 133 006 100 039 029 -066 282 -019 090
5 233 001 027 -623 076 094 -074 056 139 -026 072 -075 034 -122 216 -119 132



Table 3 (Cont'd)

1 2 3 4 5 6 7

Factors
8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17

6 032 103 036 -169 082 061 -028 083 078 -195 072 -070 085 -128 467 -050 024
7 187 152 023 109 -018 059 -148 -010 059 -154 -086 041 226 -089 383 -243 131
8 080 141 -013 -072 076 014 -076 121 124 -132 056 061 -157 -064 555 -135 109
9 244 103 124 -046 101 095 136 -078 -032 -167 128 -124 -004 -063 361 -089 202

10 168 088 198 -136 031 073 217 017 032 -191 143 -093 -082 046 430 029 102
11 068 156 018 -038 -005 126 -150 140 152 -038 -051 -016 -023 -130 575 -061 148
12 040 248 210 086 069 019 -029 108 153 -047 -028 -044 092 -296 521 -202 049
13 068 132 061 -357 043 102 -119 071 043 -006 015 010 -099 -046 468 -110 178
14 073 323 098 078 080 036 -098 019 042 -143 016 -007 -040 -140 603 -086 114
15 248 088 099 -287 116 002 .081 071 123 -103 076 107 -098 -083 373 113 158
16 201 -152 111 -240 258 -115 -212 088 -019 -109 -018 -094 066 -095 293 044 179

1 506 029 140 010 224 132 -011 -026 -022 -028 002 030 -000 037 075 -391 -040
2 229 226 142 031 049 114 167 107 134 -038 010 -121 070 -021 148 -363 019
3 100 233 141 -015 095 227 -018 056 238 -049 019 -147 038 041 087 -586 -107
4 237 213 190 -039 020 065 023 -060 057 008 077 038 -032 017 170 -601 -078
5 387 186 236 070 061 167 017 -010 072 -.027 051 -152 -070 -032 080 -511 -041
6 527 117 125 -176 246 077 081 -031 020 056 -025 -114 -133 -115 078 -273 -083
7 468 103 198 -003 121 -020 105 -187 166 041 006 -078 031 -099 038 -214 -005
8 283 098 225 029 038 037 -152 -048 049 -000 028 -099 -122 010 072 -507 -107
9 326 184 262 -059 083 104 -074 012 059 009 102 -128 -117 -022 105 -416 012

1 -009 113 053 025 -117 014 -173 -035 296 -016 052 -033 -040 -152 322 -069 -107
2 300 -004 232 -273 018 -068 -022 014 029 117 164 -143 -156 152 164 015 065
3 481 -015 153 -113 173 -053 -130 -106 -084 -065 077 -089 -003 -075 020 -078 172
4 175 214 204 021 053 223 050 -193 124 060 034 -066 029 115 351 -093 078
5 208 050 226 -341 060 056 -035 050 048 -051 107 -066 078 189 115 031 171



Table 3 (Cont'd)

1 2 3 4 5 6 7

Factors
8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17

1 190 195 182 -076 -006 097 051 -074 074 011 076 -463 -076 039 -024 -172 004
2 200 217 222 015 021 134 -045 -025 -017 076 108 -265 -079 -082 059 -083 165
3 029 228 113 093 055 153 045 -017 100 -019 082 -472 029 -019 094 -019 027
4 163 088 190 -032 005 157 019 055 082 -111 108 -475 053 -039 107 -063 081
5 002 173 044 -006 058 050 -253 039 264 -014 101 -352 -032 -243 116 -151 -073
6 049 212 084 007 039 -039 063 023 108 048 057 -500 -013 -012 -029 -161 024

1 328 064 284 -114 169 045 -099 024 087 -037 016 -071 103 -080 272 -234 -149
2 037 130 203 -097 -017 0CA5 064 078 168 -010 069 -037 217 -063 50? -168 -051
3 298 125 324 -196 122 019 015 086 172 069 055 -065 125 -089 396 -160 -030
4 140 192 213 -120 186 030 138 021 216 110 059 -060 070 101 459 -141 037
5 527 053 261 -061 157 -015 135 -066 053 000 057 -010 049 -031 132 -269 051
6 150 083 245 -158 044 -035 -097 033 083 135 208 -022 149 -165 453 -081 048
7 345 123 207 -193 069 177 -023 007 079 167 175 073 006 013 454 -157 -048
8 152 201 159 036 050 -053 042 046 120 -027 080 -033 107 017 605 -055 072
9 164 124 153 -167 145 003 -008 -053 104 048 011 -086 108 080 579 -133 055

10 040 135 -052 048 052 -060 165 324 084 -058 -078 139 -134 357 -351 -051
11 108 142 075 -012 022 096 -079 -031 169 105 095 -163 111 048 279 -.554 -001
12 129 090 009 -060 -002 -098 -131 024 124 147 -015 034 312 086 438 -199 103
13 514 083 153 -080 198 016 -051 -038 -065 011 021 -070 -016 -064 162 -115 200
14 435 082 227 -177 087 170 023 061 -020 120 132 -082 -003 -082 397 -084 -012
15 174 142 157 -160 029 111 -035 -149 -001 -068 095 -082 - 209 066 364 -263 091
16 408 179 170 -281 012 180 115 -094 047 024 240 073 201 055 277 -037 059
17 165 161 064 -338 037 148 062 083 445 044 039 004 191 046 319 008 055
18 173 135 242 -322 064 059 019 108 092 109 060 -030 026 048 401 008 024
19 328 265 233 -084 181 141 022 016 008 -008 051 -175 002 077 334 -005 -127
20 382 172 232 -078 098 109 087 -014 070 018 045 -148 -153 004 325 -180 -117



Table 3 (Cont'd)

1 2 3 4 5 6 7

Factors
8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17

0
1 176 196 112 -319 052 102 -053 -063 207 044 233 -016 076 -111 085 102 089
2 522 031 256 -106 105 108 045 -065 -014 131 246 -163 006 004 077 -111 114
3 163 339 163 -029 -008 206 -072 060 103 -082 250 -023 094 -089 366 061 024
4 158 262 -035 -033 -005 -036 -156 074 061 -169 046 -138 108 -058 258 -029 118
5 430 291 113 -054 144 079 071 -052 015 037 124 -247 060 136 151 -118 095

1 -023 600 077 013 026 -100 026 063 161 056 -027 -062 -052 028 182 -155 103
2 030 658 039 -007 041 -037 -138 -006 030 -071 -061 -066 059 -060 196 -195 097
3 140 572 162 -116 079 060 056 248 122 041 181 013 -151 -054 160 046 022
4 154 692 240 -034 026 030 -039 158 128 004 143 003 -009 -004 090 030 026
5 053 715 134 105 036 069 025 031 099 046 057 033 -048 -025 158 -112 115
6 107 645 182 -035 074 110 145 096 148 005 154 -056 -093 -022 152 -038 115
7 008 695 053 -048 -006 048 038 -023 233 004 035 014 069 -066 244 -117 071
8 035 567 041 -031 -033 086 -023 -057 055 -045 035 -230 118 003 178 -111. -017
9 033 679 -032 -103 -007 -054 -025 010 081 -091 -102 -175 288 -064 097 -179 -063

10 078 552 023 -074 025 045 -117 014 122 -027 -127 -160 343 -094 079 -063 034
11 071 623 -004 -076 -019 111 -235 -017 142 .-048 014 -246 118 -148 084 -114 -093
12 311 294 247 036 065 156 -077 -115 -006 -051 037 -082 099 -195 116 -296 -074

1 602 000 157 -139 255 035 -043 152 010 -060 036 -007 062 -007 128 -075 092
2 673 -041 156 -091 184 -009 019 088 093 -053 067 -149 115 074 154 -042 -048
3 503 -000 214 -023 154 035 014 -052 040 -035 068 030 255 -066 212 -213 0 73

4 652 -003 225 -018 135 001 019 032 -018 052 039 -104 054 024 065 -101 012
5 744 043 178 -013 094 068 -014 141 -023 -041 021 -001 100 035 072 -085 008
6 735 -019 185 -074 182 096 -139 119 051. -005 007 -115 005 -027 097 -054 063
7 691 182 272 -048 161 078 040 106 074 008 008 056 016 -092 1C 8 -058 -030
8 312 232 -023 -043 -043 -039 007 067 097 -127 091 036 451 -062 162 -049 -143
9 213 230 -054 -023 -014 070 -020 00 3 029 031 -019 029 586 -026 298 -018 104



Table 3 (Cont'd)

2 3 4 5 6 7

Factors
8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17

10 534 129 236 -141 141 -010 -044 189 016 -119 016 088 170 -074 028 -033 -016
11 233 119 193 -091 -061 062 -015 001 256 -038 150 -078 369 001 080 -193 088

1 496 -050 184 -188 211 030 151 -111 094 -046 089 -082 103 -000 074 001 006

2 177 324 077 -073 064 165 156 -254 068 -039 114 127 070 -044 237 -024 -051

3 373 148 136 -099 186 038 001 -216 000 -031 086 125 183 -054 240 -027 008

4 572 018 248 -043 246 064 -014 -051 112 -083 -012 064 042 -069 083 -079 122

5 379 104 323 049 158 097 -076 -134 -003 -047 160 021 125 -018 175 -183 068

.5 561 161 317 -028 181 -025 092 011 059 -006 -045 045 060 023 067 -062 071

7 436 081 096 -106 218 094 261 052 038 -046 014 172 -010 -050 141 035 206

1 078 -040 309 -170 172 100 198 067 051 -392 279 -068 000 036 184 -152 055

2 081 -018 349 -206 169 022 152 078 116 -403 247 030 -062 046 205 -096 080

3 008 108 350 003 145 030 -145 -165 063 -451 104 052 067 -049 105 -106 -074

4 -003 216 389 051 102 076 -017 -08S 234 -463 202 -003 -026 -041 165 -018 028

5 202 037 360 -129 225 -027 243 001 027 -246 092 -026 031 019 108 -056 -042

6 012 210 129 -254 028 -118 143 147 088 -371 -117 -127 149 105 241 137 059

7 203 119 237 -076 063 -004 -132 -037 071 -294 -033 -064 313 176 193 -141 -036

8 124 -009 241 -202 110 105 -054 -022 038 -264 -011 -052 206 148 179 017 124

9 024 165 192 -164 -021 017 058 -085 062 -214 002 -015 174 080 336 053 144

10 208 045 353 -119 078 103 249 -061 059 -236 283 -164 -029 057 228 -021 -029

11 169 016 323 -280 064 037 289 035 057 -129 155 004 -043 -080 284 143 050

1 175 047 520 -350 109 148 159 -098 051 -143 143 018 -076 -034 104 -011 102

2 214 032 501 -333 109 059 164 -106 020 -165 098 022 -098 -069 026 032 167

3 138 -022 592 -104 182 016 -107 065 -049 184 095 -085 -012 -096 042 -096 074

4 176 042 635 --189 214 -082 052 -056 -047 042 006 -163 -099 001 012 -029 062

5 153 105 643 -153 226 -038 026 009 -084 028 07.2 007 037 -031 119 -074 000

9



NJ

Table 3 (Cont ' d)

1 2 3 4 5 6 7

Factors
8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17

6 097 090 752 052 098 -001 -005 -004 084 -100 120 -101 -002 -030 129 050 -063
7 258 050 686 -069 133 018 005 -047 073 -110 033 -109 -025 -056 026 -055 084

8 194 079 591 -099 100 052 -155 086 060 -085 026 -056 -048 131 023 -084 150

9 161 076 572 -026 146 085 045 -073 074 -015 050 076 040 002 151 -071 052
10 .085 059 655 108. 064 109 -132 017 -008 -047 -007 -121 080 -020 019 -278 -028
11 131 047 619 -128 073 166 -082 001 087 -105 -009 -090 -044 057 -009 -164 010
12 233 041 684 -070 096 161 -014 -007 135 -064 055 -063 -053 069 117 -055 -046
13 299 025 576 -047 005 048 -022 -011 088 -124 145 032 069 183 171 002 023

1 223 127 605 004 081 154 -001 094 091 -049 135 -058 002 -133 -031 -092 077

2 297 082 650 053 050 093 013 -008 079 000 027 -074 025 -061 -003 -228 030
3 262 068 621 -143 034 116 040 084 111 002 064 -093 -009 -145 023 -095 -015
4 106 061 624 -008 124 050 057 123 040 067 073 -039 -108 -115 109 052 009
5 105 111 681 030 008 -045 -043 052 061 -043 030 -090 084 028 104 012 015

6 073 010 625 068 095 -017 -055 158 -007 111 003 -035 -033 -139 053 -185 061
7 072 092 644 005 110 047 -047 188 049 003 057 -098 023 -171 037 -161 094

8 281 102 564 -173 025 098 090 -053 027 007 079 -026 116 -041 149 -064 186

9 169 013 568 -130 146 103 153 -006 012 003 066 028 -070 -132 135 -006 038

10 147 004 597 -047 062 036 003 -021 073 -069 025 035 140 -031 117 -310 -070
11 071 048 657 075 065 042 -030 032 033 -087 059 006 091 -011 226 -116 061
12 204 132 660 -030 -018 111 130 072 031 -042 -019 010 058 -072 134 -194 061

13 088 035 549 -158 004 047 026 027 179 -013 089 042 088 -065 313 -027 016

14 113 107 528 -194 -005 117 -116 091 260 -026 -019 013 -005 -061 232 020 155

15 249 006 569 -237 018 010 -054 -056 040 -056 -011 080 100 -031 045 -292 -009
16 045 130 405 -372 015 -013 093 067 216 -037 048 069 173 019 255 -083 028



1.

Table 4

Factors Deterring Women From Entering Non-Traditional Careers

Factors Items
Factor
Loading

Conceptions of
male-dominated

A. A woman maydecide not to enter careers that are usually held
by men because:

work environ-
ments 8) She feels that women have to be better (work harder, etc.

than men to be successful in the same job. .405

G. Women who hold jobs in traditional female fields find it dif-
ficult to leave their jobs to acquire jobs traditionally held
by men because:

6) Thdy feel that the experience they had in a "female" job
won't count for experience required in a male job. .330

K. A woman may feel that if she is successful in an occupation
typically held only by men that:

1) men feel uncomfortable with women in responsible positions. .506

6) She still will not be as respected as a male with simi-

lar success.. .527

7) Men would still feel they would have to protect her from
"unpleasant" experiences. .468

L. An employed woman may not be willing to risk seeking a job
usually held by men because:

2) She feels she would risk her present occupation if she
looked for aaother job.

.300

3) She feelsshe wouldn't be pai0 as much as the man. .481



Table 4 (cont'd)

Factor Item

Factor
Loading

N. A woman may be reluctant to pursue a career in a field
dominated by men because:

1) She is afraid of being rejected by the males with whom
she would be working. .328

5) She feels that men in the occupation would insist that
she play the woman's role. .527

13) She feels that she would be given the most miserable
task(s) in the place. .514

14) She doesn't feel that she can convince an employer that
she has the ability to do the job. .435

16) She would not have flexibility in moving in and out of
the profession.

20) She doesn't feel she would get the job - so why try. .382

.408

0. Women may have difficulty getting jobs usually held by men
because:

2) They think that employers don't hire women for management
positions.

5) They don't have the social connections to assure their
getting the job.

P. Women do not seek the same careers as do men because:

.522

.430

12) They are rejected by other women if they become compe-
tent in a career dominated by men. .311

1



Table 4 (cont'd)

Factor Item

Factor
Loading

Q. A woman who obti.ins a job in an area dominated by men may

find it difficult to cope with:

1) Being "talked down" to by men who are less competent
than she. .602

2) The men's thinking she won't be able to do an effective

job. .673

3) The resentment from the wives of the men with whom she

works. .503

4) 'The feeling that no matter how well she does her job,
she will not be promoted. .653

5) The negative attitude of men that she's taking the
place cf a male who should be in that job. ,744

6) Getting less regard than men for doing the job well. .735

7) Men's attitude of superiority. .691

10) The feeling (by men) that they are better at technical

things than women are. .534

R. A woman who works in jobs usually held by men:

1) Must earn respect rather than have it conferred on them

as men do.
3) Has to put up with other women who are jealous of her

success.
4) Gets criticism that relates to being female rather than

job performance,
5) Resents having to become one of the "good ole boys."

1 04

. 496

.373

. 572

.379



Table 4 (cont'd)

2.

Factor Item

Factor
Loading

R. (Continued)

6).' Has to stand up for hlr rights in order to get promo-
tions she deserves. .561

7) Has a boss that is male. .436

Self-concept
and perceptions

H. Women have traditionally remained in certain jobs and pro-
fessions because they believe that:

of abilities
8) A woman can't control her emotions well enough to be

successful. .317

0. Women may have difficulty getting jobs usually held by men

because:

4) They don't want to leave their hometown. .262

P. Women do not seek the same careers as do men because:

1) They lack ambition. .600

2) They can't stick with the discipline of preparation. .658

3) They lack self-confidence. .572

4) They are more timid than men. .692

5) They usually take the easy way out. .715

6) They cannot stand up for what they want. .645

7) They don't want to take the responsibility expected
in these fields. .695



3.

Table 4 (coned)

Factor Item

Factor
Loading

P. (Continlied)

8) They can't sort out dreams from reality.
9) They aren't emotionally strong enough.

10) They are more suited for other careers because they

.567

.6S7

are more sensitive and compassionate. .552

11) They are not good at decision making. .623

R. A woman who works in jobs usually held by men:

2) Has difficulty supervising other women. .324

Reinforcement
of stereotyped

A. A woman may decide not to enter careers that are usually

held by men because:

role by family
1) She wasn't told she could. .318

S. A woman is likely to choose to enter a "female" career

(those usually dominated by women) because:

5) Books, TV, and magazines all portray women in stereo-

typed roles. .360

10) She has not beeL told to pursue other alternatives. .353

11) She is not aware of her own potrtntial. .323



Table 4 (cont'd)

Factor Item

Factor
Loading

T. A woman's family may affect her career decision by:

1) Expecting her to have babies.
2) Expecting her to marry well.
3) Discouraging her from going to school.
4) Expecting her to please them rather than make her

.520

.501

.592

own career decision. .635

5) Putting too much pressure on her to do well in a proper
career field. .643

6) Making all of her decisions for her . .752

7) Teaching her where a woman's place is in society. .686

8) Expecting her to work immediately to assist in support-
ing her family. .591

9) Protecting her. .572

10) Teaching her that career women are degenerate. .655

11) Teaching her that women are solely responsible for
raising the family and taking care of the household
operation. .619

12) Insisting that a woman can't be a good wife and have a

career. .684

13) Allowing her to depend on them for financial support. .576

(I. A woman may not go into a non-traditional or previously male-

dominated career because:

1) Her family feels that academics were for men; easier
studies are for women. .605



Factor

Table 4 cont'd)

Item

Factor
Loading

U. (Continued)

2) Her family told her that boys would not want to date

girls who were too smart or who were career .650

oriented.

3) HAr parents felt the boy in the family should have

priority for career training. .621

4) Her family gave little or no positive feedback regard-

ing her career plans. .624

5) Her main desire is to please her parents. .681

6) Her parents do not appreciate the value of an education. .625

7) Her parents felt that professions that require a college

degree are not for women. .644

8) Her family wanted her to do what was safe and secure. .564

9) There are no career oriented, professional role models

in her immediate family. .568

10) Her parents told her that she shouldn't work in a job that

had a lot of men in it. .597

11) Her,feeling that if her parents said so, it must be right. .657

12) Her parents want her to get married, take care of her hus-

band, and provide grandchildren as soon as possible. .660

13) Her reluctance to leave home or to be completely independent. .549

14) Her feeling that her job was only temporary until marriage. .528

15) Her working mostly with men in a profession causes problems

at home for her husband. .569

16) Her inability to be a mother, housekeeper, and career woman

all at the same time. .405



Table 4 (coned)

Factor Item
Factor
Loading

4. Establishing A. A woman may decide not to enter careers'that are usually
priorities held by men because:
with regard to
family responsi- 3) Her husband wouid be jealous of her success. -.326
bilities and
career needs F. A woman may be reluctant to seek training for a career

usually held by men because:

11) She couldn't be away from her family for training pro-
grams that are offered in the evening -.345

H. Women have traditionally remained in certain jobs and pro-
fessions because they believe that:

1) A woman should be supportive of her husband's career -.406

J. A woman may have difficulty getting qualified and staying
qualified for jobs traditionally held by men because:

2) She finds it necessary to leave the training program to
follow her husband -r family. -.483

4) She feels that she can't leave her family to go to a
training program in another state. -.661

5) She feels that she can't go out of town for training
sessions or conferences. -.623

14)



Table 4 (cont'd)

Factor

5. Attitude of
others at
the entry and
training levels

Item

Factor
Loading

L. An employed woman may not be willing to risk seeking a job
usually held by men.because:

5) She feels an immediate obligation to help her family
financially. -.341

0. Women may have difficulty getting jobs usually held by men
because:

1) Women can't pick up and move a job as easily as a man. -.319

C. If a woman seeks information about non-traditional occupations
(those usually held by men) she may find that:

1) She has difficulty overcoming negative feedback from the
sources of occupational information.

2) She has difficulty getting people to talk to her about
these occupations.

3) She has difficulty getting information about openings in
these occupations.

4) She may have difficulty overcoming the pressure to look
at information about jobs that are.traditionally female.

D. A woman who attempts to get training in a male dominated field
is likely to feel that persons offering the training programs:

.461

. 432

.359

. 327

1) Are not interested in her. .566

li



Table 4 (coned)

Factor

Factor Item Loading

D. (Continued)

2) Think that she woull not be able to do the work. ,586

3) Think of her as a female, rather than someone seriously
interested in pursuing a career. .487

4) Would have the perception that women would not "stay with"
the training program. .656

5) Would recruit her into a female dominated occupational
training program. .467

6) Do not think she could get a job in the occupation for
which they offerd training. .555

7) Think that the occupation for which they offer training
"just isn't for women." .788

8) Think that even if you can train her, she won't be physi-
callystrong enough for the job. .633

9) Think she won't like the working conditions. .673

10) Think she won't fit in with those already in the profession. .671

6. Attitudes of
friends E. A woman who makes plans to enter a career usually sought only by

men is likely to feel that her friends think that:

1) She isn't feminine. .467

2) "Ladies" shouldn't seek that kind of career. .473

3) She won't be satisfied with the job. .383

4) She should seek a job in an area where more women are
employed. .496



Table 4 (cont'd)

Factor Item

Factor
Loading

E. (continued)

5) She won't have job security.
6) Women shouldn't want a lifetime career.
7) Women should be teachers, secretaries, nurses or

.498

.590

homemakers. .628

8) Women should be satisfied with their lot--having children,
keeping house, taking care of their husbands. .604

7. Security in tra-
ditional jobs

G. Women who hold jobs in traditional female fields find it
difficult to leave their jobs to acquire jobs traditionally
held by men because:

1) They like their present job. -.516

2) They don't want to give up their job security. -.370

3) They know they can be successful in the job they hold. -.457

8. Self-concept as
a working pro-

A. A woman may decide not to enter careers that are usually held

by men because:
fessional

4) She doesn't want to compete. .471

5) She doesn't see herself as a professional. .576

6) She doesn't feel that she is as competent as the man in

the field. .524

1 1 2



Table 4 (cont'd)

Factor Item

Factor
Loading

9. Myth . . .

"A woman's
place is in
the home."

F. A wman may be reluctant to seek training for a career

usually held by men because:

10) She would feel that any money available to pay for train-

ing for these kinds of jobs should go to her husband or

other male members of the household.

H. Women have traditionally remained in certain jobs and pro-
,

fessions because they believe that:

.323

9) A woman is too old to return to school after she has

taken time to raise a family. .339

I. A woman may not prepare for any career because:

1) A woman's place is in the home. .698

2) A woman should be a wife and mother first. .699

3) Men will take care of them anyway. .672

4) A woman should not work when she has children. .707

5) A woman should not work unless it is financially necessary. .629

6) A woman doesn't have the energy to deal with a career and

housework too.
.467

N. A woman may be reluctant to pursue a career in a field dominated

by men because:

17) These careers wouldn't give her time to be a mother. .445



Table 4 (coned)

Factor

10. Choosing to

t follow tra-
ditional job
pattern

S.

11. Obtaining in- B.

formation about
non-traditional
jobs and train-
ing

Item

Factor
Loading

A woman is likely to choose to enter a "female" career

(those usually dominated by women) because:

1) Others tell her to.
2) Her friends choseit too.
3) Her friends couldn't make it in other fields.

4) Her friends didn't want a career.

6) She lacks a commitment to any career.
8) Persons employed in the career will be supportive of her.

Information about careers usually held by men:

1) May be difficult to relate to for a woman.

2) May never be sought by women.

3) May never be reviewed seriously by a woman.

4) May take extra effort to obtain as compared to information

concerning occupations typically held by females.

5. May not be available in the form of a female role model.

C. If a woman seeks information about non-traditional occupations

(those usually held by men) she may find that:

5) She may have difi4culty knowing where to start looking for

information needed.
6) She has difficulty accepting the possibility of upsetting

anyone looking at information concerning non-traditional

occupations.

1 4

-.392
-.403
-.451
-.463
-.371
-.264

.445

.653

. 623

.384

. 449

.444

.334



Table 4 (cont'd)

Factor

Factor Item Loading

12. College edu- M. College education for a woman:

.cation for
women 1) Isn't worth as much as it is for a man. -.463

2) Isn't supported by a girl's parents if she wants to

enter a profession.
-.265

3) Makes it harder to get a job than if she hadn't gone to

college.
-.472

4) Is usually just an insurance policy in case she has to

work.
-.475

5) Is a waste of time since a women doesn't need to know

anything anyway.
-.352

6) Reduces her options for employment. -.500

13. Fear of the Q. A woman who obtains a job in an area dominated by men may find

non-traditional it difficult to cope with:

job setting
8) Working with men all the time.

9) The dangers that exist in some jobs.

11) The conflict with the religious teaching that stress the

role of a woman as that of a wife and mother.

S. A woman is likely to chcose to enter a "female" career (those

usually dominated by women) because:

.451

.586

.369

7) She knows of women who are unhappy in other careers. .313



Factor

Table 4 (corit'd)

Item

Factor
Loading

14. Superiority of F. A woman may be reluctant to seek training for a career
men in non- usually held by men because:
traditional
jobs

15. Fear of fail- A.

ure or dis-
satification
in non-tradi-
tional job
or training F.

program

1) She feels that men are more intelligent than woman.
2) She feels that men are more competent than woman in

some areas such as math and science.

3) She has doubts about her ability to do the job even
if she did finish the training.

4) She feels that women have less mechanical ability
than men.

A woman may decide not to enter careers that are usually
held by men because:

2) She doesn't want any hassle on the job.

A woman may be reluctant to seek training for a career
usually heldby men because:

5) She feels that the "pay off" of training is quicker for
the traditional jobs.

G. Women who hold jobs in traditional female fields find it

difficult to leave their jobs to acquire jobs traditionally
held by men because:

-.546

-.558

-.489

-.442

.246

.281

4) They want to stay where they are safe and secure. .346



Table 4 (conttd)

Factor Item

Factor
Loading

J. A woman may have difficulty getting qualified and stay-

ing qualified for jobs traditionally held by men because;

1) She can't stay in school long enough. .346

3) She feels it would be difficult to get admitted to the
educational or training program, so she never tries. .355

6) She is not willing to get more training to get back into
a career after she has stepped out for a period of time. .467

7) She doesn't want to be like persons who hold these jobs. .383

8) She doesn't feel it is worth the hassle to get the re-
quired training. .555

9) She hasn't had anyone tell her to take the required
prerequisites for the training program. .361

10) She usually enrolls in a school curriculum that doesn't

prepare her for a job. .430

11) She doesn't want to tie herself down long enough to get

the training. .575

12) She feels that the training programs would be too difficult

for a woman. .521

13) She does not have time to pursue training for these kinds

of jobs. .468

14) She won't accept responsibility for overcoming her deficien-

cies in order to get into a training or educational program. .603

15) she find it easier to get into and/or reenter jobs tradi-

tionally held by women. .373

16) She got a scholarship in another field and cannot financially

afford to give it up in order to pursue the training in the

male-dominated field. .293



Table 4 (cont'd)

Factor Itern

L. An employed woman may not be willing to risk seeking a

job usually held by men because:

.....
Factor
Loading

1) She isn't concerned with how much she makes. .322

4) She feels that a higher paying job would be less secure. .351

N. A woman may be reluctant to pursue a career in a field dow.Ln-

ated by men because:

2) She doesn't want to try, if it appears to be too hard. .503

3) She feels there is a low probability of a woman being

successful in the field. .398

4) She couldn't take the chance of not being successful. .459

6) She is afraid she may not be able to complete the train-

ing or schooling required for the job. .453

7) She is reluctant to apply or interview for jobs usually

held by men. .454

8) She doesn't want to make a career decision. .605

9) She is afraid, it would be a mistake. .579

10) She feels women should not compete in a man's world. .357

12) She feels that she wouldn't like doing the tasks that

these jobs require. .438

15) She feels she won't have any privacy on the job. .364

18) She doesn't have the experience or training. .401

19) She doesn't feel she would be lucky enough to get it. .334

1 H



16.

Table 4 (Cont'd)

Factor
Item

Factor
Loading

0. Women may have difficulty getting jobs usually held

by men because:

3) They don't plan for a lifetime career. .366

S. A woman is likely to choose to enter a "female" career

(those usually dominated by women) because:

9) She could never decide to prepare to enter a dif-

ferent kind of job.
.336

Myth...
"The success-

A. Women may decide not to enter careers that are usually held

by men because:

ful woman in
a non-tradi-
tional job

7) She would offend men by being successful. -.433

G. Women who hold jobs in traditional female fields find it

difficult to leave their jobs to acquire jobs traditionally

held by men because:

5) They are respected for the work they do now, but

wouldn't be respected in the new field. -.345

H. Women have traditionally remained in certain jobs and pro-

fessions because they believe that:

2) A woman degrades herself by taking a job usually held

by men.
-.534

1 1 1



Table 4 44,4rit'id)

Factor
Item

Factor
Loading

H. (Continued)

3) Husbands object if wives make a higher salary than

they do.
-.346

4) A woman has a different set of values than a man. -.247

5) A woman shouldn't be out in the business world where

she can hear all that "man talk". -.410

6) A woman shouldn't have a career. -.391

7) A woman will be propositioned if she works where men

work.
-.442

K. A woman may feel that if she is successful in an occupation

typically held only by men that:

2) She could no longer be dependent on a man. -.363

3) She would lose her reputation as a lady. -.586

4) Men would not have anything to do with her socially. -.601

5) She will have to act the "dumb broad" part to keep from

offending the less competent male. -.511

8) She will be considered homosexual. -.507

9) She will have to grant sexual favors to the men in order

to advance.
-.416

N. A woman may be reluctant to pursue a career in a field

dominated by men because:

11) She is afraid she would start to look masculine. -.554



Table 4 (cont'd)

Factor

Factor Item Loading

17. Money for F. A woman may be reluctant to seek training for a career

training usually held by men because:

6) She is unable or not willing to forego income during

training or graduate school for the non-traditional

occupation.
7) She is not willing to go into debt in order to get the

necessary training.
8) She has a low paying job which doesn't allow her to

save enough to pay for additional training.

9) She doesn't know how to get financial aid for this kind

of training.

.584

.554

.586

.508



ability to discriminate among deterrent groups as well as the reduc-

tion of dimensions, three discriminant analyses were performed which

indicated that the selected items and factors, do in fact, accurately

discriminate among these groups (see Tables 5, 6, and 7).

The discriminant analysis using the 39 items with statistically

significant (p < .05) main effect of deterrent group from the analy-

sis of variance procedures resulted in two discriminant functions.

The first function yielded large coefficients on items concerned

with: 1) a woman's perceptions of the attitudes of others at the

entry and training levels (Items D-4, 7, 9, 10); 2) the security

in traditional jobs (Items G-1, 3); 3) fear of failure or dissatis-

faction in the non-traditional job or training (Items J-8, 10); 4)

a woman's self-concept and perception of her abilities (Items P-2,

10, 11); and 5) reinforcement of the stereotyped role by the family

(Items S-11, T-1, 2, 7, U-1, 4). This function could be labeled

"lack of confidence in ability to handle non-traditional jobs." This

applies to women's attitudes as well as to the attitudes of others.

The second function yielded large coefficients on items representing:

1) a woman's self-concept and perception of her abilities (Items P-

2, 3, 10, 11); 2) fear of the non-traditional job setting (Item Q-9);

3) choosing to follow the traditional iob pattern (Item S-6); and

4) reinforcement of the stereotyped role by the family (Items T-2,

7, U-1, 4). This second function could be named "role of female is

more important than career role."

A 25% random sample of respondents was selected to test the



adequacy of these functions in discriminating anong the three deter-

rent groups. Twenty-two of the 64 cases selected could not be grouped

because these respondents did not answer the question on the Personal

Information sheet of the questionnaire referring to the extent to

which they had considered a non-traditional career. An examination

of the remaining 42 cases indicates that only one was incorrectly

classified. Therefore, the two linear combinations of original var-

iables dO accurately discriminate among deterrent groups 98.1% of the

time. An examination of the discriminant scores showswomen giving a

little consideration to non-traditional occupations have a higher

discriminant score on the second function (X = .644) than on the

first (X= -3.839) while women giving serious or no consideration

have higher discriminant scores on the first function (X = 2.039,

.692 respectively), than on the second (i = 1.474, -1.662 respective-

ly). A high score on these functions indicates that respondents

disagree with items having positive weights and agree with items

having negative weights.

The second discriminant analysis utilized 45 items which showed

significant differences (p < .05) in the frequencies of responses

by the three deterrent groups. This analysis resulted in two dis-

cuipminant functions which differentiate among the deterrent groups.

The first function had the largest coefficients on items concerning:

1) a woman's fear of failure and/or dissatisfaction in the non-

traditional job or training program (N-2, 7, 15); 2) conceptions of

the male-dominated work environment (N-16, Q-3); 3) self-concept and



Q

perception of Abilities (P-2, 3, 11); 4) reinforcement of stereo-
.

typed role by the family (S-10, U-4); and 5) obtaining information

About non-traditional jobs and training (B-3). This function could

be labeled "lack of career planning and lack of encouragement to en-

gage in planning." The second discriminant function is represented

by items reflecting: 1) conceptions of the male-dominated work en-

vironment (N-16, P-12, Q-3, 4); .2) self-concept and perception of

Abilities (P-2, 3, 11); 3) fear of failure and/or dissatisfaction

in the non-traditional job or training program (J-6, 8; N-2, 10, 12,

15); 4) reinforcement of stereotyped role by the family (S-10, 11;

T-4; U-1, 4); and 5) making the choice to follow a traditional job

pattern (S-1, 2). This function could be named "expectations that

women should play a traditional role in a non-traditional field."

A 25% random sample of cases was selected to insure adequacy

of discriminant functions in differentiating among the three deter-

rent groups. Fifteen of the 64 cases selected could not be classi-

fied because the respondents had not indicated their degree of con-

sideration of a non-traditional career. Using scores on the discri-

minant functions, the remaining cases were classified with 100%

accuracy. Discriminant scores indicate that women giving a little

consideration to non-traditional occupations show higher scores on

the second function (X = 1.881) thanon the first (i = -17.731). Wo-

men giving serious consideration or no consideration have higher

scores on the first function (X = 4.969, -2.905 respectively).

A .kiird discriminant analysis was performed using factor scores

2.95



on the 17 orthogonal factors which were identified by the factor

analysis procedure. This analysis also yielded two discriminant

functions. (see Table 7). Those factors with large coefficients

on the functions are enumerated below:

Factors Function 1 Factors

4 Establishing priorities 5

with regard to family
responsibilities and
career needs (D m .64)

7 Security in traditional
jobs Cb = .49)

9 myth - "A woman's place
is in the home"
(b = .62)

10 Choosing to follow the
traditional job
pattern (b = .55)

12 College education for
women (a = -.52)

Function 2

Attitude of others at
entry and training
level (D m -.44)

12 Colleg: education for
women (b = .53)

15 Fear of failure and/or
dissatisfaction in non-
traditional job or train-
ing program (b = -.43)

16 Myths about the success-
ful woman in a non-tra-
ditional job (b = -1.01)

17 Money. for training

(b = 1.49)

The first function will be referred to as barriers to entry

which relate to security or safety in the traditional job setting.

The second function will be referred to as barriers to entry related

to insecurity or lack of knowledge concerning the non-traditional

job setting.

Another random sample of 25% of the cases was selected to assess

the adequacy of these functions in differentiating among the three

deterrent groups. Fifteen of the 65 cases selected did not have an

indication of actual group membership. Classification of the remain-

ing 50 cases resulted in 80% accuracy in predicting actual group

2.96
)



Table

Discriminant Function Coefficients

Based on Items Identified by Analyses of Variance

Standardized Discriminant Function Coefficients

Item

Lack of Confidence in
Ability to Handle Non-
Traditional Jobs

1 Item

The Role of Female
Is More Important
Than Career Role

2

P-11 2.38 P-11 1.91

T- 2 2.04 P- 2 1.45

U- 7 2.02 T- 7 .77

D- 7 1.54 K- 3 .76

J- 8 1.22 U- 4 .73

T- 7 1.18 A- 5 .68

3-10 .99 T- 1 .57

A- 6 .84 F- 8 .57

G- 1 .72 N- 1 .43

F- B .67 L- 1 .40

D- 3 .57 S-11 .39

N- 1 .50 D- 4 .33

0- 3 .39 D-10 .33

S- 2 .25 C- 2 .27

P- 3 .22 S- 5 .26

L- 1 .21 G- 1 .24

U- 1 .20 G- 3 .23

N-12 .13 3-10 .23

5-5 .11 D- 7 .15

C- 2 .10 P- 9 .04

A- 5 .06 0- 3 -.00

S-10 -.02 N-12 -.04

3-15 -.06 B- 2 -.09

S- 6 -.08 S- 2 -.15

B- 2 -.12 3-15 -.20

P- 9 -.21 D- 9 -.24

4- 9 -.44 T- 4 -.24

D- 7 -.60 A- 6 -.33

D- 5 -.62 D- 3 -.48

T- 4 -.94 S-10 -.51

U- 4 -.98 U- 7 -.60

P-10 -1.07 P- 3 -.75
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Table 5 (cont'd)

Standardized Discriminant Function Coefficients

Item

Lack of Confidence in
Ability to Handle Non-
Traditional Jobs

1 Item

The Role of Female
is More Important
Than Career Role

2

D- 4 -1.43 -.75
T- 1 -1.44 4- 9 -.80
D-10 -1.48 S- 6 -.88
S-11 -1.65 D- 5 -1.11
K- 3 -1.66 P-10 -1.12
G- 3 -1.73 U- 1 -1.38
P- 2 -2.03 T- 2 -1.58

2.98
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Table 6

Discriminant Function Coefficients

Based on Items Identified by Chi Square

Standardized Discriminant Function Coefficients

Lack of Career Planning
and Lack of Encouragement
to Engage in Planning

Expectation that women
should play traditional
role in.non-traditional
fields

Item 1 Item 2

P-11 11.16 P-11 41.59

S-10 10.32 A- 5 30.27

B- 2 10.03 0- 3 23.56

0- 3 7.76 J- 6 20.10

N- 7 6.67 N-16 18.84

N-16 6.57 K- 5 18.51

N-10 5.74 N-10 17.74

A- 5 5.17 U- 1 17.73

S-11 3.90 S-10 16.55

N- 8 3.36 S-11 15.54

J-14 2.71 B- 2 12.05

U- 1 1.71 0- 3 11.70

D- 5 1.54 T- 8 7.32

N- 4 1.40 A- 3 6.82

A- 1 .86 N- 7 6.51

G- 1 .82 J-13 5.62

J-12 .75 G- 1 4.50

J- 6 .66 S- 9 3.26

A- 3 .55 J-14 3.16

J-13 .52 A- 1 2.92

N- 1 .29 D- 7 1.96

Q- 1 .28 N- 1 1.44

rr- 2 -.28 N- 3 .33

S- 5 -.67 J-12 -1.26

K- 5 -.99 N- 8 -1.72

S- 2 -.98 D- 5 -2.06

J.- 8 -1.15 L- 2 -3.02

Q- 4 -1.76 N- 4 -3.12

T- 4 -2.18 T- 2 -4.81

5- V -2.56 0- 1 -5.88

U- 3 -2.72 S- 5 -6.63

2.99

1



Table 6 (cont'd)

Standardized Discriminant Function Coefficients

Item

Lack of Career Planning
and Lack of Encouragement
to Engage in Planning

1 Item

Expectation that women
Should Play Traditional
Role in Non-Traditional
fields

2

D- 7 -2.85 B- 4 -7.22

B- 4 -3.31 S- 2 -11.84
L- 2 -3.62 J- 8 -12.66

0- 3 -4.22 P- 2 -12.77

N-12 -4.67 I- 3 -13.34

P-12 -4.67 S- 1 -14.44

T- 8 -4.83 N-12 -17.15

S- 1 -4.95 T- 4 -21.38

P- 3 -6.92 N-15 ,21.48

U- 4 -7.44 P- 3 -25.34

I- 3 -8.37 Q- 4 -25.48

N-15 -8.66 P-12 -31.25

N- 2 -11.02 N- 2 -32.20

P- 2 -14.54 U- 4 -33.00
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Table 7

Discriminant Function Coefficients on

Seventeen Orthgonal Factors

Standardized Discriminant Function Coefficients

Barriers Related to
Security and Safety
in Traditional Job
Settings

Barriers Related to
Insecurity or Lack
of Knowledge in Non-
Tradiaonal Job
Settings

Factor 1 Factor 2

4 .64 17 1.49

9. .62 12 .53

10 .55 7 .37

7. .49 8 .28

8 .44 4 .21

6 .40 10 .10

5 .35 6 .04

11 .19 3 .00

3 .15 13 -.00

1 -.07 1 -.03

13 -.10 2 -.15

2 -.12 11 -.20

17 -.16 14 -.25

14 -.36 9 -.27

15 -.39 15 -.43

16 -.48 5 -.44

12 -.52 16 -1.01

10'1)
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membership. An examination of the discriminant scores indicates that

women who have given a little consideration to non-traditional occu-

pations show slightly higher scores on the second function than on

the first 67 = -.745, -1.012 respectively). Women giving serious

oonsideration to non-traditional occupations have much bigher scores

on the second function than on the first (i. = 1.096, -.488 respective-

ly), while women never considering such occupations show an opposite

pattern of higher scores on the first function than on the second

(i = 1.091, -.266 respectively).

Identification of Deterrents

In order to determine which items within the survey instrument

were perceived by the respondents to be deterrents, the percentage

of respondents who indicated agreement or strong agreement was cal-

culated for each item. Any item where 40% or more of the respon-

dents indicated agreement or strong agreement was considered to be

a deterrent. These percentages were also calculated separately for

each deterrent group. An examination of the total percentages (see

Table 8) indicates that 85(43%) of the 200 items are considered to

be deterrents according to the established criterion of 40% or more

of the respondents indicating agreement or strong agreement. A

closer examination of the percentages by the three deterrent groups

(see Table 8) suggests ttat the number of deterrents identified

differs according to the degree of consideration of a male dominated

occupation. Women who considered a male dominated occupation only a

little (moderate group) identified 102 (51%) of the items as being

21
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Tible 8

Percentage of Respondents Selecting Strongly Agree and

Agree by Item by Group

GROUP'

Considered male
dominated occu-
pation only a

Item little

Considered male
dominated occu-
pation seriously

Did not con-
sider male.-

dominated
occupation Total Mode

A
1 43.1 36.0 23.9 30.7 4

2 52.9 52.5 52.5 52.6 2

3 37.2 47.6 35.3 38.6 4

4 37.3 32.8 33.8 34.2 4

5 43.1 21.4 26.4 28.4 4

6 32.0 13.1 24.1 23.0 5

7 27.5 20.0 24.6 24.1 4

8 t6.9 73.7 58.4 61.8 2

1 29.4 30.0 31.9 31.0 4

2 52.9 31.1 43.6 42.5 2

3 51.0 34.4 43.2 42.6 2

4 64.7 60.5 59.1 63.0 2

5 80.4 77.1 72.0 74.9 2

1 66.7 67.2 65.5 66.1 2

2 58.8 67.3 46.9 54.1 2

3 64.7 70.5 56.4 61.4 2

4 54.9 52.5 50.0 51.6 1

5 68.6 73.8 61.3 65.8 2

6 31.4 34.5 25.3 28.7 4

1 52.9 50.8 51.8 51.8 2

2 62.7 60.6 54.6 57.7 2

3 82.4 72.1 66.2 70.8 2

4 76.4 67.2 55.3 62.4 2

5 52.9 63.4 42.5 49.6 2

6 54.9 54.1 44.4 48.8 2

7 68.6 73.8 56.0 62.9 2

8 68.6 68.8 61.0 64.4 2

9 56.9 63.3 51.5 55.2 2

10 64.7 65.6 50.4 57.0 2

N, 2.103



Table 8 (coned)

GRoup

Considered male Did not'con-

dominated occu- Considered male sider male

pation only a dominated occu- dominated

Item little pation seriously occupation Total Mode

E

1 33.3 29.5 37.4 34.7 4

2 37.3 37.7 39.2 38.5 4

3 27.5 42.7 36.6 36.2 4

4 41.2 44.2 41.3 42.0 4

5 31.4 26.2 26.0 27.2 4

6 23.5 21.3 19.7 20.9 4

7 33.3 31.6 29.8 30.9 4

8 21.5 18.1 24.7 22.5 5

F

1 15.7 9.8 10.5 11.5 5

2 27.5 18.0 24.1 23.4 4

3 21.6 19.7 24.8 23.0 4

4 37.3 36.7 39.3 38.3 2

5 43.1 44.3 31.7 37.0 2

6 39.2 40.0 30.3 34.4 4

7 25.4 32.8 33.8 31.9 4

8 72.6 61.6 55.3 60.3 2

9 58.9 55.8 47.1 51.6 2

10 25.5 31.2 23.2 25.6 4

11 60.8 60.9 47.2 50.7 2

G
1 33.4 26.2 52.9 42.5 2

2 82.3 75.0 76.1 78.1 2

3 68.6 70.5 77.6 74.2 2

4 80.4 62.3 73.0 72.0 2

5 23.6 19.7 27.4 24.8 4

6 47.0 44.3 47.2 46.4 2

1 68.6 65.6 62.7 64.6 2

2 7.9 4.9 9.1 7.9 4

3 53.0 51.6 49.7 50.8 2

4 53.0 45.9 48.9 49.0 2

5 5.9 4.9 6.3 6.0 4

6 9.8 6.7 7.3 8.4 5

7 23.5 24.6 19.3 21.5 4

8 11.8 4.9 5.6 6.7 5

9 21.5 11.4 10.5 13.0 5

I 72.104



Table 8 (cont'd)

GROUP

Considered male Did not con-

dominated occu- Considered male Bider male

pation only a dominated occu- dominated

Item little pation seriously occupation Total Mode

I

1

2

3

4

5

6

-r

I:

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11
12

13
14

15

16

K
1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

23.5 14.8 17.6 18.1 5

47.1 45.9 43.7 44.9 2

17.7 15.0 9.1 12.3 4

25.5 26.2 26.1 26.0 4

9.8 16.4 21.1 17.7 4

25.5 11.5 10.5 13.7 5

25.5 21.3 18.2 20.4 4

68.6 60.6 68.4 66.6 2

47.0 39.4 35.2 38.5 4

84.0 77.0 74.6 77.0 2

62.0 63.9 62.4 63.5 2

36.0 27.9 17.7 23.8 4

20.0 13.1 13.4 14.7 4

52.0 31.1 26.9 32.9 4

32.0 36.0 27.0 30.2 4

50.0 32.8 33.3 36.6 4

22.0 14.7 20.6 19.5 4

14.0 11.4 7.8 9.9 4

44.0 27.9 39.0 37.3 2

30.0 14.7 16.3 18.7 4

96.0 80.4 82.0 84.8 2

72.0 54.1 58.9 60.3 2

49.0 65.6 53.5 55.6 2

18.4 16.4 19.3 18.4 4

2.0 4.9 11.4 8.0 4

11.8 8.2 11.3 10.6 4

25.5 8.2 16.9 16.6 4

58.0 47.6 45.5 48.4 2

45.1 54.1 47.2 48.4 2

11.8 8.2 7.8 8.7 5

9.8 11.5 8.4 9.5 5

119-5



Table 8 (cont'd)

GROUP

Considered male Did not con-
dominated occu- Considered male Bider male
pation only a dominated occu- dominated

Item little pation.seriously occupation 'Anal Mode

L
1 17.6 6.6 15.5 13.8 4
2 64.7 54.1 47.6 52.6 2

3 64.7 70.0 59.5 63.1 2

4 15.7 19.7 7.0 11.9 4

5 70.6 72.2 59.9 64.9 2

M
1 23.5 18.0 16.8 18.4 5

2 9.8 11.5 7.0 8.7 4

3 22.0 11.5 14.8 15.5 5

4 19.6 11.4 19.0 17.3 4

5 4.0 0 1.4 1.6 5

6 5.9 6.5 4.2 5.1 5

N
1 43.1 36.1 33.8 36.3 4

2 29.5 16.4 17.0 19.4 4

3 49.0 36.1 36.2 38.8 2

4 29.4 33.3 17.2 23.6 4

5 45.1 54.1 39.0 43.9 2

6 29.4 27.9 22.7 25.3 4

7 53.0 36.1 36.2 39.6 2

8 25.5 16.4 9.9 14.7 4

9 27.4 32.8 23.0 26.3 4

10 19.6 9.8 11.3 12.7 4

11 7.8 6.6 7.8 7.5 5

12 17.6 18.0 27.7 23.3 4

13 31.4 41.0 27.7 31.7 4

14 39.3 36.0 33.8 35.5 4

15 5.9 9.8 12.8 10.7 4

16 29.5 36.1 29.8 31.3 4

17 45.1 45.9 38.1 41.5 2

18 52.9 52.4 48.9 50.6 2

19 29.4 42.6 29.7 32.8 4

20 35.3 42.6 34.8 36.7 4

0
1 60.7 72.1 76.7 72.5 2

2 62.8 60.6 51.5 55.9 2

3 43.1 32.8 42.2 40.1 2

4 39.3 21.6 25.5 27.4 4

5 29.4 32.8 26.6 28.6 4
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Table 8 (cont'd)

GROUP

Considered male Did not con-

dominated occu- Considered male eider male

pation only a dominated occu- dominated

Item little pation seriously occupation TOtal Mode

i3

T 5.9 6.6 4.2

2 2.0 6.6 4.2

3 45.1 23.0 16.2

4 19.6 24.6 16.2

5 9.8 11.4 7.0

6 9.8 16.4

7 17.7 13.1

.7.0

13.4

8 0 0 4.9

9 5.9 4.9 8.5

10 11.8 8.2 19.7

11 0 3.3 4.2

12 13.8 19.7 16.8

2
1 64.7 67.2 58.5

2 64.7 67.2 56.7

3 52.9 54.1 48.2

4 45.1 54.1 35.9

5 58.8 65.6 58.1

6 56.9 60.7 54.0

7 66.7 60.0 58.5

8 19.6 13.1 17.8

9 27.5 32.7 42.7

10 56.0 57.4 57.1

11 32.0 23.3 29.1

R

5.1 4

4.3 5

23.6 5

18.9 5

8.7 5

9.9 5

14.2 4

2.8 5

7.1 5

15.4 5

3.2 5

16.8 4

61.8 2

60.9 2

50.6 2

42.1 2

60.1 2

56.2 2

60.5 2

17.1 4

37.2 2

56.9 2

28.3 4

1 78.4 72.1 75.9 75.5 2

2 27.5 27.9 26.0 26.7 4

3 56.8 49.1 56.3 54.7 2

4 66.6 68.9 57.7 62.2 2

5 35.3 34.5 30.5 32.4 4

6 68.6 68.9 63.4 65.8 2

7 66.6 67.2 52.4 58.9 2
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Table 8 (cont'd)

GROUP

Considered male Did not con-

dominated occu- Considered male sider male

pation only a dominated occu- dominated'

Item little pation seriously occupation Total Mode

S
1 49.0 29.5 31.0 34.3 4

2 70.6 45.9 40.1 47.6 2

3 3.9 11.4 7.7 7.9 4

4 15.7 19.7 13.4 15.4 4

5 66.6 47.5 43.4 49.0 2

6 39.2 22.9 26.7 28.3 4

7 25.5 19.7 23.2 22.8 4

8 62.8 57.4 48.9 53.8 2

9 23.6 30.0 24.6 25.7 4

10 53.0 32.2 26.8 33.4 4

11 82.4 54.1 59.6 62.9 2

T
1 86.3 72.1 64.1 70.5 2

2 86.3 72.2 64.0 70.5 2

3 35.3 36.0 23.9 29.1 4

4 56.8 65.5 40.2 49.6 2

5 58.8 60.7 53.9 56.5 2

6 41.2 42.6 33.8 37.4 4

7 64.7 57.4 45.4 52.2 2

a 47.1 55.7 36.2 43.0 2

9 72.0 59.0 58.9 61.5 2

10 21.6 14.7 17.1 17.4 4

11 62.7 49.2 41.6 47.6 2

12 54.9 54.1 37.4 44.9 4

13 58.8 42.6 39.4 44.1 2

U
1 43.1 32.8 20.5 28.1 4

2 39.2 27.9 26.9 29.7 4

3 58.9 49.1 51.4 52.4 2

4 68.6 61.6 41.2 51.6 2

5 47.0 37.7 29.3 35.0 4

6 27.4 21.4 21.9 23.0 4

7 21.6 16.4 9.9 13.9 4

a 64.0 59.0 63.3 62.5 2

9 64.7 49.2 46.1 50.6 2

10 26.0 24.6 22.1 23.5 4

11 33.4 27.9 29.1 29.7 4
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Table 0 (cont'd)

GROUP

Considered male Did not con-

dominated occu- Considered male sidec male

pation only a dominated occu- dominated

Item little pation seriously occupation TOtal Mode

U
12 54.9 34.4 35.4 39,1 2

13 51.0 37.7 46.9 45.4 2

14 o4.7 52.4 54.6 55.5 2

15 47,1 37.7 36.2 38.8 2

16 53.0 36.1 46.8 45.5 2

2.109



deterrents. Women giving serious consideration to a male dominated

occupation identified 88 (44%) of the items while those women not

considering a non-traditionai occupation (never group) identified

80 (40%) items.

Items identified by these deterrent groups reflect the impact

of external forces. The influence of family members appears to play

an important role in deterring women from non-traditional occupa-

tions. Women's perceptions of the attitudes of people in non-

traditional training programs, as well as in.the male dominated work

setting also represent barriers. Woven may be deterred by a lack of

knowledge of how to obtain information concerning non-traditional

careers. Many of the items not identified as deterrents were

concerned with women's perceptions of their own capabilities

in the work setting and in higher education. In addition, the atti-

tudes of friends does not appear to deter women from pursuing male

dominated occupations.

Differences in mean response among occupational and deterrent

groups were examined. Results of multiple non-orthogonal analyses of

variance (see Table 9) show that, of the 200 items, six items had a

significant interaction effect of deterrent group and occupational

group, 31 items had significant additive main effects, 11 items had

significant main effects of occupational group and 39 items had

significant main effects of deterent group.

The six items with significant interactions indicate that there

is differential responding by occupational group across the three de-

1-)c
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terrent groups. This suggests that the responses of nurses, secre-

taries, and teachers were dependent on iheir degree of consideration

of a male dominated occupation. A closer examination of these items

with significant interactions was conducted using Newman-Keuls mul-

tiple comparison technique.

Significant interactions in mean responses of occupational and

deterrent groups were found for Items D-15 and D-10 (F = ?.325, df =

4, 243;,F = 2.297, df == 4, 239 respectively).

These items reflect women's feeling that the attitudes of train-

ing personnel in non-traditional programs are that women don't fit

into these programs and should be recruited into traditional pro-

grams. Teachers and secretaries show an upward trend in mean

response across deterrent groups with those in the moderate group

showing least agreement. Nurses in the serious group indicate greater

agreement with Items D-5 and D-10 than nurses in the other two

groups. Follow-up multiple comparisons for D-5 indicate: I) nurses

in the serious group = 2.10) and secretaries in the moderate group

= 1.93) reveal significantly (p <.05) stronger agreement with the

idea that training personnel in non-traditional programs would try

to recruit them into traditional programs than do secretaries in the

never group (i = 230); and 2) secretaries in the moderate group show

significantly stronger agreement than teachers in the never group

(W = 2.84), teachers in the serious group (X = 2.75), and nurses

in the moderate group ai = 2.71). Item D-10 reveals nurses in the

serious group express greater agreement (p< .05) than nurses in the

2.111
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never group with the statement that women feel that training per-

sonnel in non-traditional programs don't think women fit into these

programs = 1.85, 2.97 respectively).

Item E-2 (i = 2.843, df = 4, 235) is concerned with a woman's

feelings that her friends think that non-traditional careers should

not be sought by "ladies." Nurses in the serious group agree more

with this statement than nurses in the other two deterrent groups

whereas secretaries in the serious group disagree more with this

than their counterparts. Teachers, on the other hand, show more

3

disagreement if they are in the moderate group than if they are in

the serious or never group. Follow-up comparisons revealed that

nurses in the serious group show greater agreement (p< .05) with

the idea that a woman's friends don't view non-traditional careers

as apprnpriate for ladies than teachers in the moderate group

CX = 2.45, 3.56 respectively).

Item 14-3 (F = 4.109, df = 4, 241) states that a woman will stay

in a traditional job rather than pursue a non-traditional job for

fear that her husband will object to her makinga higher salary than

he does. Although not specifically stated, Item J-5 (F = 2.479,

df = 4, 243) also implies a family objection as a reason for a woman's

inability to go out of town for training sessions and conferences

in order to get or stay qualified for a non-traditional job. On Items

H-3 and J-5, nurses and secretaries in the serious group show more

agreement than their counterparts (moderate and never groups),
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whereas teachers disagree more if they are in the serious group than

if they are in the moderate or never groups. Item H-3 has one sig-

nificant (p <.05) multiple comparison suggesting that nurses in the

serious group see a husband's objection to his wife earning more

money than he does as a greater deterrent to entering a non-tradi-

tional occupation than teachers in the serious group (1 = 2.05, 3.52

respectively). There were no significant multiple comparisons for

Item J-5 indicating that although there are differences among these

groups, they are not large enough to be statistically significant

(see Table 9).

A significant interaction of occupational group and deterrent

group wps found for Item J-11 (F = 2,491, df = 4, 243) which is con-

cerned with the idea that a woman is not willing to make the neces-

sary time commitment to the required training to get and/or stay

qualified for a non-traditional occupation. Nurses and secretaries

in the serious group disagree more with this item than nurses and

secretaries in the other two deterrent groups. Teachers, on the

other hand, disagree more if they are in the moderate group than if

they are in the serious or never group. Follow-up comparisons indi-

cated that secretaries in the serious group (X = 4.05) and teachers

in the moderate vroup - 3.88) see this unwillingness to make a

time commitment as much less of a deterrent (p< .05) than do secre-

taries in the moderate group (1 = 3.00) who appear to be undecided.

Only one of the 31 significant additive main effects, Item T-8
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(F = 2.418, df = 4, 242) did not have a corresponding significant

individual main effect of occupational group and/or deterrent group

(see Table 9). This suggests that with regard to this item that oc-

cupational group and deterrent group have such a strong association

that neither effect adds significantly to the effect of the other

when they are considered individually.

Eleven items had a significant main effect of occupational

group indicating that nurses, secretaries, and teachers sespond

differently to these items (see Table 9). Newman-Keuls multiple

comparison technique was used to identify significant differences

between groups. Item B-3 (F = 4.794, df = 2,44) states that women

don't seriously look at information about non-traditional occupations.

Both nurses and teachers show greater agreement (p < .05) with this

item than secretaries which implies that they perceive this lack of

examination of information as a deterrent to entry into non-tradi-

tional occupations (i= 2.98, 2.98, and 3.48, respectively).

Item E-4 (F = 3.086, df = 2, 245) reflects a woman's feelings

that her friends think she should look fora job in an area where the

percentage of women employed is higher. Nurses (X = 2.86) view this

as a greater deterrent (p < .05) than teachers (X = 3.28).

Teachers (X = 2.64) show stronger agreement (p < .05) with Item

F-ll (F = 2.499, df = 2, 245) than secretaries = 3.09) indicating

that they feel a woman may be reluctant to seek training in a non-

traditional field because she can't be away from her family for pro-

grams offered in the evenings.
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Significant differences in mean response were observed among

occupational groups for Item G-2 (F 3.057, df = 2, 243) which is

concerned with the idea that a woman may find it difficult to give

up a traditional job to look for a non7traditional job because she

doesn't want to lose her job security. Nurses 2.19) view this

fear of loss of job security as a greater deterrent (po < .05) than

do secretaries (X = 2.46). The attitude that women won't prepare

for any career since men will take care of them anyway, Item 1-3,

(F = 3.064, df = 2, 244) is viewed by teachers (X = 4.20) as being

less of a deterrent (p < .05) than by secretaries = 3.81).

Item N-1 (F = 7.299, df = 2, 241) is concerned with a woman's

reluctance to pursue a non-traditional career for fear that she will

be rejected by the men with whom she may work. Teachers show great-

er disagreement (p < .05) with this item than do nurses and secre-

taries (X = 3.56, 3.04, 2.96 respectively) which indicates that

teachers tend toward not viewing this fear of rejection as being a

deterrent,whereas nurses and secretaries appear undecided. Women

may have trodble getting a non-traditional job because they can't

pick up and move to a job as easily as a man can (Item 0-1, F = 3.023,

df = 2, 243). This is viewed by teachers (i= 2.10) as baing a

greater deterrent (p < .05) than by nurses (X = 2.42).

Item P-8 (F = 4.122, df = 2, 243) is concerhed with the atti-

tude that women don't pursue the same jobs as men because women can't

differentiate between dreams and reality. Nurses (X = 4.61) show

stronger disagreement (p < .05) with this item than do secretaries
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(X = 4.28); however, neither group appears to perceive this as a

deterrent to entry into non-traditional occupations. The idea that

women choose traditional careers because their friends couldn't make

it in other careers (Item S-3, F = 3.785, df = 2, 045) is seen to be

a less important (p < .05) deterrent to teachers (X = 4.00) than to

nurses (X = 3.67).

Item S-6 (F = 8.426, df = 2, 241) is concerned with the atti-

tude that women choose traditional careers because they lack a com-

AMMO

mitment to any career. Secretaries (X = 2.96) show greater agree-

=11

ment (p < .05) with this item than either nurses (X = 3.60) or

teachers (X = 3.53); however, all groups seem basically undecided

about the importance of this item as a barrier to entry.

Item I-1 (F = 3.107, df = 2, 243) is concerned with the idea

that a woman won't prepare for any career because her.place is in.

the home. There were no significant multiple comparisons for this

item which indicates that the differences between occupational groups

were not large enough to be statistically significant (see Table 9).

Thirty-nine of the 200 items had a significant (p < .05) main

effect of deterrent group which indicates that women who have given

a little consideration to entering a male dominated occupation

(moderate group); those who have considered it seriously (serious

group), and those who have never considered it (never group) differ

in their responses to these items.(see Table 9). These differences

among mean responses were further examined using Newman-Keuls multi-

ple comparison technique.
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The attitude that a woman may choose not to enter\ non-tradi-

tional career because she doesn't see herself as a professional,

(Item A-5, F = 6.201, df = 2, 243) shows greater disagreement (13 <

.05) by the serious and never groups than by the moderate group

(X gm 3.87, 3.62, and 3.08 respectively); however, all reflect a

,..

rather undecided position.\ Related to this is the idea that a woman

doesn't view herself as being as competent as a man in the field

(Item A-6, F = 3.992, df = 2, 238). This statement reveals a

41101.

greater disagreement (p < .05) by the serious group (X = 405) than

by the moderate (X = 3.40) and never (i= 3.70) groups which indi-

cates that the serious group does not perceive this issue of compe-

tency as an important deterrent, whereas the moderate and never

group appear to be undecided. The .Joderate group (X = 2.82) sees

the fact that information about non-traditional careers may never

be sought by women (Item 8-2, F = 3.72, df = 2, 238) as a greater

deterrent (p < .05) than the serious group (X = 3.34).

Significant differences in mean responses were found with re-

gard to the ideas that a woman may have trouble getting and/or

staying qualified for a non-traditional job because: 1) getting

training isn't worth the hassles (Item J-8, F = 3.865, df = 2, 243);

and 2) she enrolls in a program that doesn't prepare her fora job

(Item J-10, F = 3.451, df = 2, 243); and 3) it's easier to get into

or re-enter traditional jobs (Item J-15, F = 3.649, df = 2, 241).

These items are seen as more important deterrents (p < .05) by the

moderate group than by the serious and never groups (see Table 9).



Item P-3 (F = 4.711, df = 2, 245) is ooncerned with the attitude that

due to lack of self confidence, women don't seek the same careers as

men. The moderate group (ii= 3.37) shows greater agreement (p < .05)

with this statement than the serious group (X = 3.89) and never group

(X = 3.96); however, none of the groups perceive this to be an impor-

tant deterrent.

A woman is likely to choose a traditional career because: 1)

her friends chose it too (Item S-2, F = 5.954, df = 2, 245); 2)

media portray women in stereotyped roles (Item S-5, F = 3.773, df =

2, 245); and 3) she's not aware of her own potentials (Item S-11,

F = 7.229, df = 2, 244). These are considered to be greater deter-

xents to entry into non-traditional careers (p < .05) by the moderate

group than by the serious and never groups (see Table 9). In addi-

tion to those items mentioned above, the idea that a woman may make

this choice because she lacks a commitment to any career (Item S-6,

F = 4.257, df = 2, 241) reveals greater agreement (p < .05) by the

--

moderate group (X = 3.12) than by the serious group (X = 3.64); how-

ever, both groups appear to be undecided as to the importance of this

item as a deterrent.

Significant differences were found for five items concerned

with the attitudes of training personnel. More specifically, a wo-

man may feel that the attitude of training personnel ih non-tradi-

tional programs is such that they: 1) think of her as female

instead of someone seriously concerned with pursuing a career (Item

D-3, F = 4.290, df = 2, 243); 2) think that a woman wouldn't stay



with the program (Item D-4, F = 4.634, df 2,243); 3) would recruit

her into a traditional program (Item D-5, F = 6.030, df = 2,243);

4) think the occupation they provide training for is not for women

(Item D-7, F = 5.369, df = 2,239); and 5) think that she wouldn't

fit in with those already in the profession (Item D-10, F =.4,964,

df = 2,239). Items D-3 and 4 are seen as greater deterrents (p <

.05) by the moderate group than by the never group, while Items D-5,

7, and 10, show the moderate and serious groups indicating greater

agreement than the never group (see Table 9).

The attitudes of the family seem to be viewed as a greater

barrier to entry (p < .05) by women in the moderate group than by

women in the never group. More specifically, these attitudes are:

1) a woman's career decision may be affected by her family's

feelings that she should marry well, (Item T-2, F = 3.949, df = 2,

244), and have babies, (Item T-1, F mis 3.467), df = 2,244); and 2)

a woman may not enter a non-traditional career because her family

gives her little or no positive reinforcement (Item U-1, F = 3.458,

df = 2,243); and careers requiring college degrees are not for

women (Item U-7, F = 3.613, df = 2,241), Women in the serious

group (X = 2.56) see the family's influence as being a more impor-

tent deterrent (p < .05) than women in the never group (X = 3.06),

only with regard to the attitude that the family may expect a woman

to select a career they feel is appropriate rather than allowing her

to make her own decisions (Item T-4, F = 3.665, df 2,224).



The ideas that women do not seek non-traditional jobs because

they aren't emotionally strong enough (Item P-9, F = 3.871, df = 2,

243); or may have difficult- getting these jObs because they don't

plan for a lifetime career (Item 0-3, F = 3.040, df = 2,243), show

greater disagreement (p < .05) by the serious'group than by the

moderate and never groups; however, Item 0-3 shows a basically un-

decided position by all groups (TCH= 3.43, 396, 3.00 respectively).

The fear of rejection by the men a woman may work with in a non-

traditional jrb (Item N-1, F = 2.967, df = 2,241) shows greater.

agreement (p < .05) by the moderate group (X .. 2.98) than by the

serious group (X = 3.48).

Significant differences in mean response of deterrent groups

were observed for Item G-1 (F = 9.110, df = 2,243) which is concerned

with the idea that womnn may not want to leave their traditional job

to get a non-traditional job because they like the job they have.

The never group (X = 2.69) shows greater agreement (p < .05) with

this statement than the moderate (X = 3.28) and serious (X = 3,21)

groups. The moderate and serious groups (X = 3.73, 3.75 respectively)

show stronger disagreement than the never group (X = 3.28) with the

idea that a woman may not pursue a non-traditional career because she

doesn't like doing the tasks that might be required of her (Item N-12,

F = 6.117, df = 2,244).

A significant (p < .05) difference among means was observed for

two items related to women's capabilities, i.e., women don't pursue

the same careers as men because: 1) they aren't good at decision

-2.120



making (Item P-11, F = 5.872, df = 2,244)1 and 2) their greater

sensitivity and compassion makes them better suited for other careers

(Item P-10, F = 3.865, df = 2,214). Women in the moderate and ser-

ious groups show greater disagreement (p < .05) with Item P-11 than

the never group, but only the/serious group shows greater disagree-

/

ment than the never group wfth respect to Item P-10 (see Table 9).

These two items are not seen by any of the groups to be important

deterrents to entry into non-traditional careers.

There were significant differences in mean response to Item K-3

(F = 4.497, df = 2,241) which is concerned with the fear that if A

woman is successful in a non-traditional job she will lose her repu-

tation as a lady. This is not perceived to be a deterrent by any

of the groups but women in the moderate group (X = 4.35) indicate

greater disagreement than do those in the never group (X = 3.96).

'Items C-2, D-7, E-8, G-3, P-2, and T-7 did not have any significant

(p < .05) multiple comparisons which suggests that although there

was a significant difference among the means for these items, the

differences are not of sufficient magnitude to result in statisti-

cally significant differences between the means of the groups.

Differences in mean responses of occupational and deterrent

groups were also examined across the 17 factors identified by the

factor analysis procedure. The multiple non-orthogonal analyses

of variance utilizing factor scores resulted in one factor with a

significant interaction of occupational and deterrent groups, five

factors with a significant main effect of deterrent group and two
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6 3.38 3.40 3.35 2.77 3.30 3.52 3.31 3.52 3.51 .97 3.20 3.41 3.47 1.32 3.37 3.34 3.48 .42

7 3.33 3.55 3.28 3.46 3.50 3.44 3.50 3.76 3.49 .13 3.42 3.61 3.41 1.10 3.36 3.46 3.55 1.06

8 2.67 3.35 3.45 2.65 3.65 3.48 3.25 3.00 3.20 1.74 2.90 3.33 3.36 3.87. 3.22 3.42 3.16 1.31

(2,3) (1) (1)

9 3,38 3.15 7.24 2.77 3.15 3.20 3.13 3.14 3.04 SS 3.14 3.15 3.16 .04 3.27 3.11 3.09 .76

10 3.00 3.35 1.20 2.69 2.85 3.11 2.44 ' 23 3.15 83 2.74 3.18 2..5 3.45. 3.19 2.98 3.07 1.13

12,33 (1) (1)

11 3.29 3.65 3.58 3.00 4.05 3.57 3.88 3.62 3.42 2.49. 1.40 3.77 3.51 2.37 52 3.60 1.54 .10

122,311 (21) (21)

12 1.67 4.00 1.86 1.77 4.10 3.67 4.11 4.14 1.13 .52 1.,4 4.08 1.81 1.331 3.65 1.0 4." 1.40

13 3.00 3.15 3.35 3.08 3.25 3.04 2.56 3.43 2.89 1.15 2.88 3.28 3.09 2.12 (.21 1.13 2.96 1.40

14 3.57 3.85 3.60 3.15 1.85 1.41 3.56 1.91 1.71 .23 1.46 1.87 3.58 2.55 3.65 3.48 3.73 1.35

15 1.86 1.95 2.30 I. /7 2.20 2.09 1.88 2.29 2.15 .89 1.84 2.1% 2.17 3.65. 2.10 2.07 2.13 .14

(2,3) (1) (1)

16 2.43 2.10 2.55 2.15 2.55 2.44 2.44 2.86 2.53 1.54 1.16 2.,S 2.53 .1,0 2.41 2.42 2.62 1.41

2.95 2.05 2.73 2.58 2.60 2.69 3.13 3.14 2.64 2.28 2.92 2.61 2.68 1.24 2.62 2.65 2.84 1.06

2 3.86 4.05 3.38 3.33 1. SO 3.53 3.75 3.95 3. 76 1. 31 3.69 1.84 3. Sr 1. 58 3.67 3.49 1.80 2.19

4.19 4.20 3.95 4.50 4.20 3.147 4.44 4.24 4.04 .32 4.35 4.21 3.96 4.50 4.07 4.05 4.15 .46

(1) (1)

4 '..86 4.25 3.83 4.21 3.85 3.74 3.94 3.95 4.00 1.20 3.98 4.02 3.87 .60 3.94 3.345 3.98 .12

4,00 4.15 3.68 3.79 4.05 3.91 3.81 3. 81 3.84 .57 1.813 4.00 1.82 .60 1.88 3.91 3.83

6 2.95 1.00 i. 64 2.64 2.3S 3.02 2.60 3.00 2.98 . 72 2.76 3.95 2.90 . 11 2.81 2.91 2.92 .12

3.03 2. 90 2. 76 2.30 2.90 1.00 7.50 2.95 2.91 1.34 (.04 2.92 2.89 .29 2.111 2.44 1.02 .48

3.95 4.10 1.98 4.29 4.50 4.19 4.31 4.10 4.13 .19 4.16 4.23 4.14 .19 4.00 4 14 4.Is 2.10

4.05 4.2% 4.4 4.29 4.W, 4.31 4.19 4.07 .34 4 2- 4. Il. 4.1, 4.19 4.14

2.124



Table 9 (oont'd)

Item

Cell Neaps/Sig. Pair,

r
natio

Marginal Means/819. Plire

V
RatioNurses Secretaries 1048106416,

Detorrent Croon (A)
l

Ratio

Occupations* GroOS (11)

A
l&ttlo

11

Seri-
loully

12

Not
at a:1

13

A Sert- Not

little Lowly at all
21 22 23

A
little
31

Seri- Not
Lowly at all

32 33

A Sell- Not

little iouely at all
1 2 3

Seers-
WIENS tastes ',ocher*

1 2 3

3.

__

1 3.76 4,45 3.56 4.07 4.05 3.94 4.06 4.24 3.96 1.21 3.94 4.25 3.84 3.76. 3.03 3.99 4.04 1.71

(3) (2)

2 2.76 3.30 2.64 2.79 2.75 3.04 2.19 2.76 2.98 2.23 2.59 2.93 2.90 1.73 2.83 2.93 2.79 .36

1 2.57 2.40 2.63 2.57 2.40 2.42 2.63 2.60 2.56 .15 2.59 2.47 2.54 .17 2.96 2.44 2.511 .39

4 3.52 3.50 3.49 3.86 3.75 3.87 3.50 3.52 3.82 .32 3.61 1.59 3.74 .49 3.50 3.84 3.70 2.94

5 2.48 2.15 2.49 2.43 2.10 2.46 2.13 2.52 2.91 .76 2.35 2.26 2.49 1.71 2.40 2.36 2.45 .06

1 4.10 4.30 3.88 3.79 4.10 4.00 4.00 3.57 3.98 .62 3.98 1.98 1.96 .04 4.04 3.99 3.89 .33

2 4.00 3.90 4.10 3.79 3.95 4.17 4.31 3.71 4.09 .86 4.04 3.85 4.12 1.72 4.02 4.05 4.04 .01

3 4.05 4.35 3.16 3.71 4.00 3.87 3.93 4.00 4.13 .91 3.92 4.12 1.94 .57 2.98 3.88 4.01 .48

4 3.91 4 30 3.71 1.79 3.90 3,78 3.94 3.76 3.64 .51 3.88 1.98 3.70 1.34 3.90 3.82 3.72 .49

5 4.62 4.85 4.66 4.86 4.95 4.73 4.94 4.91 4.73 .31 4.78 4.90 4.71 2.37 4.70 4.81 4.80 1.09

6 4.40 4.40 4.51 4.36 4.40 4.39 4.69 4.62 4.35 .64 4.51 4.48 4.41 .35 4.48 4.39 4.47 .30

1 2.81 3.40 2.94 2.71 3.15 2.96 3.44 3.66 3.48 .12 2.98 3.48 3.16 2.97. 3604 267. 3.56 7.30"

(2) (1)
(1,2)

2 3.43 3.75 3.61 3.64 3.90 1.39 3.19 3.76 3.74 1.25 3.41 3.80 3.59 2.00 3.60 3.56 3.65 .14

2.95 3.30 3.10 3.14 3.40 2.94 3.00 3.43 3.20 .40 3.02 3.38 3.09 1.66 3.11 3.09 1.12 .38

1.14 3.25 3.46 1.96 1.70 3.07 1.31 3.7n 3.40 1.42 3.39 3.36 3.48 .17 3.33 3.47 3.51 .62

3.10 2.90 2.85 2.64 2.50 2.96 3.13 3.14 3.13 .81 2.98 2.85 2.99 .30 2.93 2.79 3.13 1.73

6 2.95 3.50 3.39 3.71 3.70 3.48 3.63 3.29 3.43 1.23 3.37 1.49 3.43 .14 3.31 3.58 3.43 1.41

7 2.62 3.35 3.07 3.14 3.15 3.00 42.88 3.38 3.17 .66 2.84 3.30 3.09 2.45 3.01 3.06 3.17 .37

8 3.43 3.75 1.78 3.36 3.55 3.65 3.50 3.76 3.71 .05 3.43 3.69 3.72 1.78 3.641 3.58 3.69 .47

9 3.41 3.10 3.40 3.29 3.10 3.20 3.19 3.24 3.40 .23 3.31 3.15 3.33 .69 3.33 3.19 3.32 .50

10 3.71 4.20 8.02 4.00 4.15 3.65 4.06 4.29 4.00 .77 3.90 4.21 3.89 2.63 3.99 3.84 4.08 1.16

11 4.19 4.30 4.37 4.43 4.40 4.02 4.31 4.48 4.13 .88 4.29 4.39 4.16 1.37 4.31 4.19 4.24 .28

12 3.52 1.75 1.42 3.93 3.65 3.02 3.81 3.86 3.41 .91 3.73 3.75 3.28 8.12** 3.52 3.34 3.58 1.19

(3) 13) (1,23

13 3.33 3.05 3.17 2.57 3.30 3.07 3.63 3.14 3.43 1.63 3.27 3.16 3.21 .07 3.18 3.04 3.40 2,45

14 3.19 1.30 3.19 1.21 1.10 3.41 3.25 3.52 3.28 .45 3:22 3.31 3.30 .11 3.22 3.30 3.33 .14

15 3.67 3.80 3.66 3.79 3.90 3.57 3.75 3.71 3.65 .24 3.73 3.80 3.62 .96 1.70 3.69 3.68 .00

16 3.05 3.20 3.00 3.2) 3.35 3.26 2.94 3.19 1.00 .06 3.06 3.25 3.09 .61 3.06 3.29 3.03 1.45

17 2.86 3.10 3.25 3.43 2.95 3.00 2.88 3.14 2.93 1.03 1.02 3.07 3.04 .03 1.11 3.06 2.97 .11

18 3.14 3.20 2.95 2.57 2.60 2.80 2.69 3.14 3.00 .75 2.84 2.98 2,92 .30 3.06 2.71 2.98 1.87

19 3.52 2.95 3.27 3.00 1,15 3.13 3,31 3.00 3.28 .98 3.31 3.10 3.23 .56 3.26 3.16 3.22 .10

20 3.52 3.05 3.22 3.00 1.30 7.13 3. 38 3.48 3.35 .55 3.11 3.28 3.24 .10 1.26 3.15 3.39 .51

0

1 2.81 2.20 2.32 2 9 2.60 2.24 2.00 2.29 2.06 1.05 2.55 2.36 2.19 1.91 2.42 2.43 2.10 3.026

(31 11)

2 2.95 2.95 2.83 2. )6 2.45 3.02 2.56 2.91 2.66 1.26 2.6' 2.74 2,82 .69 2.81 2.76 2.67 1.11

2.125



Table 9 (cont'4)

Item

Cell Ileeme/iie. Pairs

Matto

1911111l441 Olean4(810, Pairs

Patio

Norses Socrotarloa tilech9111
Deterrent Groom IA)

Occopelonal Groop (a)
A

little
Mel-
lowly

Not

at all
A Seri- Not

little loosly at all
A

little
Seri- Not
lovely at all

A Iterl- Not
little lowly at all

Sects-
Purses taries Teachers

11 12 13 21 22 23 31 32 33 1 2 3
1 2 30

3 2.66 3.80 2.95 3.14 2.95 3.22 2.04 3.52 2.62 2.06 2.96 3.43 2.99 3.040 3.13 3.14 3.00 .43(2) (1.1) 421
4 3.43 2.85 3.66 3.21 3.40 3.30 3.25 3.80 3.39 .19 3.31 3.68 3.44 1.77 3.65 3.31 3,46 1.945 3.67 3.25 3.36 1.07 3.55 3.35 3.25 3.05 3.22 .75 3.37 3.28 3.30 .04 3.41 2.35 3.19 .96t

1 4.46 4.60 4.37 4.07 4.30 4.17 4.50 4.29 4.20 .47 4.37 4.39 4.24 .82 4.45 4.19 4.27 2.062 4.57 4.54 4.12 4.29 4.50 4.13 4.62 4.38 4.24 .31' 4.51 4.48 4.23 3.42. 4.44 4.25 4.34 .953.57 3.95 4.07 3.07 3.85 3.94 3.38 3.86 1.89 .19 3.37 3.89 3.96 4.71** 3.92 3.76 3.79 .65(2,1) (1) (1)
4 4.10 3.85 3.93 3.50 2.85 3.70 3.69 1.62 3.91 .35 3.80 3.77 3.85 .13 3.95 3.70 1.60 1.025 4.39 4.45 4.37 4.21 4.35 4.11 4.13 3.91 4.20 .62 4.26 4.23 4.22 .00 4.39 4.19 4.12 1.846 4.33 4.25 4.29 4.21 4.30 4.30 4.06 1.91 4.02 .09 4.22 4.15 4.19 .08 4.29 4.29 4.00 2.251.62 4.15 4.17 4.00 4.25 3.91 4.31 4.10 3.80 1.85 1.94 4.23 3.94 1.75 4.07 4.01 1.96 .220 4.71 4.70 4.51 4.14 4.40 4.26 4.50 4.48 4.32 .33 4.49 4.53 4.16 1.03 4.61 4.28 4.39 4.120

(2) (1)9 4.62 4.55 4.18 4.14 4.65 4.04 4.56 4.33 4.26 1.00 4.47 4.51 4.16 3.87* 4.38 4.21 4.31 .60(3) (3) (1.2)
10 4.05 4.10 2.88 4.07 4.05 3.50 4.00 4.33 3.78 .48 4.04 4.16 3.72 3.87' 1.98 3.74 3.95 1.20(1) (2)
11 4.57 4.60 4.17 4.50 4.65 4.11 4.69 4.62 4.33 .24 4.59 4.62 4.28 5.07.* 4.39 4.44 4.46 .(2(1) (1) (1,2)
12 4.05 3.85 3.50 3.71 4.25 1.46 4.06 3.81 3.93 1.65 1.96 1.97 3.65 2.34 3.72 3.70 3.92 1.40

1 2.57 2.35 2.60 2.57 2.40 2.54 2.44 2.95 2.63 .79 2.51 2.57 2.59 .07 2.53 2.51 2.67 .472 2.76 2.45 2.68 2.57 2.40 2.46 2.69 2.86 .2.74 .27 2.69 2.57 2.63 .13 2.65 2.46 2.76 1.503 2.71 3.00 2.73 3.00 2.50 2.78 2.88 3.05 2.78 .73 2.84 2.05 2.77 .17 2.79 2.75 2.86 .204 3.00 2.70 3.02 2.86 2.90 3.09 2.56 3.00 3.04 .55 2.82 2.87 3.05 1.31 2.94 3.00 2.95 .052.62 2.25 2.56 2.50 2.60 2.61 2.48 2.95 2.72 .44 2.67 2.61 2.64 .10 2.50 2.59 2,80 1.686 2.81 2.25 2.65 2.21 2.60 2.67 2.94 2.95 2.79 1.08 2.69 2.61 2.71 .37 2.59 2.58 2.86 2.187 2.52 2.60 2.44 2.14 2.55 2.48 2.88 2.65 2.69 .40 2 51 2.60 2.55 .05 2.50 2.44 2.11 I.8 3.67 3.95 344 3.91 3.70 3.35 3.56 3.71 3.66 1.17 3.71 1.79 1.46 2.59 3.57 3.54 1.66 249 3.48 3.25 3.12 3.21 3.15 2.61 1.19 3.24 3.06 .73 1.31

11

2.94 L 75' 3.27 2.91 3.12 2.01(37 1111 11,21
10 3.05 2.50 2.6C 2.62 2.75 2.65 2.75 3.05 2.80 .67 2.84 2.-77 2.69 51 2.63 2.67 2.85 .4711 3.38 3.42 3.07 3.39 3.25 3.22 3.25 3.40 3.31 .50 3.34 1.55 1,22 1.61 1.24 3.16 3.15 .47

1 2.19 1.05 2.17 2.70 2.15 2.10 2.25 2.57 2.19 1.73 2.16 2.26 2.22 .28 2.10 2.26
2 1.12 1.65 3.51 L33 3.40 1.44 1.25 3.31 1.35 .04 .41 1.46 1.4: .05 1.55 3.41 3.11 .841 2.52 2.115 2.63 2.146 2.50 2.54 2.56 3.19 2.75 1.06 2.61 2.85 2.66 .81 2.66 2,61 .412.11 2.15 2.44 2.36 2.45 2.52 2.56 2.71 2.78 .'6 2.41 2.44 2.61 1.01 2.1) 2.50 2.73 2 492.95 2.80 2.83 3.29 3.45 1.14 1.19 3.00 3.09 .36 3.12 1.08 3.01 .24 2.86 3.24 3.09 2.776 2.38 2.05 2.46 2.00 2.55 2.44 2.56 2.67 2.55 1.03 2.11 2 41 2 44 N 2. 14 2 19 1.68 1.09

2.126



Table 9 (oont'41)

Neane/$1.0. reins
Nereiell_Nten41/6i1. 109ite

01Mr11.11
1140r8t4. s 116606tx Detenent glow (A) OoomMetiONel Orbeir

A Seri- Not A S.f. Not A Seri- Not r A Seri- Not P Seem.

Item little lovely at all little iouely .t all little Lowly at all Ratio little iouely at all Ratio Nurses taxies Xlmoiiste Natio

11

X

2.33

11

1 2.95

2 2.43

3 3,91

4 3.49

12 13

2.70 2.69

3.00 3.29

2.75 3.05

3.50 3.63

3.55 3.63

S 2.38 2,50 2.63

3.85 3.68

1.15 3.29

2.25 2.70

3.45 3.46

3.05 3.31

6 3,19

7 3.29

a 2.96

9 3.62

10 2.96

11 2.14

1"

1
2.24

2 2.14

3 3.38

4 3.14

2.70 2.49

2.25 2.39

2.20 2.34

2.95 3.44

2.35 2.90

S 2.57 2.40 2.6.

1.20 3.02

2.55 2.83

2.65 3.20

2.65 2.59

3.60 3.59

2.60 2.88

2.40 3.12

2.90 2.96

3.25 3.44

3.35 3.39

2.85 2.71

2.68 2.78

6 2.95

7 2.62

X 2.91

9 2.38

10 3.81

11 2.86

12 2.81

13 2.67

u

1 3.05

a 1.10

2.76

4 2.33

21 22 23 31 32 33 1 2 3 1 2

2.16 2.20 2.61 2.31 2.29 2.59 .40 2.29 2.19 2.62 2.66 2.60 2.43 2.67 .76

3.29 3.55 1.39 2.50 3.52 3.26 1.11 2.60 3.341 3.30 3.52 3.13 3.41 3.17 1.19

2.71 3.35 3.17 2.31 3.10 3.06 .4', 2.47 3.07 3.09 5.95.. 2.82 3.14 2.94 1.34

(2,3) (1) (1)

3.66 3.85 1.76 4.06 4.19 3.' .65 3.94 3.95 3.711 1.03 3.67 3.80 4.00 3.79.

(3) (1)

3.57 3.60 1.59 3.63 3.81 3.75 .07 3.55 3.69 3.66 .22 3.57 3.59 3.74 .74

2.16 3.10 2.94 2.50 3.00 3.07 .44 2.41 2.67 2.96 3.77. 2.64 2.94 2.96 1.00

12.3/ (1) (1)

3.21 3.00 2.87 2.94 4.05 3.51 1.76 3.12 3.64 3.35 6.26. 3.60 2.94 3.53 6.63"

121 (1) (2) 11.3) (2)

7.29 3.60 3.13 1.36 3.91 3.42 1.06 3.31 3.56 3.29 1.56 3.24 3.29 3.52 2.49

2.64 3.05 2.96 2.50 2.96 2.69 1.63 2.69 2.72 2.78 .17 2.63 2.93 2.70 2.09

3.50 3.21 2.07 3.06 3.76 3.42 1.56 3.41 3.49 3..2 .77 3.50 1.16 3.44 2.14

3.07 3.47 3.30 2.44 3..5 3.33 .62 2.76 3.22 3.32 4.57.. 3.13 1.30 3.13 .56

(2.3) (1) 11/

2.21 2.73 2.49 1.56 2.95 2.69 1 11 1.98 2.80 2.57 7.23.. 2.65 2.51 2.55 .07

12,31 111 111

7.00 2.50 2.54 1.91 2.43 2 o0 .67 2.04 2.39 2.32 3.470 2.32 2.44 2.42 .10

(3) (1)

2.07 2.50 2.76 1.88 :..18 2.49 .45 2.04 2.36 2.54 3.95. 2.26 2.58 2.36 1.49

(3) (1)

3.29 3.20 3.50 3.13 3.24 3.58 .32 3.28 3.13 3.51 2.40 3.31 3.39 3.42 .14

2.57 2.65 3.04 2.38 2.67 3.10 1.46 2.75 2.56 3.06 3.66. 2.81 2.66 2.92 .08

(3) (21

2.50 2.70 2.67 2.75 2.91 2.87 .24 2.61 2.67 2.5 .38 2.58 2.65 7.66 .99

3.07 3.05 2.96 3.13 3.14 3.53 .67 3.04 3.13 3.20 .35 3.05 3.00 3.37 2.23

2.43 2.80 ".84 2.63 2.91 3.33 .52 2.57 2.75 3.03 3.00. 2.71 2.76 3.11 2.18

2.57 2.65 3.00 2.94 3.14 3.27 .31 2.82 2.82 3.16 2.73 2.99 2.84 3.19 1.12

2.36 2.85 2.47 2.33 2.52 2.89 .95 2.36 2.67 2.67 1.68 2.55 2.54 2.71 .52

3.71 3.95 1.50 3.63 3.91 3.83 .69 3.7) 3.82 3.65 .54 3.65 3.65 1.81 .80

2.43 3.05 2.96 2.63 3.'.0 3.26 .80 2.67 2.92 3.05 1.61 2.81 2.89 3.11 1.27

1.57 2.95 3.09 2.81 3.19 3.27 .71 2 75 2.85 3.17 2.52 2.87 2.96 3.17 1.20

2.57 3. 10 3.04 2.75 3.33 3.09 .16 2.67 3.12 3.04 2.31 2.88 2.98 3.09 .67

1.00 3.55 3.48 3.13 3.29 1.67 .37 3.06 1. 36 3.54 3-46. 7.29 3.41 3.48 .44

(3) (1)

1.07 3.60 3.30 1.50 3.49 3.54 .37 1.22 3.48 3.42 .87 3.71 3.34 3.52 .78

2,1 1.20 2.78 2.63 3.05 3.14 .39 2.67 3.03 2.96 1.27 2.76 2.85 2.97 .44

2.00 2.10 3.00 1.00 2,62 3.20 1.46 2.45 2.71 3.01 4.09. 2.64 2 , 1.03 1.97

(11 (1)

2.127



Tabio 9 (cont'6)

Cell Neankniv. pairs

r

Ratio

Maroknal ferans/Sig. Pairs

f

Ratio

thirp941 66080ter1.6 fisat#686 Deterrent Group (A)
e

Ratio

Occupational Groin/ (6)

A
Item littls

11

Seri- Not
lousily at all

12 13

A Seri- Rot
little iouely at all

21 22 '22

A loci - Not
little lowly at all

A Seri- Not

littla lowly at all
1 2 3

Seers-
Mures. !ari') Teachers

1 2 3

_

U

S 3.14 3.15 3.17 2.71 3.50 3.20 2.81 2.96 3.51 1.64 2.92 3.16 3.11 2.37 3.16 3.19 1.23 .05

6 3.24 3.60 3.51 3.16 3.65 3.39 3.69 3.76 3.85 .09 3.41 3.67 3.67 .60 3.46 3.56 3.60 1.96

7 3.38 3.20 3.95 1.57 4.00 3.91 3.63 LSI 4.07 .27 3.51 3.84 3.96 3.61* 3.70 3.68 3.93
J

1.09

(3) (1)

8 LSO 3.00 2.36 2.79 2.80 2.37 2.38 2.52 2.89 1.66 2.54 2.77 2.63 .44 2.56 2.66 2.71 .19

9 2.48 3.10 2.76 2.50 2.65 2.94 2.64 2.61 3.11 .55 2.61 2.92 2.97 .98 2.77 2.86 3.00 .42

10 3.35 3.40 1.39 3.16 3.70 3.41 3.56 3.76 3.77 .24 3.42 3.62 3.54 .43 3.3e 3.4e 3.73 2.49

11 3.19 3.40 3.37 3.29 3.60 3.13 3.36 3.14 3.56 1.10 3.28 3.53 3.36 .66 3.33 3.13 3.411 .46

12 2.81 3.45 3.20 3.00 3.45 2.91 2.73 3.14 3.46 1.28 2.64 3.14 1.21 2.62 3.16 3.06 3.26 .56

13 2.81 3.45 2.109 3.07 3.03 2.96 3.13 3.43 3.09 .37 .2.96 3.31 3.01 1.56 3.05 3.00 3.10 .46

14 2.43 1.10 2.76 2.43 2.60 2.67 3.13 2.66 3.09 .63 2.65 2.92 2.66 .76 2.76 2.66 3.04 2.42

15 3.00 3.03 2.90 3.00 1.20 3.11 3.19 3.36 3.17 .07 3.06 3.21 3.07 .41 2.96 3.11 3.22 1.19

16 1.05 3.10 1.10 2.86 3.00 2.78 2,69 1.48 2.94 .18 2.68 2.26 2.94 1,93 3.13 2.85 3.02 1.15

I Indlcates significant pairs at .05 significance level

significant at .03 loyal

S1j9n1f1c4nt 4t .01 level
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factors with a significant main effect of occupational group. Four

factors yielded significant additiVb main effects; however, because

they all have corresponding significant main effects, the additive

effects will not be discussed (see Table 10).

The analysis of Factor four which is concerned with establish-

ing priorities with regard to family responsibility and career needs
0

yielded a significant interaction (F = 2.84, df = 4,246) indicating

that the responses of nurses, secretaries, and teachers are depen-

dent on their degree of consideration of a male-dominated occupation.

Nurses and secretaries show greater agreement with this factor if

they have given serious consideration to a male-dominated occupation,

whereas teachers indicate greater agreement if they have given mod-

erate or no consideration to such an occupation. Follow-up multiple

comparisons indicate that teachers in the moderate group (X = .64)

consider Factor four to be more of a deterrent (p < .05) than do

nurses in the moderate group (X = -.21), secretaries in the moderate

group (X = -.40), and teachers in the serious group (X = -.24).

Two of the seventeen factors had a significant main effect of

occupational group indicating that the importance of these two

factors as deterrents varies as a function of whether the respondents

are nurses, secretaries, or teachers. Factor 7 (F = 3.33, df = 2,

246) is concerned with women's perception that there is more securi-

ty in traditional jobs. Although there are significant differences

in mean response to this factor among the three occupational groups,

follow-up multiple comparisons reveal no significant (p < .05)
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differences between these groups.

Significant differences were found in mean responses to Factor

eleven (F = 10.68, df = 2,246) which is concerned with obtaining in-

formation about non-traditional jobs and training. Nurses and tea-

MMIN.

chers (X = -.13, -.21 respectively) view this factor to be a more

important deterrent to entry into non-traditional occupations (p <

.05) than do secretaries (X = .39).

Five of the seventeen factors had a significant main effect of

deterrent group. Factor five (F = 5.48, df = 2,246) represents the

attitude of others at the entry and training levels. Women in the

serious group (X = -.28) consider the attitude of others at these

levels to be a more important deterrent (p < .05) than do women in

the never group (X = .17). Significant differences were found in

mean responses to Factor seven (F = 7.15 , df = 2,246) which is con-

cerned with the idea that there is more security in traditional jobs.

Women in the serious and never groups (X = -.04, .15 respectively)

do not see this factor as being as important a deterrent (p < .05)

as do women in the moderate group (X = -.36).

Factor eight (F = 3.35, df = 2,246) is concerned with a woman's

concept of herself as a working professional. Women in the moderate

group (X = -.28) see the presence of a negative self-concept as a

working professional to be more of a deterrent (p < .05) than do

women in the serious group (X = .15). Fear of the non-traditional

job setting is represented by Factor thirteen (F = 9.33, df = 2,246).

Women who have never considered a non-traditional occupation (5i- = -.21)
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consider this factor to be a greater deterrent (p < .05) than do wo-

men who have given serious or moderate consideration to such an oc-

cupation am' .24, .29 respectively).

,Significant differences were found among mean responses to

Factor sixteen (F = 3.46, df = 2,246) which represents myths perpe-

tuated About women who are successful in non-traditional occupations.

Follow-up multiple comparisons did not yield any significant differ-

ences (p < .05) between the three deterrent groups for this factor.

Relationship Among Survey Instrument/ CDR, Rotter I-E, and age

Pearson Product Moment correlations were computed to examine

the relationships among the survey instrument, the Career Development

Responsibility scale (CDR), the Rotter I-E scale, and the age of

respondent. The correlation between CDR and Rotter I-E scale, was

.495 (p = .001) indicating a fairly strong relationship between these

two scales which could be expected since they are measuring similar

constructs. A correlation of -.102 (p = .053) was found between CDR

and age indicating that the younger the respondent, the greater the

degree of external locus of control of reinforcement. A similar,

but stronger relationship was found between Rotter I-E and age with

a correlation of -.194 (p = .001).

The correlation between total score on the survey instrument

and age was .007 (p = .453) which indicates a minimal to non-existent

relationship between these two variables. Only 30 (15%) of the in-

dividual items in the survey instrument had a significant correla-

tion (p < .05) with age (see Table 10).
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Table 10

Mean Factor Score by Deterrent Grow And 0e0c4Petional Group

Sac-
tor

cell miens/sia. Pair.

r
Ratio

manilla m49n8/11 tjL_tttr2s_______
0;_rAP6rt0lial Group (b/

I'

Ratio

RUSSO sorrotppior T8410111(# Deterrent brow AL
r

Ratio
A earl-

little iously
11 12

Not
at 611

13

A seri- Dot
little.insisly at all

21 22 23

A

little
31

Berl-
Lamely

33

Dot
at all

13

A Seri- Not

little lcusly at all
1 2 I

leen-
Mose. taries Teachers

1 2 3

1 .17 -.09 -.12 -.10 -.23 .06 .1e .15 .04 .90 .03 -.06 .00 .17 -.04 -.08 .09 .73

2 .32 .38 .03 -.13 .09 -.19 .11 -.18 -.11 .50 .13 .09 -.09 1.04 .20 -.11 2.37

3 -.28 -.10 -.29 .10 -.06 -.18 -.OS .35 .72 -.25 -.02 .10 2.11 -.13 .17 1.93

4 -.21 .15 -.04 -.40 -.02 -.13 .64 -.24 .20 2.84' .01 -.04 .02 -.0' -.04 -.15 .17 2.76

(11) (31) (11,21,321(11)

5 -.14 -.73 .33 -.32 -.21 -.08 -.03 .09 .25 2.32 -.IS -.28 .17 5.480. -.04 -.16 .16 2.39
(31 (2)

6 .00 .02 -.12 .20 .21 .18 .13 -.20 -.16 .21 .09 .01 -.04 .45 .19 -.12 2.69

7 -.15 .11 .28 -.24 -.21 .07 -.74 -.20 .11 .93 -.36 -.04 .15 7.15.* .18 -.06 -.11 1.33'

(2,3) (1) (1)

e -.37 .16 .14 -.15 .19 -.09 -.In .09 .06 .47 -.28 .15 .03 3.35" .02 -.07 .04 .37

'21 (1)

9 -.18 -.09 .01 -.16 -.10 .17 .32 .05 .52 .05 .01 -.03 .25 -.10 -.10 .17 2. 16

10 .05 .15 .03 .32 -.10 .01 .10 -.44 .01 1.00 .14 -.13 .01 1.25 .06 .04 -.08 .59

11 -.10 .04 -.23 .35 .25 .45 -.45 -.12 -.IR .74 -.oe .06 .01 .21 -.II .39 -.71 10.68"
(1) (1,3) 12)

12 -.34 -.11 00 .28 -.02 .02 .08 .04 .04 .72 -.04 -.03 .02 .07 -.11 .05 .35 .RS

13 .20 .03 -.12 .57 .31 -.45 '0 .38 -.07 1.81 .29 .24 -.21 9.33." .00 -.08 08 .97

(1) (3) (1,2)

14 .24 -.17 .20 .09 -.40 -.02 -.26 -.04 .06 .43 .04 -.20 .08 2.06 .12 -.10 -.02 1.26

15 -.34 .33 .10 -.10 .07 -.09 -.16 .12 .00 .43 -.22 .17 .00 2.43 .04 -.05 .00 .76

16 -.04 .00 .18 -.44 -.26 .10 -.IR -.26 .12 .32 -.19 -.15 .11 1.40 .10 -.e9 -.02 1.02

.00 -.09 .27 -.26 -.09 .15 -.20 -.30 -.05 .17 -.11 16 .11, 2.40 .11 .02 - 11 1.89

Indicatas significant pairs at .05 significanc. level

Significant at .05 Ilsvel

Significant at .01 levo1
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A correlation of -.170 (p im .003) was found between total score

on the survey instrument and the score on CDR indicating the more

items the respondent agrees with, the higher her external locus of

control of reinforcement. Sixty-one (30.5%) of the individual survey

items had a significant correlation (p < .05) with the CDR (see Table

11). An overall mean of 6.01 was obtained for the CDR which is con-

sistent with Thomas's (1974b) findings that the mean score on this

scale for females was 5.92.

The correlation between Rotter I-E and total score on the survey

instrument was -.181 (p = .002) which suggests the sans relationship

exists here as the one found with the CDR and total score. Eighty-

eight (44%) of the individual items had a significant Correlation

(p < .05) with the Rotter I-E (see Table 11). An overall mean of

8.06 was obtained for the Rotter I-E which is consistent with Rotter's

(1966) findings that the mean score for females on the scale ranged

from 5.5 to 9.6.

A total of 100 items (50%) had a significant (p < .05) corre-

lation with the CDR and/or the Rotter I-E. Forty-nine (49%) of these

100 items had significant correlations with both scales. These items

are represented by twO dominant factors: 1) conceptions of the

male-dominated work environment (31 items); and 2) attitude of others

at the entry and training levels (10 items).

Thirty-nine (39%) of the 100 items were correlated only with the

Rotter I-E. The majority of these items are reflected by four fac-

tors: 1) self-concept and perception of abilities (four items);

I )
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2) reinforcement of stereotyped roles by the family (eight items);

3) establishment of priorities with regard to family responsibili-

ties and career needs (six items); and 4) myths perpetuated about

women who are successful in non-traditional careers (six items).

Tweleve percent of the 100 items (12 items) were correlated

with just the CDR. These items are dispersed over eight factors and

do not appear to be representative of any one particularfactor.
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Table 11

Correlations of Survey Items with

Career Development Responsibility Scale (CDR), Rotter I-E Scale (I-E)

and Age of Respondent

CDR I -E Age

Prob- Prob-

Item Pearsonr ability Pearsonr ability

A
1 .022 .366 .016 .398

2 -.016 .400 -.126 .022

3 -.141 .012 -.136 .015

4 -.060 .169 -.061 .164

5 -.071 .129 -.057 .1:42

6 -.064 .154 -.066 .147

7 .006 .464 -.088 .082

8 -.166 .004 -.110 .040

B
1 .013 .418 -.089 .079

2 .006 .464 -.012 .428

3 -.004 .478 -.035 .290

4 -.107 .044 -.051 .209

5 .011 .429 .081 .098

C
1 -.141 .012 -.147 .009

2 -.058 .179 .005 .466

3 -.107 .044 -.097 .062

4 -.083 .094 -.060 .169

5 -.013 .418 -.059 .1-:

6 -,119 .029 -.047 .22..

e

D
1 -.111 .038 -.160 .005

2 -.144 .011 -.120 .028

3 -.146 .C10 -.235 .001

4 -.121 .028 -.193 .001

5 -.207 .001 -.182 .002

6 -.127 .021 -.143 .011

7 -.143 .011 -.183 .002

2.135

Pearsonr

Prob-
ability

-.044 .242

.100 .057

.119 .030

-.019 .383

.058 .178

.065 .152

-.025 .346

-.040 .265

-.138 .015

-.146 .010

-.094 .069

-.059 .173

.36 .285

.065 .150
-.016 .402

.041 .256

.025 .345

-.001 .493

-.051 .211

.068 .141

.041 .260

.130 .019

.072 .127

-.036 .284

-.021 .372

.139 .013



Table 11 (cont'd)

Item

CDR I-E Age

Pearson
r

Prob-
ability Pearsonr

Prob-
ability Pearsonr

Prob-
ability

8 -.138 .014 -.184 .002 .036 .285
9 -.103 .053 -.097 .062 .073_ .126

10 -.132 .018 -.190 .001 .104 .049

E

1 -.067 .142 -.098 .059 -.022 .361
2 -.006 .464 -.068 .139 -.008 .449
3 -.093 .069 -.097 .061 .018 .387
4 -.043 .245 -.058 .176 -.018 .387
5 -.026 .340 -.044 .241 -.057 .183
6 -.056 .188 -.046 .230 -.050 .214
7 -.103 .051 -.145 .011 .060 .170
8 -.114 .035 -.144 .011 -.003 .483

r
1 -.025 .343 -.097 .061 -.002 .486
2 -.058 .177 -.025 .347 -.049 .218
3 -.039 .271 -.118 .031 .054 .195
4 -.010 .441 -.014 .411 -.104 .051
5 -.031 .313 -.137 .015 -.071 .131
6 .000 .499 -.060 .172 .127 .022
7 -.013 .417 -.064 .155 .113 .036
8 -.095 .067 -.133 .017 -.054 .199
9 -.065 .149 -.142 .012 .023 .360

10 -.105 .047 -.134 .016 -.125 .023
11 -.019 .380 -.137 .014 .030 .318

G
1 .135 .015 .098 .059 -.093 .071
2 .003 .479 -.055 .194 -.050 .234
3 .068 .141 -.049 .218 -.113 .035
4 .011 .431 -.092 .073 -.019 .381
5 -.097 .062 -.207 .001 -.104 .049
6 -.175 .003 -.172 .003 .107 .044

H

1 -.037 .276 -.011 .429 -.077 .110
2 .004 .472 -.055 .189 .055 .193
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Table 11.(cont'd)

CDR
I -E

Age

Item Pearsonr

Prob-

ability Pearsonr

Prob-
ability Pearsonr

Prob-
ability

3 -.121 .027 -.112 .038 .071 .130

4 -.053 .198 -.107 .045 -.014 .412

5 -.095 .065 -.082 .097 -.035 .290

6 -.071 .130 .013 .421 .104 .050

7 -.069 .136 -.128 .021 .004 ''' .473

8 -.019 .380 -.046 .231 -.036 .286

9 .003 .482 -.035 .290 .043 .249

I

1 -.036 .285 -.079 .103 .066 .147

2 .012 .422 .020 .375 -.118 .030

3 .050 .212 -.051 .210 .041 .257

4 .003 .483 .014 .410 .073 .123

5 -.042 .253 .037 .279 -.122 .026

6 -.067 .144 -.006 .462 .101 .054

J
1 .070 .131 .027 .335 -.131 .018

2 -.046 .235 -.145 .010 -.093 .070

3 -.083 .093 -.110 .039 .027 .333

4 -.079 .106 -.111 .038 .155 .007

5 -.079 .106 -.138 .014 .124 .025

6 -.099 .058 -.128 .021 .025 .345

7 -.086 .087 -.113 .036 .022 .365

8 -.004 .475 -.048 .223 .012 .426

9 -.157 .006 -.207 .001 .037 .279

10 -.109 .042 -.164 .005 .114 .035

11 -.008 .451 -.004 .477 .025 .348

12 .004 .473 .014 .410 -.019 .385

13 -.018 .386 -.017 .395 .042 .253

14 -.004 .474 -.038 .273 .057 .186

15 -.066 .149 -.119 .030 .052 .205

16 -.007 .453 -.182 .002 .097 .061

K

1 -.101 .056 -.148 .010 .013 .422

2 -.089 .080 -.114 .036 .098 .060

3 -.103 .052 -.048 .227 -.012 .426

'I I
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Table 11 (cont'd)

CDR I -E Age

Item Pearsonr

Prob-
ability Pearsonr

Prob-
ability Pearsonr

Prob-
ability

4 -.150 .008 -.041 .256 .007 .4575 -.110 .040 -.119 .029 -.108 .0446 -.154. .007 -.146 .010 .096 .0647 -.100 .055 -.156 .006 .050 .2168 -.102 .053 -.105 .048 -.098 .0609 -.095 .066 -.107 .045 .010 .436
L
1 .029 .321 -.016 .403 -.035 .2892 -.087 .083 -.161 .005 -.015 .4033 -.182 .002 -.170 .003 .029 .3224 -.084 .091 -.062 .162 -.082 .0965 -.032 .306 -.009 .442 -.053 .202
M
1 -.115 .034 -.115 .034 -.054 .1972 -.042 .253 -.019 .385 -.034 .2973 -.080 .101 -.082 .096 -.052 .2044 -.089 .077 -.127 .021 -.032 .3045 .122 .027 -.041 .260 .017 .3926 .013 .420 -.049 .220 .012 .425
N
1 -.141 .012 -.247 .001 .099 .0582 -.079 .105 -.043 .249 -.039 .2663 - 101 .054 -.193 .001 .068 .1424 -.106 .047 -.163 .005 .124 e0255 -.144 .011 -.156 .006 .053 .2006 -.0C.D .472 -.664 .157 -.019 .3847 -.130 01q -.124 .024 .050 .2128 -.053 .202 -.069 .138 .034 .2949 -.003 .480 -.095 .059 .026 .34410 -.016 .401 -.078 .108 .049 .21811 -.103 .050 -.034 .292 .056 .18912 .002 .49u -.052 .206 .021 .35113 -.157 .006 -.246 .001 .021 .37114 -.107 .044 -.177 .002 .105 .04815 -.050 .215 -.017 .393 -.150 .008
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Table 11 (cont'd)

CDR I-E Age

Item Pearsonr

Prob-
ability Pearsonr

Prob-
ability Pearsonr

Prob-
ability

16 -.196 .001 -.202 .001 .025 .345

17 -.074 .122 -.089 .079 .068 .141

18 -.080 .104 -.074 .122 .087 .085

19 -.207 .001 -.209 .001 .006 .448

20 -.212 001 -.195 .001 .042 .254

0
1 -.137 .014 -.091 .073 .067 .145

2 -.182 .002 -.150 .008 -.023 .361

3 -.050 .215 -.040 .262 -.014 .410

4 -.054 .198 -.069 .138 -.002 .485

5 -.211 .001 -.173 .00.3 .0008 .495

P
1 .047 .229 .013 .420 -.034 .294

2 .020 .377 -.059 .176 -.033 .300

3 -.074 .121 -.161 .005 .090 .077

4 -.073 .122 -.138 .014 .006 .463

5 -.042 .251 -.071 .130 -.087 .085

6 -.037 .279 -.113 .036 -.085 .088

7 -.011 .431 .032 .304 -.072 .127

8 .019 .381 -.002 .486 -.030 .316

9 -.025 .345 -.063 .157 -.090 .076

10 -.0141 .411 -.020 .378 -.103 .051

11 -.004 .474 -.010 .435 -.109 .041

12 -.123 .024 -.109 .041 -.062 .162

2
1 -.171 .003 -.204 .001 .153 .007

2 -.163 .005 -.130 .020 .132 .018

3 -.142 .012 -.167 .004 .038 .276

4 -.270 .001 -.225 .001 .100 .057

5 -.292 .001 -.274 .001 .044 .242

6 -.209 .001 -.216 .001 .076 .114

7 -.261 .001 -.259 .001 .109 .042

8 -.129 .020 -.044 .242 -.049 .219

9 -.014 .414 -.095 .066 .0009 .495
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Table 11 (cont'd)

CDR I -E Age

Item Pearson
r

Prob-
ability PearsOnr

Prob-
ability Pearson

r

Prob-
ability

10 -.186 .001 -.192 .001 .011 .433
11 -.068 .142 -.012 .424 -.052 .208

R
1 -.208 .001 -.135 .016 -.017 .397

2 -.094 .067 -.151 .008 -.077 .110

3 -.053 .201 -.147 .010 -.012 .425
4 -.213 .001 -.215 .001 .016 .398
5 -.016 .402 -.076 .115 -.066 .148

6 -.125 .023 -.166 .004 .039 .271

7 -.170 .003 -.249 .001 .127 .022

S

1 -.068 .138 -.064 .156 -.030 .316

2 -.049 .217 -.058 .180 -.029 .325

3 -.035 .289 -.075 .115 -.017 .397
4 .028 .329 -.0003 .498 -.045 .237

5 -.087 .083 -.045 .235 .067 .144

6 .067 .144 -.048 .225 .032 .303

7 -.024 .354 -.069 .136 -.042 .253

8 .047 .230 -.101 .054 .022 .365

9 -.137 .015 -.216 .001 .067 .143

10 -.036 .287 -.085 .090 .002 .485

11 -.080 .101 -.134 .016 .070 .134

T
1 -.044 .244 -.033 .303 .002 .487

2 -.040 .262 -.094 .067 -.027 .335

3 .025 .348 -.072 .125 .098 .060
4 -.058 .179 -.142 .012 .041 .256

5 .034 .297 -.034 .295 -.042 .254

6 .014 .412 -.072 .126 -.045 .238

7 .013 .419 -.022 .365 .021 .371

8 -.095 .066 -.177 .002 -.021 .368

9 -.121 .027 -.065 .151 -.027 .335

10 .001 .491 -.076 .113 .006 .462

11 .052 .202 -.015 .404 .095 .066
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Table 11 (cont'd)

CDR I -E Age

Item Pearsonr

Prob-
ability Pearsonr

Prob-
ability Pearsonr

Prob-
ability

12 -.024 .350 -.012 .425 .026 .341

13 -.036 .286 -.070 .132 -.048 .225

U
1 -.159 .006 -.123 .025 -.047 .228

2 -.057 .184 -.107 .045 .014 .411

3 -.057 .183 -.112 .038 -.034 .297

4 -.00J .450 -.081 .099 .042 .252

5 -.084 .090 -.103 .052 -.011 .433

6 -.015 .406 -.108 .044 .030 .319

7 .011 .428 -.108 .044 -.004 .475

8 -.161 .005 -.158 .006 -.028 .332

9 -.075 .119 -.097 .061 .109 .042

10 -.042 .256 -.091 .075 -.040 .264

11 -.062 .104 -.097 .062 -.064 .155

12 -.011 .433 -.058 .179 .017 .393

13 -.047 .228 -.066 .146 -.005 .467

14 -.057 .185 -.129 .020 .028 .329

1: -.055 .193 -.100 .057 .033 .300

16 -.126 .02J -.141 .012 .104 .050

1 I
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Conclusions

It has been assumed that the removal of institutional barriers

for women desiring to enter non-traditional occupations (i.e., equal

rights legislation) would be sufficient to increase the number of

women entering these fields. However, statistics indicate that a

large majority of women have remained in lower-paying, less skilled

areas (U. S. Department of Labor, Women's Bureau, 1979). Therefore,

the purpose of this study was to ascertain whether or not women em-

ployed in traditional occupations perceived personal-social barriers

to entering non-traditional occupations and/or training programs.

The results clearly indicate that the women surveyed do perceive

personal-social barriers to entering male-intensive occupations.

The women 4n this study identified 43% (86) of the 200 state-

ments in the survey instrument as being deterrents to entering non-

traditional fields. These 83 statements reflect the following six

of the 17 factors identified in the factor analysis procedure: 1)

conceptions of the male-don4.nated work environment (factor one);

2) the influence of family (factor three); 3) the need for estab-

lishing priorities with regard to familylresponsibilities and career

needs (factor four); 4) the attitude of others at the entry and

training levels (factor five); 5) obtaining information about non-

traditional careers (factor eleven); and 6) the lack of money or

knowledge of where to get money for training (factor seventeen).

For the purpose of clarity and parsimony, these deterrents
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will be discussed in terms of factors rather than the individual

statements. These factors as well as supporting evidence will be

presented first, and differencesbetween the tesults of this study and

the work of others will follow. Lastly, a closer look at the percep-

tions across the three deterrent groups will be discussed.

Conceptions of the work environment (factor one) are perceived

to be deterrents to entering male-intensive occupations by women in

this sample. Research provides st:pport for this factor as being a

deterrent by suggesting that women are discriminated against by male

supervisors withregard to promotior, supervision, and development

(Rosen and Jerdee, 1974). Thus, many women are reluctant to enter

the male-dominated work environment (Ekstrom, 1972). In addition,

Trachtenberg and Richter (1976) found that females had existing nega-

tive attitudes toward participating in male-dominated professions.

Kane, et al., (1977) in a survey of employers of apprenticeable

occupations found that when employees thought there was a difference

between men and women (e.g., productivity, absenteeism), a higher

proportion thought men rather than women were better. Denver's

Better Jobs for Women program presents, as part of their orientation

for participants, a slide-tape presentation outlining the isolation,

depression, and ridicule women experience in entering male-dominated

occunations. Their rationale is that even though the initial tone

of the presentation is negative, it represents a reality with which

women in apprenticeable occupations must deal (U. S. Department of

Labor, 1978). Thus, not only have others (Ekstrom, 1972; Rosen and
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Jerdee, 1974; and Tradhtenberg and Richter, 1975) found evidence

that conceptions of the male-dominated work environment (factor one)

are perceived to be deterrents to women, there seems to be a realis-

tic reason for women's perception of the barrier (Kane, et al., 1977;

U.S. Department of Labor, 1978).

The influence of the family (factor three) as a socialization

agent also represents a deterrent to women who wish to deviate from

work roles considered to be acceptable for females. Females are

socialized at an early age to consider certain roles as acceptable

for them and other roles as unacceptable (Looft, 1971a). Research has

shown that parents play an important role in influencing occupational

choice and that family disapproval was a significant barrier to women

who wish to enter occupations dominated by men (Burlin, 1976; Derry-

berry, Davis and Wright, 1979; Epstein, 1971; and Smith, et al., 1977).

This researct has implications for the frequently made assump-

tion that women in the labor market make individual choices about

their occupation -- in reality they are probably family decisions

(Reubens & Reubens, 1977). Thus, women look to their families for

guidance in career planning (Caughman, 1978), and the influence of

their families represents a significant deterrent to women who wish

to enter male-intensive occupations.

Obtaining information about non-traditional careers (factor

eleven), and the lack of money or knowledge of where to get money

for training (factor seventeen), also represent barriers to entering

non-traditional fields. It appears that both of these factors re-
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present aspects of career planning. It has been suggested that women

are trained in the role of being passive individuals and-as a result,

are less effective in planning a career (Cochran & Warren, 1976),

and may need more assistance in career development (Prediger, et al.,

1974) than is presently being offered. Thus, a major obstacle

for womea is a lack of knowledge regarding what is available,

where and at what price (Wertheimer & Nelson, 1977).

While many schools are currently expanding their career options,

Kane et al., (1977) found that representatives of Joint Apprentice-

ship Councils (JAC) feel that school vocational counselors encourage

women along traditional lines, and consequently, they actively dis-

courage women from entering non-traditional careers. Sedaka (1975)

points out that one of the most serious deficiencies in the background

learning experience of women is the lack of knowledge about the al-

most infinite number of jobs that exist today.

Even if a female can obtain information about non-traditional

training, she faces the major obstacle of getting financial aid for

her training. Specificially, in trying to get trainifigl many women

face a lack of financial aid for part-time students (Caughman, 1978).

While some programs (e.g.,CETA programs) provide financial stipends,

many women who would perhaps seek non-traditional training are not

eligible. Thus, obtaining information about non-traditional careers

(factor eleven) and the lack of money or knowledge of where to get

money for training (factor seventeen), represent barriers to enter-

ing non-traditional fields and women may need more assistance in
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these areas.

Lastly, the attitude of others at the entry and training

level (factor five) is perceived to be a deterrent to entering non-

traditional occupations by the respondents. Ahrons (1976) and Cohen

and Bunker (1975) found that women nay be deterred from non-tradi-

tional jobs or training by counselors with traditional values. In

a related study of barriers to females entering mathematical and

.science careers, Smith et al., (1977) found that senior high women

--e discouraged from pursuing the science and math courses which

would prepare them to pursue science majors in college. Although

the results of this study differ somewhat from barriers identified

in the literature review (e.g., low occupational self-concept, lack

of available role models, and fear of success or failure), some dis-

cussion may clarify the issue.

The results of this study indicate that factors that are not

perceived to be deterrents are largely a reflecticn of women's per-

ceptions of their own capabilities. Overall, it appears that women

are not deterred from non-traditional fields because they are afraid

they cannot handle the jobs. Instead, they are deterred by their

perceptions of external forces such as the attitudes of others in

the work place, in training programs, and in the home as well as the

need for money to obtain the appropriate training.

Comparisons among occupation groups suggest that nurses,

secretaries, and teachers do not, in general, perceive different

deterrents, as only 5% (11) of the survey items revealed significant
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differences among these groups. Given the number of possible de-

terrents studied, this number of differences could be expected by

chance alone.

A closer look at perceptions of deterrents across the three

deterrent groups, i.e., those who: 1) seriously considered; 2)

considered only a little; or 3) did rudt consider entering a non-

traditional occupation, indicates that the extent to which a woman

considers entering a non-traditional occupation effects the amount of

deterrence she perceives. In general, there appears to be more simi-

larity than difference in the types of deterrents identified by the

three deterrent groups, but women who had given a little consideration

to entering a non-traditional career identified more deterrents than

the other groups. One possible reason for this is that women who have

never considered a non-traditional occupation have probably not ex-

plored these occupations and as a result may be unaware of some of

the problems, and therefore, identify fewer deterrents. Conversely,

women who have seriously considered non-traditional occupations may

have explored them more in depth than women giving less consideration,

and as a result of being more knowledgeable About these fields, may

'identify fewer deterrents. The moderate group identified a greater

number of deterrents and had a lower mean rating for most deterrents.

Thus, they could be considered the most deterred group.

The present research has ramifications for the frequently made

assumption that women are for the most part, externally oriented in-

dividuals, specifically in relation to the area of employment (Minni-
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gerode, 1976). The results of this study appear to be in opposition

to this assumption as women in this sample were not highly externally

oriented, i.e., the group as a whole did not evidence a high degree

of external locus of control. Howevir, the present results did indi-

cate that those women who exhibited greater externality also perceived

more barriers to entering a non-traditional occupation.

In conclusion, ele results of this study indicate that females

are deterred by their perception of external forces such as the atti-

tudes of others in the home, in the work and training settings, as,

well as the need for money to obtain appropriate training. In addi-

tion, women who are externally oriented and feel a lack of personal

control in employment aspects of their life, also perceive more bar-

riers to entering nod-traditiona: occupations.

Therefore, the developers of eiucational programs designed to

help women enter non-traditional occupations may want to consider

addressing the barriers noted in this study, as well as dealing with

learned helplessness and internal-external locus of control. Per-

haps such programs could benefit women by helping them to discover

that they can have control over their career and can be instrumental

in setting their own career goals, thereby reducing the effect of

an external orientation. This is not to undeistate the difficulty

in overcoming these influences, but rather to indicate that they can

be dealt with once the barriers arc identified.
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Original Interview
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sz,

NAME

INTERVIEWER

DATE

TITLE OF PRESENT POSITION ( N T S )

AGE (approximate RhCE

"I'd like to review with you the purpose of the project and tell you
why I am here today As we talk, I'd like for you to think about
the reasons yoU had for not going into . Some of the reasons
might not be particularly obvious at this point, so I'll be asking you
some questions about people who were influences on your life, about
the attitudes you hold, and about the factors which have made you who
you are. So, I'd like you to be thinking about these things to help
us really determine the factors which contributed to your not entering
that field."

"Do you have any questions so far? If not, let's begin."

1. Where did you grow up? (Hometown)

111

2. What was your mother's occupation?

3. What was your father's occupation?

4. Were both your parents living at
home when you grew up?

5. Describe your parents' education:

6. Describe your own education:

7. What was the non-traditional
occupation that you had planned
to enter?

c' 7
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How old were you when you thought
about being a

"Let's talk about why you did not go into that4field."

9. What were your concerns about
going into
(Probe her responses)

10. What were the strongest factors
which steered you away from

(Probe each of her factors)

"Sometimes relatives and others around you can have an affect on your
career plans. They may have ideas of what jobs they think you are
best suited for, or what job to go into or not to go into. They may
even suggest what to study or major in at school."

11. Do you think your father may have
been a factor in you not going
into

Yes: How was he influential to you?

Why was this so?

Why did he feel this way?

What were his values about your
future work?

Did your being a woman cause him
to feel this way?

How did he treat your mother?
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12. a. What were your mother's
influences on you?

b. What were her values about
work outside the home?

13. a. In what ways did your
brother(s) and/or sister(s)
have an influence on your
career plans?

b. On you abilities?

14. What about other relatives' in-
fluences on you?
(Aunts, uncles, grandparents?)

15. Were therf3 teachers or counselors
who influenced you not to enter
this profession?

How did they influence you?

What kinds of things did they talk
to you about that caused you to
alter your plans?

16. a. Did your boyfriend (husband)
have an effect on your decision
not to go into

How?

b. What were the reservations that
you expected your husband to have
which may have influenced you not
to enter?
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17. Were you financially able to
attend school in order to train
for this job?

Yes: Did you enroll?
,P

Yes: What kind of reaction
did you have from the
people there?

No: Why Not?

Did you ever have the
opportunity to look
into it?

No: Why not?

Why didn't your parent(s)
help you out?

Why didn't you apply for
financial aid or loans?

If you had known about the
aid available, would you
have applied?

No: Why not?

18. Were there other financial consid-
erations or concerns about money
Aiich kept you out?

What were these concerns?

Were these concerns part of your
reasons for not entering?

19. What were yrar parent(s)' attitudes
about working women which may have
acted as barriers to your entering?
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411 20. a. Did your hometown or community
have certain expectations which
influenced your career choices?

b. Was there a feeling from the
people there about the kinds
of jobs that you should or
should not go into?

21. Did your religious background in-
fluence your not going into it?

How? Why?

22. a. Did your s'aools ever discourage
you from certain careers or en-
courage you into specific ones?,

b. Did your school have a particular
preference for one type of occupa-
tion over another that influenced
you?

23. Did other jobs you held or businesses
you worked for have certain attitudes

which affected you?

24. Did the traditional concept of the
"woman's role" affect your choice of

career?

a. Did your ideas of what a wife
should be influence your
decision?

b. Did your ideas about being a
mother influence your choice
of a career?

c. How did children affect your
career plans?

d. What are your values and feel-
ings about the "woman's role"?
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25. What about your ability to do the
work?

a. Good ability response:
What were the reasons, then,
that you had for not pursuing
that line of work?

b. Poor ability response:
How did you arrive at the con-
clusion that you did not have
the ability?

c. Who or what led you to believe
this about yourself?

26. What were your feelings about yourself at the
time when you decided not to enter
the field?

27. Do you think women are suited to
do this kind of work?

Yes: Why?

No: Why not?

What factors or attitudes
keep women out?

28. Are females usually accepted in
this field?

Yes: Then, what kept you out?

No: What kinds of things dis-
courage women who want to
enter this field?

10
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29. Are women in this field treated
any differently from men?

How?

30. Did you make plans to enter this

field?

Yes: What were they?

What made you change
your plans?

No: Why not?

31. Had you made any career plans?

Yes: What were they?

Who or what influenced you?

No: Why not?

32. Did you look into the training
program or preparatory course
necessary\for this field?

Yes: What kinds of reactions
did you get from the people
there?

No: Why not?

Did you ever have the
opportunity to look into it?

What would you have had to
do in order to get such
information?

33. Did you ever apply for a position
in this field?

Yes: What happened?

Were you offered the job?

Yes: Why didn't you take it?
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No: What were their reasons
for not hiring you?

No: Why not?

What discouraged you from
applying?

34. What are the reasons that other
women have for not becoming a
(het specific field)?

35. What are some of the reasons that
you think your friends and women
in general have for not entering
traditionally male-dominated fields?

36. Is there anything else I missed
that you'd like to add?

37. What do you feel, after all these
things that we have discussed, are
the factors which kept you from
entering this field?

(Go over questionnaire with her
and review those things which
you not consider deterrants.

Get her reactions to your
interpretations.)

Thank you very much. Bye.
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Telephone Survey Flow Chart



May I speak
to
thri-ri----

from P.S.U.
calling.

Appendix B

Telephone Survey Flow Chart

Not in.
Not available

4-
Does not Is there
work herl another n er
any more
wimigummam4d where I can

Umb

reach her7

When may
I call
her back?

Thank you.
I'll call
her then.
Goodbye

Vat

for your

I

Thank you]

time.
Coodbye.

amok yes.
I'll call
her there.
Goodbye

,

Dellis

My name is
I'm working on a
research project
at P.S.U. and I'd
like to talk to
you for just a
few minutes if I
may.

Not interestodi
in talking

The reason I'm calling
is to locate TIN/8
who had considered
lentering jobs which are
usually bold by men.
Have you ever considered
tering k career other
in. Ahat of a 7

iCertaiinlY
Thank you
for your
time. /

Goodbye.,

Not a
oonvenientl
time

When would
be a better
time for me
to call back

It will take,
only a few
.minutes.

bees
Dates

-WciPhone
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Good! The reason
I'm calling you
is that we are
trying twl.identify
those
who had considered
entering jobs which
are usually held
by men.
Have you ever
considered a
career other than
that of a ?.

I see. At this time
we are primarily
interested in
interviewing women
who have considered
Ientering a male
dominated occupation.
However, may we call
on you again if we
need additional
information?

Appendix B (cont'd)

Certainly. Thank
you for discussing
this matter with

Good. Thanks for
letting me discuss
this matter with
you.

I When interviewer
401 is sure of prof 161,

ession being male.,
bon alga

.1

/ Doubt about this 4

,
profession being
stale.

bee mos gm. .41

NMI .1110

Do men, more
often than
women, hold
jObs of this
type?



mar Since
is coFiraiTiar6----:
be a male dominated
field, would you
be willing to be
interviewed,
(confiden'zially
of coursfi) regarding
the reasons you did
not becane a

Appendix B (coned)

We are
interested
in the
reasons you
became a

Thanks for
letting ma
discuss thi
with you.
Goodbye.

..........

A Good: I would like
to meet with you
for about 30
minutes to talk
about those reasone.1
What wdUld bo a
convenient time
for us to get
together?
Time:
Date:
Place:
Address:

1

I'm looking forward
to our discussion
then on,
at
at

Thank you.
Goodbye.
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Appendix C

Survey of Women's Attitudes About Careers
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SUOVEY OF WOMEN'S ATTITUDES ABOUT CAREERS

This surveY provides you with an opportunity to express your opinions

about the obstacles that would be (or are) encountered by women who choose

to seek jobs in fields usually dominated by men. The results of the survey

will help us assist women to establish careers in the field of their choice,

whether it be one usually dominated by women or men.

On the following pages you will find a series of statements that may

, or may not keep women from seeking a job in an area that is usually domin-

ated b- men. You are asked to express your feelings about how much or how

little you agree with each statement.

There are no right or wrong answers, so do not hesitate to respond to

each statement exactly the way you feel.

DIRECTTONS FOR MARKING YOUR RESPONSES:

A. In making your responses circle 1, 2, 3, 4. or 5 as below:

(1) Strongly Agree--if the statement describes an obstacle that would

have considerable impact on women's career develop-

ment.

(2) Agree--if the statement describes an obstacle that would have moder-

ate impact on women's career development.

(3) Undecided--if you are not sure whether or not the statement describes

an obstacle that would have an impact on the career

development of women.

(4) Disagree--if the statement does not describe an obstacle that would

have considerable impact on career development.

(5) Strongly Disagree--if the statement describes an obstacle that would
have little, if any, impact on career development.

B. When selecting your responses, consider the response words as if they were

points on the same straight line.

Strongly Agree

1

2 Undecided 4 Strongly Disagree

Agree 3 Disagree 5

C. Below are sample statements with responses 'shown.

Itople have trouble getting into business. 1 0 3 4 5

Career fields are hard to get into. 1 2 p 4 5

D. PLEASE DO NOT OMIT ANY ITEMS.



A. A woman may decide not to enter careers that are usually

held by men because:

1. She wasn't toM she could

2. She doesn't want any hassle on the job

3. Her husband would be jealous of her success

4. She doesn't want to compete

5. She doesn't see herseli as a professional

6. She doesn't feel that she is as competent as the man

in the field

7. She would offend men by being successful

8. She feels that women have to be better (work harder,

etc.) than men to be successful in the same job . . .

B. Information about careers usually held by men:

1. May be difficult to relate to for a woman

2. May never be sought by women

3. May never be reviewed seriously by a woman

4. May take extra effort to obtain as compared to infor-

mation concerning occupations typically held by

females

5. May not be available in the form of a female role

model

C. If a woman seeks information about non-traditional
occupations (those usually held by men) she may find that:

1. She has difficulty overcoming negative feedback from

the sources of occupational information

2. She has difficulty getting people to talk to her

about these occupations

3. She has difficulty getting information about openings

in these occupations

4. She may have difficulty ovekcoming the pressure to

look at information about jobs that are traditionally

female

5. She may have difficulty knowing where to staTt looking

for information needed

6. She has difficulty accepting the pcssibility of up-

setting anyone by looking at information concerning

non-traditional occupations
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D. A woman who attemptSto get training in & male dominated
field is likely to feel that persons offering the
training programs:

1. Are not interested in her

2. Think that she would not be able to do the work .

3. Think of her as a female, rather than sOmeone
seriously interested in pursuing a career

4. Would have the perception that women would not
"stay with" the training program

5. Would recruit her into a female dominated occupa-
tional training progrAm

6. Do not think she could get a job in'the occupation
for which they offered training .

7. Think that the occupation for which they offer
training "just isn't for women"

8. Think that even if you can train her, she won't be
physically strong enough for the job

9. Think she won't like the working conditions . . .

10. Think she won't fit in with those already in the
profession. .

E. A woman who makes plans to enter a career usually sought
only by men is likely to feel that her friends think that:

1. She isn't feminine

2. "Ladies" shouldn't seek that kind of career . .

3. She won't be satisfied with the job

4. She should seek a job in an area where more women are
employed

5. She won't have any job security

6. Women shouldn't want a lifetime career

7. Women should be teachers, secretaries, nurses or
homemakers

8. Women should be satisfied with their lot - having
children, keeping house, taking care of their
husbands
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F. A woman may be reluctant to seek training for a career
usually held by men because:

1. She feels that men are more intelligent thn women

2. She feels that men are more competent than women
in some areas such.as math and science

3. She has doubts about her ability to do the job
even if she did finish the training

4. She feels that women have less mechanical ability
than men

5. She feels that the "pay off" of training is quicker
for the traditional jobs

6. She is unable or not willing to forgo income
during training or graduate school for the non-
traditional occupation

7. She is not willing to go into debt in order to get
the necessary training

8. She has a low paying job which doesn't allow her to
save enough to pay for additional training

9. Sne doesn't know how to get financial aid for this
kind of ttaining

10. She would feel that any money available to pay for
training for these kinds of jobs should go to her
husband or other male members of the household . .

11. She couldn't be away from her family for training
programs that are offered in the evening

G. Women who hold jobs in traditional female fields find
it difficult to leave their jobs to acquire jobs tradi-
tionally held by men because:

1. They

2. They

3. They
hold

4. They

5. They

like their present job

don't want to

know they can

give up their

be successful

job security. .

in the job they

want to stay where they are safe and secure

are respected for the work they do now, but
wouldn't be respected in the new field

6. They feel that the experience they had in a "female"
job won't count for experience required in a malt
job

,
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H. Women have traditionally remained in certain jobs and

professions because they believe that:

1. A woman should be supportive of her husband's

career

2. A woman degrades herself by taking a job usually

held 'e.y,men

3. Husbands object if wives make a higfltr salary than

they do

4. A woman has a different set of values than a man

5. A woman shouldn't be out in the business world

where she can hear all that "man talk"

6. A woman shouldn't have a career

7. A woman will be propositioned if she works where

men work

8. A woman can't control her emotions well enough to

be successful

9. A woman is too old to return to school after she

has taken time to raise a family

I. A woman may not prepare for any career because:

1. A woman's place is in the home.

2. A woman should be a wife and mother first

3. Men will take care of them anyway

4. A woman should not work when she has children.

5. A woman should not work unless it is financially

necessary

6. A woman doesn't have the energy to deal with a

career and housework too

J. A woman may have difficulty getting qualified and stay-

ing qualified for jobs traditionally held by men

because:

1. She can't stay in school long enough

2. She finds it necessary to leave the training pro-

gram to follow her husband or family . . . - . .

3. She feels it would be difficult to get admitted to

the educational or training program, so she never

tries
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J. (cont'd) A woman may have difficulty getting quali-
fied and staying qualified for jobs tradi-
tionally held by men because:

4. She feels that she can't leave her family to go
to a training program in another state

5. She feels that she can't go out of town for
training sessions or conferences

6. She is not willirp to get more training to get
back into a career after she has stepped out
for a period of time

7. She doesn't want to be like persons who hold
these jobs

8. She doesn't feel it is worth the hassle to get
the required training

9. She hasn't had anyone tell her to take the re-
quired prerequisites for the training program.

1 . She usually enrolls in a school curriculum that
doesn't prepare her for a job

11. 8he doesn't want to tie herself down long enough
to get the training

12. She feels that the training programs would be too
difficult for a woman

13. She does not have time to pursue training for
these kinds of jobs

14. She won't accept the responsibility for over-
coming her deficiencies in order to get into a
training or educational program

15. She finds it easier to get into and/or :reenter
jobs traditionally held by women

16. She got a scholarship in another field and
cannot financially afford to give it up in order
to pursue the training in the male-dominated
field

K. A woman may feel that if she is successful in an
occupation typically held only by men that:

1. Men feel uncomfortable with women in responsible
positions

2. She could no longer be dependent on a man.

3. She would lose her reputation as a lady
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K. (cont'd) A woman may feel that if she is successful
in an occupation typically held by men that:

4. Men would not have anything to do with her

0

u)

socially 1

5. She will have to act the "dumb broad" part to
keep from offending the less cOmpetent male. . 1

6. She still will not be as respected as a male with
similar success 0 1

7. Men would still feel they would have.to protect
her from "unpleasant" experiences 1

8. She will be considered homosexual 1

9. She will have to grant sexual favors to the men in
order to advance 1

L. An employed women may not be willing to risk seeking a
job usually held by men because:

1. She isnq concerned with how much she makes. . . 1

2. She feels she would risk her present occupation if
she looked for another job 1

3. She feels she wouldn't be paid as much as the men 1

4, She feels that a higher paying job would be less
secure 1

5. She feels an immediate obligation to help her
family financially 1

M. College education for a woman:

1. Isn't'worth as much as it is for a man 1

2. Isn't supported by a girl's parents if she wants
to enter a profession 1

3. Makes it harder to get.a job than if she hadn't
gone to college 1

4. Is usually just an insurance policy in case she has
to work 1

5. Is a waste of time since a women doesn't need to

know anything anyway 1

6. Reduces her options for employment 1
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4-1 C 4dominated by men because: w 4 m

1. She is afraid of being rejected by the males with
whom she would be work4ng 1 2 3 4 5

2. She doesn't want to try, ifJit appears to be too
hard 1 2 3 4 5

3. She feels there is a low probability of a woman
being successful in the field 1 2 3 4 5

She couldn't take the chance of not being
successful 1 2 3 4 5

5. She feels that men in the occupation would insist
that she play the woman's role 1 2 3 4 5

6. She is afraid she may not be able to complete
the training or schooling required for the job . . 1 2 3 4

7. She is reluctant to apply or interview for jobs
usually held by men 1 2 3 4 5

8. She doesn't want to make a career decision . . 1 2 3 4 5

9. She is afraid it would be a mistake 1 2 3 4 5

10. She feels women should not compete in a man's
world 1 2 3 4 5

11. She is afraid she would start to look masculine. . 1 2 3 4 5

12. She feels that she wouldn't like doing the tasks
that these jobs require 1 2 3 4 5

13. She feels that she would be given the most miser-
able task(s) in the place 1 2 3 4 5

14. She doesn't feel that she c.i convince an employer
that she has the ability to do the job 1 2 3 4 5

15. She feels she won't have any privacy on the job. 1 2 3 4 5

16. She would not have flexibility in moving in and
out of the profession 1 2 3 4 5

17. These careers wouldn't give her time to be a
mother 1 2 3 4 5

18. She doesn't have the experience or training. . 1 2 4 5

19. She doesn't feel she would be lucky enough to get
it 1 2 3 4

20. She doesn't feel she would get the job - so wtsy
try 1 2 3 4 5

5
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0. Women may have difficulty getting jobs usually held
..31, men because:

1. Women can't pick up and move to a job as easily
as a man

2. They think that employers don't hire women for
management positions

3. They don't plan for a lifetime career

4. They don't want to.leave their hometown

5. They don't have the social connections to assure
their getting the job

P. Women do not seek the same careers as do men because:

1. They lack ambition

2. They can't stick with the discipline of prepara-
tion ifor a career

3. They lack self-confidence

4. They are more timid than men

5. They usually take the easy way out

6. They cannot stand up for what they want

7. They don't want to take the responsibility
expected in these fields

8. They can't sort out dreams from reality

9. They aren't emctionally strong enough

10. They are more suited for other careers because
they are more sensitive and compassionate. . . .

11. They are not good at decision making . .

12. They are rejected by other women if they be-
come competent in a career dominated by men. .

Q. A woman who obtains a job in an arda dominated by men
may find it difficult to cOpe with:

1. Being 'talked down" to by men who dre less
competent than she

2. The men's thinking she won't be able to do an
effective job

3. The resentment from the wives of the men with
whom she works
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Q. (cont'd) A woman who obtains a job in an area domin,
ated by men may find it difficult to cope with:

4. The feeling that no matter how well she does her
job she will not be promoted

5. The negative attitude of men that she's taking the
place of a male who should be in that job . . . .

6. Getting less regard than men for doing the job
well

7. Men's attitude of superiority

8. Working with men all the time ...... .
9. The dangers that exist in some jobs

10: The teeling (by men) that they are better at
technical things than women are

Ll. The conflict with the religious teaching that
stress the role of a woman as that of a wife and
mother

R. A woman who works in jobs usually held by men:

1. Must earn respect rather than have it conferred
on them as the m-n do 4

2. Has difficulty supervising other women

3. Has to put up with other women who are jealous of
her success

4. Gets criticism that relates to being female rather
than job performance

5. Resents having to become one of the "good ole boys"

6: Has to stand up for her rights in order to get
promotions she deserves

7. Has a boss that is male

S. A woman is likely to choose to enter a "female" career
(those usually dominated by women) because:

J. Others tell her to

2. Her friends chose it too

3. Her friends couldn't make it in other fields. .

4. Her fritnds didn't want a career

5 Books, TV, and magazines all portray women in
stereotyped roles
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S. (cont'd) A woman is likely to choose to enter a "female"
career (those usually dominated by women)
because:

6. She lacks a commitment to any career

7. She knows of women who are unhappy in other
careers

8. Persons employed in the career will be supportive
.of her

9. She could never decide to prepare to enter a dif-
ferent kind of job

10. She has not been told to pursue other alternatives

11. She no re of her own potential

T. A woman s family may affect her career decision by:

1. Expecting her to have babies

2. Expecting her to marry well

3. Discouraging her from going to school

4. Expecting her to please them rather than make her
own career decision

5. Putting too much pressure on her to do well in a
proper career field

6. Making all of her decisions for her

7. Teaching her where a woman's place is in society.

8. Expecting her to work immedLitely to assist in
supporting the family

9. Protecting her

10. Teaching her that career women are degenerate . .

11. Teaching her that women are solely responsibile for
raising the family and taking care of the household
operation

12. Insisting that a woman ce.n't be a good wife and
have a career

13. Allowing her to depend on them for financial
support
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W alU. A woman may not go into a non-traditional or previous- k 0)

ly male dominated career because: 4 P- G
1. Her family feels that academics were for men:

easier studies are for women

2. Her family told her that boys would not want to
date girls who were too smart or who were career
oriented

3. Her parents felt the boy in the family should
have priority for career training

4. Her family gave little or no positive feedback
regarding her career plans

5. Her main desire is to please her parents

6. Her parents do not appreciate the value of an
education

7. Her parents felt that professions that require a
college degree are not for women

8. Her family wanted her to do what was safe and
secure

9. There are no career oyiented, professional role
models in her immediate family

10. Her parents told her that she shouldn't work in a
job that had a lot of men in it

11. Her feeling that if her parents said so, it must
be right

12. Her parents want her to get married, take care of
her husband, and provide grandchildren as soon as
possible

13. Her reluctance to leave home or to be completely
independent

14. Her feeling that her job was only temporary until
marriage

15. Her working mostly with men in a profession causes
problems at home for her husband . .

16. Her inability to be a mother, housekeeper, and
career woman all at the same time
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Occupational Expeiience Scale

INSTRUCTIONS:

The statements that follow provide you with an opportunity to express
the way you feel abJut certain events regarding careers and career decisions.

Each item consists of a statement and a pair of alternative responses
lettered a'or b. Please select the one you actually believe to be true,
rather than the one you think you should choose or the one you would like to

be true. This is a measure of personal belief, obviously there are no right

or wrong answers.

In some instances, you may discover that you believe both statements or

neither one. In such cases, be sure to select the one you most strongly

believe to be the case, as far as you are concerned. Also try to respond

to each item independently when making your choice; do not be influenced by

your previous choice.

1. People find out about jobs and what skills and knowledge are required for

.the job
a. usually by accident.
b. because they carefully consider all.job possibilities.

2. The job you are able to get depends mostly on
a. how lucky you are
b. how much you know about the jobs that are available

3. When it is time to think about getting a job
a. the steps to get into the job will become obvious to you.
b. you should ask a young person in the occupation in which you are

interested what he did to get the job.

4. If you find a good job, it would more likely be because
a. you were in the right place at the right time.

b. of your earlier decision to prepare for it.

5. It is better to
a. have someone else plan your career.
b. get all the facts and advice you thihk you need and make your own

career plans.

6. Information about jobs should
a. be provided to students in their classes.

b. be obtained by the.student who is interested in a particular occupa-

tion, from whatever sources are available.

7. In a job interview, it is probably best to
a. just answer the questions you are asked.
b. have certain things planned ahead that you want to tell the interviewer.

8. You should
a. try to get a job where you have to make a lot of decisions by

yourself.
b. take a job where you are told what and how to do everything.

9. Teenagers should
a. think out and plan the right path for their careers.

b. be given intensive tests and interviews by vocational guidance
counselors to determine the right career for each of them.
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Occupational Experience (cont'd)

10. You should
a. try to understand yourself, your needs and values in relation to

jobs. .

b. depend on others to tell you how you would fit into jobs.

11. Your interest
a. should be determined by exploring jobs and what you like about them.

b. should not be explored, because liking a job is not important.

12. Suppose someone is promoted to a leadership position in his company. It

is probably because
a. he/she took advantage of the opportunities that were available.
b. he/she got the right breaks.

13. If you are looking for work, it is probably best to
a. take the first job that is offered to you.
b. wait until you ffnd a job that would be satisfying to you.

14. Knowing what occupation is best for you
a. is not potsible because themare too many things a person

cannot know.
b. depends mostly on your figuring out what kind of person you are.

15. If you get a job that you enjoy, it might possibly be because

a. someone told you to take the job because they thought it was

right for you.
b. you took into account the types of things you want to get from

a job.

16. If you get a job that you don't like, it would most likely be because

a. you didn't try hard enough to find out what jobs you would like.

b. because of things that you do not have control over.

17. Results of tests concerning occupational choice should be used to

a. help you explore your feelings about jobs and how you fit into them.

b. show you the jobs in which you could be successful.

18. Getting a particular job depends mostly on
a. what you know and are able to do.

b. knowing the right people.

19. Doing a job well depends on
a. someone giving you a specific set of procedures to follow.

b. being able to make the right decisions yourself.

20. Suppose a test showed that you did not know much about occupations.

Would this most likely be because
a. no one had ever bothered to tell you about occupations?

b. you had not looked into requirements for occupations?

21. A person
a. should depend on others to tell'him/her what job is best suited

for him/her.

b. can figure out what job is best suited for hlm/her.

22. If you get a job that agrees with you abilities and interests, it is

probably because
a. you planned well.
b/ it just happened that way.
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Occupational Experience (cont'd)

23. Preparation for a particular occupation
a. will allow you to enter that occupation or a related one.

b. doesn't do any good, because the future cannot be predicted.

24. Learning about jobs
a. is necessary if you want to make a wise career choice.

b. usually doesn't help

25. Suppose you have a job and your supervisor is telling you how to do a

job which you cannot understand. It would probably be because

a. he didn't explain it well.
b. because of something you are supposed to know but have forgotten.

26. The school should
a. provide an opportunity for you to explore occupations in which

you are interested.
b. require you to explore many odcupations.

27. A person
a. can usually tell which job is best for him/her.

b. usually has very little to say about the job her/she gets.

28. Suppose a friend of yours becomes a doctor. Would it most likely be

because he/she
a. worked hard throughout school so that he/she could get into

medical school?
b. his father got him/her into medical school?

29. If you don't get the job you want, it is probably because of

a. bad luck.
b. lack of planning.

30. It is probably better
a. to take only a job that interests you.
b. to take any job that is offered to you.

Life Experience Scale

INSTRUCTIONS:

The statement3that follow are similar to those above except that they
include a broader range of life experiences. You are to select one alternate
statement that you believe to be the most true frum each pair. Please indi-
cate your response by circling either a or b for each set.

1. a. Children get into trouble because their parents punish them too much.
b. The trouble with most children nowadays, is that their parents are

too easy with them.

2. a. Many of the unhappy things in people's lives are partly due to bad
luck.

b. People's misfortunes result from the mistakes they make.

3. a. One of the major reasons why we have wars is because people don't take
enough interest in politics.

b. There will always be wars, no matter how hard people try to prevent
them.
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Life Experience Scale (coned)

4. a. In the long run people get the respect they deserve in this world.
b. Unfortunately, an indiyidual's worth often passes-unrecognized no

matter how hard he tries.

5. a. The idea that teachers are unfair to students is nonsense.
b. Most students don't realize the ex*nt to which their grades are in-

fluenced by accidental happenings.

6. a. Without the right breaks one cannot be an effective leader.
b. Capable people who fail to become leaders have not taken advantage of

their opportunities.

7. a. No matter how hard you try some people just don't
like you.

b. People who can't get others to like them don't understand how to get
along with others.

8. a. Heredity plays the major role in determining one's personality.
b. It is one's experiences in life which determine what they're like.

9. a. I have often found that what is going to happen will happen.
b. Trusting to fate has never turned out as well for me as making a

decision to take a definite course of action.

10. a. In the case of the well prepared student there is rarely, if ever,
such a thing as an unfair test.

b. Many times exam questions tend to be so unrelated to course work that
studying is really useless.

11. a. Becoming a success is a matter of hard work, luck has little or
nothing to do with it.

b. Getting .a good job depends mainly on being in the right place at the
right time.

The average citizen can have an influence in government decisions.
This world is run by the few people in power, and thereis not much
the little guy can do about it.

13. a. When I make plans, I am almost certain that I can make them work.
b. It is not always wise to plan too far ahead because many things turn

out to be a matter of good or bad fortune anyhow.

14. a. There are certain people who are just no good.
b. There is some good in everybody. ,

15. a. In my case getting what I want has little or nothing to do with luck.
b. Many time we might just as well decide what to do by flipping a coin.

16. a. Who gets to be the boss often depends on who was lucky enough to be
in the right place first.

b. Getting people to do the right thing depends upon ability, luck has
little or nothing to do with it.

17. a. As far as worlaaffairs are concerned, most of us are the victims of
forces we can neither understand, not control.

b. By taking an active part in political and social affairs the people
can control world events.

12. a.

b.
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Life Experience Scale (cont'd)

18. a. Most people don't realize the extent to which their lives are
controlled by accidental happenings.

b. There really is no such thing as "luck.

19. a. One should always be willing to admit mistakes.
b. It is usually best to cover up one's mistakes.

20. a.

b.

21. a.

b.

It is hard to know whether or not a person
How many friends you have depends upon how

In the long run the bad things that happen
by the good ones.
Must misfortunes are the result of lack of
laziness, or all three.

22. a. With enough effort we can wipe out political corruption.
b. It is difficult for people to have much control over the things

politicians do in office.

23. a. Sometimes I can't understand how teachers arrive at the grades they
give.

b. There is a direct connection between how hard I study and the grades
I get.

really likes you.
nice a person you are.

to us are balanced

ability, ignonince,

24. a. A good leader expects people to decide for themselves what they
should do.

b. A good leader makes it clear to everybody what their jobs are.

25. a. Many times I feel that I have little influence over the things that
happen to me. 1

b. It is impossible for me to believe that chance or luck plays an
important role in my life.

26. a. People are lonely because they don't try to be friendly.
b. There's not much use in trying too hard to please people, if they like

you, they like you.

27. a. There is too much emphasis on athletics in high school.
I). Team sports are an excellent way to build character.

28. a. What happens to me is my own doing.
b. Sometimes I feel that I don't have enough control over the direction

my life is taking.

29. a. Most of the ti.me I can't understand why politicians behave the way
they do.

b. In the long run the people are responsible for bad government on a
national as well as on a local level.
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Personal Information Data

We need to know a few things about you so that we may better understand
the way women feel about careers.

Please complete the following:

1. Your age

Less

in years is; (check one)

than 20

20 - 29.99

30 - 39.99

40 - 49.99

50 - 59.99

60 or over

2. Have you ever considered entering careers other than the one in
which you are now employed? Yes No

If yes, what were these careers?

3. Have you at any time considered entering a career that you would
consider to be one that is held mostly by men? Yes No.

If yes, how much did you consider this career?

only a little

considerable

What male dominated career(s) did you consider?

This publicatik.:. was promulgated at a cost
of $350.00 or approximately .35 cents per
copy.
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Appendix D

Letter Accompanying Original Mailout



College of Education
Vocational Education
206 South Woodward

Dear

The Florida State University
Tallahassee, Florida 32306

February 10, 1978

Your assistance is needed to complete a study of the career patterns of
women. We are studying the factors that influence women's decisions to pursue
careers in some occupations but not others. Specifically, we want to know the
reasons why most women do not pursue the same careers as do men. In order to
accomplish this, we have asked a sample of women to give us their reasons for
choosing the jobs they choFe over ones that are usually held by men. Your
opinion is now needed to tell us whether these reasons would create obstacles
'to women who seek jobs in fields usually dominated by men.

By taking a few minutes ok your valuable time to complete and return the
enclosed survey, you can be of great assistance to us in our attempts to under-
stand 'the career development of women. The results will enable us to assist
women in acquiring the jobs they desire.

Your response to the enclosed survey will be summarized with others who
respond. Thus your responses will remain anonymous. The survey form is coded
only for the purpose of keeping track of who has or has not responded.

We ask that you return the completed survey in the enclosed stamped envelope.
Before mailing, however, please check o see that you have responded to all items
on the survey. Our target completion date for summarizing the data from the
survey is Febr uary 20, therefore your early response would be appreciated.

If you have any questions about the project or would like to receive a
summary of our findings, please write to the address above or call (904) 644-6029
or 644-6298.

We thank you for your cooperation.

/mdg

Enclosures
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Project Director
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College of Education
Vocational Education

206 South Woodw71

The Florida State University
Tallahassee, Florida .32306

We still need your help!

March 14, 1978

A few weeks ago we mailed a survey to you concerning women's attitudes

about careers. We realize that you may not have received or may have misplaced

the original survey form, thus we are sending you a second copy.

We ore studying the factors that influence the career decisions of women.

The infoT-a,ation trom the survey will be used to develop a workshop to assist

women in career decision making to be offered in several community colleges.

Your response is ,essential because we want to give the participants in these

workshops a true picture of how women feel about entering careers that are usu-

ally hela by men.

Won't you please take some of your valuable time to complete and return the

enclosed survey. Your response, along with those of other women we are contact-

ing, will enable us to help women consider a wider range of careers and select

the one they most prefer. All responses are anonymous and are coded only for

the purpose of keeping track of who has responded.

We ask that you return the completed survey in the enclosed stamped

envelope. Before ma:Lling, however, please check to see that you have responded

to all items in the survey. We are hoping to have the surveys returned by April 1,

so your early response will be appreciated. However, please return the survey

before this date if you are able, or as soon after as possible, if your schedule

does not permit compietion prior to April 1.

If you have any questions about the project or would like to receive a

summary of our findings, please write to the address above or call (904)644-6298.

We thank you for your cooperation.

/jks

Enclosures 2,4.99

Sincerely,

Hollie B. Thomas
Project Director
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11---
Ma), I SPeak
to:

..

She is not :
available.

Yes-1,

This is
What would be a good
time for me to call
back?

tCall back at

IThank you, I'll call
at Good Bye.

This is
I'm Working in
Vocational Ed-
ucation at
Florida State
University on
The Survey of
Women's Atti-
tudes About
Careers.' You
were on our
original sample
of (Ndrses,
Teachers, and
Secretaries.
Did you receive
the survey?

Appendix F

Non-Respondent Phone Procedure

1

-4Yes-- Do you still Yes Ewe you fin--
have the sur- ished filling
vey? J it out?

/
i

No

'Would it be pos-
sible for me to
bring a copy to
you?

I

Could you tell
me

to partici-
pate?

hy you don't

No

[Thank you for I

your time, Bye

) Yes

IWhat time and where
would it be conven-
ient for me to come
by with this survey?

1
Time
Place

[OK, that is (time
& place) . I'll
see vou then, Bve.

Do you have
any questions
about the
Survey

When do you
think you will
complete the

Yes

Where?
survey? I I When

Tite
4

To save time,
would it be al-
right for me to
come by and
pick it up?

IAlright, that is
(time, place)
I will see you
then.

.1,

When would it be
best for me to
come by and pick
it up?

Tit
Pla e

Airight, tnat s
(time, place)
I'll see you
then, Bye.

No,

I will mail
it.



SECTION III:

AR EDUCATIONAL PROGRAM



INTRODUCTION

I. Pre-Test

II. Introduction to Course

A. Introduction of teaching staff

B. Class schedule

C. Materials

This course will utilize workbopks and
visual aids. The workbook is designed
to aid participants in career decision
making and to use for future reference.
(Pass out notebooks.) Distribution of
materials for each unit will be carried
out at the beginning of each unit.
Please remember to bring your notebook
to each class.

D. Format

Each unit will utilize individual work-
book exercises and group discussion.

E. Objectives

Each unit has its own specific objectives.
The overall objectives are:

1. participants will become aware of the
special problems faced by women in
non-traditional fields and how these
problems can be overcome.

2. participants will develop,individual-
ized career plans through the proces-
ses of realistic decision making and
goal setting.

III. Movie "Deal Me In"
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INTRODUCTION (Continued)

IV. Group Introduction

A. Break into groups of two or three and tell
other group members who are you (background
information), and why you're here (include
any goals you want to accomplish).

B. Return to large group and introduce each
other to the whole class.
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UNIT I:

COURSE OVERVIEW

Participants will evaluate the rewards and costs of
their decision to participate in a workshop designed
to help them overcome personal barriers to entering

non-traditional occupations. They will identify
barriers and work on independent decision making.
Free choice will be emphasized.

UNIT II: Participants will identify external forces that may
interfere with their choice to enter a non-traditional

career. They will evaluate their willingness to
combat such interference and learn about roles and

sex .stereotyping.

UNIT III: Participants will become aware of the consequences
of letting others make their decisions for them and

will learn how to accept responsibility for their own

career development. They will consider the question:
"Who is in control?", and will begin work on setting

career goals.

UNIT IV: Participants will assess their skills, interests,
values, and self-concept relating to the types of

jobs they will find rewarding. They will take a
comprehensive look at themselves through personality,
values, and occupational interest inventories.

UNIT V: Participants will identify the entry requirements,
characteristics, and skills they will need in order

to enter the non-traditional jobs they are Anterested

in. They will study job descriptions and needed
skills and will find out how and where to get those

skills.

UNIT VI: Participants will examine the differences between
their own characteristics and the requirements of the

job. They will compare themselves with the job in

terms of values, interests, personality, and self

concept; and,choose how and when tO make any neces-

sary changes.

UNIT VII: Participants will develop a plan for job entry by
identifying job finding skills and sources for
obtaining those skiIls. They will look at job
information sources, resumes, job applications, and

interviewing. They will learn how to tell the
difference between the hassles women get on the job

because they are women, and hassles they get because

they are new employees.
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UNIT VIII: Participants will examine strategies for coping on
the job -- how to survive once they have made it
this far. They will identify job-related problems
caused by entering non-traditional occupations and
study basic communication skills. They will also
study how to deal with sex-biased males and learn
the difference between assertiveness and aggressive-
ness.
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UNIT I



To Pursue

OBJECTIVE

UNIT I

Outline

or not to Pursue a Non-Traditional Occupation?

: The objective of this unit is to help partici-
pants in the decision-making process concerning
their capabilities of overcoming possible personal
and social barriers involved in pursuing non-
traditional occupations.

I. Getting started - an overview of our goals

II. What are the rewards of pursuing a non-
traditional occupation?

A personal choice

Financial independence

III. What are the costs of pursuing a non-
traditional occupation?

Financial

Personal

Job related

IV. What are the barriers to pursuing a non-
traditional occupation?

Personal barriers

Societal barriers

V. How do I decide if I want to work toward
a non-traditional occupation?

Decision making -- how do I decide

If I don't decide, who will?

Rewards vs. costs -- Is it worth it for
me?
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I. Getting started - an overview of our goals

Many myths and obstacles have always surrounded women and

their careers. Until quite recently, women were taught from

girlhood that their only role in life was to keep a clean

house and be a good mother. They did not need, nor should

they desire, a career outside the home.

Today, our statistics indicate that nine of every ten

women will at so. . time in their life cycle work outside the

home. Women no longer live out their lives at home. As the

traditional view of women becomes increasingly outdated, a

new view emerges. The average woman has more than one career

during her lifetime, and many times these careers are combined

in the familiar triad of wife, mother, wage-earner.

Yet, women who have achieved so much in the past fifty

years, still face obstacles. Some careers are thought to be

"man's work". Women have found it difficult to break through

sex barriers. Opportunities for women in a number of fields

have been few, prejudice and bias still exist. We know,

however,that women can handle jobs in once all-male fields.

Careers in "hard-hat areas", the space program, skilled trades,

truck driving, and just about every occupation, no longer

elude qualified women.
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The goals of the workshop are focused upon:

I) helping the participant become self-directed in

exploring and planning careers, especially.careers

that have traditionally attracted men.

2) assisting the participant in choosing careers that

are consistent with their values, interests, and

potential skills.

3) helping participants enter training programs for

non-traditional careers.

Throughout the course, the decision-making process will

serve as the framework for learning and growth. In each

session, participants will be asked to assess themselves

and the world of work through interest inventories, planned

exercises and discussions related to past and present exper-

iences and future goals. It is hoped that the course will

assist participants in making decisions that can provide

them with what they want out of life.
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What are the rewards of pursuing a non-traditional career?

Women have most often sought employment in one of the

ten "women's career fields": Secretary, nurse, household

worker, bookkeeper, waitress, cashier, seamstress, saleswoman,

typist, and school teacher. Each of these occupations employs

over 800,000 women. Today, we find that women are seeking

employment in all of the professional and technical fields once

thought of as "for men only", as well as all of the non-tra-

ditional occupations like construction, mechanic and repair

work, truck driving, andthe skilled craft areas of plumbing

and carpentry.

Women work for a variety of reasons and for a variety of

rewards. Primarily, they work because many of them single-

handedly support themselves, and quite possibly their depend-

ent children. Increasing numbers of women work because they

simply choose to have a career; they enjoy the independence

and freedom that a career can offer. Some women may seek a

career because they enjoy being occupied outside the home,

while others find personal satisfaction in a job where they

are respected and needed.

It is interesting to note that recent statistics indicate

that there are now more women in the work force than at home

keeping house. Nearly all widows, divorcees, and women

separated from their husbands, work for economic reasons, and

r) ,
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over three million women whose husband's salary is below

$5,000 per year work because of financial need.

Let's look at the rewards side of the employment coin.

Although we know that most women now work because they have

to, the financial rewards for pursuing a non-traditional

career may be two to three times what the same woman might

earn in a traditional occupation. For example, working in a

skilled trade (plumber, carpenter, electrician) the minimum

wages range from $6 to $10 an hour. A seamstress making

men's dress shirts makes less than $3 an hour in many regions

of the United States. In addition to the higher wages of

nontraditional careers, many trades offer apprenticeships

where women can learn and be paid at the same time.

Women may find non-traditional employment rewarding for

reasons other than higher income, however. Some find it par-

ticularly challenging to be able to compete in a man's world;

others enjoy the feelings of equality or of changing the sta-

tus quo that cannot be attained in the traditional women's

occupations. Women whose talent and leadership are recog-

nized in non-traditional fields find their rewards particular-

ly gratifying. Still other women express their rewards

in simpler statements, "It's the thing I do best, " and

"I can always be employed, I have a marketable skill."

These statements sum up how some women have felt about the
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rewards of non-traditional careers.

EXERCISE: I-1.

To further our understanding of ourselves and the
rewards of non-traditional occupations, please think
carefully about the following statements and complete a
brief paragraph on each.

1. What types of occupational rewards am I seeking?

Personal

Financial

2. How can the workshop staff best assist me in working to-
ward a career in a non-traditional occupation?

(Be prepared to discuss some of your ideas in a small

group.)
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III. What are the costs of pursting a non-traditional occupation?

The costs of pursuing a non-traditional occupation

vary with the individual, but tend to fall into three sep-

arate categories:

1. financial

2. personal

3. job related

For manl, women the major concern is, "What is it going

to cost me to enter a non-traditional occupation? What will

be the costs of the special training or education necessary

for me to find a job?" Although some craft areas offer

apprenticeships with pay, other non-traditional careers

for women require training in approved programs. Specific

training costs will be considered in a later workshop.

Secondly, personal costs must be considered. What

personal changes in attitudes, perceptions, and aptitudes

must I make to find employment? What personal/societal

barriersmust I overcome and resolve?

Job-related costs refer to such things as on-the-job

harassment from male workers, and possibly from the general

public. Although most women now employed in traditionally

male fields find ways of dealing with harassmeut, most would

state that they view it as a challenge, or part of he job,

or just something to live with and ignore. Tt too, cat. be
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overcome. Generally, harassment takes the form of good natured

kidding, outspoken negativism, or over zealous competition.

Let' us take the case of Barbara. She has just completed a

truck driving course and has found a job that she likes. Her in-

structonsfailed to mention that she might receive harassment from

males when she began to drive her "own rig". Put yourself in

Barbara's place.

EXERCISE: 1-2.

Would you be able to handle harassment from male workers?

Why or why not?

VIMN

How would you go about handling harassment from male

workers?



IV. What are the barriers which I have to overcome?

Every individual is unique, and therefore, may face unique

barriers or roadblocks to entering a non-traditional occupation.

These barriers may be viewed as either of a personal nature, or

they may be societal, or a combination of both. Barriers can

also be perceived; they exist only in our mind or in theAminds of

others.

Personal barriers are generally thought of as one's personal

shortcomings, and are those related to self. They include one's

attitudes, prejudices, aptitudes, and physical strengths which

may hinder an individual in becoming successful in a non-tradition-

al occupation. Personal barriers may also be related to poor

management of one's resources of time, energy, and money. It is

important to note that an individual can, to a great extent, over-

come personal barriers if (s)hechooses to do so. Of course, neither

a 100 pound man or woman will be able to develop the physical

strength of a much larger man or woman.

Societal barriers are those related to the outside world or

society in general. They include family responsibilities (who

will care for an aged parent); lack of education, backgrour',

and/or training (lack of preparation to accept a non-traditional

occupation); attitudes of society (women should not work in

traditional men's fields) ; financial needs (lack of money to

acquire special training); race and sex discrimination (employers

9`-?`
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may be biased against women).
J---,

Perceived barriers were studied in a sampl'e\of 256 Tallahassee

teachers, nurses, and secretaries who were asked in a survey to

identify what they considered barriers to entry into a non-tradition-

al occupation. Among the more commonly reported barriers were:

difficulty in obtaining financial aid, or sacrificing present salary

to obtain training; concern that family and friends would not be

supportive and/or think less of them for choosing a non-traditional

occupation; and, perceived negativism on the part of those offering

non-traditional occupational training.

Barriers, whether they be personal or societal, real or imagin-

ed, are liabilities to women in their quest for employment. Let

us look in more detail at our personal and societal roadblocks.
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EXERCISE: 1-3.

0 My career goal is

What personal barriers may hinder me in reaching my goal?

(List specific attitudes, prejudices, poor management

skills.) 1.

2.

3.

4.

5.

What societal barriers may hinder me in reaching my goal?

(List family obligations, financial needs, job market, and employ-

ment factors.)1.

2.

3.

4.

5.



V. How do I decide if,I want to work toward a non-traditional

occupation?

All decisions are not equally important. We make minor

decisions every hour of the day such as what products to buy,

what to wear, when to go to bed; these are but a few. Each

of these decisions may be carried out with very little or with

a great deal of information. Knowledge of products, for

example, is not necessary, but such information can save a lot

of money or time. It is generally believed that the bigger

the decision or the greater the rewards or costs involved in

making a decision, the greater the amount of information we

should have before making the decision. Major decisions, such

as choosing to enter a non-traditional career, need critical

study if we are to maximize the rewards and minimize the costs.

We will be considering these rewards and costs later, but let

us review how an individual can use a simple problem-solving

technique to make decisions.

Below you will note a five step pyramid. Step I represents

one's values, interests, and goals. These may dictate or influ-

ence the eventual outcome or solution in the decision-making

process. Your career goal would be your Step I.

5

Taking
action

4

Choosing a solution
3

eviewin alternatives

Identif ing the roblem

Values, oals, interests skills
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Step Two. Level two of the pyramid is identifying the prob-

lem. This step is more difficult than it sounds. Many individ-

uals cannot identify their problems, and therefore, are unable

to make satisfactory decisions. As you think of your own situ-

ation, recall the personal and financial barriers that were discus-

sed earlier. These barriers represent the problem areas that you

may face in deciding whether to enter a non-traditional career.

Step Three. This step invol;res listing all the possible

solutions to the problem. What are the alternatives available?

What resources of time, energy, money, skills, education, and

training are already possessed? What family and community re-

sources may be an asset in deciding upon a non-traditional

career? Each of us may have different resources, so this is the

most individually unique step in the decision-making process.

Step Four. Choosing a solution or making a plan of action.

All alternatives and available resources are reviewed and the

best possible course of action is decided upon. This is a

thinking stage; it may be necessary to make written lists, consult

experts, family, friends, and incorf,orate their ideas and opinions

into your final choice of solution.

Step Five. The top of the pyramid has been reached. The

final step is to carry out the decision-making process by taking

action. Most individuals need motivation to act. The motivation

for workshop participants may be in terms of achieving one's

24
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career goals. Or, we may be motivated by financial gain, personal

feelings of respect, or feelings of being useful or needed by

another individual or organization. There are many such rewards.

If I don't decide, who will? It is true that "no decision"

is really a decision not to decide. Let's take a look at what

happens when a choice presents itself and you do not make a

decision on it. Usually the opportunity to make a decision has

some time limitation, and once the opportunity is gone, so is the

chance to influence the situation. For example, you are in the

market for a car. You see one you really like, but you are not

sure you can afford it. You tell the salesman you want to think

it over. When you go back the next day, you find the car has

already been sold. Who is to blame for your loss? The salesman

who sold the car? The customer who bought it? If you are honest

with yourself, you can see that the responsibility is all yours.

When faced with the choice, you have three options:

1. decide to buy the car

2. decide not to buy the car

3. decide to do nothing

Since you chose the third option, the decision was made for

you, another customer decided to buy the car, and the salesman

decided to sell it to him/her. But, the responsibility is still

yours, since you did have the opportunity to choose, and you did

make a choice.

2 4 1
3.17 4



How does all this apply to the question of whether or not you

choose a non-traditional career? The situation is simply this:

You now have the opportunity to plan your career for yourself and

to make some life decisions. Now is a time when you can:

1. decide to set up traditional career goals

2. decide to set up some non-
traditional career goals

3. decide not to decide

The important point to note here is that if you choose not

to decide on your career goals, someone else is going to decide

for you! After all, lots of people expect men to be construction

workers, executives, and doctors; and, women to be secretaries,

teachers, and nurses. Many people you deal with will also try

to push you in a direction they think women should go. When you

go to the employment office, personnel counselors will automatical-

ly advise you on the "women's jobs" that are currently available.

When you talk to an employer, he/she will tell you whether or not

he/she has any positions open for women. When you do what you

think you want to do, you are deciding for yourself. When you do

what other people think you should do, you are letting others

decide for you.

0
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EXERCISE: 1-4.

Can you identify people in your life who might try to influence

your career choice? What kind of career do you think they would

choose for yov.? Do you think they know what you want and need?

Use the chart below to think about this:

PERSON TYPE OF CAREER THEY
WOULD CHOOSE FOR YOU

HOW WELL DO THEY
KNOW WHAT I WANT

NAME 1 = Traditional 1 = not at all

5 = Non-traditional 5 = completely

1. 1-- 2-- 3-- 4-- 5-- 1-- 2-- -- 4-- 5--

_ 2. 1-- 2-- 3-- 4-- 5-- 1-- 2-- 3-- 4-- 5--

3. 1-- 2-- 3-- 4-- 5-- 1-- 2-- 3-- 4-- 5--

4. 1-- 2-- 3-- 4-- 5-- 1-- 2-- 3-- 4-- 5--

5. 1-- 2-- 3-- 4-- 5-- 1-- 2-- 3-- 4-- 5--

_

Looking at the Gains and Losses

A good way to analyze decisions is to look at the gains and

losses associated with each option. Let's look at the car buying

decision using the gains-and-losses method. Each of the three

options has some advantages and disadvantages:



OPTION ONE:

ADVANTAGE:
DISADVANTAGE:

OPTION TWO:

ADVANTAGE:
DISADVANTAGE:

OPTION THREE:

ADVANTAGE:
DISADVANTAGE:

Decide to buy the car

Getting the car you want
Possibility 'of financial dif fir .lty

Decide not to buy the car

Avoiding financial difficulty
Not getting the car you want

Decide to do nothing

Avoiding a difficult decision
Possibility of not getting the
car you want

Obviously, there is more than one advantage and disadvantage

associated with each option, but this example was simplified for

purposes of illustration.

EXERCISE: I-5.

Think about it and then decide if there are any advantages

you might gain by letting others decide your career. List all the

advantages you can think of:

ADVANTAGES:

1.

2.

3.

4.

5.

Now list the disadvantages of letting oth,,:r people decide

your career for you. Try to make your list as complete as possible.

1) A
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1.

2.

3.

4.

S.

0

DISADVANTAGES:

Once you have listed all the advantages and disadvantages,

complete the following:

1. When someone makes a decision for me I feel:

(List all positive and negative feelings)

POSITIVE NEGATIVE

2. When I make a decision for myself, I feel:

(List all positive and negative feelings)

POSITIVE NEGATIVE



Now, break up into small groups (three or four people), and

discuss the following: (Choose a spokesperson who can make a

general summary statement to the grow.)

1. Usually, --I, --others (check one), decide on issues

concerning me.

2. Am I satisfied with this way of making decisions?

--yes, --no, --maybe

3. Do I want to change? --yes, --ho, --not sure

4. How will I change?

5. Group Summary -- what was learned?
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EXERCISE: 1-6.

Now that you have some ideas about decision-making, and have
had the opportunity to discuss them with others in the workshop,
let us consider one last exercise. Just as we reviewed the gains
and losses of each car buying option, let us consider the rewards
and costs of entering a non-traditional career. Between now and
the next workshop meeting, review Unit I. Re-think the exercises
and sumMaTize what you think might be the rewards and costs of a
non-traditional career from your own viewpoint. How does your
scale balance? Do the rewards opt igh the costs?
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UNIT II

Outline

What'Xind of Flak (Interference) Will I get for Selecting a Non-

'traditional Career or Let's "Undo R."?

OBJECTIVE: The objectives of this unit are to help participants
examine the external forces (flak) that may interfere
with their choice to select a non-traditional career
and evaluate their willingness to combat the interfer-
ence.

I. Roles people play

What are they?

What happens?

What influences do people important to me have?

What is the end result?

II. Sex role stereotyping or myths are made to be "undone"

Women's past roles-myths we have heard

How do I undo myths?

Changing women's roles

III. Planning for a career and still living

Barriers and conflicts--what can be done?

9
)
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Often, women receive flak or interference when they select

a non-traditional career due to the many conflicts surrounding

.women and their careers. Until recently, women were taught that

only certain roles were appropriate for them; this is no longer

true. Although there may be some conflicts, women can successfully

resolve them.

By viewing the movie, "We are Woman," we can see that histori-

cally, women have held certain traditional roles; there are many

new roles available for women in our society today.

I. Roles people play

What is a role? A role usually refers to a behavior. A role

may be defined as a way one is expected to behave. Women have

certain roles because those around them expect them to behave in

a certain manner. Our concern is how individuals learn the

behavior necessary for performing one particular role rather than

another. In other words, how did Jane become a housewife? A

woman learns the roles she plays from the people around her. The

child-bearing function of the female has traditionally determined

her role as wife and mother. However, today a woman may have

several roles at once. She may be a daughter, sister, wife, stu-

dent, et cetera. Her family,friends, educational, and social

groups have all influenced the roles i her life. Let us do a

short exercise to see how this works.
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EXERCISE: II-1.

List the different roles in your life. For example, you may

be a wife, sister, and daughter. Observe the different "you" in

each role and determine who influenced this role.

SAMPLE:
ROLE YOU PLAY WHO INFLUENCED THIS ROLE

Daughter Family

Sister Family

Student Family/Education/Society

Female Family/Education/Society

Girlfriend/Spouse Spouse/Boyfriend

Now, list the roles you play, and determine who influenced

you in them.

ROLE YOU PLAY WHO INFLUENCED THIS ROLE
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We can see that our family, friends, education, and social

groups are all factors in influencing our behavior. The family has

tremendous impact upon the lives of its individual members. Within

the family unit, each member has specific roles and/or functions.

Teaching the individual family members their roles is one of the

central activities and goals of the family. Families may be seen

a: mirrors that provide us with both an image and a reflection of

who we are. Thus, we can use the family as a ready-made unit for

studying the process of how we learn the roles we are expected to

play.

Think of the family as similar to a play. In a play, each of

the characters plays a role. Likewise, the family has roles for

each of its members. We may be experiencing some conflicts be-

,
cause of the roles we have learned that we should and should not

play. Perhaps you have been told you should follow a particular

role, when you really wished to do something else. Let's see how

this works.

Jane's family expected Jane to marry and be a housewife.

After all, Jane's mother never worked. Jane was told that women were

supposed to be good wives and good mothers. For Jane, a woman's

place was in the home; a good husband supported his family. Current-

ly Jane is a housewife and mother. She enjoys being at home.

However, the lack of money is becoming more and more of a problem

in Jane's household. Her husband has a good jo), but there
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never seems to be quite enough money. Jane would like to work as

a bricklayer because she wants a career, and she thinks she has the

capabilities of being a good bricklayer. In other words, Jane

wants to expand the number of roles she has from wife and mother,

to wife, mother, and wage earner. Jane is experiencing conflict

between her learned roles and her goal of going to work in a

traditionally male occupation.

Here is an exercise that will help you examine the roles in

your life; the conflicts you have experienced. It might be helpful

to look at Jane first.

SAMPLE:

JANE'S ROLES

Roles I learned from
my family that I
should play

Roles I learned from
my family that I
should not play

Conflicts that I am now
experiencing because of
the roles I should and
should not play

"Jane, be a good "Women do not become "I now wish to go to

housewife." bricklayers!" work--perhaps as a
bricklayer."

,
'Kw
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EXERCISE: 11-2.

Now, examine your roles and the conflicts you may experience.

Roles I learned from
my family that I
should play.

Roles I learned from my
family that I should
not play.

Conflicts that I am
now experiencing be-
cause of the roles I
should and should
not play.
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Now that we have looked at what has happened, let us look at

what can take place in the future. It is important to note that

many people have begun to think of learning roles as a process that

continues throughout life. That is, we have many different roles

to play during our life cycle. Those learned during childhood and

adolescense may be rejected in preference for roles that are

learned from groups with which we are associated later in life.

Therefore, it is useful for us to consider learning roles

that we want to learn, rather than those that others expect us to

learn. Once we begin to learn how to change our roles by our own

doing, we can change our roles throughout life.

At home we play different roles than we play when we are with

our friends; but, in both of these situations, there are changes we

would probably like to make. Whenever a person wants to make

changes, it is important to think of two things: First, "How will

I go about changing the roles that I want to change?"; and, secondly,

"What are some of the likely problems that will occur when I change

my role?" Let's recall Jane's situation. Jane likes her current

roles of wife and mother, but wishes to increase her family's

income. That is, she wants to work outside the home. Jane must

ask herself, "How will I go about changing the roles I want to

change?" Jane feels that through getting a job she will change her

role in the new direction she wishes to take. However, she also

asks herself what problems wi3l occur when she changes her role.
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Jane realizes that her parents and family may object to her working,

and her household may not run as smoothly. Let's see how this

works by doing an exercise. First, look at Jane.

SAMPLE:

Roles I
now have

Changes I
would like
to make in
the futlre

How will I
go about
changing
the roles
I want to
change?

What are some
likely prob-
lems that will
occur when I
change my role?

Jane/ Wife Wife as Obtain a My parents and

Spouse/
Boyfriend

well as
working
companion.

job., family object to
my working.

Home Wife/ Wife/mother Start to My household will

Mother as well as
family oon-
tribu*or.

expect some
help from
family mem-
bers.

not run as smoothly

Work Housewife Bec7ome a Obtain fam- Some family members

bricklayer ily support may object.

Social Wife/Mothar- Wife/Mo- Learn the My friends may not

Good friend ther/friend
as well as
working
woman.

jol: and the

peoi'i in

it.

approve.
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EXERCISE:

Now, look at yours lf. List your roles in each area along
with the changes you woad like to make and the problems you might
encounter.

44

Roles T
now have

Changes I
would like
to make in
the future

How will I
go about
changing
the roles
I want to
change?

What are some
likely problems
that will occur
when I change
my role?

Spouse/
Boyfriend

Home

Work

Social

(Extra

Space)
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Families may be seen as sources of security, encollragement,

respect, and support. Even though there may be initial problems,

our families can be supportive of us while we work. Some women do

not let their families provide them with the necessary support for

starring any career. Other women do not get family support for

entering a career because of beliefs their families hold for the

role women should play. A large number of women feel they will

lose their femininity or womanly status if they were to choose a

non-traditional career. In other words, they feel that their role

in the family might not be as important as before they began work-

ing.

Some women may feel that their family could not (or would not)

share the household duties if they were to enter a career. Thus,

they would be required to continue all their work at home, as well

as working a fulltime job. This is almost certain to happen if

the woman anticipates that her family will expect her to continue with

the household work as usual. Rather than accept this responsibility,

it would seem healthier for the woman to seek some help from

other family members. Initially the family may balk at the idea

of a woman working, and thus, be nonsupportive. The usual case is

that family members often become supportive by helping out with

household duties and actually taking pride in the work she does.

For example, Carol went to work as a printing-press operator. She
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was afraid her husband and children would not want ..:(a help with

household duties and would expect her to continue the housework

as usual. Much to Carol's surprise, she found that her husband

actually enjoyed helping with the cooking, and that her children

felt proud of their new responsibilities. In Carol's case, the

whole family benefitted trom their cooperation with each other.
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Sex role stereotyping or myVls ate made to be 'Undone"

When we think of the role of women in the past, we have a

storybook image of women who 3pent their time raising happy

children, keeping a spotless house, and baking apple pies. This

does not mean that all women perfectly filled this role. Nor

does it mean that this role was necessarily the "right" role for

women; nor does it mean that it is the "wrong" role now. Rather,

this role wa, the "expected" role for women. It appears that

tradition, rather than reality, labeled certain roles as women's

roles. Many of these role expectations are often based on myth,

and are tradition, rather than fact.

Some women have let myths control their lives. They have

heard certain myths for so long that they see them as facts of

life. These women have problems determining what is myth and what

is reality. One way to "undo" a myth is to look at reality or

fact. Perhaps the following information provided by the Women's

Bureau of the United States Department of Labor will help to "1 Ido"

some of the myths about working women.
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U.S. DEPARTMENT OF LABOR
EMPLOyMENT STANOARDS ADMINISTRATION

WOMEN'S &luau
WASHINGTON. D.C. 20210

THE MYTH AND THE REALITY

A woman's place is in the home.

Women aren't seriously attached
to the labor force; they work
only for extra pocket money.

Women are out ill more than
male workers; they cost the
company more.

The Reality

Homemaking in itself is no longer a
fUll-time job for most people. Goods
and services formerly produced in the
home are now commercially available;
laborsaving devices have lightened or
eliminated much work around the home.

Today more than half of all women
between 18 and 64 years of age are
in the labor force, where they are
making a substantial contribution
to the Nation's economy. Studies
show that 9 out of 10 girls will
work outside the home at some time
in their lives.

Of the nearly 34 million women in
the labor force in March 1973, nearly
half were working because of pressing
economic need. They were either
single, widowed, divorced, or sepa-
rated or had husbands whose incomes
were less than $3,000 a year. Another
4.7 million had husbands with incomes
between $3,000 and $7,0004/

A recent Public Health Service study
shows little difference in the absen-
tee rate due to illness or injury: 5.6
days a year for women compared with
5.2 for men.

1/ The Bureau of Labor Statistics estimate for a low standard of living
for an urban family of four was $7,386 in autumn 1972. This estimate is
for a family consisting of an employed husband aged 38, a wife not employed
outside the home, an 8-year-old girl, and a 13-year-old boy.
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Women don't work as long or
as regularly as their male
coworkers; their training

411

is costly--and largely
wasted.

Married women take jobs away
from men; in fact, they ought
to quit those jobs they now
hold.

Wome,1 should stick to "Women's
jobs" and shouldn't complete

' for "men's jobs."

A declining number of women leave
work for marriage and children. But

even among those who do leave, a
majority return when their children
are in school. Even with a break in
employient, the average woman worker
has a worklife expectancy of 25 years
as compared with 43 years for the
average male worker. The single
woman averages 45 years in the labor
force.

Studies on labor turnover indicate
that net differences for men and
women are generally small. In manu
facturing industries the 1968 rates
.31 accessions per 100 employees were
4.4 for men and 5.3 for women; the
respective separation rates were
4.4 and 5.2.
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There were 19.8 million married women
(husbands present) in the labor force
in March 1973; the number of unemployed
men was 2.5 million. If all the married
women stayed home and unemployed men
were placed in their jobs, there would
be 17.3 million unfilled jobs.

Moreover, most unemployed men do not
have the education or the skill to
qualify for many of the jobs held by
women, such as secretaries, teachers,
and nurses.

Job requirements, with extremely rare
exceptions, are unrelated to sex.
Tradition rather than job content has
led to labeling certain jobs as women's

and others as men's. In measuring 22
inherent aptitudes and knowledge areas,

a research laboratory found that there

is no sex difference in 14, women excel

in 6, and men excel in 2.



Women don't want responsibility
on the job; they don't want
promotions or job changes which
add to their load.

The employment of mothers leads
to juvenile delinquency.

Men don't like to work for
women supervisors.

May 1974 (revised)

Relatively few women have been offered
positions of responsibility. But when
given these opportunities, women, like
men, do cope with job responsibilities
in addition to personal or family
responsibilities. .In 1973, 4.7 million
women held professional and technical
jobs, another 1.6 million worked as
nonfarm managers and administrators.
Many others held supervisory jobs at
all levels in offices and factories.

Studies show that many factors must
be considered when seeking the causes
or juvenile delinquency. Whether or
not a mother is employed does not
appear to be a determining factor.

These studies indicate that it is
the auality of a mother's care
rather than the time consumed in
such care which is of major signif-
icance.

Most men who complain about women
supervisors have never worked for
a woman.

In one study where at least three-
fourths of both the male and female
respondents (all executives) had
worked with women managers, their
evaluation of women in management
was favorable. On the other hand,
the study showed a trad,itional/
cultural bias among tho who
reacted unfavorably to wo en as
managers.

In another survey l'Ir-rh-i-crti 41 percent

of the reporting firms indicated
that they hired women executives,
none rated their performance as un-
satisfactory, 50 percent rated them
adequate; 42 percent rated them the
same as their predecessors, and 8
percent rated them better than their
predecessors.
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There were some myths operating in Jane's life. Although

Jane had always been told a woman's place is in the home, she wants

to be a bricklayer. Her family needs the added income. Jane has

become aware of a course that is being offered by a community out-

reach group for women who want to enter non-traditional occupations

and has decided to enroll in the course.

Let's do an exercise to look at the myths that are keeping

women from enteripg non-traditional occupations. First, look at

the myths operating in Jane's life. Then complete the exercise--

looking at your own life.

SAMPLE:

JANE'S LIFE

E

X

A
M
P

L

What are the myths
operating in your
life?

.

Are these myths
keeping you from
entering a non-
traditional occu-
'Dation?

How can you "undo"
these myths

J
A
N
E

A woman's place is
in the home.

Yes, Jane wants to
become a bricklayer,

but is afraid of
what her family will
think.

Jane has decided to
enroll in a course
to help women enter
non-traditional
occupations.



EXERCISE: 11-4.

Now, think about your own life. What myths are operating

in your life? Are these myths keeping you from entering a non-

traditional occupation? If so, how could you "undo" these myths?

YOUR LIFE

Are these myths
.

keeping you from
What are the myths entering a non- How can you "undo"

operating in your traditional oc- these myths?

life? upetion?

I

,

.
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III. Planning for a career and still living

Planning for a career often leaves one wondering where to

begin. Thoughts such as the following may take place: "If I

begin a new career, what will happen to the relationships that

are important to me," or, "Why should I plan a new career (or

any career) if I'm not really sure what the outcome will be?"

Problems which may seem overwhelming at first may not in truth be

that much of a problem. We can never know the outcome of any

action. We can just guess or make judgments about outcomes--but

we can't be certain. Many secure homemakers who never considered

the possibility of being without a husband find themselves as sole

support of a family for one reason or another.

Can women who are reluctant to plan a career or seek a job

beyond the home because they are unsure of the outcome overcome

their fears? One technique for helping overcome fear is to think

of "the worst possible outcome". Often, when an individual determ-

ines what the worst possible outcome might be and explores the

consequences, the fear diminishes. For example, Jane wants to be-

come a bricklayer, but she's afraid the men on the job will not

accept her.

Using the "worst possible" technique, what is the worst pos-

sible thing that co ld happen to Jane? It appears that the worst

possible outcome would be that the men on the job would not accept

Jane, and she would be forced off the job. Jane begins to explore
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the consequences of her actions. One consequence might be that she

may be uncomfortable on the job if the men do not accept her.

Another is that she will have to quit the job, and because of this,

she will not acheive her goal.

In exploring these consequences, Jane discovers yet another

consequence. If she goes to work it will provide her with a good

learning experience. Thus, when Jane can begin to solve some of

these problems; she will be more confident. She begins to think

that she might be accepted as a bricklayer. The confidence that ,she

can be accepted will assist her in being accepted.

Jane has overlooked the possibiliLy that the men on the job

might accept her. In any situation, there is also the "best

possible" outcome; an individual obtains the desired outcome. In

many instances, the realistic thing to do is to determine, in light

of the best and worst possible outcome, realistic expectations.

The idea here is, "What do I expect will happen?" Finally, one

needs to ask, "How will I really get what I want?" Jane realizes

that she can solve many of her own problems through accepting re-

sponsibility for her life. Let's do an exercise for the problems

you might be facing.
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SAMPLE:

JANE'S PROBLEMS

0

/ What is the worst
possible outcome?

ANSWERS

The men on the job won't accept me.

Can I accept the
worst possible
outcome?

Yes, because I will learn from it
and be more confident the next
time.

What do I expect?
I will be accepted by some men,
but not others.

How will I realis-
tically get what
I want?

I will carry my own weight, and keep
trying until I am accepted. If ne-

cessary, I will find a job with a-
nother contractor.

What is the best
possible outcome? I will be accepted.
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EXERCISE: 11-5.

Now, look at problems you eight be facing.

YOUR PROBLEMS

A N S W, E R S

What is the worst
possible outcome?

Can I accept the
worst possible out-
come?

What do I qect?

How will I L-ealis-
tically get what I
want?

What is the best
possible outcome?
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In planning for a carear, you may encounter involved barriers

or conflicts. Additional problems may be encountered when you are

in a.non-traditional job. Perhaps an example could best relate

some of these conflicts. Jane has recently become employed as a

bricklayer. She is very excited about her job, but feels guilty for

the time she is away from her children and household duties. Jane

desperately wants to continue being a good mother and wife. She

begins her day at 4:30 a.m. dOing household chores and getting the

children and her husband off for the day. She arrives at work at

7:30 a.m. and workr., until 4:00 p.m. She then comes home, prepares

dinner, and often engages in community activities in the evenin,

often not going to sleep until around 11:00 p.m. She has.be

come very tired and irritable, and is feeling very resentful.

What Jane does not realize is that she is expecting herself

to perform two fulltime jobs while other family members perform

just one. A solution for Jane's problem is for her to insist that

her family share the housework. As mentioned in the previous unit,

Jane may find that her husband and children actually enjoy and take

pride in their new responsibilities, not to mention their pride in

Jane!

In Exercises 11-6 and 11-7, think about and list any problems

associated with family members and specific household tasks that

would be caused by: 1) your working fulltime, and 2) your working

at a non-traditional occupation. Then, in the last column, write

some possibJe solutions to each problem.
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EXERCISE: 11-6.

Solving problems with family members caused 1 working full-
time and by working at a non-traditional caree.

PROBLEMS CAUSED ADDITIONAL PROBLEMS
FAMILY BY OF WORKING IN A NON-. POSSIBLE .

MEMBERS WORKING FULLTIME TRADITIONAt CAREER SOLUTIONS

Husband

Children
,

Parents

e

Friends

In-Laws

Other



EXERCISE: 11-7.

Solving problems with household responsibilities caused by

working fulltime and by working at a non-traditional
career.

PROBLEMS CAUSED ADDITIONAL PROBLEMS

HOUSEHOLD BY OF WORKING IN A NON POSSIBLE

RESPONSIBILITY WORKING FULLTIME TRADITIONAL CAREER S.LUTIONS

COOKING

CL.:,ANING

GROCERY
SHOPPING

LAUNDRY

LAWN WORK

OTHER

OTHER

Now, divide into small groups of three or four, and compare how you

solved your problems with how others in the group solved theirs.
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UNIT III

Outline

Whose Responsibility Is It to Set Up Personal Career Goals

for Me and See That I Acquire the Skill to Attain My Goals?

OBJECTIVE: The participants will become aware of the results of

others making one's decisions as well as accepting the
responsibility for one's own career development.

I. Whose responsibility is it to set up personal career
goals for me and see that I acquire the skills to
attain my goals?

II. Who really is in control?

Control by others

Control by me

What do I want?

III. Who do I want to plan my career?

"I'll decide tomorrow"

Case I: Susan the Secretary

Case II: Fran the Fender-Mender

Case III: My Story

A look at decisions

IV. How can I have control over my own career?

Life-line: Birth to now

Setting goals

long term
intermediate
short term
barriers
my goal.-

Life-line: Now to future
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1. Whose responsibility is it to sot up personal career goals

for me and see that I acquire the skill to attain my goals?

In the world we live in, it is quite easy to feel that the

things that happen to us are somehow controlled.by someone or

something other than ourselves. Many forces do, in fact, have

considerable influence over our lives. Even though we live in a

democratic society, where we all have a say-so in running things,

sometimes it feels like one vote out of several million doesn't

count for much. In school we were taught to recognize the fact

that living in a democracy requires cooperation by all members of

society. Part of our training was learning to conform to rules

and standards that have been set up by people in positions of

authority. And even in schools it may seem that the classes

and programs are designed more for the convenience of the staff

than for the convenience of students. The effect of all these

forces on the individual is a growing feeling of helplessness.

Can you change this feeling of helplessness and really take

responsibility for your own life? The answer is a definite "yes"

and the question is really, "How can I assume responsibility for

myself?" One way to do it is to decide t.-2,At you are going to

make your own decisions. The purposes of this unit a.e:

1. To help you make the decision as to whether or nut you

want to be in control of your own life; and,
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2. To help you learn how to have control of your life in

terms of career decisions if you choose to do so.
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II. Who really is in cantrol?

As you go about the process of making decisions concerning

your career, you will find that even though other people may try

to make career choices for you, the ultimate resp,....sibility for

running your life is yours alone. As you may have found in the

past, when you make a good decision, you gain the benefits. When

you make a poor decision, you live with the consequences. This

need not be a frightening realization. It is actually an excit-

ing idea, because you have the power to make your life what you

want it to be. If you choose to be in control of your own life,

there is no better time than now to begin planning what you want

your career to be.

The emphasis throughout this unit will be on what you decide,

what you want. It is only realistic to admit that some other people

may try to control you and your career, or that some people have

sore influence over your decisions. But, remember that it is

your career, and your decisions we are dealing with here. To

emphasize this point, let's look at these questions, and remember:

YOU are in control! These answers are only for you, no one else.
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EXERCISE: III-1.

1. What do you want to BE?
List some occupations you are interested in.

2. What do YOU like to DO?
List some jobs or activities that you enjoy.

Now, look at each response and think about whether it is

really what you want or like. If it is something that other people

think you should do, rather than what you want, cross out that re-

sponse. When you finish, you will have lists of occupations and

activities that are important to YOU. Hopefully, this exercise has

given you a feel for getting in touch with what you choose for

yourself. Be sure and keep you in mind throughout this unit.
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Who do I want to plan my .clareer?

In Unit I you saw that if you decide not to decide on your

career goals for yourself, then someone else is .going to do it for

you. One common way of deciding not to decide is procrastination,

or putting off the decision.. At one time or another you have prob,-

ably caught yourself saying something like, "I'll cross that bridge

when I come to it," or, "I'll worry about that tomorrow." Sometimes

it really is better to delay a decision, if, for example, we have

insufficient knowledge upon which to base our decision at the present

time. But, sometimes we try to fool ourselves and in the end the

"right time" for the decision never does arrive. In many cases other

people are not willing to wait, and so, they may go ahead and-make

the decision for us. A good way to avoid this pitfall is to find

out just how much time you have to make the decision, get all the

information you can within that time, then make your decision based

on that information. One of our goals here is to help you get all

the information you will need to make a good career decision. So,

you really do have the choice of who will plan your career. This

choice is very important to you as you consider a non-traditional

occupation. Let's take a look at how two women, Susan and Fran,

go about making their career choice.
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CASE'Ii SUSAN THE SECRETARY

Susan is thirty years old, and the mother of two children.

Her husband, Bob, works for the local bottling company. He likes

his job, and his income is adequate to support the family. But,

lately Susan has begun to feel the need to develop some sort of

career for herself, something outside the home. Her children are

ages seven and nine now, and its's not like they really need her

at home all the time. And, wouldn't it be nice to earn some money

for herself? So, Susan has decided to look for a job.

The big question now is: What kind of job does she apply for?

A friend who works in the state employment office has told her of a
.

secretarial position that will be open soon. But, the pay is really

low, and the work is boring. Besides, it would be a drag to stay

indoors every day. The same friend jokingly mentioned an opening

for a carpenter's apprentice with a local construction firm. Susan

feels inclined to give some consideration to the carpentry job, un-

conventional as it F.,eems. She has always enjoyed working with her

hands, and most of the work would be out of doors. The job would

certainly be more fun for her than typing, and the pay is several

times what she could expect in the secretarial position.

But, what would her friends say? and the neighbors? and her

mother-in-law? And--of course--Bob would never stand for it. No

wife of his is going to work on a construction crew! And the

3.62



employer would certainly never consider a woman for the job.

After brief consideration of the two alternatives, Susan

sets aside any ideas of breaking into a male occupation, applies

for the secretarial position, and resigns herself to the low pay

and subordinate roles involved in such a career.

CASE II: FRAN THE FENDER MENDER

Fran is nineteen years old, single, and living in an apartment

with a roommate. For the last year or so she has been working as

a cashier in a supermarket, but she is becoming more bored each

day. During the long hours of operating the cash register and

bagging food, Fran has dreamed about all the different and exciting

careers she might get into. But, now she has gotten beyond the

point of daydreaming. She has decided to start looking for a new

job, and her one requirement is that it be something she likes::

Fran finds that she has several options available to her. A

bank in town has openings for a receptionist and a teller, and

she can qualify for either of those positions. But, the salaries

are no more than she is making now, and Fran is sure she can do

better. Besides, the bank is open Saturday morning, and that fact

would severely disrupt-her weekends. Just today Fran heard that an

automotive body shop across town needs a paint and body person, and
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is willing to train an inexperienced applicant. It's exciting

to think of breaking out of boring, low-paying jobs women are

expected to do.

Talking over the options with her motlier and with her room-

mate, Fran finds that both of them are strongly opposed to the

idea of her even considering the body shop job. Her roommate

thinks the job would reduce Fran's femininity; and, her mother

is afraid she would be inviting sexual harassment from co-workers

if she took the job.

After thinking over the alternatives for a couple of days, Fran

decides that she can handle the disapproval from her friends and

family. With a mixture of determination and apprehension, she goes

to the automotive body shop and applies for the paint and )xpdy

position.

Answer these questions about these two situations:

1. What decisions were made in each case?

2. Who made the decisions?

3. What do Susan and Fran stand to gain by the decisions?

4. WIliat do they stand to lose by the decisions?

Use the following formats:
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EXERCISE: 111-2 .

SUSAN

WHO
DECIS ION MADE IT? GAINS LOSSES

FRAN

WHO

DECIS ION MADE IT? GAINS LOSSES
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CASE III. MY STORY

EXERCISE: 111-3.

Here is your chance to write your own story, with you in

the leading role. Write briefly about your own career situation,

either as it is now, or as you expect it may be some time in the

future. Put yourself at a decision point with some traditional

and some non-traditional career alternatives. Include the people

who might try to influence your decision. Finish the story with

the decision you think you might make.
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Nw, rewrite the last part of your story, but change the

ending. In othor words, if you chose a traditional.occupation,

rewrite your story and have yourself choose a non-traditional

occupation. If you chose a non-traditional occupation last time,

choose a traditional one this time.

When you have completed the rewrite, break up into small

groups and discuss these questions about your two stories:

1. What decisions were made in each case?

2. Who made the decisions?

3. What did you gain by the decisions?

4. What did you lose by the decisions?

By analyzing your decisions in this way you can become more con-

fident of your decision-making power and play a more active role in

planning your life.

4)
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HOW cap I have control of my own career?

EXERCISE: 111-4.

Prepare a life line. Draw a horizontal line across this
page. Put the year you were born on the left and 1978 on the
right edge. Then mark important events/decisions in your life
at appropriate places along your life line, including the year
they occurred.

MY LIFE LINE

Now, mark each decision point along your life line, using
these codes:

C -
D -
B -
W -

A critical decision made for me by
A decision I wish I had made
The best decision I ever made
The worst decision I ever made

3.68

2')

someone else



Now, break up into your small groups, compare your life

lines, and discuss WHY the decisions you made were good or bad.

Setting goals. As you go through the process of planning your

career, you may find yourself moving through several stages or steps.

Note that if the process is broken off at any point, if decision be-

comes indecision and action becomes inaction, then your goals will

never materialize. All of the steps are essential. These steps

may be represented like this:

VALUE JUDGEMENT _I

AWARENESS

INTEREST

ACTION

DECISION

Let's take a look at each of these steps on the way to a new

career. First, you became interested in exploring the possibility

of entering a non-traditional career. That is why you are here.

The next three steps are the heart of this program, and you will

pass through them over and over again. In all of the readings,

activities, and discussion, you will become aware of how you have

made decisions in the past and who influenced them; aware of your

values, interests, and skills; and, aware of the career possibilities

available to you. At the same time, you will be making value
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judgments about the decisions and possibilities you become aware

of, judging whether or not they are the way you want them to be.

The next logical step, having made these judgments, will be to

make a decision on what you want for yourself in the future.

Throughout the entire process of valuing and deciding, it

is important for you to realize that values can and do change,

and that ycu can decide to change your values. For example, if you

have learned to value recognition of your femininity for doing tra-

ditionally female jobs, you can learn to value recognition of your

individuality for doing a job you really want to do. What yeti value

is up to you, and you can decide to change your values. As we noted

above, you will go through this process again and again as you gain

new awareness, judge the value of past experiences and future pros-

pects, and make decisions regarding your career. Finally, the out-

come of all this will be for you to take action on your decisions.

Without this last and most important step, all the rest counts for

little or nothing.

Possibly, the best way to start taking action on your career

is to set goals for yourself. It is not possible to take any steps

toward your career until you know exactly what your goals are.

That's what this unit is all about. Then you may be ready to set

some goals of your own.
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SLIDE PRESENTATION: "Get Up and Go With Goal Power"

For our purposes here, we will deal with three kinds of goals:

1. Long-Term Goal: My ultimate objective.

"If I don't know where I'm going,
I probably will end up somewhere

2. Intermediate Goal: A medium-range objective

A significant landmark on the way
to my ultimate goal. "How am I

doing?"

3. Short-Term Goal: A step I can take now to begin
moving toward my intermediate Ind
long-term objectives.

"Where do I start?"

A long-term goal is a specific, realistic objective, something

you want for yourself at some time in the future. An intermediave

goal is one which brings you part of the way toward your ultimate

goal. A short-term goal is a measurable, day-to-day step toward

your intermediate and long-term goals. An example may help to

clarify the distinction. Let's look at a college freshman who wants

to become a physician. Her long-term goal is to join the medical pro-

fession as a doctor; an intermediate goal might be to geL her AA or

BA Degree; and, a short-term goal would be to write to several
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universities and inquire about their pre-med programs. You can

see that it would be useless to try to select short-term and

intermediate goals before you set your long-term goals. It is

illogical to begin a trip before you know where you are going.

Another factor you will have to deal with in setting goals

is the possibility that certain barriers may come between you and

your goal. These barriers will need to be dealt with before you

can continue progressing toward your goal. The situation may be

represented something like this:

1_ YOU
(Where you are)

SHORT AND IN-
TERMEDIATE

TE

BARRIE

GOALS
LONG-TERM GOALS

(Where you want to get)

Some barriers may be anticipated from the start of your career

plan, while others may not show up until later. The more barriers

you can foresee at the start, the easier your plan will be. You will

also find that some barriers are minor ones and can be overcome by

selecting alternative steps (short-term or intermediate goals) on

the way to attaining your long-term goal. Othcr hnrrier mny he

so serious as to force you to actually consider alternative long-

term goals.
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If, as in the example above, your goal is to become a doctor,

what barriers to attaining that goal might come up? What would be

an example of a barrier that could be overcome by choosing alter-

nate short-term goal? What might be a barrier that would require

the selection of a different long-term goal?

Now that we know about goals, let's begin to set up some of

our own. At this point, we will concern ourselves with only long-

term goals, since we need to establish those first. On the next

page think of and list all the career goals you can think of for

yourself. As you list your goals, rank them from most to least

important.
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1.

2.

3.

4.

5.

6.

7.

8.

9.

10.

EXERCISE: 111-5.

LONG-TERM GOALS_ _

After you feel that your list is complete, analyze each goal,

using these criteria:

IS THE GOAL:

CODES: L LONG TERM?

REALISTIC? (CAN I ATTAIN IT?)

IMPORTANT TO YOU?

SOMETHING YOU WANT TO ATTAIN?

Mark the appropriate code next to each long-term goal for

which you can answer yes. Now, eliminate any which do not have all

four letters next to them. Then check for goal conflicts. In
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other words, will the attainment of any of the long-term goals pre-

vent the attainment of any other? If so, you have a goal conflict

,nd will need to choose which is/are more important to you. Once

you have done this, you are ready to put your long-term goals into

some sort of time perspective. In other words, decide when you will

attain those long-term goals. One way to do that is by drawing a

life line which extends from now into the future. Arrange your

long-term goals on that line, noting the years.

MY FUTURE: LIFE LINE

In this life line activity, you have begun to plan for the

attainment of your goals by deciding when you want to attain them.

This may give you a feel for controlling your own career.
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Unit III Summary. The activities in which you have partici-

pated here may have helped you to look closely at the consequences

of your decisions and making them yourself as opposed to letting

someone else make them for you. Once the consequences are clearly

recognized, it becothes easier to choose whether you want you or

others to decide for you. In your work with values, you saw that

it is possible for you to change your values to be more like what

is required in a non-traditional occupation you would like to enter.

And, finally, in learning about setting goals, you Cound the oppor-

tunity to assume personal control of your own career development.

In this unit you have specified some long-term goals. Now

you are ready to begin taking steps to attain your goals, if you

choose to do so. The units that follow will help you get started.

(NOTE: Hand out and explain the Holland Self-Directed
Search, to be completed before Unit IV.)

)
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Outline

UNIT IV

"Mirror, Mirror on the Wall..." What do I Need to Know About

Myself When Selecting a Non-Traditional Career?

OBJECTIVE: The participants will assess their skills, values,
interests and perception of self that relate to the
type of job that will be rewarding to them.

OUTLINE: IV. Mirror, mirror on the wall. . " What do I
need to know about myself when selecting a non-
traditional career?

I. What do I like to do?

What are interests?

Holland self-directed search

II. What are my yalues? What do I want to get

from work?

What are values?

Super's work values inventory

III. What kind of person am I?

Myers-Briggs type indicator

IV. How do I feel about myself as a worker?

What is self concept?

Assessment of self concept

V. What skills do I have now?

What is a skill?

Assessment of skills

VI. Putting it all together - the reflection in the
mirror

Summary chart
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I. "Mirror, hirror on the Wall. . " What do I need to know

about myself when selecting a non-traditional career?

Now that you have made the decision to plan your own career,

what's the next step? It's important to know where you are, before

deciding where you want to go. So let's take a look in the mirror

and find out where you are.

What are your interests?

First of all, what is an interest? An interest is an activity

which a person engages in because (s)he enjoys it or because it

is something (s)he would like to learn to do. Interests are

reflections of a person's values, self-concept, and personality.

It is important to take one's interests into.consideration

when planning a career. An individual devotes at least 40 hours

a week to work, (s)he should be doing something (s)he enjoys.

Enjoying one's work is a good feeling and a source of pride. 1.2t/S

look at an example:

Sally likes to be physically active, enjoys the outdoors,

and likes playing tennis. She is looking For a job and has found

two jobs for which she is qualified in the want ads.

1. Typist - This job would require that Sally sit at a

typewriter for 40 hours a week in a typing pool.

2. Recreation aide - This job with the City Department of

Ftcreation would require that Sally teach and/or partici-

pate in recreational activities offered by the Depart-

ment of Recreation.
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Which job do you think Sally would be happier with? If

Sally takes her interests into consideration when choosing between

these jobs, she will most likely chouse the recreation aide.

EXERCISE: IV-1.

Let's take a look at your interests. Look at the activities

section on page 4 of your Holland Self-Directed Search. List

below all those activities which you marked under "L".

1.

2.

3.

4.

5.

6.

7.

8.

9.

10.

11.

12.

13.

14.

15.
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You can use the activities in Exercise IV-1 to assiQt you to

think of other ar:tivities that you like.

EXERCISE: rv-2.

Let's take time now to add to the list of activities you

like to do. Look at the list in Exercise IV-1 and add all

the activities that you can think of that you like to do.

1.

2.

3.

4.

5.

6.

7.

8.

9.

10.

11.

13.

14.

15.

16.

17.

18.

19.

20.



You probably recongized that the list cf activities provided

in the Self-Directed Search (SDS) is only a sample of the activities

that are done in jobs.

The job in which you have an interest may include some of

those activities or none of them. What is important now is that

you recognize the type of activities you like to do. Although you

may find later that the things you like to do will lead you to jobs

that you would rather avoid for such reasons as the pay not being

very good, it is worth exploring what your interests are now. If

you can find a job in which you can do those things you like to do,

and receive the other rewards such as high pay frcm the job, you

are much more likely to happy in your work. The SDS will assist

you in finding out what type of activities you like'. Turn to

pages 10 and 11 of the SDS where you summarized the scores from

the activities, competencies, and occupations sections. You have

a summary code at the bottom of page 11. This code will assist

you in learning about the kinds of jobs that meet your present

interest.

If you will turn now to The Occupation Finder, you will find

some of the occupations that fit your particular code. Look

\
these occupations over and see what you think. If you don't like

thes'a much, try another list with the same first and second codes.

You should also remember that these are also only a sample of

jobs. In Unit V you will have an opportunity to consider a much
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broeder range of occupations by studying the Dictionary of

Occupational Titles.

EXERCISE: IV-3.

1.

2.

3.

4.

5.

6.

List the non-traditional occupations that you would like to
learn more about.

Your interests also tell you something about your personality.

That is, the things you like to do reflect your personality. The

Holland Self-Directed Search that you have completed will assist

you in getting from what you like to do to the type of interest

you have. Turn now to the booklet entitled, Understandin9

Yourself and Your Career, and read the descriptions of the person-

ality types on pages 2 and 3. Holland has named six types which

'are: Realistic, investigative, Artistic, Social, Enterprising,

and Conventional. In our society most women have been taught to

be social or conventional, while men are taught to be realistic,

investigative, and enterprising. Does your code fit this :;tereo-

type?
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EXERCISE: IV-4.

the descriptions of the types in the booklet, Understanding
Yourself and Your Carger, to write a description of your three-

letter summary code and describe how you feel about the descrip-

tion.

Description of my Summary Code

How I feel about the description

You should remember that the Summary Code was obtained from

the activities you said you liked, the skill you said you could do

well, and the jobs you said you preferred. You should also remem-

ber that you learned to like the activities and do the skills well.

You can learn other skills just as easily.

3.87



In summary, your interests play a major role in how you spend

your time. If you are not interested in reading, you probably spend

very little time in the library. Your interests should be given

much consideration when planning a career. When an individual

devotes at least 40 hours a week to work, (s)he should be doing

something (s)he enjoys. It logically follows that if you enjoy

what you are doing, you will perforM well. Enjoying one's work can

be a great source of satisfaction and pride.
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What are your work values?

Another aspect of an individual that tells us something about

that person is his/her values. Wha'.; are values? They are ideals

or beliefs that influence a person's decisions and actions. They

represent what is important to an individual in his/her life. An

individual's decisions, actions, and attitudes are reflections of

one's values.

Where do these values come from? They are learned through

experiences in an individual's social sphere; family, peers, and

community. Culture, age, religion, and income level also influence

an individual's choice of values.

Any group of values an individual may have is called his/her

value system. The values in this system can be ordered in terms

of their importance. This order can change over time and from sit-

uation to situation. Some values within the system may be in con-

flict when an individual is involved with making a decision. In

order for values to become and remain part of an individual,

they must be freely chosen and continually acted upon.

It is.essential to remember that values can and do change

as a result of an individual's experiences. Some may lose their

importance, others may gain in importance, some may be eliminated

and others may be added, so that an individual is constantly reord-

ering and changing his/her values.

Clarification of values is important in understanding who
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you are. What are values you have now? Review the Super Work

Values Inventory you have completed. There are 15 work values

which are assessed by this inventory. On page two of your answer

sheet these values are listed by two letter codes. Below is an

explanation of each value code.

Cr - Creativity This value is associated with work

which allows one to invent new

thingF.., design new products, or

develop new ideas.

Ma - Management This value is related to work which

allows one to plan and lay out work

for others to do.

Ac - Acheivement - llisvalue is associated with work

which gives one a feeling of accom-

plishment in doing a job well.

Su - Surroundings This value is related to work which

is carried out under pleasant physi-

cal conditions.

SR - Supervisory - This value is related to work which
Relations

is carried out under a supervisor

who is fair and with whom one can

get along.

WL - Way of Life - This value is related to work that

allows one to live the kind oF life
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(s)he chooses and to 1.)e the type of

person (S)he wishes to be.

Se - Security - This value is associated with work

which provides one with the certainty

of having a job even in hard times.

As - Associates This value is related to work which

brings one into contact with fellow

workers whom(s)he likes.

Es - Esthetic - This value is associated with work

which allows one to make beautiful

things and to contribute beauty to

the world.

Pr - Prestige - This value is related to work which

gives one standing in the eyes of

others and brings out respect from

others.

In - Independence This value is related to work which

permits one to work in his/her own

way, as fast or as slowly as (s)he

wishes.

Va - Variety This value is related to work that

provides an opportunity to do

different types of jobs.

ER - Economic This value is associated with work
Return
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which pays well and enables one

to have the things (s)he wants.

Al - Altruism - This value is associated with

work which allows one to contrib-

ute to the welfare of others.

IS - Intellectual Stimulation - 'This value is associated with

work which provides opportunity

for independent thinking and for

learning how and why things work.*

Your scores from the work values inventory are indications of

the values you want to get from the work you do. Look over the

scores to see if you agree with them. You will recall that each

score is the response to only three items, and, of course, there

are many more values than three that go into making up the way

you feel about a value such as Independence. Exercise IV-5 will

assist you in looking at these values in relationship to the rest

of your values.

* The previous descriptions were taken from:

Super, Donald E., Work Values inventory manual. Boston,
*Massachusetts: Houghton Mifflin Company, 1970.

3
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EXERCISE: 111-5.

Next to the value code on page two is a column labeled "RS".
This is your raw score for each value. Rank these values,
i.e., the value with the highest score receives the rank of

1 and so on.

RANK VALUE

10.

11.

12.

13.

14.

15.



Values, like interests, are important in selec_ing a career.

As mentioned earlier, in order for values to become and remain a

part of an individual, they must be: 1) freely chosen and, 2)

continually acted upon. If you are to be happy and successful at

the career you choose, it is important that the career be in har-

mony with your values. To bring about this harmony, it may be

necessary for you to change or reorder some of your values.
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What kind of peison am I?

The Myers-Briggs Type Indicator is a survey designed to

help you evaluate the kind of person you are. It is concerned

with the way people prefer to use perception and judgment. A

person's perception determines what (s)he sees in a situation, and .

a person's judgment determines what (s)he decides to do about it.

There are four major preferences, each of which have two opposite

types. Each one of you has a type formula which is made up of

four letters, one for each preference. First of all, let's

discuss what these letters mean.

1. Extraversion or introversion. The first letter of your

type formula (E or I) refers to the area in which you

prefer to use your perception and judgment. The ext.:a-

vert prefers to use his/her perception and judgment in

the outer world of people and things. The introvert

prefers to use his/her perception and judgment in the

inner world of ideas and thoughts.

2. Sensing or Intuition. The second letter of your type

formula (s or N) refers to an individual's preferred

way of perceiving. The sensing person prefers to per-

ceive things directly through the five senses in a

realistic way. The intuitive person prefers to perceive

things indirectly through ideas or imagination.
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3. Thinking or feeling. The third letter of your type

formula (T or F) refers to an individual's ?referred

way of judging. The thinking person prefers to judge on

the basis of truth or falsity. The feeling person

prefers to judge on the basis of an appreciation of

personal and interpersonal values.

4. Judgment or Perception. The last letter of your type

formula (J or P) refers to an individual's preferred

way of dealing with his/her environment. The judging

person prefers to deal with the environment with an

attitude of evaluation and judgment. The perceiving

person prefers to deal with the environment with an

attitude of understanding and percention.

It is important to remember that your type formula refers to

preferences and is not a definition of you. These preferences

are not considered to be either good or bad. If, for example,

you have an S (sensing) in your formula this does not mean that

you never .derceive things intuitively. It only means that you

prefer the sensing way of perceiving.

How does the kind of person you are effect your career

decision? Take a look at the tables labeled "Effects of Each

Preference in Work Situations". (Pages 3.9H-J.9)). These tell you

some things that are important to the different types in the

work setting. For example, look under extravert:J. An uxtrAvcrt

3.!
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likes to have people around. In making a career decision an

extravert would want to consider whether a particular job re-

quizes working with other people or working alone. An extravert -

would probably not be very happy working all alone.

Later on in the course when you will be looking at require-

ments and tasks for occupations you may be considering, keep in

mind the kinds of things listed in these tables that go with your

type formula.
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EFFECTS OF EACH PREFERENCE IN WORK SITUATIONS

INTROVERTS

Like quiet for concentration.

Tend to be careful with Oetails,
dislike sweeping statements.

Have trouble remembering names
and faces.

Tend not to mind working on one
project for a long time uninter-
ruptedly.

Are interested in the idea be-
hind their job.

Dislike telephone intrusions and
interruptions.

Like to think a lot before they
act, sometimes without acting.

Work contentedly alone.

Have some problems communicating.

EXTRAVERTS

Like variety and action.

Tend to be faster, dislike
complicated procedures.

Are often good at greeting
people.

Aresoften impatient with long,
slow jobs.

Are interested in the results
of their job, in getting it
done, and in how other people
do it.

Often don't mind the interrup-
tion of answering the telephone.

Often act quickly, sometimes
without thinking.

Like to have people around.

Usually communicate well.

FEELING TYPES

Tend to be very aware of other
people and their feelings.

Enjoy pleasing people, even in
unimportant things.

Like harmony. Efficiency may
be badly disturbed by office
feuds.

Often let decisions be influ-
enced by their own or other
people's personal likes and
wishes.
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THINKING TYPES

Are relatively unemotional
and uninterested in people's
feelings.

May hurt people's feeling with-
out knowing it.

Like analysis and putting things
into logical order. Can get
along without harmony.

Tend to decide impersonally,
sometimes ignoring people's

wishes.



Need occasional praise.

Dislike telling people unpleas-
ant things.

Relate well to most people.

Tend to be sympathetic.

Need to be treated fairly.

Are able to reprimand people
or fire them when necessary.

Tend to relate well only to
other thinking types.

May seeM hard-hearted.

INTUITIVE TYPES

Like solving new problems.

Dislike doing the same thing
over and over again.

Enjoy learning a new skill more
than using it.

Work in bursts of energy powered
by enthusiasm, with slack periods
in between.

Put two and two together quickly.

Are patient with complicatcd
situations.

Are impatient with routine de-
tails.

Follow their inspirations, good
or bad.

Often get their facts a bit wrong.

Dislike taking time for precision.

SENSING TYPES

so

Dislike new problems unless
thereare standard ways to
solve them.

Like an established routine.

Enjoy using skills already
learned more than learning
new ones.

Work more steadily, with real-
istic idea of how long it will
take.

Must usually work all the-way
through to reach a conclusion.

Are impatient when the details
get complicated.

Are patient with routine details.

Rarely trust inspirations, and
don't usally get inspired.

Seldom make errors of fact.

Tend to be good at precise work.
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PERCEPTIVE TYPES

Tend to be good at adapting to
changing situations.

Don't mind leaving things open
for alterations.

May have trouble making deci-
sions.

May start too many projects and
have difficulty in finishing
them.

May postpone unpleasant jobs.

Want to know all about a new job.

Tend to be curious and welcome
new light on a thing, situation,
or person.

JUDGING TYPES

Best when they can plan their
work and follow the plan.

Like to get things settled
and wrapped up.

May decide things too quickly.

May dislike to interrupt the
project they are on for a more
urgent one.

May not notice new things that
need to be done.

Want only the essentials needed
to get on with it.

Tend to be satisfied once they
reach a judgment on a thing,
situation, or person.*

*These descriptions have been taken from:

Briggs, K.C., and Myers, I.B., Myers-Briqgs type indicator manual,
Palo Alto, California: Consulting Psychologists Press, Incor-
porated, 1962.
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IV. What is your self concept as a worker?

Self concept is an individual's pergonal view of herself/

himself. Self concept can be positive, negative, or a little of

both. An individual's self eancep4 develops from the influence

of others, (family, friends, et cetera), as well as his/her own

knowledge of one's self. One's perception of self (self concept)

influences one's behavior which in turn influences one's self

concept. Self concept, like values, can and does change. Let's

look at an example:

Sally recently got a job managing a clothes boutique.

Her .boss invited her to go on a buying trip to help select

clothes for the store. Sally doesn't see herself as a good

decision maker so when her boss asked her which clothes she

would choose, she responded, "I don't know, which would you

select?" Sally's boss did not ask her to go on another

buying trip which reinfcrced Sally's self concept of "poor

decision maker".

not invited to go
on another trip
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Sally's self concept influenced her behavior which in turn

influenced her boss's perception of her. What can Sally do to

change her self concept? She can decide to change her self con-

cept by changing her behavior.

-buying trip- -buying trip-
avoids making decisions decides to select 5 outfits

-self concept-
Poor Decision Maker

invited to go on
buying trip

invited on next
buying trip

Self Concept
Decision
Maker

buying trip-
makes decisions

How do you see yourself as a worker? Take a look at your own

self concept. Look at the adjective check list tl,at follows. Put a check

in the blank next to those which you feel are characteristic of

you. If you can think of any more which are not listed, add them

at the bottom.



EXERCISE: D7-6.

ADJECTIVE CHECK LIST

Professional Self confielent

Capable Able to work well
without supervision

Willing and able to take on Assertive

something new

Responsible Good decision maker

Able to supervise others Able to meet deadlines

Helpful Cooperative

Able to communicate well,with others Able to follow directions

Hard working Punctual

Organized Loyal

Dependable

Now, choose one of the characteristics you did not check,

but would like to be able to check. In the diagram below, follow

the process we took Sally through for yourself.

:32



Now you should have a clearer picture of your present self

concept.as a worker. Remember, like your values and interests,

your self concept can and does change, and you can make.the de-

cisions to initiate this process of change.
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V. What skills do I have now?

A skill. is something a person iv able to do well. Everyone

has skills or abilities, i.e., everyone is able do to something

well. Sometimes people are unaware of the skills they have. If

an individual sees himself/herself in a particular role, this may

prevent him/her from realizing that he/she has a particular skill

because he/she does not associate this skill with his/her role.

Let's look at an example.

Mary perceives herself as a housewife. Although she has been

managing a detailed household budget for fifteen years, she does

not realize that she has the skill of balancing books. Mary assoc-

iates this skill with the role of bookkeeper, not housewife.

Sometimes a new situation prevents an individual from real-

izing they have the capabilities needed to perform the task.

Susan has recently enrolled in a lab technician program at

a local vocational school. Susan took one look at the procedures

outlined in her workbook for testing blood samples and panicked.

She thought she'd never be able to follow th..i procedures. However,

following these procedures is not any different from following a

recipe in a cookbook which is something susan has done for years.

She let the new situation give her the feeling of inability

rather than looking for similarities between the new situation

and situations that were familiar to her.
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Now, turn to the ccnpetencies section on page 6 of your

Holland Self-Directed Search. List, in your skills table, all-

those competencies you marked under "Y". In addition, with the

two examples cited above :1.n mind, open up your imagination and list

everything else you know you can do well. You'll find (like

Mary and Susan) that you have more skills than you thought you

had!

EXERCISE: IV-7.

WHERE DID I HOW LONG HAVE DO I STILL
SKILLS ACQUIRE IT? I HAD IT? USE IT?

.

2.

.

.

.

,

.

.

.

10.

_
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VI. Putting it all together - the reflection in the mirror.

Now that you have examined your interests, values, self concept,

anl skills, you should have a clearer idea of the person you see

in the mirror. Perhaps the most important thing to remember is that

a person and all the different aspects of a person arenot, nor do

they have to be, inflexible or permanent, but are ever changing

and growing. The process of change and growth begins with an

evaluation of where you are. Let's take a few minutes to summarize

the beginning steps you have taken. In the blank provided put

your type formula from the Myers-Briggs Type Indicator. In the

table list the interests values, and skills you have identified

from the exercises we have completed in this unit. In the last

column list those adjectives you checked in the self-concept

exercise.

EXERCISE: IV-8.

TYPE FORMULA

MY SELF CONCEPT

MY INTERESTS MY VALUES MY SKILLS AS A WORKER
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UNIT V

Outline

What are the Requirements for the Non-Traditional Careers

that I Would Consider Entering?

OBJECTIVE: The participants will identify the entry requirements
and cl,rracteristics of the job(s) they have identified.

I. Where can I go to find out About job and/or
training requirements?

Federal sources

State sources

Local sources

II. How do I use the Dictionary of Occupational
Titles and the Occupational Outlook Handbook?

Values and the job

Personality and the job

III. Where can Igo to get the required training?

Junior and community colleges

Vocational schools

Colleges and universities

Armed Forces

On the job training/apprenticeship programs

IV. Financial aid



I. Where can I go to fir3 out about job and/or training requirements

for non-traditional occupations?

There are a number of federal, state, and local sources that

can assist you to find occupational information. A good place

to.begin is a school or public library. Most college libraries

and some public libraries have copies of two Department of Labor

books, the Dictionary of Occtipational Titles, and the Occupational

Outlook Handbook. We will be studying and discussing these sources

later in the unit.

If you are already in high school or college, check the

school's occupational career counseling personnel. They may have,

or be able to secure, information for you. they may also be faMil-

iar with local job opportunities. Although most counselors are

enlightened people, be aware that there may be a few that will

direct you to "women's work" or "for females only" occupations.

At the state level it would be wise to check the State

Employment Office, if there is one in your area. Larger cities

also have a Division of Vocational Rehabilitation, the Civil

Service Commission, State Manpower Office, or CETA funded programs.

These sources are often familiar with community opportunities and

the necessary training involved.

Local companies often post job information and specific

training requirements in their plant offices. If you are inter-

ested in obtaining a specific job or are interested in a general
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occupation, it would be good to maxe an on-site visit to a plant

or company for the most gp-to-date information. Going directly

to the job source may involve some travel, but it is generally

worth the effort.

Often, local organizations such as business and professional

clubs, Urban League, and minority job centers offer information

and employment contacts. In other words, they may be able to'put

you in touch with a person who might be able to help you get the

information needed. They may also know of a woman who is already

working in the non-traditional occuOation in which you are inter-

ested.

Also, at the local level, the newspaper want-adS provide a

wealth of information. This information includes: Aames and

addresses of potential employers, listings of jobs and specific

skills required, salary, benefits, working conditions, and possible

opportunities for training on-the-job. Want-ads usually do not

indicate the sex preferred by the employer; some ads use the

phrase, "Equal Opportunity Employer" which means that the position

or training program is open to everyone regardless of sex, race,

age, or creed. You may recall when the jobs listed in the want-

ads were grouped by the preferred sex. This change is the result

of federal legislation.

There are some communities which also have private employment

agencies. These private agencies provide some job counseling
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which may help or may not help get a person into a desired job

setting. Generally, private agencies do not provide the kind of

training information that you will probably be looking for; pri-

vate agencies almost alwayscharge a fee for their services.

One of thebest ways to obtain information about job require-

ments is to talk with people who are currently working in the

occupation or with the organization or company. Much of the

published information about job requirements are difficult to

read and may not provide the information you want. The personal

contact is also a good source of job planning and training oppor-

tunities.

Most companies and organizations regularly post job openings

and training opportunities listing the required skills, benefits,

and salary. If you have regular contact with a person who is al-

ready employed in your desired occupation, so much the better.

They can provide you with information about the job as well as

assist you in getting into the occupation. gherefore, it is

important to talk about your career goals as it is always possible

that others will provide information that may help. The way to

get things to happen is to talk about your goals. Not only will

others begin to believe you, they are al!o likely to start to

assist you by passing on information they receive.
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EXERCISE: V-1.

Think in terms of your own community resources and non-
traditional careers. Explore the want-ads, make an on-site
visit or interview a woman who is already employed in a
non-traditional career, then complete the Fact Finding Sheet
that follows.

FACT FINDING SHEET

1. Source of information: On-site visit, agency, wapt-ads, occu-
pational information brief, DOT, Occupational Outlook Handbook,

2. What are the duties?

3. What are the working conditions?

4. Other than financial, what benefits are offered?



EXERCISE: V-1. (Continued)

FACT FINDING SHEET,

5. What job or occupational values were evident or described?

6. What is the pay or salary?

7. What specific training requirements are necessary to get the

job?

8. Name of person to contact for job.

9. Name and address of employer(s).

10. Phone number of employer(s).
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EXERCISE: V-1. (Continued.)

FACT FINDING SHEET

11. Was there any evidence that women would not be welcomed in

this occupation? YES NO If yes, explain

12. Do you feel that a woman, with the proper training, could

get a job in the occupation? YES NO If no, explain.

If yes, what barriers do you feel a woman would encounter?



How do I use the Dictionary of Occupational Titles and the

Occupational Outlook Handbook?

The letters DOT stand for the Dictionary of Occupational

Titles. This is a large volume published by the U. S. Department

of Labor, and it is available in most school libraries. The DOT

is an important and valuable resource for job seekers.

As we know, our society is complex and so is the task of

defining what people do. The occupational definitions in the

Dictionary are presented in a systematic order. It is important

for us to learn how to use this material.

There are six basic parts to an occupational definition. They

are listed below in the same order they are found in every defi-

nition:

1. Occupation Code Number

2. Occupation Title

3. Industry Designation

4. Alternative Titles (if any)

5. Body of Definition, which includes the:

lead statement
task element statement
"May" items

6. Undefined related titles (if any)

To understand all six parts to an occupational definition, as

listed in the DOT, we must first learn about part 1, the Occupational

Code Number. If this part is understood, then the remaining five
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parts will fall into place and will also be understood.

The Occupational Code Number consists of nne digits

(numbers in a series). As example of an actual occupational code

would be 652.382-010. Note that the numbers are grouped in threes,

similar to a Social Security Number. The first series of three

numbers identify a particular occupational group. The first number,

Digit 1, in the series classifies the job by a broad, general

occupational group. There are nine of these groupings:

0 and

I Professional, technical, and managerial occupations

.2 Clerical and sales occupations

3 Service occupations

4 Agricultural, fishery, forestry, and related occupations

5 Processing occupations

6 Machine trade occupations

7 Bench work occupations

8 Structural work occupations

9 Miscellaneous occupations

The second digit refers to a division with the occupational

category, and the third digit refers-to a group within the division.

(A complete listing of all occupational categories, divisions, and

groups is listed on p. xxxiv in the DOT Introduction.) Our -xam-

ple code number began with the numbers 652. This would indicate

that the general occupation group would be machine trades. By
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checking the listing of devisions and groups in the DOT we would

find that the 5 indicates that the job was related to the print-

ing occupation and the 2 refers to, specifically, a printing ma-

chine occupation.

The middle three digittf of the code buMber refer to worker

traits or the worker's relationship to Data, People, and Things.

(See chart on p.3.124). You will note that each of the three items

are arranged in a hierarchy of relationship.levels. Each of these

hierarchies range from 0 to 8. Each following function (reading

down) usually involves all those functions that follow it. For

example, if the worker is involved in the supervision of people,

he/she is also capable of consulting, coaching, exchanging infor-

mation, and helping others.

Let us review some important terminology. Data is a word

that may or may not be familiar to you, and is defined as

meaning ideas, facts, and statistics. Data can be a part of

even the simplest job, even though the major focus of the

job may be with people or things. Referring to the chart again,

you will note that the highest level in the Data hierarchy is

synthesizing. A person with synthesizing capabilities would be

involved with creating and developing new ideas and approaches;

an architect, for example. The lowest level of the Data hierarchy

is comparing, arranging data, people or things, and observing

3.121



whether certain standards ae met. A factory inspector would be

at this.level.

People refers to the worker's relationship to other human

beings (and animals). In a very broad sense, the word people also

refers to the amount and degree of communication with others. At

the highest level on the people hierarchy we have mentoring. The

word mentor is similar to the word counselor; so, a person at this

level would be workng directly with individuals having problems in

advising, counseling, or guiding capacity according to legal,

scientific, clinical, or spiritual principles. A marriage counselor

would be at the mentor level. The lowest level on the scale would

be serving, indicating that the worker would be asked to tend to the

needs or requests of people :3r animals. Taking orders, instructions,

and helping would also define this level.

Things means literally the physical interaction that a worker

has with real objec,:s, whether they be big or small, worthless

or expensive. The highest level involving things is "setting up"

or installing or repairing machines or equipment according to

specifications or blue prints. The lowest level on the things

category is "handling", meaning that a worker in this category

would cut, shape, assemble, dig, carry, or move objects or

materials. An individual who packs boxes would be at this level.

Remembering our example code, the middle series of numbers was
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382. This would mean that the occupation involves "compiling" (3),

taking instruction-helping (8), and operation-controlling (2).

The last three digits of the occupational code serve io distinguish

a particular occupation from all the others. A number of occupa-

tions may have the same six digits, but no two will have the same

nine digits. If more than one ,occupation has the same first six

digits, the final three digits are assigned in alphabetical order.

To complete our understanding of the DOT the following list-

steps give further information that help to define each list-

ed occupation.

The Occupation Title is always expressed in BOLD type.

The Industry Designation is given in parenthesis immediately

following the occupational title. This tells something about the

occupation such as a product manufactured or duties associated

with the occupation.

Alternative title or other names by which the occupation might

be known--such as synonyms.

The definition of the occupation includes what the worker

does, what equipment or work aids he/she uses, what products he/she

makes, or services rendered, and instructions or judgments made.

The definition also thcludes the "task statement" which states what

the worker actually does in carrying out his or her duties--greases

wheel, files reports, and so forth. Some definitions.may begin with
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SUMMARY CHART OF WORKER RELATIONSHIPS WITH DATA, PEOPLE, THINGS

0 T H N G S

11%
0. Synthepizing

1. Coordinating

1

2. Analyzing

3.

4. Computing

5. Copying

6. Comparing

di
0. Mentoring

I

O. Sling up

1. 1. Precision working

2. Instructing 2. Operating-controlling

I

3. Supervising 3. Driving-operating

4. DiveIting 4. Manipulating

I

5. Persuading 5. Tending

6. Speakinig signal- 6. Feeding off-
ing

1

7. Serving

bearing

7. HaLdling



"May" statements indicating that the worker "may" in some businesses

or organizations do an additional task.

Undefined related titles, generally, are not applicable for

common use of the DOT.

The Occupational Handbook.

The Occupational Handbook is also published by the U. S.

Department of Labor. It toc can be a valuable resource to the

person who is searching for job and occupational.information. The

Handbock is cross-referenced with the Dictionary of Occupational

Titles and each section of the Handbook follows a standard format.

This feature makes it easier to compare different occupations.

How do you use the Occupational Handbook?. The best place to

begin in using these government directories is with yourself. By

now, you should have a good idea of what your abilities and inter-

ests are. Throughout the workshops we have been discussing

decision-making and using various methods to assess our own unique

personal qualities. The next step is to match your individual

abilities, skills, values, talents, and goals with those required

by various occupations. Likely, you now have a field of interest

in mind, and some knowledge of the types of jobs that are available.

For example, you may have cl:!termined that you value being in

conLaJt with people, and that you have skill in directing others in

a work effort. Further, you may be guided by financial goals and

3.125



personal aptitudes--you would particularly enjoy working with

large earth-moving machinery. Consult the Handbook's Table of

Contents under Occupational Listings. You will note that these

are arranged in thirteen "clusters" ranging from Industrial Pro-

duction, which includes construction and transportation to

Social Service Occupations. The career clusters in the Handbook

describe a number of jobs within the cluster.

Once you have decided on an occupationor industry, you can

find out from using the Handbook something about the nature of

the work, places of employment, training and other qualifications,

the employment outlook as assessed by government indicators,

earnings and working conditions, and sources of additional infor-

mation.

An important aspect of any occupational,-choice is the extent

to which a particular job suits your personality. This is where

the Handbook can be a big help. It provides information that

allows you to match your own personal skills and characteristics

with the characteristics of the job. Some of the ability, Skill,

and value phrases that are used in the Handbook to describe differ-

ent jobs are:

make responsible decisions

motivate others

work under close supervision
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work in a highly competitive atmosphere

enjoy working with people

enjoy working with ideas and solving problems

enjoy working with things--good coordination and manual
dexterity are necessary

work independently--initiative and self-discipline are necessary

enjoy helping people

use creative talents and
for self-expression

derive satisfaction from
work

perform repetitious work

idea:, and enjoy having an opportunity

seeing the physical results of your

enjoy working outside, regardless of the weather
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EXERCISE: V-2.

Briefly list as many job skills as you can that are included
in the non-traditional job you have selected.

JOB I

1. 2. 3.

4. 5. 6.

7. 8. 9.

10. 11. 12.

JOB II

1. 2. 3.

4. 5. 6.

7. 8. 9.

10. 11. 12.

JOB III

1. 2. 3.

4. 5. 6.

7. 8. 9.

10. 11. 12.

In using the DOT to learn about the non-traditional occupation(s)

in which you have interest, you will find the definition to be of

particular value. From the definition you will be atle to identify

the specific activities (tasks) that are performed on the job.

At,
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The activities included in the definition will assist you in

completing Exercise V-2 as well as V-3. You will need to read

the definition because, as with all definitions, each word has

meaning.

Another way to determine the activities that are performed on

a job is to find out what tools and equipment are used in doing the

job, as well as the materials and products made or services pro-

vided. These facts are provided for each job in the lead state-

ment of the definition. You will be able to use this information

in the completion of Exercise V-3.

Study the detailed example of the information provided in the

Dictionary of Occupational Titles and the Occupational Outlook

Handbook as shown on p. 13. Then complete Exercise V-3.

EXERCISE: V-3.

These worksheets are designed to help you explore your own
occupational choices. It will be necessary for you to go
to a school or public library to use the DOT and the Handbook.
You will be asked to compareyourown skills with those of the
job in Unit VI. The extent to which the job requirements and
your skill, interest, values, and personality match up will
assist you in determining what skills you need to acquire and
values you will need to change if you are to enter the occupa-
tion.



The Following material is summarized from the DOT and Occupational

Handbook.

OCCUPATION: Welders
DOT: 810 through 819.887

Nature of work: Welding consists of joining materials, usually

metal, by permanently bonding together parts.

Welders are used primarily in the auto and ship

building industiies, appliances and construction.

Places -f employment: In 1976 there were 660,000 welders; many of

them concentrated in the Great Lakes States,which

have an abundance of heavy industry and steel re-

lated jobs.

Employment outlook: Very good, especially in industrial states with

demand greater than the supply. A few outstanding

opportunities in construction welding, i.e.,

pipelines, oil rigs, et cetera.

Earnings and working conditions: Wide range of earning capacity.

Machine welders earned between $3.93 - $5.10 in

1976. Construction welders between $6 - $12, de-

pending upon size and risk of job and location.

Conditions generally require that a mask be worn

on the job for safety reasons. There may be

considerable noise associated with the job, as

well as grease, dirt, and odors. Generally

welders are members of various unions which help

set standards and benefits.

k) I
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Specific skill or ability required: Manual dexterity. Good

eyesight. Good hand and eye coordination. Ability

to concentrate on detailed work for long periods

of time. In construction welding physical

strength may also be necessary.

Training and other qualifications: Beginners in machine welders

can often learn the skill in a few hours on the

job. More skilled welders may take years to learn

the trade. In highly critical welding jobs, such

as bridge building or pipeline building, welders

may be asked topiss an exam; they are called

"certified welders".

Where is training available: A few companies offer employees welder

apprenticeship prog/ams that last for several

years. These include classroom and on the job train-

ing. New developments and the use of new materials

are requiring new skills of welders. Employers

prefer High School education or vocational training

in welding; courses in math, mechanical drawing,

and blueprint reading are helpful.

Equipment needed: Most large companies supply all necessary equip-

ment. In smaller organizations it may be necessary

to supply own tools, masks, protective goggles,

and so forth.
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EXERCISE: V-3. (Continued.)

OCCUPATION:

DOT CODE #

Worksheet #1

NATURE OF WORK:

PLACES OF EMPLOYMENT:

EMPLOYMENT OUTLOOK:

EARNINGS AND WORKING CONDITIONS: '

EQUIPMENT NEEDED:

)
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EXERCISE: V-3. (Continued.). Worksheet #1

SPECIFIC SKILL OR ABILITY REQUIRED:

TRAINING AND OTHER QUALIFICATIONS:

WHERE IS TRAINING AVAILABLE:
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EXERCISE: V-3. (Continued.)

OCCUPATION:

DOT CODE #

WORKSHEET #2

NATURE OF WORK:

PLACES OF EMPLOYMENT:

EMPLOYMENT OUTLOOK:

EARNINGS AND WORKING CONDITIONS:

EQUIPMENT NEEDED:
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EXERCISE: V-3. (Continued.) Worksheet #2

SPECIFIC SKILL OR ABILITY REQUIRED:

TRAINING AND OTHER QUALIFICATIONS:

WHERE IS TRAINING AVAILABLE:



EXERCISE: V-3. (Continued.)

OCCUPATION:

DOT CODE #

WORKSHEET #3

NATURE OF WORK:

PLACES OF EMPLOYMENT:

EMPLOYMENT OUTLOOK:

EARNINGS AND WORKING CONDITIONS:

EQUIPMENT NEEDED:
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EXERCISE: V-3. (Continued.) Worksheet #3.

SPECIFIC SKILL OR ABILITY REQUIRED:

TRAINING AND OTHER QUALIFICATIONS:

WHERE IS TRAINING AVAILABLE:



Values and the job. As you learn about the requirements of

some non-traditional jobs you may want to enter, it is important

to learn what values can be satisfied by the job as well as what

skills are required. In Unit IV you completed the Super Work Values

Inventory dealing with 15 different values. To complete Eicercise

V-4, look over the explanations of each of the 15 work values listed

in Unit IV. Then, as you consider the kinds of activities required

by each occupation, determine to what extent each value would be

satisfied by that job.

EXERCISE: V-4.

Values satisfied by the performance of the job.

From the information you have read about the job, (Job

descriptions, et cetera), rate the extent to which you feel

the job you have selected provides the following work values

on the following pages.
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EXERCISE: V-4. (Continued.)

Occupation Number :

Values

1. Creativity

2. Management

3. Achievement

4. Surroundings

5. Supervisory Relations

6. Way of Life

7. Security

8. Associates

9. Esthetic

10. Prestige

11. Independence

1 12. Variety

13. Economic Return

14. Altruism

15. Intellectual Stimulation

Extent to which
value is provid-
ed by job (High,
Medium, Low)

Hf M, or L I
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EXERCISE: V-4. (Continued.)

Occupation Number :

Values

1. Creativity

2. Management

3. Achievement

4. Surroundings

5. Supervisory Relations

6. Way of Life

7. Security

8. Associates

9. Esthetic

10. Prestige

11. Independence

12. Variety

13. Economic Return

14. Altruism

15. Intellectual Stimulation

Extent to which
value is provid-
ed by job (High,
Medium, Low)

H, MI or L
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EXERCISE: V-4. (Continued.)

Occupation Number :

Values
lktent to which
value is provid-
ed by Job (High,
Medium, or Low)

H, M or L

1. Creativity

2. Management

3. Acheivement

4. Surroudnings

5. Supervisory Relations

6. Way of Life

7. Security

8. Associates

9. Esthetic

10. Prestige

11. Independence

12. Variety

13. Economic Return

14. Altruism

15. Intellectual Stimulation
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Personality on the job. In your work with the Holland

Self Directed Search in Unit IV, you learned that one may expect

certain personality types to perform a given job more successfully

than some other types. For this reason, you may benefit from

knowing the personality types that may be expected to be most

successful at the non-traditional occupations you have selected

as possibilities for you. To complete Exercise V-5, look first

at Table V-1 and convert the D.O.T. codes (first three digits

only) for the occupations you selected into three-letter Holland

Occupational codes. Then look at the pamphlet "Understanding

Yourself and Your Career," where descriptions of each Holland

personality type are listed on pages 2 and 3. Study the adjectives

used to describe each of the three types included in the Holland

code for that job, then list four or five representative adjectives

fox g!iach of the three types. Do this for each of the occupations

you examined in Exercise V-3.

When you have completed this Exercise, you will have a b,-ief

description of the kind of person who is likely to be most success-

ful at the jobs you are examining.

As you list the descriptive adjectives for each of the three

letters of the Holland codes, be sure to remember that the first

letter is the most accurate reflection of the job requirements,

the second letter less on target, and the third letter, still less
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so. Thus, you will want to give the most attention to the list

of adjectives under the first letter of the Holland code for a

particular job.
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EXERCISE: V-5.

Personality types in various occupations.

EXAMPLE:

Occupation #1: Printer

D.O.T. Code: 651.782

Holland Code: RIC

Descriptions:

1st Code: R 2nd Code: I 3re Code: C

Conforming Analytical Conscientious
Honest Curious Careful
Practical Introverted Obedient
Stable Precise Orderly
Thxifty Reserved Efficient

Occupation #1:

D.O.T. Code:

Holland Code:

Descriptions:

1st Code: 2nd Code: 3rd Code:
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EXERCISE: V-5. (Continued.)

Occupation #2:

D.O.T. Code:

Holland Code:

Descriptions:

1st Code: 2nd Code: 3rd Code:

Occupation #3:

D.O.T. Code:

Holland Code:

Descriptions:

1st Code: 2nd Code: 3rd Code:



Where can I go to get the required training?

Learning about an occupation can be similar to putting

together the pieces of a puzzle. People who actively and system-

atically investigate a job will surely learn more than a person who

relies on bits and pieces of information struggling as they go

along to see the whole picture.

In this unit we have attempted to. identify the skills needed

for entry into an occuiation. But, what if you den't have the

skills? Where do you go to get them?

Junior and Community Colleges offer one and two year programs

that include training in job skills and academic areas. Some

programs provide specialized occupational courses and programs

which focus upon employment skills in areas such as auto body and

mechanic work, air conditioning repair and installation, construction

skills, industrial drafting and design, welding and electronics.

Some two year study programs prepare individuals for positions in

general business management, real estate, commercial data processing,

and engineering; and, can lead to a four year degree if credit is

transferable. It is best to explore junior and community college

programs by getting a school catalog, either by mail or picking one

up in person at the school's admission office. General information,

course descriptions, and requirements are listed.

Vocational Schools provide short, intensive training in a

variety of occupations. Vocational skills are emphasized. A free
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guide for choosing and evaluating vocational schools is:prepared

by the Federal Trade Commission. You can get thQ Pocket Guide to

Choosin9 a Vocational School by writing to the F.T.C., Consumer

Information, Pueblo, Colorado, 81009.

Colleges and universities offer professional training for'

careers that require a four-year college degree. Generally,

stuf'^nts choose a major area of study and take most of their courses

Lield. Again, it would be wise to obtain a college catalog

and take the career advice of others in that field before launching

on a four-year degree earning course.

The Armed Forces provide training and educational opportunities

in communications, public information, medical services, machine

and engine maintenance, electronics, and many other occupations.

The armed forces pays for schooling for women, who in return agree

to serve for a particular number of years. Schools, counselors,

and military recruiters have the information about opportunities

in the various branches of the service.

On-the-job training is available in a number of areas. This

training is informal, but can also be formal. Informal training

usually takes place at the job site and particular skills are

taught as the need arises. Formal training generally takes place

at a central location. For example, United Parcel Service trains

women for non-traditional jobs. They will train men or women who

can drive a manual shift automobile to drive delivery vehicles.
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They are also training 'women to become deisel engine mechanics.

Sears Roebuck and Company is another company that is anxious to

train women as service technicians and auto mechanics.

Apprenticeship programs are often sponsored by large compan-

ies or organizations and involve on-the-jot training in industrial

occupations combined with classroom instruction. Most apprentice-

ship programs last two to four years, but some can be as long as

six years. There are 350 fields which offer apprenticeship train-

ing.

r.1(1
A.)
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IV. Financial Aid

Financial aid is available in a number of forms. Most

school programs are willing to assiit students through one of the

folloWing aid programs: The Basic Educational Opportunity Grant,

The College Work-Study Program, The Florida Insured Loan, and the

Florida Student Loan. There are also grantS and scholarships

awarded on ah individual basis. Inquiries concerning financial

aid can be directed to the Student Financial Aid Officer on

campus.

Apprenticeship programs are also available in a number of

skilled and craft trades. These programs involve on-tfie-job

II/training. They offer the opportunity to earn while you learn.



-r
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UNIT VIe



a

UNIT VI

Outline

How Can I Bridge the Gap Between What I Am and What the Job

Requires?

Objective: Participants will compare their own self-developed
profile with the characteristics of their selected
occupations in order to determine which skills they
need and which values they may need to change. As a
result, participants may develop a plan for personal
change and for getting skills necessary for entering.
a non-traditional occupation.

I. How well do my values and interests fit the jobs
have identified?

II. How much would I have to bend (change) my values to be
like those who hold jobs like the one(s) I have
identified?

III. How can I make the necessary changes in my behavior,
and where can,I get help in doing this?

Iv. What skills do I need to learn, and how will I
get them?

V. When will I do what?

s



I. How can I bridge the gap between what I am and what the job

requires?

Making specific plans to enter a non-traditional occupation

involves learning some things both about the occupation itself and

about you. Having done that, you may be aware that there are some

values, interests, and personality characteristics you had that

may conflict with the requirements of the job. You may also be

aware of some skills you lack in order to be able to do the work

required by the non-traditional occupations in which you have

expressed some interest. this unit you will have the opportun-

ity to look closely at the differences between what you are and

what the job requires, and to learn how to bridge that gap if you

choose to do so. We will consider each of the factors about jobs

that you identified in Unit v , and those about you that you iden-

tified in Unit Iv . By doing this we will be able to determine

which of the interests, values, personality characteristics,

and self-cnncepts that you have in agreement with those persons

usually holding the non-traditional job(s) you have indicated you

would like to enter. To do this an exercise is provided for each

of the factors. The exercise provides you with an opportunity to

do what is called a discrepancy analysis. That is, you are to

take the job requirements,characteristics, et cetera, of persons

in the occupation(s) and subtract those that you have. The results

of this comparison are the discrepancy that will provide you the

3
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Discrepancy

.1

basis for developing a plan for acquiring skills and changing val-

ues, interests, et cetera.

An illustration of this procedure using the factor lf val-

ues follows:

The values for
which the job
provides rewards

your current
values

Discrepancies in the case of values are areas of potential

conflicts, while the comparison of job requirements-and skills

you currently have will result in a list of needed skills. Let's

look first at values.

I. How wgll do my values fit the jobs I have identified?

Each of us has certain reasons why we act or think the way we

do. In other words, we all have certain values. Some situations

in life require that we alter or change our velues. Often, enter-

ing any new job causes value conflict, in which the situation

causes old values to conflict with new ones. when entering a non-

traditional job it is impurtant for us to see which of our values

may conflict. For example, having nice-looking hands with pretty

nails may be important to you because it is one way of saying that

you think enough of yourself to take good care of you. But, now

you want to become an auto mechanic and chances are you will not

be able to keep those nice, long nails.

It is possible for a person's values to be unlike those who

t
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hold similar jobs or that some values that you seek from a job can

be forfeited for other values that you have. For example, if you

wish to have high economic return you may have to give up the

value you might have for working in comfortable, clean, and pleas-

ant surroundings. This does not mean that you could not find an

occupation that provides both of these values.

Women have shown that it is possible to forfeit work values

they hold. Many women in low-paying subservant jobs value both

independence and economic return for they have accepted the

"woman's role" in the work force. The same society that has

taught women their place in the work force has also taught them to

value rewards from work that will keep them out of "men's work".

So what do you do? The first thing that might help is to

realize that some values are more important than others. A good

thing to do is to "clarify" values; that is, measure your values

one against the other to determine which are the most important

to you. In Unit IV, you spent some time identifying some values

that you hold. You also learned that values change over time,

and that you can actively cause them to change. Then, in Unit V

you identified some of the requirements of non-traditional occupa-

tions in which you might be interested. What we are going to do

now is take a closer look at the values and job requirements you

identified and see if we can spot and resolve any discrepancies

between the two.

,
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First, take out the values work sheet from Unit rv. Using

the scores you obtained from your responses to the Work Values

Inventory, rate each of the values as of high (H), medium (M),

or, low (L) importance to you. The work sheet provided in

Exercise VI-1 may be used to record your ratings. The score you

received on the work values inventory need not be the only infor-

mation you consider. Remember, the inventory only gives you an

indication of your values.

In Unit V you investigated thevalues that you would receive

from a (some) particular non-traditional job(s). These should

now be recorded in the column for values you obtained from the

jobs in Exercise VI-1.

Now, do the discrepancy analysis. If the job(s) provide(s)

more of the values than you need from a job, put a plus(+); or, if it

provides less, put a minus(-); or, if the values provided by the

job are the same level as those you seek in a job, put an equal

sign(=).
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EXERCISE: VI-1.

Discrepancy in values. Use Codes H, M, or L.

Work
Values

Import-
ance to

you
(H,M, or L)

Values
obtain-
ed from
the job

(FromUnit V)

Discrepancy

+, -, or la

1. creativity

2. Management

3- Acbsivement

4. surroundings

Supervisory
5 _Balaticays

6- Way of Life

7. Security

8- Associates

Esthetic

10. Prestige

MO-

11. Independence

12. variety
Economic

13. Return

14. Altruism
Intellectual

4.1mmatimulation

The values you have indicated as - (minus), are potential conflicts

between the values you have and those provided by the job(s) you have

identified. Now, go back and circle those values that you feel are the

ones you will need to do some changing.
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In Exercise IV-1 you listed the activities included in the

Holland Self-Directed Search that were of interest to you. This

list will give you an idea of the kinds of things you like to do

and provide a basis for evaluating the activities included in the

job(s) you have selected. In Exercise V-3 you identified the

job requirements for each occupation, including the kinds of ac-

tivities that a worker does on each job. To compare the require-

ments of a job with your own interests, write the activities

(things the worker does) involved in a job in column one of

Exercise VI-2. Next, rate each activity as like (L), undecided

(U), or dislike (D), based on the activities you indicated you

liked in the Holland Self-Directed Search (Exercise IV-l) and

your feeling now bout each activity.

Now you are ready to do the discrepancy analysis. In column

3, place a check (V) for activities about you which are undecided

and a double check (Ile) for those you dislike. The checks

represent some of the discrepancies that may exist between your

interests and the job(s) you have selected. other discrepancies

that may exist are those things you would really like to do on a

job that are not included in the job(s) you have selected. You

may list these discrepancies in Exercise VI-3.

Once you have listed the discrepancies between your interests

and the job(s) you have chosen, you are ready to resolve any

conflicts that may exist. First, look over the list in Exercise
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EXERCISE: VI-2.

Discrepancies between interests and job requirements.

Activities required Your rating of interest Discrepancies
on the job (L, Ul D) ( V' or,,fge )

. I

-

4W
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VI-2, with special attention to the tasks you dislike or about

which you are undecided. Are you willing to tolerate these

activities on the job for at least a short period of time? If

you are, and if these activities represent only a minor portion

of the job, X out the check marks. It is important to note that

nearly all people who work find some of the activities they must

perform to be uninteresting. They must, however, do these activ-

ities in order to perform the job which, as a whole, they like

very much.

You may benefit from a review of the remaining check marks.

They represent activities which you now dislike, and thus, the

areas you will need to learn to at least tolerate. It is possible,

since interests are learned, that you will learn to like to perform

these activities. The first step in learning to like something is

to decide that you are going to learn to like it. If you perform

the job well and begin to enjoy the positive aspects and rewards of

the job, it will become easier to like even those activities you

have not liked in the past. Learning to like the tasks you have

checked may be included in your intermediate term goals. Your

intermediate goals may also include finding ways to do the

activities that you really want to do that are not included in the

job. Often, these can be done as part of a liobby in your leisure

time.

11110kj )
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EXERCISE: VI-3.

List of activities of interest not included in selected job.

A C T IV I T I ES
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Checking for personality conflict. The final aspect of you we

are going to look at here is your personality. Personality

includes all of the many faces, you show to other people and those

you have inside. In Unit IV you looked briefly at some personality

factors related to work situations, using the Myers-Briggs

Type Indicator. As you were told then, personality inventories

are not designed to tell you everything about yourself, but

to help you think about some aspects of you in relation to the

type of career you may choose. The best any instrument, like the

Myers-Briggs, can hope to do is to give you a starting point in

thinking about some of your preferred ways of behaving. This

process can lead to some insights which may be useful to.you as

you begin to plan your career.

In Unit IV you found some descriptions of what you are now

and the effects of your indicated preferences in work situations.

Let's compare the descriptions on those pages with the job

requirements for each occupation you identified in Unit V.

This activity will be similar to those you have just completed

concerning values and interests. As you look at the requirements

for each job, decide if your characteristics match what the job

requires. For example, if your Myers-Briggs type formula indicates a

preference for introversion over extraversion, you probably will

not achieve maximum success in an occupation like sales, which would
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call for an outgoing type of person who really enjoys working

with other people. Actually, there are two possibilities of what

to do in such a situation. You could:

1) Consider only careers which match your personality, or,

2) Change your personality to match the career you have

chosen.

You can choose either option. If you decide to change your-

self, we will have some ideas later in this unit which may help

you to do so. whichever option you choose, just remember that

you will probably be happiest and most successful when you and the

job fit each other.

Let's look at the job(s) you have selected and see how well

the preferences you indicated on the Myers-Briggs Type Indicatbr

match what the jobs call for. Using Exercise VI-4, indicate which

type of preference a person should have to be the most successful

at that job. To do this, you may want to review the descriptions

of the types in Unit IV. On-:e you have reviewed the types, you

are ready to select which type you feel is better suited for the

job. Considering the job requirements, decide which type you

think would be more likely to feel at home in the occupation(s)

you have selected. If you feel that either type is preferable,

write "either".

In the second column of Exercise VI-4, write your own prefer-

ences from the Myers-Briggs type formula. When you have done that,
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you will be ready to do the discrepancy analysis. In the third

column, place a check mark (00) wherever there is a misratch be-

tween the preference required by the job and your own preference.

EXERCISE: VI-4.

Discrepancy between personality preferences needed for the
job and your personality type.

MYERS-BRIGGS TYPES Preference Needed Your Preference Dis-

for the Job crep-
ancies

1) Introvert-Extra-
vert

) Feeling-Thinking

) Intuitive-Sens-
ing

4) Perceptive-Judg-
ing

.
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Self-concept hang-ups. As you learned in Unit IV, the concept

you have of yourself as a person will effect the way you perform

a job. A positive self-concept will assist you to do a good job,

while the feeling that you won't be able to do well will distract

from your performance of the job. The feeling that you will never

be able to do the tasks required by a non-traditional occupation

will certainly provide a barrier to learning and practicing the

skills needed on the job. In Unit IV you also learned that a

person may feel confident about his/her ability to perform

certain tasks while feeling uncertain about other tasks. For

example, a woman may feel good about her ability to manage her

own home, but have little or no confidence in her ability to

manage a business.

Thus, self-concept can be Specific to the situation. In

Unit IV you were provided with the opportunity to rate some ad-

jectives giving you a general view of your self-concept. Now,

let's get specific to the non-traditional job(s) you have

selected.

To do this, write down the activities inVolved in the

job(s) in the first column of Exercise VI-5. The second column is

provided for you to rate how confident you are in your Ability to

learn to do each particular activity. The third column is to place

a check mark (N06 in those areas where you need to improve your

self-concept.
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EXERCISE: VI-5.

Can you see yourself doing the activities involved in the
job(s)? (Self-concept)

Activities of the job How do you feel about
learning t') do the

activity?
1 - 5

very very
ood to bad

Where is development'
of positive self-
concept needed?

( )

011IMIrms.
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II. How much would I have to bend (change) my values, interests,

and personality characteristics to be like those who hold jobs

like the one(s) I have identified?

At this point, you have identified the values, interests,

personality characteristics, and self-concepts you have which may

conflict with the requirements of the non-traditional occupations.

Thus, you have the information on the characteristics in you which

may stand between you and an occupation you may decide to eater.

The differences may be few or they may be many. Only you can

evaluate how important these values, interests, and characteristics

are to you and how important it is to you to enter the occupations

you have selected. You may decide that the benefits of the job are

not great enough to warrant making the necessary changes in your-

self, or you may decide that getting that job is worth the effort

of changing yourself to fit the job. Remember that working at a

career which conflicts with your values, interests, or personality

characteristics will most likely lead to conflict and stress. The

end result will be that you may tend to be less happ, and less

successful than if you: 1) select a career which matches what you

are; or, 2) change yourself to match a career you would like to

enter. You are the only one who can determine how much difference

you can tolerate between your values and the rewards provided by

the job. Limiting your field of choice to careers which match what

you are now can eliminate a lot of really good jobs, so the second

option, changing yourself, is a good way to give yourself more

c,
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career choices. If you choose to work on making some changes in

yourself, the following activities will help you do so.
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How can I make the necessary changes in my values/behavior and

where can I get help?

- - How do I go about changing?

- - How do I make a decision to change?

- - Where can I go to get assistance to do this?

Often, entering a new job may cause conflicts. You may be

experiencing conflicts between who you are, your values, and the

job you have identified. Conflicts are normal and most people

have to respond to them at some point in their lives. Many of the

conflicts arise because people expect them to occur. So, what do

you do now to avoid some conflicts between you and the requirements

of the job(s) you have identified? First, it is important.to

become aware of those conflicts. Secondly, it is important to make

a decision as to what is most important to you, in other words, set

priorities. Thirdly, remember that you can change. And, lastly,

if change is needed, make a decision to change and follow through,

receiving assistance from others, if necessary.

What does the process of resolving conflicts involve? In the

first part of this unit you saw that entering a chosen non-

traditional occupation required some areas of your life to undergo

change.

Now you may be asking, "How can I make changes in my behavior

and where can I get help?"

Change requires hard work on your part. You might be thinking,
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"I've been this way for so long. I'll never be able to change."

All this does is lead to self-defeating behavior. What you are

really saying is, "I have decided to stay this way." Once you do

this, you shut out your potential for growth. Instead, it would

be much healthier to realize conflict in a particular area, con-

sider the alternatives, ask yourself, "Is it worth it? Is it worth

the risks involved?" Then make a decision.

Ask yourself, "Is it worth changing in order to pursue the

non-traditional jobs I have identifed?" Write how you feel.

Earlier in this unit you have identified the behavior you

would like to change, you can begin to make plans to change. This

will involve a decision on your part -- a decision to change. In

Unit I you saw what happened when a person decides "not to decide"

usually the costs for such a decision are much greater than the

rewards. However, change involves taking risks. But in any risk-

taking situation you can always use the "What's the worst that can

happen?" technique. After you have explored your fears, vou can

begin to set behavioral goals to act differently.

How will I change?

-3Q )
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The question, "How will I change?" may at first seem ai.:-

ficult to answer. But, remember, xsa can change. You can change

by setting behavioral goals for yourself and by using,techniques

such as, "What is the worst that can happen?" Change requires

hard work on your part; however, by merely wanting to change you've

fought half of the battle. Now all changing requires is some

goal setting and determination on your part.

Remember when you do what other people think you should do,

you are letting others decide for you. When you do what you want

to do you are deciding for yourself. By setting behavioral goals

you can make plans to change; you can made a decision to change,

in other wordS you can change! Let's see how this can work.
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EXERCISE: VI-6.

Begin your plans to change by completing the following example.

.,

Old Value/Behavior Can I Change it? Behavioral Goals-What
I have decided to could I do to change
change. my behavior?

IF NECESSARY,

What is the worst Can I accept it? What is the realistic
that can happen? Dutcome?
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Now that you have identified the behavior you would like to

change, you should continue to make plans to change. This will

involve the same decision on your part--a decision to change.

There are many places in your community where you can turn for

help in carrying out your decision, but the ultimate responsibil-

ity for running your life is yours alone. When you decide to

change you gain the ben3fits. Perhaps you might decide to take

assertiveness training or counseling in a certain area or join a

support group. Your instructor will provide you with the list of

resources available isee Appendix Gi in your area. After read-

ing this list, answer the following:

1. Will my behavior goals accomplish the desired change or do

I need help in making the change?

2. Where can I go for this help?

3. When will I begin receiving this additional help?
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IV. What skills do I need to learn and how will I get them?

-- What skills are required?

-- What skills do I have?

-- What skills do I need?

-- Where can I go to get these skills?

my skills development plan, or how do I get from, "I want to

be a. . .," to "I am a. .

Women who want to enter a non-traditional occupation need to

answer the questions: "How do I get there?", and, "How do people

get from 'I want' to 'I am'?" One very important part of obtain-

ing a non-traditional job is having the skills necessary to do the

job. You may shy away thinking you could not possibly possess the

skills necessary to do a non-traditional job. This will effect

your ability to acquire the skills you need; that is, if you think

you won't be able to have the skills, chances are you won't be able

to.

The beliei that an individual possesses certain skills may lead

to an illuEion of control in certain chance situations. That is,

even though the individual may not have the necessary skills, if

they believe they possess the required skills they can perform the

necessary tasks. Likewise, the belief that one does not possess

the necessary skills for a particular task may lead to an illusion

of incompetence-- they think they can't perform the task. If you think

you don't have the neCessary skills, then you won't be able to perform

the task even if you have the skills. A woman faced with a new task may
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erroneously conclude that she does not have the necessary skills

after a superficial analysis of what the task entails. But, this

is usually not the case. Each person possesses certain skills or

abilities. Many times people are unaware of skills they do have.

Here's an example.

Sue is considering working at United Parcel Service (UPS).

She knows that UPS has been recruiting women. The job hours are

ideal for arriving home before her children come home from school.

The pay is excellent; and, the job would require the physical

exercise she wants. However, Sue is afraid that she would not be

able to lift all of the boxes at UPS, but, in fact, Sue would not

have a problem lifting the boxes as none weigh over fifty pounds.

She would also have the use of a dolly to help her move the boxes

from one place to another. Sue has the necessary education for the

job. She can also drive a manual shift automobile, which is another

skill required by the job. But, Sue is not readily familiar with

the layout of the city in which she lives. UPS; howaver, trains

their drivers for a two-week period familiarizing them with city

design and routes.

Look at the skills that may be required for a different

non-traditional occupation. Betty has decided that she wants to

become an auto mechanic. She feels that she would enjoy working

on cars. She has a basic knowledge of auto mechanics, as she worked

on cars with her brothers when she was a girl. Later, after Betty's



divorce, she made repairs on her own car. Occasionally, she found

herself tinkering withher car simply because she enjoyed it.

Betty knows that before she can make a career out of auto mechanics

she would need further training. The vocational school near Betty

offers a two-year training course in auto mechanics that Betty

thinks would be ideal for her.

When thinking about the non-traditional occupation you have

chosen, there are many questions you need to ask yourself:

1. What are the necessary skills?

2. What skills do I now possess?

3. What skills do I need?

4. What are the educational training requirements?

Let's see how this works for Betty--what are the necessary

skills?

1. General knowledge of auto mechanics.

2. Ability to judge shapes and distances.

3. Ability to work with hands.

4. Good hand-eye coordination.

5. Basic knowledge of how a car operates.

6. Knowledge of individual parts and how they operate.

7. Technical skill of repairing cars.

What skills does Betty need?

1. More knowledge of individual parts and how they operate.
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2. More general knowledge of auto mechanics.

3. More technical skill in rep4iring cars.

Let's see where you are. Use the job profileb you filled out

in Unit 1.7.as a homework exercise, and complete the following job

profile.

EXERCISE: VI-7.

My skill needs profile for the job of

Skills required on
the job

Skills I now
have

Skills I will
need to learn

Where I will
learn the skills
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V. When will I do what?

If you want something to happen or change, you need to plan.

You need to ask yourself, "When will I do what? How will I get

from 'I want' to 'I am'?" You can begin by setting goals.

If you have set realistic goals for yourself, then getting

from "I want'to "I am" becomes much easier. Betty's long-range

goal is to become an auto mechanic. She knows that even though

this goal will not be met for a few years, she can still reach

her goal. How can Betty be this confident? Betty uses short-

term goals to help hcr meet her long-range goals. If Betty did

not set up short-term goals she might be tempted to give up

saying, "I'll never make it." Instead, she has set up a time table

of short-term goals that she knows she can reach. We all know that

we cannot walk up a flight of steps by stepping from the bottom

steps to the top without stepping the steps between. Instead, we

start at the bottom taking one step at a time, and in this manner,

easily reach the top step. Setting up a time table of short-term

goals can help us deal with our long-range goals in much the same

manner short-term goals serve as "step-makers" to measure progress.

They have two functions:

1. How to get there?

2. Am I making progress?

In this way they can be used to help reach long term goals.

Look at Betty's time table for becoming an auto mechanic.
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BETTY'S TIME TABLE

G 0 A L TIME ACCOMPLISHED'

1. Make an application for training
program. September 15, 1978

2. Take assertive training. October 1-15, 1978

3. Enter auto mechanics training
program. January 4, 1979

4. Complete first semester training
program. May 27, 1979

5. Get part-time job in garage. May, 1979

6. Complete first year of training
program. December, 1979

As you can see from her time taY,le, Betty will c9ntinue taking

one step at a time until she reaches her goal of completing the

two-year training program. Now, you need to make your own

"plan of action". Note that there is a separate page for each of

the four areas we have examined, (Values, interests, personality,

and self-concepts).
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EXERCISE: VI-8.

List your personal goals in the area of your values and the time
you will accomplish them.

G 0 A L TIME ACCOMPLISHED

4 I *.)
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EXERCISE: VI-10. (Continued.)

List your personal goals in the area of your interests and the

time you will accomplish them.

G 0 A L
TIME ACCOMPLISHED
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EXERCISE: VI-10. (Continued.)

List your personal goals in the area of your personality aLd
the time you will accomplish them.

G OALS
TIME ACCOMPLISHED
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EXERCISE: VI-10. (Continued.)

List your personal goals in the area of your self-concepts
and the time you will accomplish them.

G 0 A L TIME ACCOMPLISHED
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Group Avtivity - Bring your "goals" to the group. Share what goals

you want to reach and when you will accomplish

them.

4 .r
)
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UNIT VII

Outline

Coping With Job Acquisition and Entry.

OBJECTIVE: The participants will develop a plan for job entry.
The skills that they will need for job entry will be
identified as will the source of obtaining the skills.

I. What's so hard about getting a non-traditional
job?

Do I know how to get a traditional job?

What more do I need to know to get a non-traditional
job?

Ten steps to job acquisition

Finding employers

Completing an application form

Writing a resume

Interviewing for the job

II. How do I deal with the "hard times" the men employed
on the job give me when I enter a non-traditional job?

Some personal experiences

III. How can I tell the differences between the hassles
that the men on the job give me because I am a women,
and the hassles they would give any new employee?
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I. Coping with job acquisition/entry.

What's so hard about getting a non-traditional job?

In order to become employed, nearly everyone has to go through

the process of looking for a job,.including making application,

having a job interview, and waiting to get a "yes" from an employer.

This process may be a short one or a long one, it may be simple'or

complicated, but almost any person who gets any job must go through

the job hunting process in one form or another. In order to be

successful at job acquisition and get the kind of job you want, there

are certain job entry skills you will need to learn. The purpose of

this unit is to help you identify the skills you will need to find

a job and any additional skills you may need in Order to find a non-

traditional job. Once you have identified the needed skills, ycu

can learn where to get them and formulate a plan for being successful

at getting a non-traditional job.

Do I know how to get a traditional job? And, what more do

need to know to get a non-traditional job?

The process of finding and getting hired for a job involves a

number of detailed steps, each of which you will have the opportunity

to become aware of in this unit. The process may be divided into ten

steps, each of which is an important part of finding a job.
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The steps are these:

1) decide.what kind of job you want

2) learn what the job requires

3) get qualified for the job

4) find prospective employers and/or job openiiys

5) apply for the job

6) submit a resume (if required)

7) interview for the job

8) send a followup letter (if appropriate)

9) wait to hear from the employer

10) begin the job

Each of the steps is.an important part of the process, and if

any step is omitted, the whole process may fail. You will see that

there are some differences in this process when you decide to apply

for a non-traditional job. These differences will be discussed as

they come up.

EXERCISE: VII-1.

Looking at the ten steps in finding a job as listed above,

rate your feelings about your capability to deal with each of

the steps at this point in time. Use the following chart, and

use H for High, M for Medium, and L for Low capability.

1
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EXERCISE: VII-1. (Continued.)

STEP CAPABILITY RATING
(H, M, or L)

1. Decide what job

2. Learn requirements

3. Get qualified

4. Find employer/job

5. Apply

6. Resume

7. Interview

1

8. Follow-up letter

9. Wait

10. Begin job

Now place an X to the left of any step for which you rated

your capability as low (L). These are the steps to which you will

need to give special attention in this unit and also find some

resources to improve your capability.

Let's look more closely at each of ,he steps. The first three,

deciding what kind of job you want, leazning about the requirements,

and discovering how to get the skills, you have already done some

work on in this workshop. You have seen that there are some impor-

tantdifferences between deciding to enter a traditional occupation,

and deciding to enter a non-traditional one. There are many barrirrs
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both in society and in your awn mind to entering a job usually done

by men. Possibly by this time you have discovered some ways to

overcome some of the barriers you have identified yourself.

Then, in Unit V you have learned how and where to find out the require-
(

ments for any particular job.

In Unit VI you began to learn where and how you can get

yourself qualified to enter the type of occupation you want. Now

you are ready for the big step of beginning to track down prospective

employers and job openings.

How do you go About finding specific job openings and employers

who have need for people who do the kinds of jobs you will be quali-

fied for? One surprising and important fact for you to know

is-this: It is estimated that 80% of all jobs are obtained through

the grapevine. This means that most jobs are gotten through word

of mouth, and not through all the formal job-finding networks that

exist. This informal information source is sometimes referred to

as the "hidden job market," as it is not published or written down

anywhere. What this means to you is that you can best tap this large

hidden job market, not by applying to employment agencies, but by

simply telling everyone you know -- friends, relatives, neighbors --

that you in the market for a specific type of job. Hy doing

this you can get leads from many sources. You may also have an

advantage in that quite often people working within an organization

hear about job openings before the openings are ever announced publicly.

4 1

)
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There are many sources for finding employers who have need

for your skills, and specific job openings in your career

field. In Exercise VII-2, write down all the sources you think

you might possibly use to find employers and jobs.

EXCERCISE: VII-2.

Firld sources for employer4 and job openings in your field.

A. Where to find employers:

1.

3.

5.

7.

9.

2.

4.

6.

8.

10.

_a

B. Where to fine job openings:

1.

3.

5.

7.

9.

2.

4.

6.

8.

10.

113.199



After you have written down all the possible sources you can

think of, break into small groups and share your ideas. Add any

new ideas to your list. Then have a spokesperson report to the

larger group so that everyone may have theApenefit of all the ideas.

In searching for employers and job openings, you may expect

to encounter some special difficulties because you are looking for

a non-traditional job. As we have noted before, many people expect

women to apply for jobs as secretaries, teachers, and nurses. They

may not consider the possibility that you want to be a bricklayer.

So, in your dealings with employment agencies, employers, and riersonnel

offices, you will need to be very specific about the kind of job you

are looking for. You will also need to be prepared to stress your

qualifications and deal with any flak you may encounter. It is a

fact of life that some employers may feel that you should be at home

taking care of your babies (even though they are grown and away from

home) instead of out working on a construction crew. It is also a fact

of life that you will probably have to try harder than a man would to

get a job that has been traditionally done by males. These realities

need not keep you from doing what you want to do. Remember, once

you are qualified to do a job, there is an employer somewhere who is

going to hire you. But you have to go and find that employer. He/

she is not likely to come looking for you!:



Once you have found a prospective employer and/or job opening,

you need to let the employer know you would like to have the 12E.

Step five involves applying for the job, once you have found it.

This step usually involves going to the place of business and

completing an application form. These forms will vary from one

employer to another, but basically the application form is your

chance to say, "I am applying for this particular job, and these are

the qualifications that I have . . . ." It is a good idea to look

over the form as soon as you get it and ask any necessary questions.

You may want to get more than one copy of the form so you can make

corrections And still submit an application that is neat and free of

erasures or crossed-out words. Be sure to ask if there is a deadline

for applying for the job. Many jobs have been missed by one day

because of late application.

In completing the form be complete, positive, brief, and neat.

Be aware of any offensive or illegal questions. According to law,

an employer cannot consider your age, sex, marital status, number of

children, race, or religion in evaluating you for a job; but, he/she

may be influenced by these items if they appear on the application

form. With regard to questions of this sort, you have several

options. You may:

1. Answer them

2. Leave them blank

3. State on the form that you find the
questions offensive and refuse to
answer them.
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You will want, however, to be aware of the consequences of

your actions. An employer may disqualify you for the job because of

your refusal to answer certain questions. If you feel you have a

grievance against an interviewer or employer, you may contact the

State Attorney General's office, Human Rights Commission, or

Commission on the Status of Women. Generally speaking, an employer

cannot consider such questions as sex, age, et cetera, unless he can

prove that it relatds to a bona fide occupational qualification.

For example, an employer does not have to hire a woman to play a

male character in a play; but, he/she cannot refuse to hire her

for an engineer's job just because the company has always hired

men as engineers. A list of the major federal legislation

governing employment-related discrimination may he found at the end

of this unit.

EXERCISE: VII-3.

Look over this sample application form that follows, and mark
with and "X" any item you would not know how to answer, and circle
any items you feel may be objectionable to you or illegal. If you

feel you need to learn more about filling out an application form,
where could you go for help?
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APPLICATION FOR EMPLOYMENT

Please Print Name Only

Type of wo'rk applied for Date available Salary expected

-I

<

0
tf)

CZ

1

La

0.

Last Name First Name Middle Name Maiden Nam* Deb

Street Address City, State, and Zip Code

Date of Birth No. of Exemptions Telephone No.

Social Security No. Height Wel ht

CHECK THE APPLICABLE BOX

YES NO
0 If employed, can you submit a birth certificate or other proof of 'united States citizenship?

0 0 Are you willing to take a physical examination at our expense?

0 0 Have you been hospitalized or under doctor's care in the last five years? If yes, explain

0 Do you have an; limitations? If so, listenysical

0 0 If you are an alien applying for permanent employment, do you have an Alien Registration Receipt Card, form 1.151?

Notify in emergency Address

.,

Telephone No,

).-
Cr<
.....
.....

.

PAST Branch of service LeAgth of service

From. To:

Discharge Type Serial (Service) No.

PRESENT Selective Service
Classification

Local board number and address

:

Disabled Veteran?
0 Yes 0 No

Member of 0 Yes Member of 0 Yes Ready 0 Unit to which attached and

National Guard 0 No Reserve Unit 0 No Standby Li address.

CGn
C.)
Li
Vi

0 Yes 0 No Have you ever been granted a security clearance? If yes, by what company or Government agency?

When?

Level of clearance? 0 Confidential 0 Secret 0 Top Secret

0 Yes 0 No .Have you ever been denied a security clearance? If yes, explain
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Z
Z.
<
CCt
1:5Z<
Z0I<c.)
D
0
LeJ

Education Location of School Major $ ubjects
Degrees

No. of
Years

Attended

Did you
Graduatn

Date of
Leaving

Grade Point
Average

Points/Out of

High
_School

College
,

College

Other
,-- ,-

OTHER TRAINING
Apprenticeship, Industrial,
Technical Institutes, etc.

What office machines can you operate?

Can type? 0 Yes 0 No Word/min. Can you take 0 Yes 0 No Word/minyou ,dictation?

U)
1.0
C.)
Z
W

W
IL
LA.1

CC

If a recent college graduate, please include faculty members as references, otherwise list any except previous employers or
relatives.

Name Address . Business

W

C.)

z

re

W

D.

X
LW

Present or Last Employer Your Position Salary Date Started Left

Address Your Duties
.

Reason for Leaving

7-1111
Name and Title of Supervisor

May we contact this employer ? . 0 Yes 0 No

Next Previous Employer Your Position Salary Date Started Left

,

Address

'

Your Duties Reason for Leaving

Name and Title of Supervisor .

Next Previous Employer Your Position Salary Date Started tr Lett
I

F Address Your Duties Reason for Leaving

Name and Title of Supervisor

W
CC
DI<Z0
....

I certify that the statements made by me herein, and other information given by me
are true, complete sod correct and are made in good faith, and understand that any misstatement or omission may

be the basis for dismissal.

Date Signature

PLEASE DO NOT WRITE BELOW THIS LINE(/)1Z
tu
-7-.:
0
C.)

,

-

0
Z
cc

.:t

Date
Starting Work

Starting Rata

Job
Code

Clock Number

Job
Tdle _
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Submitting a resume, Step 6, is something you will want to do

along with returning your completed application form. A resume is

your opportunity to tell the employer those facts you wart himiher

to know about you. Basically, your resume should tell three things

about you:

1. Your experience and education

2. Your career objective

3. Where you can be reached

Employers often use resumes as a screening device. They do not

have time to interview all applicants for a job, so they select a

few to interview, based on the information in the applicants' resume.

For this reason, it is important that you give some care to what you

include in your resume.

You should check out the hiring practice that is common for the

job you are seeking. Some employers do not want a resume. They want

to hear from you what you can do. Thus, you will need to write out

a resume and go over it carefully so that you can relate your

experience and skills.

This unit is not intended to be a resume-writing clinic. '.ou may

learn some basic points here, then you can attend a more detliled

class on your own if you feel it is necessary.

In applying for a non-traditional job, -ou will want to be sure

your resume stresses your qualifications for the job. Do not hesitate
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to include unpaid experience in your resume. As a woman, you may

find yon have to try a little harder to show the employer you are

qualified. It is also a good idea to include a brief letter of

application with your resume. This letter tells the employer what

specific job you are applying for, calls attention to some points in

your resume, and stresses what you can do for the employer. A good

letter of application or carefully worded phone calls can help you

get an interview with the employer. As with a resume, a letter of

application may or may not be needed. But you will need to intro-

duce youtself to the prospective employers and tell him/her that

you want to apply for the job. Hence, it is a good idea to write

out what you want to convey to the employer before making the

contact in person or by phone.

EXERCISE: VII-4.

Look at the sample resume that follows on the next page

and decide if it contains the items mentioned previously.
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RESUME
OF

Coleen Thurston

Address:

2131 Live Oak Drive
Jacksonville, Florida 32216

Phone:
(904) -282-3875

OBJECTIVE: Sales management position in a large department store, partic-
ularly in the appliance section.

EXPERIENCE:

EDUCATION:

1970-78 May Cohens, Salesperson

Worked in a variety of departments including: Ladies
ready-to-wear, bed and bath shop, small appliances.
Provided information on products, worked with large,
computerized cash register system, work under stress
during such periods as Christmas season.

1960-70 Homemaker

Managed household and raised two children. Kept house-

hold accounts, bought major appliances and paid monthly
expenses, serviced and repaired minor appliance break-
downs.

1957-60 Avis Rent-A-Car, Rental Representative

Car rental representative office in Jacksonville
International Airport. Responsible for taking car res-
ervations.for airline passengers, providing clear infor-
mation about available models and complex rate systems,
solving crisis situations if a rental car broke down or
the client found the car unsuitable.

1955 Ed White high School, Graduate

1971 May Cohens Salesmanship Training

1974 May Cohens, "Body-Language: How
Verbal Communioatlon"

1975 Florida Junior Collegeone year

References Available on Request
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All of your efforts up to this point should have been directed

toward Step 7, interviewing for the job. The interviewer is usually

your first personal meeting with the employer or his/her representa-

tive, and this step is one of the most important ones. The interviewer

will look for you to display some knowledge of the company and the job,

as well as to discuss why you feel you can do the job. As a woman

interviewing for a traditionally male job, you will want to be partic-

ularly knowledgeable about the employer, the company, and the job for

which you are applying. If the interviewer is not used to considering

women for the job, he/she may have some doubts as to whether you can

do the job. The doubts may be real'or imagined, but it will be up

to you to deal with them. Before you can convince the interviewer

that you can do the job, you need to believe it yourself!

Once you have finished the interview you will add points in your

favor by sending a follow-up letter to the person who interviewed

you, covering these points:

1. Thank the interviewer

2. Express continued interest in the job

3. Summarize your qualifications

Then comes Step 9, the hard part: waiting to hear from the

employer. During the interview you can find out when a decision

on the applicants will be made. Then, if you don't hear from the

employer by that time, you ma}, want to call and ask if d decision

has been made. Then you will be ready to either continue your job
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search or begin Step 10, starting out on the job. We will deal with

Step 10 in the following sections of this unit.

What we have done is look very briefly at the steps that are

involved in finding and acquiring a job. You have seen that some

extra effort is needed to find and acquire a non-traditional job.

Early in this workshop we talked about the rewards and costs of

entering a non-traditional job. This extra effort you will need to

put you into the job hunt is one of the costs. You will probably

find it is to your advantage to remind yourself of the rewards all

the way through this process. Keep your final goal in mind at all
4

times.

Our objective here has been not to give you all the skills you

will need to find a non-traditional job, but to help you develop a

plan for acquiring these skills. Now that you know what skills are

necessary and what steps you will need to take, you may plan where

and when you can get the skills. Exercise VII-5 will help you to

develop those plans. This exercise will take soma time, and

you will need to discover some resources on your own, so plan to

complete Exercise VII-5 between now and your next workshop session.

Remember that this is an important step in getting from where you are

to where you want to be!



EXERCISE: VII-L.

Make your plan for your acquisition.

The job I want:

The job requires:

I can get the skills I need:

Name of organization:

Address:

Person to contact:

Phone Number:

I will begin training on (date):

s_

Name of organization:

Address:

Person to contact:

Phone Number:

I will begin training on (date):
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EXERCISE: VII-5. (Continued.)

Some employers who have need for my skills:

Name of Company:

Address:

Phone Number:

Name of Company:

Address:

Phone Number:

Name of Company:

Address:

Phone Number:

Name of Company:

Address:

Phone Number:
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EXERCISE: VII-5. (Continued.)

If I need help, I can contact:

FOR APPLICATION FORMS

Name of Organization:

Address:

Person to Contact:

Phone Number:

FOR RESUME WRITING SKILLS

Name of Organization:

Address:

Person to Contact:

Phone Number:

FOR INTERVIEWING SKILLS

Name of Organization:

Address:

Person to Contact:

Phone Number:

FOR LETTER WRITING SKILLS

Name of Organization:

Address:

Person to Contact:

..lhone Number:
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When you have completed Exercise VII-5, you will have found

for yourself the resources you need to find and acquire the kind

of job you want. To be successful at getting a non-traditional

job, you will probably need to give special care to each of the

10 steps you have learned. Like it or not, you may find you need

to try harder than a man would to get the same job. Just remembir

that the best "man" for the job may very well be Ea. You may

just have to try a little bit harder to show the employer that you

are the best qualified.

Video Film: "Women in Non-Traditional Jobs: Panel Discussion."



How do I deal with the "hard times" the men employed in

the job give me when I enter a non-traditional job?

In many new situations there are "hard times". Perhaps

you have had the experience of moving into a new community.

At first things were difficult. Certain social groups were

already established Of which you weren't a part. You probably

felt a little out of place or insecure, but gradually you were

accepted. You may have had to prove yourself, but you did make

friends. You may still feel grateful to those people who

wanted to accept you immediately. There were probably a few

people who didn't want to have anything to do with you, but

your new friends helped you get through that difficult period.

Finally, you adjusted.

Dealing with the "hard times" that men on the job give

you can be thought of in the same way as moving into a new

community. The men on the job will probably give you some

"hard times". Men have characteristically hassled other new

men on the job. In construction new workers are sent after

"sky hooks" or "left handed monkey-wrenches". As a woman,

you can expect to receive some of the same hassling. You

will be treated in much the same manner as any new employee--

male or female! If you are able to cope with this initiation

process, it will pass quickly. But, if you have difficulty,

it may last a long time. It isn't any fun to tease someone

who doesn't react to the teasing.
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Men Starting a new job often lack confidence just,as women

beginning a new job. New workers do not know how to perform all

the necessary tasks, and they cannot realistically expect them-

selves to. As a woman you may not have the background or

experience that many men starting the same job do; making

adjustment to the job even more difficult. It is hard enough

to learn all the required tasks of a new job, and hassling only

offers added pressure. What can you do? How can you survive

these times? Perhaps if we look at people who have succeeded

we might find some good advice. Recall the tape you listened

to and recall how these women handled the hard times.

Dee. Sears Appliance Repair Person.

"The boss that put me in this job said you're so stubborn that

just when the going got rough you'd dig in harder and try a

little bit harder, and I think that's what it takes."

Alice. Printing PressOperator.

"have a good sense of humor, and don't take everything too

seriously. And, enjoy it, teasing can be enjoyable as long as

you just don't get too upset."

Ann. Life Insurance Agent.

"Just decide you're going to stick to it and stick to it.

Just before you enter into it, decide that's what you're going

to do, ana give yourself a certain period of time, be it a year,

be it two years, not just for a couple of months."

.4"
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Doreen. Service Station Owner.

"The first thing you have to do is get the confidence in

yourself. Prove to yourself that you can do it and after that

just do the job right and don't let any crack that somaone

might makebother you. Just overlook it and go ahead and do the

job anyway."

Each of these women have successfully gotten through those

"hard times" and if you think about it there advice really makes

sense. "You have to have confidence in yourself." As you know

one way of having confidence is of course having the skills

necessary to do the job. Secondly, "set up a period of time

that you're going to stick with the job." Don't give up after

the first wise crack. Thirdly, "don't let what people say or

do bother you; ignore it and go ahead and do the job anyway."

Fourthly, "when things get really tough, dig in harder." As

the old saying goes, "When the going gets tough, the tough get

going!" And lastly, "Have a good sense of humor, teasing can

be enjoyable."

4 f), I
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III. How can I tell the differences between the hassles that

the men on the job give me because I am a woman, and the hassles

they would give any new employee?

It is often difficult to distinguish between hassles

that men give you because you're a woman, and hassles they give

any new employee. Sue was training to be a restaurant manager.

During her training she had to learn the proper clean-up

procedures. Finally, after a long hard night, Sue's male

supervisors told hez to mop the walk-in freezer. She struggled with

the mopping until she realized that she coUld 'not mop the

freezer as the mop would stick to the floor. She turned around

and discovered both of the male supervisors laughing uncontrollably

at her. Sue was very angry. She felt that they did this to her

just because she was a woman. However, through talking to the

men, she found that they do this to all new kitchen employees.

In an odd sort of way it was their way of welcoming new employees

to the crew.

Through Sue's example you can see it is important for you

to distinguish between the hassles that men give any new employee

-- male or female -- and the hassles they give you because

you're a woman.

Hassles that men give you because you're a woman are

usually more overt. It is usually not difficult to determine the

difference between good natured kidding and nasty remarks.

4
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Remarks like, "Oh, you can't use this tool, you're a woman," may

be remarki that men make to you simply because you are a woman.

At first it's true, you may not know how to use the tool. It's

not because you're a woman that you can't use the tool, but

because you have not had the experience necessary for using this

tool. Gradually, as Dee, the appliance repair person did, you

can learn that a certain tool is designed to do a certain job.

This comes with experience and has nothing to do with "being a

woman". Overcoming the disadvantage that society has provided

by not expecting females to work with tools, may take a little

time. As long as you remember that it is the society that pro-

vided this disadvantage rather than your abilities, you can make

it.

When men hold the belief that a woman cannot do a certain job,

however erroneous it may be, you can change their minds. Sometimes

you have to prove yourself and this takes confidence in yourself

and experience on the job. In Dee's case (the appliance repair

person) the person who really believed women didn't belong there,

is now her biggest supporter. Sometimes remarks like, "Oh, you

can't use this tool, you're a woman," are made by men who hassle

women because of their own insecurities. There are always those

few who need to build up their own ego at the expense of others.

In this instance, men are not hassling you because you're a woman,

but because they are insecure. Their insecurity is their problem,

not yours!!



Probably the best way to deal with "hassles" is having confid6nce

in yourself, believing in yourself, believing that you can do

the job, and sticking with it. Confidence also comes with exper-

ience on the job. You have seen and heard how other women on

the job handled their hassles. You've seen the confidence that

these women have in themselves, now write your own story.

EXERCISE: VII- 6.

Think about the job that you have identified. How will you
deal with the hard times the men employed on the job give you.

Group Activity: Have everyone bring their exercises to the

group and share them with everyone.
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MAJOR FEDERAL LAWS PROHIBITING DISCRIMINATION
IN EMPLOYMENT

EQUAL PAY ACT: Prohibits sex discrimination in salaries and fringe
benefits. A man and a woman working at the same kind of job on the
same.site, for the same employer must be paid equally. Covers all
workers. Applies to all public and privaie employers. Enforced by
the Wage and Hour Division, U. S. Department of Labor.

TITLE VII OF CIVIL RIGHTS ACT OF 1944: Prohibits discrimination in
employment for reasons of sex, race, age, color, religion, or national
origin. Includes recruitment, training, promotion, and fringe benefit
programs. Applies to all private companies, state and local govern-
ments, labor organizations, joint labor management apprenticeship
programs, and educational institutions with 15 or more employees.
Enforced by the Equal Employement Opportunity Commission (EEOC).

AGE DISCRIMINATION IN EMPLOYMENT ACT OF 1967: Prohibits discrimination
against workers, aged 40 to 65. Includes hiring, discharge,-leave,
compensation, promotions,*and other areas of employment. Applies to
all public employers and private employers with twenty or more employees.
Enforced by the Wage and Hour Division, U. S. Department of Labor.

EXECUTIVE ORDER 11246: (As amended by EXECUTIVE ORDER 11375): Prohibits,

discrimination on the basis of sex, race, age. Includes recruitment
as well as treatment of current employees. Applies to any employer with
a federal contract of $10,000 or more, apd any subcontractors of such an
employer. Enforced by the Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs,
U. S. Department of Labor.

TITLE V OF THE REHABILITATION ACT OF 1973: Prohibits discrimination
on the basis of a physical or mental handicap. Includes hiring decisions.
Applies to any employer with a federal contract or subcontract in excess
of $2,500 (Section 503); any recipients of federal financial assistance
under any program or activity (Section 504); Executive Branch of federal
government (Section 501). Enforced by U. S. Department of Labor (Section
503); Specific federal agency providing grants (Section 504); civil
Service Commission (Section 501).
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UNIT VIII

Outline

Coping on the Job (or How Will I Survive Now That I Have Made

it This Far?)

I. What special skills will I need
to work with my fellow wo] kers
and my boss?

Effective communication skills

Good work habits

Assertiveness

II. What techniques work for putting
down sex-biased men?

More assertiveness

Assuming responsibility

III. How can I keep from getting too
upset to function? (Dealing with

stress on the job)

Taking inventory

Suggestions for dealing with stress

IV. Support Services and Legal Services

V. My plans for learning to cope on the

job

Checklist of appropriate skills

Evaluation of checklist
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I. What special skills will I need to work with my fellow workers

and my boss?

The special skills that I will need to work with fellow

workers are those that one would need to be effective in any job.

However, societal influences have forced women into a "second-

class" citizenship. If a woman wishes to be treated as an equal,

she must prove herself. In most cases she must work harder in a

non-truditional job because of past misconceptions of the role of

women. Some past misconceptions are that the woman's place is in

the home, caring for her husband and children, or that she should

be employed as a secretary, teacher, salesperson, or other jobs

related to feminine qualities. The right for women to enter

careers usually held by men will not be apparent to many (if not

most) men in these jobs. In order to change the attitudes of

these men, and thus, get the outcome she desires, such as higher

pay, a chance to be creative, or job satisfaction, she will need

to show them that she can do the job.

In assuming any non-traditional occupation, women must realize

these facts and may even have to take on a new slogan, "we trY

harder." Perhaps it may appear "unfair" to have to prove oneself

to such a great extent. However, women's entry into the non-

traditional or "man's world" is threatening to the men on the job

which naturally leads to some reluctance to moving over to make

room for a new group of competitors.
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You are another competitor; you are also a pioneer in the

world of work. Many other women would gke to have ideas like

yours, if they thought they dared. If you enter a non-traditional

job, men on these jobs will feel the demand to perform at a

higher level. Male supervisors on a job are likely to set stand-

ards higher for you than the males on the same job.

In most cases you will find the following to be true:

1. Your image is one related to the traditional role of

women.

2. You have entered "forbidden territory" when you chose

to enter a non-traditional job.

3. You will have to work harder to prove yourself.

4. You can cope with these situations if you try.

With acceptance will come the realization that the acquisition

of special skills is possible for better coping techniques. The

special skills that you will need to work with fellow workers and

your boss are effective communication skills, good work habits,

aad assertiveness. But remember: 'vie try harder," in all of these

areas.

Communication skills are important in all jobs. Communication

skills are effective when you relate to your workers, learn the

language of the job, forget your prejudices, and learn to adapt to

different personalities.
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Learning the jargon of the job is the first step in building

more effective communication skills in a non-traditional job.

In communicating with workers in your field, you must understand

them; they must understand you. Are you familiar with the

special lanyuage of the job? Would you be able to understand the

jargon so that you can follow directions and get the job done?

If you don't understani, it is best to ask. Make yourself

familiar with the language. If slang is used on the job to

describe something, know what each term means. It is also a good

idea to use these terms on the job if they communicate better

than those that would reflect the use of the "correct" terms.

Every job, for that matter, any activity has a language of

its own. Think of a game of baseball. Some of the words that

you hear are home run, error, ball, st,..ike, nound, R.B.I., dugout,

and bullpen.

suppose you have 41ways wanted to start your own little

business of wallpaper contracting. You like the idea of improving

the appearance of homes. To think that you could enter a home,

put up the wallpaper, and stand back and admire a job well done.

Think of the satisfaction gained from being creative. Plus, the

money is good, and you can usually arrange your own hours.
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Here is the sample of on-the-job jargon for the wallpaper hanger:

prepasted butting plaster woven black vinyl

washable siAing chalk-line seam roller

overlap vinyl grass cloth diagonal cut

putty knife molding foil embossed design

plumb line baseboard vinyl paste cellulose paste

How can you learn the jargon of the job?

1. Talking to the people that hold the job.

2. Taking part in training programs.

3. Visiting different centers that sell the products that
go into the occupation.

EXERCISE: VIII-1.

List as many"jargon" terms as you know for the job in which you

are interested. After you have completed this exercise, list how

you will learn jargon you don't know.

JARGON TERM HOW I WILL LEARN IT

1.

2.

3.

4.

5.

6.

7.

8.

9.

10.
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The second step in building more effective communication skills

is by forgAting your prejudices on the job. Don't let them get in

the way of success on the job. If prejudices creep in, they may

cause ill feelings, hostility, and much discomfort. Remember that \

you will be evaluated more critically in a' non-traditional job,

and if you show any prejudices it will give your co-workers a nega-

tive feeling about you. This you will want to avoid.

The third step in building more effective communication is in

learning to adapt td different personalities on the job. Each job

may employ different types of peot.le, coming from different back-

grounds and having different opinions and ideas about things. Part

of communicating with people means seeing these differences, accept-

ing them, and iisrhaps even "bending" a little in order not to block

the roads of communication.

The fourth step in building more effective communication skills

is making people around you feel more camfortable. Non-traditional

jobs are usually filled with traditional men. You will be exposed

to many situations that you may have trouble coping with. Let's

look at the following example.

When you go to a prty, do you usually join a group of women?

You may have noticed that if you join the "men's group" the conver-

sation suddenly changes. You will find that this will happen when

you first start on the job. You can encourage the men to continue

their conversations and feel comfortable when you are around by the

things you say and do.
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EXERCISE: VIII -2.

What are some of the things you can say or do to make the men

around you refrail. frJm usual shop-talk?

Name five.

1.

2.

3.

4.

5.

What are some things you could say or do to make these same

meo feel they can continue their hop-talk when you are around?

Name five.

1.

2.

3.

4.

5.

Making people around you feel comfortable will help you build

better communication skills. If people are comfortable with you,

their conversations will include you and will become part of the

group.
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EXERCISE: VIII-3.

Select one of the four communication skills listed below and

list how you would use this skill to build communication on the

job. Form small groups of four and discuss how the skill

that you chose would build communication on the job.

1. Learning the jargon of the job

2. Forgetting your prejudices

3. Learning to adapt to different personalities
on the job

4. Making people around you feel more comfortable

Having discussed better communication skills for copirg on the

job, the non-traditional worker must also develop better than "good"

work habits.

GOOD WORK HABITS

Good work habits lead to both self-respect from others and

respect helps you in coping on the job. It gives you a feeling of

acceptance and self-worth. However, getting respect means hard

work. It means punctuality, enthusiasm, responsiblity, and

conscientiousness.

To develop good work habits, practice the following rules:

1. Functuality: You are being paid for a job, so be there:

Once you are there remember why you are there--

to work: Because you have the job, that doesn't

mean that you stop looking for work. Ask your
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supervisor what needs to be done. Keep

yourself actively involved in finding these

jobs and getting them done.

2. Enthusiasm: Once you get to work, be enthusiastic. You

should be happy that you have the job that you

went through so much to get where you are,

Show your enthusiasm by showing interest on

the job. Ask questions, listen for direction's,

and be eager to learn.

3. Responsibility: Once you have been given a task, assume

the responsibility of completing that task to

the best of your ability. If you can show your

supervisor that you are reliable, conscientious,

and responsible for your work, you are building

your reputation as being a "good worker."

So far we have talked about two skills we will need to cope on

the job. We need to communicate effectively and we need to gain

respect by building good work habits. The third skill, assertiveness,

can help us communicate and also help us gain respect.

What is assertiveness? Non-assertiveness? Aggressiveness?

What is the difference between each? Which are you?
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EXERCISE: VIII-4.

Try this exercise to determine your knowledge of the difference

between each. Write the letter:

A for ASSERTIVE

n for NON-ASSERTIVE, or

a for AGGRESSIVE

in front of each of the following situations.

1. At work, a male co-worker continually asks you to repair

small appliances he doesn't want to fool with. He has

just brought you another toaster; feeling fed up and angry,

you shout, "Why don't you fix it yourself!!"

2. Your friend wants you to try a new restaurant in town. The

menu offers very few selections and the prices are quite

high. You respond by saying, "Looks good, but I'm sorry,

I just can't afford those prices for lunch."

3. You are shopping at the market. It is quite crowded and

two people who have come in after you have managed to get

served. You are waiting patiently hoping the salesperson

will approach you next.

4. You are in a car pocl for bringing children to school.

Another mother has made an excuse three times in a row for

not being able to take her share of the driving. You clearly

state to the mother that everyone had agreed to share the

responsibility for the car pool, and if she cannot contrib-

ute her part, she will have to be replaced.
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5. Your friend has asked you to type a letter for him. You

are bogged down with° much work of your own. You tell him

that you must finish your typing first.

6. You have waited for some time to discuss an important

matter with your boss. A fellow worker rushes in and

begins to tell a story that seems endless. You interrupt

and tell your co-worker to come back later.

7. You have planned to relax for the evening and are looking

forward to going to a movie. Your neighbor calls and asks

you to babysit while she goes out to dinner. You agree to

babysit and put off seeing the movie until tomorrow.

Use the items from the previous exercise for the following one.

EXERCISE: VIII-5.

Let's look,at Item One: At work a male co-worker continually

asks you to repair the small appliances that he doesn't want

to fool with. He has just brought you another toaster; feeling

fed up and angry, you shout, "Why don't you fix it yourself!!"

What is your response? Assertive -- non-assertive -- aggressive?

Most would agree that this is an aggressive response. Now, think

of how you would respond in an assertive way. What would be an

assertive way to act in this situation?

Perhaps an assertive way would be to tell your co-worker how

you feel, that when he brings you the extra small appliances, it
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interferes with getting your own work done. This response is written

under the "assertive action" column. Now think of the outcome

for acting in an assertive way. Perhaps you could get your work

accomplished now that you don't have extra appliances to repair.

This response is written next to "outcome" under "assertive

action."

Now, think of a non-assertive way that you might act in this

situation and the outcome for that action. Perhaps a non-

assertive way to act would be to say nothing, hoping that your

co-worker will discover how you feel. Th3 outcome could be that

you get into trouble with the supervisor because your work is

falling behind.

Using the first item as an example, try this chart with

items 2, 3, 6, and 7.
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EXERCISE: VIII -5.

SITUATION ASSERTIVE ACTION NON-ASSERTIVE ACTION AGGRESSIVE ACTION

Item 1.

Outcome:

You know that your
co-worker is tak-
ing advantage qf
you and you tel
him what you think
about it
You get your own
work done

you say nothing about
how you feel about hisi
imposing on you

You may lose your job

1 you yell at your
co-worker and tell

I him to do his own
work

I

You get your work
done, but create
hostility on the job

Item 2.

Outcome:
1

.

.

Item 3.

Outcome:
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EXERCISE: VIII-5. (Continued)

SITUATION ASSERTIVE ACTION NON-ASSERTIVE ACTION AGGRESSIVE ACTION

Item 6.

Outcome:
c'

..i.-

Item 7.

Outcome:
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Now look at the outcomes for Assertive, Non-A,Jsertive, and

Aggressive. How do you feel about the Outcomes?

EXERCISE: VIII- 6.

1. When I assert myself, I feel

2. When I am non-assertive, I f6e1

3. When I am aggressive, I feel
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Remember that assertiveness can help in:

C ourage to stand up for your own rights

O ptimistic outcomes

P ersonal growth

I ncrease in self-esteem

N ot feeling guilty when I say "no"

G reater self-confidence

O thers rights are secondary

N eeds of individual are met

T o accept responsibility for my own decisions

H onest with others

E nhance one's own personality

J ob insecurity is reduced

O ther's approval becomes secondary

B uilds better communication skills

Assertive behavior can also help women faced with sexual

harassment. How would you define sexual harassment?
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Harassment often implies annoyances, threats, or demands.

Sexual harassment would imply sexual threats or sexual demands

made on a woman.

How does sexual harassment come about? How can women deal

with it? How can assertive behavior help?

Precaution may be your first rule in preventing sexual

harassment. Use appropriate dress and grooming habits. Think

of your job and wear clothing that is appropriate. Dress mod-

estly, be comfortable, look as if you can handle the job. Find

the happy medium between clothing for "one of the boys" vs.

"femme fataie,"

Take care in selecting hair-do and makeup. They should also

be in keeping with the job.

Now that you have given men less to look at, if they con-

tinue to look and add whistling, how do you cope with this?

Ignore whistles!: When men realize that you are on the job to

work and that you're not going to look up, they generally stop.

It is your responsibility to "assert 'yourself."

Assert yourself in behavior. Avoid being overly friendly.

Sometimes friendliness can be misinterpreted. It can be looked

upon as flirting or having a desire to develop a relationship.

"Play it cool" on the job. Get to know the people with whom

you are working. Being friendly, helpful, and taking you "under

their wing" may be a natural part of the behavior of some of the

4
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employees on the job. If an experienced worker is willing to guie.a

you through the problems that other workers create -- don't pass

up the chance for help. Some workers play the father role with all

new workers. You should be able to sense whether or not the fellow

worker expects "something" in return for this helpfulness. Ia which

case, you can respond by being friendly and it will not be misinter-

preted.

It is important not to overreact. If people on the job seem

friendly, don't misinterpret their action and think that they are

flirting. Get to know the people on the job before you make any

judgments.

When you have dressed appropriately, when you have ignored

whistles, when you have expressed your serious feeling about your

job, and you're still being harassed; it's time to discuss it with

your supervisor. Usually, (she will know the men on the job and

be able to offer his/her assistance. However, there are cases when

your supervisor may be the cause of the sexual harassment and you

need his assist-a-Ice to keep your job. How can you deal with him

or any other person sexually harassing you? Again, you will have

to assert yourself. Tell him in a very affirmative way that you are

not interested. Give a very good reason for your disinterest. You

must consider his feelings. Care should be taken in the manner in

which you express yourself while at the same time being firm with
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your refusal to his advances.

If you find that you have done your best in avoiding sexual

harassment through appropriate actions and mannerisms, that you

have asserted yourself in rejecting advances, you may have to

consider other alternatives. Perhaps you would have less to

contend with in another department. If the harassment becomes

intolerable, you may wish to consider looking for another job.

However, these instances ,)re rare. Most sexual harassment can

be dealt with in a straight forward manner and the problem is soon

alleviated.

EXERCISE: VIII- 7.

Role playing: Number One. Four members of the class will

act out and create a solution for the following

scenes:

1. Two men, Joe and Ed, have teamed up to sexually harass

Lilly, the newest member of the carpentry team. Joe is

particularly harassing her. Bill, another carperter, be-

friends Lilly. Suggest way Lilly can resolve her dilemma.

2. Barbara has been placed in the auto mechanics repair

department of a large chain of department stores. She has

been well trained and placed by the cer`zal supervisor in

Atlanta. Earl, her immediate supervisor, is convinced that

"women can't do this job:" Bob and Mike, her co-workers

know that Barbara is a good auto mechanic and they want to

help. Suggest ways Barbara can resolve her dilemma.

4
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What techniques work for putting down the sex-biased male?

Techniques previously mentioned; effective communication

skills, good work habits, and assertiveness help women deal

with the sex-biased male. If the sex-biased male is getting

the best of you, you may want to consider your Bill of Rights.

A BILL OF ASSERTIVE RIGHTS

1. You have the right to judge your own behavior, thoughts,

and emotions; and, to take the responsibility for their

initiation and consequences upon yourself.

2. You have the right to offer no reasons or excuses for. . .

your behavior.

3. You have the right to judge if you are responsible for

finding solutions to other people's problems.

4. You have the right to change your mind.

5. You have the right to make mistakes and be responsible

for them.

6. You have the right to be independent of the goodwill of

others before coping with them.

7. You have the right to say, "I don't know."

8. You have the right to be illogical in making decisions.

9. You have the right to say, "I don't understand."

10. You have the right to say, "I don't care."

Smith, M.J. When I say no I feel guilty: How to cope, using
skills of systematic assertive therapy. "New York:
Bantam Books, 1975. Permission to reproduce obtained
from Dial Press, New York.
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Each of these techniques can be used to put down the "male

chauvinist" if necessary. In some cases men on the job may be

"chauvinistic" because they feel that the woman is not doing her

share of the work,.or assuming her share of the job responsibilities.

Women who have assumed the responsibility of entering a non-

traditional job must also assime the responsibilities of the job.

They should be aware of the fact that their job may require -more

strenuouR physical activity, and they must assume this responsib-

ility; accepting all the difficulties that it entails. If lifting

heavy boxes, using tools that are new to them, or working under

dirty conditions is part of the non-traditional job, a woman who

chooses to enter the occupation will need to accept this as being

part of the job. If equal pay is expected, women cannot expect

their male co-workers to handle all the unpleasant parts of the job.

By doing your share of the work you will gain the respect of your

male co-workers, and they are not likely to act "chauvinistic"

toward you.

A word of caution is in on-2er here. Many women will be facc.d

with situations that are difficult and may not ask for assistance.

They must realize that they are human and may not be able to

accomplish all the chores of the job. They may have to ask for

assistance. Men working in the same situation would have to ask

for assistance for such jobs as moving heavy objects that they do

not have thephysical strength to move by themselves. It is

3.246



important to keep in mind the difference between not being

physically able to do something and not wanting to do it. If you

have tried and fiqd you need assistance, you should not be reluc-

tant to ask for help. A woman who takes the, "I could never do

that. . " approach, and then never tries will soon have the men

on the job asking why she should get equal pay.

It is important that you try to complete the task by your-

self whenever you are able and only ask for help when necessary.

In this manner you can feel proud of receiving equal pay for equal

work.



III. How can I keep from getting to upset tco function?

(Dealing with stress on the job.)

What is stress? Stress is an emotiondl influence. It

causes you to worry or become upset about something. It pre-

vents you from doing a good job by robbing you of the

strength you need to do your job. Stress will take up the time

and energy you need to figure out how to do the job. If

stress continues, it can lead to serious illnesses. Headaches,

backaches, Stomach problems, and/or aching muscles may result.

Stress may cause you to become angry in a situation in which

you shouldn't lose your temper, or become fearful or withdrawn.

Work habits usually smffer during times of stress.

During times of stress, especially when our body showS

physical symptoms of being stressed (headaches, backaches,

et cetera) it becomes easy to let others handle our responsi-

bilities for us. We often let others complete a task for us,

leaving us depcndent on these others.

When people induce self-dependence (allowing others to do

things for them) they are usually not aware of the consequences

of this action. By letting others do the task for them, the

dependent person becomes less capable of doing the task them-

selves. Here is an example of how this works.

Donna works as part of a two-person team for a telephone

repair service. Donna would become stressful when she was asked

,4
)
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to repair telephone cordz. She had learned to repair cords in

school, but had not done it often in Ole beginning. Donna

possessed the basic skill of repairing cords. She merely

needed to practice to become more proficient. Instead of

taking the responsibility of repairing cords to become more

skilled, she chose to let Tom, her partner, repair them. By

allowing Tom to repair the cords Donna lost much of the know-

ledge she had for repairing cords because she did not use it.

Consequently, by being dependent on Tom to perform the cord

repairing, she became less capable of performing the task herself.

Like Donna, many people do not realize the consequences of

relinquishing responsibilities to others. When you let others

perform tasks that you are not confident you can do, you become

not only dependent on that other person, you become less capable

of performing the task yourself. Acquiring a decree of self-

confidence will help you take on more responsibility which in

turn will give you greater self-confidence. The lack of self-

confidence works in the same way. That is, if you do not feel

confident in part of your job, you may lose confidence in other

areas. You can lose confidence by being tense about ek. little

thing like making phone calls, which you may find was nothing

to be tense about.

When stress begihs to develop, one way of coping with it

is to re-evaluate your situation and "take inventory" of the

situation. If stress continues after successful experiences,

you need to work on reducing it.
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EXERCISE: VIII- 8.

Form small groups of four and give examples of how in stress

situations you let others perform tasks you were capable

of performing, and the consequences of this action. Finally,

discuss how you would handle this situation now. The space

below is provided for you to write notes about your group

Perhaps your group may have thought of many of the following

ways to deal with stress:

1. Think of the stress. What is causing it? Can you

change it? If you cannot change it, can you accept what

you cannot change?

2. Don't worry about a stressful situation. Worry only

takes away from the energy you could give to a worth-

while project.
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3. Take action and get to the source of the stress. Try to

find a Solution for your stressful situation.

4. Talk to a close friend or your supervisor. Many stress-

ful situations are magnified when you try to deal with

them yourself. Share it with a friend.

5. Try to look at the situation realistically. Many times

things are blown out of proportion and seem.to present

more of a problem than they actually are.

Learn to relax. Don't anticipate stress. If you

think something is going to be stressful, it may develop

that way.

7. Put yourself in control of the situation. Pause. Breathe

deeply, Count to ten. Carry on.

8. Use the power of positive thinking. Nothing is quite so

bad as it seems.

9. When you feel anxious, think about Leing someplace that

is relaxing--such as at the beach or in the woc,ds. Try

putting your anxiety on a cloud and letting it float

away. (It may sound crazy, but it has worked for a lot

of people!) When your tension is gone, come back to the

job situation and do the task that is causing the tension.

10. Make good use f your leisure time. Find something you

really enjoy doing and do it in your spare time.

The relaxation and pleasure you derive from this will

help you deal with stress on the job.
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IV. Can I expect my work to be evaluated the same as that of a

male on the job?

Perhaps a woman's work will be evaluated more critically

than that of a man on the same job. People on the job are

often evaluated in terns of:

1. Following specific directiuns to cut down on

inefficiency.

2. Getting the best job done in the least amount of time.

3. Assuming the responsibility for meeting deadlines.

4. Cooperating with co-workers in doing more than one's

share of the workload.

Since a woman's work-is likely to be evaluated more
,-

/

critically, they can expect to haveito work harder. Remember,

"we work harder." It seens to be coming up all the time. If

women are working harder and are conscientious, responsible, and

cooperative, they should be evaluated the same as men in terms of

pay and employment practices. Not only can women expect it,

but they can demand it. The law is on your side.

Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 prohibits discrim-

ination in employment for reasons of sex, racc!, color, religion

or national origin.

The act prohibits employers to discriminate in:

1. hiring or firing

2. allocating fringe benefits
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3. referring, assigning, or promoting employees

4. training or apprenticeships

The Equal Employment Opportunity rommission (EEOC) which

enforces Title VII has issued "Guidelines on Discrimination

BecauSe of Sex." These guidelines prohibit:

1. Hiring based on stereotype sex labeling; that is,

labeling "men's jobs" and "women's jobs."

2. Advertising jobs under male and female headings.

In addition, the Bill of Assertive Rights that women can

assume if they choose as discussed previously, they can also be

assured of equal opportunities under the law. The U. S. Depart-

ment of Labor has listed these rights which are listed here as

a "Bill of Equal Opportunity Rights."

BILL OF EQUAL OPPORTUNITY RIGHTS

1. Right to complain if job advertisement labels "men's

jobs" and "women's jobs."

2. Right to complain if employer refuses to allow you to

file an application, but accepts that of a male.

3. Right to complain if you are refused referral for a new

job.

4. Right to complain if you are fired without a good reason.

5. Right to complain if you are laid off without a good reason.

6. Right to complain if you are not considered for promotion

and you are qualified.



7. Right to complain if you are paid less than others dcing

the same work.

8. 'Right to complain if youare not included in training or

apprenticeship programs.

9. Right to complain if a union refuses to allow you to

become a member.

10. Right to complain if youare in a segregated seniority

line. *

If an employer infringes on your rights, you can file a

complaint at the nearest di trict office of Equal Employment

Opportunity Commission.

In the Florida Area:

Pensacola

Jacksonville

Tampa

The National Office:

National Office of United States
Equal Employalent Opportunity Commission

Washington, D.C. 20506

A complaint made by a group or an individual should be sent to:

Office of Fed.iral Contract Compliances
Employment Standards Administration
United States Department of Labor
Washington, D.C. 20210

Or, the area offices as listed previously.

* U. S. Department of Labor, Employment Standards
Women's Bureau. Awarking woman's guide to
Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing
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Title VII complaints filed against state or local governmentu

are sent to the Justice Department by the Equal Employment Oppor-

tunity Commission, or you may write directly to the Justice Depart-

ment. Although women have a right to make the choice of traditional

job vs. non-traditional job--although they have the law on their

side regarding "equal job, equal pay," --using the law to protect

you against discrimination may have many drawbacks.

When you decide to file a complaint to the EqualEmployment

Opportunity Commission (EEOC), or the Offide of Federal Contract

Compliance (OFCC), you should be aware of the risk involved.

Action is not taken immediately. You may have .to wait some time

for anything to happen. Meanwhile, you will still be working with

that person against whom action has been brought. This may not

make for a very pleasant working situation.

In filing a complaint think of all the risks involved in

taking action. If you think it is worth it, then file a complaint.

If you don't think it's worth it, you may want to look for another

non-traditional job in a different setting. You may be happier and

you may have learned how to cope better a result of your exper-

iences.

In entering a non-traditional job, there are many things you

can do to prepare yourself. Coping skills are needed to be success-

ful in your job. In this unit we have talked about these skills.



EXERCISE: VIII- 9.

The following statements are a checklist. Read each statement

carefully and place a checkmark next to those that apply to your

needs.

1. To learn the jargon of the job.

2. To forget prejudices.

3. To learn to adapt to different personalities.

4. To make people feel comfortable around you.

5. To develop good work habits by being punctual, enthusiastic,

and responsible.

6. To be assertive.

7. To use approoriate dress and grooming habits on the job.

8. To be aware of your own behavior as being a possible fact

in sexual harassment.

9. To separate "under the wing" behavior from opportunities.

to become involved.

10. To accept the fact of having to "work harder."

11. To learn the difference between being human and being

female.

12. To give yourself credit for all your successful experiences.

13. To deal with stress when it develops.

14. To find ways to cut dowr on your stress buildup.

15. To become familiar with your rights as a worker.

16. To know yolr limitations in taking action for discrimination.

4 ,,
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Now that you have completed this checklist, you can make plans

to make the needed change. You can set up a table of goals, listing

the changes needed and the time you will accomplish each change as

you did in Unit VI.. You have review Unit VI, Part V, if necessary.

EXERCISE: VIII- 10.

List your goals and when you will accomplish each change.

GOAL TIME ACCOMPLSIHED
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In conclusion, recall the unit topics. By mastering the unit

tasks you have developed a lot of self confidence. You've knocked

down many barriers to get where you are today. Let's see just how

far you have come.
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"YOU VE COME A

LONG WAY BABY !

ON THE JOB

ACQU I R I NG A JOB

11

. DEVELOP ING SKI LLS

DI SCOVER I NG JOB REQU I REPENTS

KNOW I NG THYSELF

L. AI IWk
ACQUIRING SKI LLS

I A I it\
OVERCOMING FLAK

MAKING A DECISION
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BARRIERS YOU'VE OVERCOME
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Appendix G

Lists of Local'Support Services
)



OKALOOSA - WALTON JUNIOR COLLEGE

Support and Legal Services:

Okaloose County Legal Aide
Services

105 Santa Rosa Boulevard
Fort Walton Beach, FL 32548
Telephone: 243-3021

Crisis Line
Fort Walton Beach, FL 32548
Telephone: 244-9191

Florida State Employment
Services

130 Staff Drive, NE
Fort Walton Beach, FL 32548
Telephone: 243-8151

Health and Rehabilitative
Services, Adult and Aging
Services

10 First Street
Fort Walton Beach, FL 32548
Telephone: 243-7191

Health and Rehabilitative
Services, Children and
Youth Services

362 Beal Parkway
Fort Walton Beach, FL 32548
Telephone: 242-7183

Health and Rehabilitative
Services, Social and
Econcmic Services

10 First Street
Fort Walton Beach, FL 32548
Telephone: 243-7191

Health and Rehab.Llitative Services
Vocational Rehabilita-
tion Services

44 Beal Parkway SW
Fort Walton Beach, FL 32548
Telephone: 243-7179



C.)

OKALOOSA-WALTON JUNIOR COLLEGE

Florida State Employment
Services

202 Burdisk Avenue
DeFuniak Springs. FL 32433

Telephone: 892-5121

Health and Rehabilitative
Services, Adult and
Aging Services

College Avenue
DeFuniak Springs, FL 32433
Telephone: 892-3111

Health and Rehabilitative
Services, Children and Youth
Services

College Avenue
DeFuniak Springs, FL 32433
Telephone: 892-3111

Health and Rehabilitative
Services, Social and Economic
Services

College Avenue
DeFuniak Springs, FL 32433
Telephone: 892-3111

Health and Rehabilitative
Services, Vocational and
Rehabilitative Services

College Avenue
Defuniak Springs, FL 32433
Telephone: 892-3111
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TALLAHASSEE COMMUNITY COLLEGE

Alteract
Counseling Center
Lryan Hall
The Florida State University
Tallahassee, FL 32306
Telephone: 644-2470

Apalachee Community Mental
Health Services

805 North Gadsden Street
Tallahassee, FL 32301
Telephone: 487-2930

Center for Professional De-
velopment

Hecht House
The Florida State University
Tallahassee, FL 32306

Contact: Jane Grosslight
Program: Coping with Stress

Telephone: 644-3801

Equal Opportunity Commission
Office of Human Affairs
The Florida State University
Tallahassee, FL 32306
Telephone: 644-5283

Health and Rehabilitative
Service, Aging and
Adult Services

2005 Apalachee Parkway
Tallahassee, FL 32301
Contact: Ms. Sharon Dia
Telephone: 488-0675

Legal Aid Services
Leon County Court House
Tallahassee, FL 32304
Contact: Legal Staff

Telephone: 222-3004

Legal Services of North Florida
822 North Monroe Street
Tallahassee, FL 32304
Contact: State Attorney

telephone: 224-6375
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National Organization for Women
226 West Pensacola Street
Tallahassee, FL 12304
Contact: Staff
Telephone: 224-7132

Operation Women Power
Division of Continuing Education
Florida A & M University
Tallahassee, FL 32307
Contact: Marjorie S, Campbell
Telephone: 599-3474

Telephone Counseling and
Referral Services

P. O. Box 20119
Tallahassee, FL 32304
Telephone: 224-6333



PASCO-HERNANDO COMMUNITY COLLEGE

Support and Le%al Services:

Adult Education Office
1510 South Boulevard
Port Richey, FL 33568
Contact: Jeanette Fdessi
Telephone: 842-5761

Bay Area Legal Services
701 Trouble Creek Road ,

Port Richey, FL 33552

Contact: Mr. John Shahan
Telephone: 847-5494

Florida State Employment Service
161 East Jefferson
Brooksville, FL 33515

Contact: Ms. Katherine Lyons
Telephone: (904) 796-1466

Florida State Employment Service
100-B U.S. Highway 19 North
Port Richey, FL 33568

Contact: Mr. Ganno
Telephone: 847-5761

Hernando County Adult Education
1036 Varsity Drive
Brooksville, FL 33515

Contact: Mr. John D. Porter
Telephone: (904) 796-676)

Hillsborough Information Line
400 St. Buffalo Avenue, Rm 344
Tampa, FL 33614

Telephone: (813) 272-6666

NOW
P. 0. Box 10434
Tampa, Florida 36679
Telephone: (813) 251-4089

Pasco-Hernando Community College
East Campus

2401 State Highway 41 North
Dade City, FL 33525
Contact: Cheryl Burbano
Telephone: 567-6701 Ext. 33

Pasco-Hernando Community College
North Campus

3125 U.S. 98 North
Brooksville, FL 33512
Contact: Sylvia Thomasson
Telephone: 796-6726, Ext 229

Pasco-Hernando Community College
West Campus

7025 State Road 785
Port Richey, FL 33552

Contact: Barbara Pendergrass
Telephone: 847-2727

Women's Center of Tampa
1200 West Platt Street
Tampa, FL 31606
Contact Karen Eggling
Telephone: (813) 251-8620

Woman's Resource Center
706 North Franklin Street, Ste. 605
Tampa, FL 33602
Telephone: (813) 247-7263
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SECTION IV:

AN EVALUATION OF AN EDUCATIONAL PROGRAM



Introduction

Is it pc+ssible to develop a treatment program that would be ef-

fective in assisting women to overcome the barriers to entering non-

traditional jobs and training programs, or are the barriers insur-

mountable? This is the question to which andWers are being sought

in this final phase of the project to assist women in overcoming

personal-social barriers to entering non-traditional occupational

preparation programs. A treatment program based on a survey of

women concerning personal-social barriers that deter women from

entering occupations Lnat have been traditionally male-dominated

was developed. The treatment program was employed in an experimen-

tal design to determine its effectiveness in helping women over-

come the barriers identified.

The personal-social barriers identified in the barriers survey

include attitudes of women themselves as well as the attitudes

communicated to women by friends, relatives, persons employed in

non-traditional occupations, and administrators of educational pro-

grams indicating the impropriety of the inclusion of women in certain

occupations. some of the more significant barriers that women

must overcome if they are to enter non-traditional careers are:

conceptions of the male-dominated work environment; reinforcement of

the stereotyped role by family and friends; establishing priorities

in terms of family responsibility and money; attitudes of people at

entry and training levels; and cbtaining information about male-

intensive jobs.



The treatment program designed to help women overcome the

barriers was based upon: 1) the results of the barriers survey,

2) the content of other programs, and 3) theoretical backgrcund con-

siderations. The various components of the treatment program were

addressed to decision making, goal setting, self-knowledge, and

awareness of career opportunities. The treatment was intended pri-

marily to assist participating women to overcome personal-social

barriers to entry into non-traditional employment, and secondarily,

to encourage them to become self-directed in their career development.

It was felt that if the participants could learn to take control of

their own occupational lives, then they would be able to overcome

the remaining barriers on their own.

The assessment of the treatment program was facilitated by the

collection of the data during andwafter delivery of the treatment pro-

gram. Evaluation of the project outcomes.was considered an important

component of this research. In making an assessment of existing

programs dealing with women in non-traditional employment, it becomes

clear that there is a dearth of both theoretical foundation and

data on the outcomes of such pzograms. Thus, much prior research

has failed to provide the building blocks necessary for successful

future efforts. A special effort was made in this project to: 1)

base the treatment progiam.upon a firm theoretical foundation, and

2) produce quantitative data assessing program outcomes. This

section includes a report on the outcomes of related programs

reported in the literature and the results of an analysis of asses3-

ment data on the program desinned for use in this project.
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Statement of the Problem

Programs which have been developed to eliminate the effects

of sex bias and sex discrimination in educational and occupational

opportunity have tended to 'eport the results of their efforts in

terms of descriptive statistics rather than measurable hard data.

The result of this casual type of reporting is that not much is known

about the effectiveness of existing programs. Consequently, it is

equally problematic to determine what the components of a successful

program are.

The purpose of the program evaluation phase of the research

project reported herein was to evaluate the efficacy of the educa-

tional program and to report the results in terms of quantitative

data. It was anticipated that the availability of these results

would enable future researchers to be better Able to develop

effective programs based on proven techniques. The current pro-

ject is intended to be one which contributes to such a data base.

It was also the intent of the researchers to provide a validated

treatment program for educators who wish to provide assistance

to women who wish to enter non-traditional occupational prepara-

tion programs.
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REVIEW OF LITERATURE

Programs Developed to Overcome Problem

A number of programs have been developed and implemented for

the purpose of eliminating the effects of sex bias and sex discrim-

ination on educational and occupational opportunity. While not all

of the programs reviewed were addressed specifically to women's

entry into non-traditional occupations, they were all addressed to

sex equity in educational and occupational opportunity, and as such,

would seem to focus upon the barriers which deter women from entering

male-intensive career fields. This section will be a review of

existing programs, included here as the results of a state-of-

the-art search of such programs.

The review will include: 1) descriptions of existing programs,

within a framework of some commonalitites noted in their stated

objectives and their procedures; 2) a summary of the outcomes

described by the project directors; and 3) implications for the

components necessary to a successful program.

Common Elements in the Objectives and Procedures of Existing Programs

Based upon a study of programs that have been designed to assist

women in overcoming the effects of sex bias and sgx discrimination

in education and occupational preparation, it would seem th=.* a

successful program would encompass at least the following pro-

cesses: 1) recruitment, 2) counseling, 3) training, 4) placement,

and 5) follow-up of clients. Each of these five tasks would appear
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to be vital to the successful transition of women from the home or

a traditional occupation to a higher-paying position in a male-

intensive field. Outreach programs designed to date have varied

in their perceptions of the tasks to be accomplished, but most

seem to contain the above elements in some form or another.

Pursuant to federal legislation mandating equal educational

and occupational opportunity for all persons, mcst programs have pur-

ported to work toward sex equity. Their objectives have ranged from

such global statements as "reducing sex bias" to specific activities

such as the five noted above. But the major thrust of all of them

has been to make it easier for women to select a wider range of higher

paying jobs than has traditionally been the case. The various ways

of accomplishing this objective have tended generally to fit within

the framework of the five tasks to be discussed here.

Recruitment. One activity which actually precedes recruitment

of applicants, noted here because it has a marked impact on who is

to be recuited for what, is pre-recruitment research (Ratcliff,

1979; U.S. Department of Labor, EMployment and Training Administra-

tion img, 1978). This activity is a needs assessment of a specific

community or population, and addresses the questions "What needs

to be done?" and "How can it be accomplished?" Pre-recruitment

research includes studying the local labor markets and identifying

prospective employers and their needs for skilled employees.

Although the need for such preliminary work may seem obvious, it

is noted here in the belief that the entire process of preparing

women for entry into non-traditional occupations is contingent



for its success upon an adequate preliminary needs assessment. As

such, pre-recruitment research would seem to he an intregal part of

the process being outlined here.

There seems to be a very large number of recruitment techniques

that have been used in various locations to reach out to women and

arouse their interest in non-traditional careers. ,One caveat in re-

gard to recruitment has been noted in the evaluation of several

outrearch programs (e.g., Caughman, 1978; U.S. Department of Labor,

1977b). That caution has to do with selectivity in recruiting

applicants, both for the sake of cost effectiveness and credibility

with local employers. Thus, it seems to be important to select

applicants who are qualified and show promise of following through

on their career decisions.

Eliason has offered a variety of suggestions for creative

recruitment (reported in Brandstrom, 1978). Techniques included

in these suggestions are the distribution of colorful cards at

public places like supermarkets, laudromats, and shopping centers,

with phrases designed to appeal to women who may be considering

getting a job or changing jobs; mass mailing of advertising flyers

in utility bills tours of local industries for men and women;

a non-traditional careers fair; and a one-step adult reentry center

including Graduate Equivalency Diploma (GED) and College Level

Examination Program (CLEF) testing, Comprehensive Employment

Training Act (CETA), and Aid to Families with Dependent Children

(AFDC) information.

Brandstrom (1978) has suggested that community colleges can
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help communicate the acceptance of new occupational options for

women and at the same time recruit new students. Some such techniques

are: featuring women as non-traditional role models on radio and

TV spots, advertising in college pUblications and flyers, and in-

cluding women in photographs of industrial education classes in -:ollege

course catalogs. Another recruitment activity described by Brandstrom

was a one-day non-traditional career workshop, including presen-

tations by representatives of local employers and a panel discussion

by women who are already in male-intensive occupations.

Other programs have also stressed action to change the attitudes

of family and community as well as those of women. Trident Technical

College (Caughman, 1978) utilized a public awareness campaign,

including films, posters, and media spots to: 1) recruit women

and 2) create pUblic awareness of non-traditional career options

for women. Somerset County (Cox, 1978) developed an outreach program

to influence both young women and their parents toward awareness and

acceptance of non-traditional occupations for women. Project EVE

(Lerner, at al., 1976) provided both high school recruitment and

community awareness programs. And the Women in Apprenticeship

Program (U.S. Department of Labor, Manpower Administration, 1974)

described activities designed to dispel myths about working women

among employers.

Still other outreach programs have recruited students by the

use of an open house in the vocational areas of community colleges,
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using female students as staff and serving the purpose of providing

role models. The Minority Women's Employment Program (U.S. Depart-

ment of Labor, 1977b) reported being most successful using word-

of-mouth contact. This poirts up the necessity for outreach staff

to be heavily invo.J.ved in their communities, both to achieve a

high degree of visibility and to plug into the local career

information "grapevine."

In summary, the recruitment stage of existing.,and/or suggested

outreach programs seems to stress: 1) favorable exposure of non-

traditional female role models, 2) use of a variety of creative out-

reach techniques, 3) selectivity in accepting qualified applicants,

and 4) community awareness campaigns. Pre-recruitment research has

also been stressed in some existing programs.

Counseling. In programs designed to help women enter male-

intensive vocational education programs, there has been widespread

use of counseling services. The need for such services has been

demonstrated in several areas. First, as in any vocational program,

it is necessary for participants to have access to career counseling

in order to arrive at a good decision about the career they will

choose. A part of this decision process is an exploration of self

(Baltimore New Directions for Women, 1979; Brandstrom, 1978; Cox,

1978) in terms of interests, values, aptitudes, and experience.

Eventual success of the program depends upon the placement of the

right person in the right job, so knowledge of self would seem to

be an indispensible component of a program to help women enter

non-traditional careers.
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The second area of need for counseling services is to help women

to overcome the barriers to entering male-intensive occupations as

found in society, in schools, and in the minds of women themselves

(e.g., Derryberry, 1979; Steiger & Cooper, 1975). This process takes

time and seems to call for the availability of individual and group

counseling services throughout job placement and thereafter. The

third purpose of the counseling component is also rather specific

to the problems of females entering male-intensive occupations, and

addresses the needs of participants for support (Caughman, 1978; Cox,

1978), building self-confidence and developing assertiveness (Bal-

timore New Directions for Women, 1979; Center for Displaced Home-

makers, 1979). For these purposes, the counselors would seem to

need some experience in working with females, and an emotional,

as well as intellectual, acceptance of the principle of sex

equity (Brandstrom, 1978).

Training. The job preparation phases of some existing outreach

programs have taken dffferent forms, depending on the specific

goals of each program. Some highlights and commonalities will be

noted here. In terms of highlights and suggested training techniques,

some interesting ideas have been proposed. Women's Reentry Program

(WREP) (reported in Brandstrom, 1978) has suggested block scheduling

of classes, i.e., several classes scheduled back-to-back on one day

to minimize time spent out of the home. Lane Community College in

Eugene, Oregon (Brandstrom, 1978) offers accredited career planning

and industrial orientation courses for males as well as females,
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featuring such activities as goal setting, assertiveness training,

and exploration of trades.

In addition to the general needs of individuals seeking occupa-

tions and the more specific needs of women seeking occupations, there

seems to be a still more specialized set of needs of women who aspire

to non-traditional occupations. Needs, i.e., peer support,

mathematics remediation, assertiveness, physical fitness, etc., have

been addressed by a number of programs. The Center for Displaced

Homemakers (1979), for example, provide clients with not only classroom

and on-the-job training, but also with support groups, assertiveness

training, and a math review. Trident Technical College (Caughman,

1978), similarly, sponsors math testing and remediation for partici-

pants, as well as monthly "nurture group" meetings. The Baltimore

New Directions for Women program (1979) has also included in its

training procedures modules on assertiveness and physical fitness.

And the Boston Non-Traditional Occupations Program for females (U.S.

Department of Labor, Women's Bureau, 1978a), funded by CETA, Title

III, features a 16-week full-time occupational preparation program

offering: 1) 240 hours of classroom instruction; 2) 65 hours of

supervised work experience; 3) 42 hours of physical fitness training;

4) 80 hours of individual and group counseling; and 5) 57 hours

of job-finding skills.

Kane, et al. (1977) have listed some support services needed

by females in vocational training programs, including adequate
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washroom/dressing facilities for females, child care facilities, life

planning services, and educational programs to build skills for coping

with stress and crisis.

Thus, common elements found among existing training programs

are addressed to: 1) general needs of persons seeking employment,

2) specific needs of women seeking employment, and 3) special needs

of women seeking non-traditional employment.

Placement. The entire outreach process discussed thus far has

been concerned with those activities whic:i lead up to the time when

the client is actually placed in a job. A discussion of job place-

ment appears deceptively simple until one gains an appreciation for

the amount of background work which goes into successfully bringing

together an employer and an employee. The work begins back at the

pre-recruitment phase discussed above, at which point the needs

of local employers are assessed. The placement effort seems to

require a two-pronged thrust, one intended to place qualified women

in non-traditional jobs, the other to help change the attitudes of

employers regarding the acceptance of women workers in jobs that

have traditionally been performed by men.

Efforts to place qualified women in non-traditional occupations

have been aimed at meeting employers' claims that they would hire

women if only they could meet job qualifications and were available

when needed (U.S. Department of Labor, ETA, 1978). Thus, the intent

of placement programs has been to bring together prospective em-

ployers and qualified women workers. This has been done in some

programs by holding job conferences in which employers' representa-



tives are invited to meet with women trainees (Baltimore New Directions

for Women, 1979; Brandstrom, 1978; Caughman, 1978; Lerner, et al.,

1976; U.S. Department of Labor, Manpower Administration, 1974).

The other main placement technique used in the programs reviewed

was for the project director to make and maintain contact with local

employers. The Minority Women's Education Program (MWEP) has streised

the need for outreach directors and staff to maintain a profes-

sional image and stay in close contact with the community and

local employers (U.S. Department of Labor, ETA, 1978). Establish-

ing professional credibility and rapport by placing only qualified

candidates has been alluded to as a necessary element in a successful

program (Brandstrom, 1978; U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau of

. Statistics, 1978). A further suggestion for successful placement

has been offered by Kane, et al. (1977), who' recommended placing

at least two females in a male-intensive job setting for mutual

support.

Follow-up. The final phase of a vocational prepration program

involves evaluating the entire process in terms of the final results:

successfully matching an employee with an employer. Ratcliff (1979)

noted that the purpose of follow-up is not to determine the impact

of the educational program on the student's occupational performance,

but to measure the consumer's satisfaction with the services

rendered. This involves following up unsuccessful as well as success-

ful interviews and placements. The purpose of follow-up may be

thought of as two-fold. First, it can feed back information on how

4 y
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well the training program is functioning and what changes may need

to be made. Secondly, it gives the staff and employee r.n opportunity

to deal with,any job-related problems that arise. The Boston

Non-Traditional Occupational Program for Women (U.S. Department

of Labor, Women's Bureau, 1978a) has routinely conducted a 16-week

evaluation on its placements and published a weekly newsletter to all

its graduates. The Denver Better Jobs for Women Program (U.S.

Department of Labor, Women's Bureau, 1978b), does follow-up at one-,

three-, and six-month intervals after each placement.

Thus, it would seem that follow-up is an important part of

an occupationll preparation program in: 1) evaluating the consumers'

satisfaction, 2) providing feedback for the program, and 3) dealing

with job-related problems.

Results Obtained from Existing Programs

An examination of the ..:esults obtained from some representative

programs already in operation points to the dearth of evaluative data

on such programs. Most of the factors discussed above are merely

suggestions for helping females enter male-intensive occupations,

rather than proven techniques supported by hard data. Many 3f the

programs reported "favorable comments" or "changed attitudes" as

their results. Only a few reported quantitative data evaluating pro-

gram outcomes. Trident Technical College (Caughman, 1978), for

example, whose objective was to encourage women to study engineering

technology at Trident, reported that female enrollment in engineering

technology increased by 95% from spring, 1977 to spring, 1978, an
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increase from 6% to 13% of total enrollment. The Baltimore New

Directions for Women Program (1979) reported that during its first

17 months of operation (Januarye 1978 to June, 1979) 43% of its par-

ticipants were placed in non-traditional employment. And the Equal

Vocational Education (EVE) program (Lerner, et al., 1976) indLcated

that female enrollment in non-traditional programs at high schools

where EVE was presented increased from 33 in 1975-76 to 72 in 1976-77.

Two programs n_ported their results in terms of wage increases

experienced by their participants. The Boston Non-Traditional Occu-

pations Program (U.S. Department of Labor, Women's Bureau, 1978a)

reported an increase from $2.89 to $4.43 in the mean hourly wage of

the 21 trainees placed during the first six months of operation. The

Denver Program (U.S. Department of Labor, Women's Bureau, 19781,)

reported that the average starting salary of the 110 women placed

from June, 1976 to May, 1977 was $4.48 per hour, representing an

average income increase of 250%.

In summary, the outcomes reported by existing programs have

included primarily intangible, non-quantitative results such as

changes in attitudes. The hard data that have been reported

by the five programs just listed include information on changes in

female enrollment in non-traditional training programs, placement in

non-traditional jobs, an' wage increases experienced by women placed

in such jobs.

Thus, it seems that little has been done in the way of producing
.

hard data with which to evaluate the effectiveness of programs
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that have been set up to help women enter the higher-paying male-

dominated occupations. It is even difficult to estimate how many

women are being served by vocational education in male-intensive

programs at the present time. Lewis, et'al. (1976) found that, as

of 1976, no information on females enrolled in traditional male

vocational programs was available at the federal level. Further-

more, in contacting the departments of education in all 50 states,

Lewis, et al., were able to secure data from only 15 states, and .

the figures obtained proved to be somewhat discrepant. Kane and

Frazee (1978), on the other hand, cited data from a 1974 survey of

1600 area vocational training schools made by the Office of Civil

Rights, indicating that less than 5% of the students enrolled in male-

intensive courses were women. The need for further researcil in this

area then, would seem to be obvious. Russo and Irvin (1979) have

pointed out the early stage of development of research in this area

and the need to estdblish baseline data on which vocational educators

may evaluate the success or failure of their efforts.

Implications for Components Necessary to a Sticcessful Program

It is difficult to determine -- based upon the limited evaluative

data noted Above -- which programs have been successful, let alone

which components have contributed to their success. Nevertheless, it

would seem that the common elements found in the majority.of the pro-

grams would represent the current state of the art. Within the scheme

of the elements reviewed in the foregoing section (recruitment, coun-

seling, training, placement, and follow-up), the present treatment
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program would seem to be located somewhere in an area overlapping

recruitment and counseling. Prior to providing assistance to women

in overcoming the barriers to entry into non-traditional occupational

preparation programs, it was necessary first to recruit women who

were interested in such programs. Thus, both the recruitment and

counseling phases were included in this project.

An important difference between the current program and those

reviewed in this report is that this program is based upon a formal

study of the personal-social barriers deterring women from non-

traditional jobs. Its essential contribution is in supplying hard

data on the barriers women see as deterring them from higher-paying

non-traditional careers. This would seem logically to be the first

step in remedying the lack of quantitative data with.which to evaluate

related programs. Once such data are available on all the steps from

recruitment through follow-up, more precire analysis may be possible.

One other element in the present program which may set it apart

from the others is its emphasis on decision making. While some

existing programs (e.g., Baltmore New Directions for Women, 1979;

Brandstrom, 1978) dealt with participants' values and interests in

relation to occupational decisions, specifics as to how this self-

evaluation was done were unavailable. It.appears, furthermore, that

many programsplaced greater emphasis ..)n group support than on individ-

ual decision making. This may be contrasted with the present program,

whose primary emphasis was on personal decision-making skills.
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In short,.the present treatment prograM is similar to others

in that it purports to assist women in entering non-traditional

occupations, arta different in that it is based upon a formal

barriera survey and stresses decision making.

Theoretical Background of Treatment Program

The design and development of the treatment program to assist

women in overcoming the personal-social barriers to entry into non-

traditional occupational preparation programs were bised upon a

variety of theoretical considerations. Foremost among these consid-

erations were those theories suggesting that women, through early

sex-role stereotyping, acquire the attitude that certain roles and

occupations are appropriate for women and others are not, and that

tYey (women) are powerless to change this situation. Concomitant

with the persistence of such attitudes is the persistence of the

customary exclusion of women from traditionally male-dominated

occupations. As women begin to believe that they can exercise con-

trol over their own career development, they may assume greater

personal responsibility for actively choosing an occupation based

upon their own interests rather than stereotypical norms.

A ccntral consideration in the development of the treatment

program has been the process by which women learn to believe that

they are powerless to control their own career development. It
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would seem to be appropriate to question why, in spite of the

attempts to eliminate institutional barriers to women entering

traditionally male-dominated occupatious (implemented via such leg-

islation as Title IX of the Educational Development Amendment of 1972),

there has not been a significant increase in the numbers of women

entering such occupations.

This fact suggests that there are other factors operating

to keep women in "women's jobs." These factors, i.e., personal and

cultural barriers, may be more subtle and more difficult to change

than the institutional barriers. Those women who have attempted

to enter non-traditional occupations will most likely have en-

countered both institutional and personal barriers. The former in-

cludes the systematic exclusion of female applicants from certain

employment positions simply because that is "the way it has

always been." The latter includes attitudes communicated by

friends, relatives, administrators, and instructional personnel

indicating the improprietry of the inclusion of women in certain

occupations.

The intent of this section is to review those theoretical

areas which influenced the design of the present treatment program.

The areas to be discussed are: 1) sex stereotyping of occupa-

tions, 2) the illusion of incompetence, 3) learned helplessness,

4) locus of control of reinforcement, and 5) career development

theory.
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Sex Stereotyping oi Occupations

The literature suggests that females learn at an early age

which roles are acceptable for females and which are tot (e.g.,

Looft, 1971). The process of sex role stereotyping experienced by

young chi]dren in our society is very effective in teaching them

very early which jobs are typically done by males and which

by femcdes. Furthermore, these early perceptions tend to persist

over time. Siegel (1973) has concluded that by the time children

are in the second grade, they have absorbed societ;os notions of

sex-appropriate work. As adults, women tend to select "feriale"

occupations, shift their occupational choices less than males,

and when shifts are made, the new occupations chosen are also tra-

ditionally female occupations (Scott, Fenske, & Maxey, 1974).

One of the major impacts of the acceptance of traditional

cultural stereotypes on women's career development is a severe

restriction of the kinds of occupations females feel free to

select. In 1973, more than two-fifths of all women workers were

employed in ten occupations -- secretary, salesperson, bookkeeper,

household worker, elementary school teacher, waitress, typist,

cashier, sewer and stitcher, and registered nurse (U.S. Depart-

ment of Labor, Employment Administration, 1975, p.91). This

phenomenon, tt...rmed "occupational foreclosure" by Looft (1971) and

"homogenization" by Bem and Bem (1973), has been widely researched,

and the results clearly illustrate the fact that female workers

are concentrated in a far narrower range of jobs than their male
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counterparts (e.g., Blimline, 1976; Hawley, 1971; Prediger, Roth

& Noeth, 1974; & Siegel, 1973).

This condition was addressed at several points in the treat-

ment program. The overall effort was directed towarA giving par-

ticipants an awareness of: 1) the concentration of women in a

very narrow range of occupations, and 2) the consequences of this

concentration in terms of foregone economic reWards, satisfaction,

and autonomy. In the introductory session, the film "Deal Me In"

was shown, which featured the first-hand experiences of several

women who were successfully employed in a variety of professional

and trades positions traditionally.filled by men. Then Unit I

specifically examined the rewards and costs of pursuing a non-

traditional career. It was felt that if the participants could

reach an awareness of the rewards they might gain as well as a

realistic picture of the costs involved, they would be in a better

position to make a gcod decision about their career.

The issue of sex role stereotyping and its impact on women's

career development was addressed in Unit II. The goal was to have

the participants learn what sex stereotyping is, how it comes about,

and what its effects are on a woman's life. First, participants

viewed the film "We Are Woman" which set the stage for a discussion

of roles and sex role stereotyping. By completing exercises in

Unit II, participants had the opportunity to talk about the

roles they had and where they had learned them. This type of

insight was the first step in deciding if there were roles or
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stereotypes they would like to change. Then they were asked to

anticipate and discuss any problems that might occur with other

family members if they decided to make some changes in their roles.

As an aid to participants in beginning to change some of their

awn attitudes, several myths regarding women and work, along with

the associated realities, were presented (p. 3.40).

A further step was taken in Unit III, in which workshop par-

ticipants explored the consequences of accepting traditional

stereotypes and letting someone else make their decisions for them.

Once they were in touch with these consequences, a goal-setting

component was presented, in which participants could begin doing

some life planning and setting up some long-term goals representing

their own personal objectives. It was hoped that this process

of learning about, evaluating, and considering changes in personal

role conceptions would be instrumental in offering participants

the opportunity to overcome some of the sex role stereotypes

operating in their own lives.

Besides understanding the causes and effects of sex role

stereotyping, the other major thrust of the educational effort in

this area was an attempt to counteract the homogenization of women

workers into a narrow range of occupations. This effort was con-

centrated in three areas. First, participants were exposed to

women already in non-traditional occupations via the movie "Deal

Me In," shown in the introductory session, and the video film fea-

turing five Tallahassee, Florida women in such occupations, shown in



Unit VII. Second, they were given the opportunity to become aware

of all of their own skills and interests that might qualify them

for a certain range of jobs (Unit IV). And third, they were encour-

aged to investigate a variety of non-traditional jobs of interest

to them using the Dictionary of Occupational Titles and

the Occupational Outlook Handbook in Unit V. It was thought that

this self-awareness and exposure to a wide variety of occupations,

including women in non-traditional occupations, would have the effect

of encouraging the participants to select their career from a

wide range of options.

Illusion of Incompetence

The second major theoretical area is the "illusion of inco-

petence" described by Langer (in press). This idea is defined as

a self-induced dependence by which an individual comes to believe

that (s)he is incapable of performing a task, even though (s)he

has actually experienced repeated success at the task in the past.

A person may come to this belief in any of several ways, among

which are: 1) being assigned a label that connotes inferiority

to another person, 2) having people do things for him/her (which

(s)he is capable of doing him/herself), and 3) experiencing him/

herself in a subserviant position. Any of these experiences may

induce women to believe themselves incapable of performing tasks

which they actually do have the ability to perform.

The feeling of being incompetent can come about even in in-

dividuals who have learned to perform tasks successfully. Langer



(in press) describes a state of "mindlessness", which can come

about when an individual has attained complete mastery of a task

to the point where the precise steps required for performing the

task are automatic and no longer consciously known. In such

cases, if the person tries to spell out the specific steps and is

unable to do so; (s)he may inappropriately infer incompetence.

Thus, women who have successfully mastered occupational tasks can

come to see themselves as incompetent,especially if they are to

perform the task in a new setting, even when they are actually

quite masterful.

This perception/illusion of incompetence can have partic-

ularly serious effects on women who aspire to enter non-tradi-

tional jobs because in life, generally, they :nay bear negative

labels, have people (i.e., men) do things for them, and experience

themselves in subserviant positions (to men). And these exper-

iences are likely to be repeated and augmented once they begin a

non-traditional job. So even though they may be trained and com-

pletely competent to do the job, they rly believe themselves to be

incompetent.

In the treatment program, several techniques were employed

to attempt to counteract the illusion of incomr,etence. In Unit

II some myths regarding working women were explored, along with the

reality of each situation. This activity was designed to help

the participants to realistically evaluate some of the prevail-

ing social attitudes toward women and to develop a more positive



perception of themselves in a working role. Unit IV, with its

examination of the results of the personality, values, and interest

inventories, gave participants the opportunity to recognize

and discuss with each other their own personality characteristics

and strong points in relation to pctential career choices. In asses-

sing their own skills and attributes in this and in later units,

they were encouraged to consider realistically all the competencies

they had learned, even those acquired from non-paying jobs.

In Unit VI (p. 3.178) the concept of the illusion of incompetence

was discussed explicitly, with illustrations designed to encourage

participants not to understate themselves on skills and capabili-

ties they had which could be useful on a non-traditional job.

Further illustrations of perceived incompetence were presented

in Unit VIII (p. 3.248), suggesting that relinquishing responsibility

for a given task to a co-worker can lead to the loss of confidence

in one's ability to perform that task. It involves the inaccurate

perception that one is unable to perform a given task, and that if

one believes (s)he is incompetent (s)he will also behave in an

incompetent manner. It was hoped that this insight might lead

participants to assess their skills more realistically.

Learned Helplessness

Women who have encountered barriers in attempting to enter

a non-traditional occupation may begin to feel powerless to over-

come the obstacles. When individuals repeatedly find that their

attempts to achieve a goal are not being rewarded, they may experience

(---
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a phenomenon described as "learned helplessness" (Cohen, Rothbart,

and Phillips, 1976). This involves the perception that reinforcement

occurs independent of the individual's actions, and thus (s)he may feel

helpless in getting into any occupation that is different from those

normally considered as being appropriate for women.

This phenomenon was dealt with in the treatment program by

attempts to include activities which would allow the participants

to experience feelings of control over a career development situa-

tion. In Unit I, for example, participants began to identify the

rewards and the costs of entering a non-traditional occupation and

to evaluate the consequences of letting others mke career

decisions for them. This process was the beginning of an active

decision-making role which the participants could practice through,'

out the educational program and use to their advantage in career

development. The entire treatment progam stLessed letting the

participants discover their own ways of getting the knowledge and

skills they would need in order to achieve the goals they set for

themselves. It was thought that the experience of having control

over their own progress in the program would be more useful than

the acquisition of any information that was handed to them without

any initiative on their part. If the facilitators had told the

participants what to do and where to go to get information about

jobs, the program would have constituted simply one more rein-

forcement of the expectation that women will be unable to control

their own career development.
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Locus of Control

A concept closely related to the ideas of learned help-

lessness and the illusion of incompetence is the construct of

internal-external (I-E) locus of control described by Rotter

(1966). I-E control is viewed as a continuum of individual

differences whici. expresses the extent to which an individual

believes that reinforcements occur as a consequence of one's be-

havior (internal) or as a function of impersonal factors such as

situation, luck, or chance (external). The internally oriented

individual tends to take responsibility for his/her life and to be

active in attempts to control the environment. The externally

oriented person, on the other hand, perceiving outside forces in

control of life, tends to be more fatalistic and allows things to

happen to him/her instead of causing things to happen.

Within the context of a discussion of women entering non-

traditional careers, the I-E construct has some important impli-

cations. If women are to break through the personal and societal

barriers that exist, it would seem that they would have to first

perceive that they have some power to change "the way tngs have

always been." If they see their careers at the mercy of forces

outside themselves, they are not likely to attempt to take any

personal initiative toward changing their own or other's attitudes.

The belief jn one's own inability to actively control one's career

development will have a decidedly negative effect on females in

particular, since they will be competing with males who would
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have reasons to feel a high degree of personal control over job

acquisition in a traditionally male-dominated field.

Some strategies employed to overcome some of the effects of

external oontrol were adapted from Mink & Roueche (1975), who

outlined a treatment program designed to assist participants in

learning to assume more control over their lives (become more

internally oriented). One of the strategies utilized in their

training for internality program is to help participants get in touch

with what they want to do (as opposed to what others think they

should do). This same strategy was applied in the Non-traditional

Careers Program (Unit III, p. 3.59). Participants were asked to

list occupations and activities they were interested in, and it was

111
stressed that they stay in touch with what they wanted rather than

what they thought others expected of them. This personal preference

orientation was emphasized throughout Unit III.

Mink & Roueche (1975) also emphasized in their training for

internality that it was very important for participants to select

realistic goals, especially at first, in order to be able to ex-

perience success. This method was incorporated into the current

treatment program by means of stressing to participants that the

long-term goals they selected must be realistic in order to be useful

(Unit III, p. 3.74 ). Before finalizing a long-term goal, they were

instructed to ask "Can I attain it?" as a measure of whether or not

the goal was realistic. To reiterate, the purpose here was again

to allow the participants to experience success in order to feel

a sense of control over their career development.



A final observation offered by Mink & Roueche (1975) in the

realm of locus of control was that when participants experience caring

and success, they attribute more internal control over reinforce-

mepts to themselves. In line with this observation, the workshop
1

staff attempted to foster an atmosphere of caring and support in the

groups, and encouraged participants to share their successes with

the rest of the group. It was hoped that once this cycle of car-

ing and success was set in motion, other group members would begin

to feel more control than before, and would experience some success

in moving toward occupations they wanted to enter.

Career Development Theory

The model (see Apendix H) which providd the theoretical

foundation for the treatment program was based upon a developmental

-

self-concept theory of career choice. Viewed from this perspective,

career choice is an ongoing proce'ss which involves progressive

development from general career fantasies to specific, realistic

career choices (Herr, 1970; Herr & Cramer, 1972). An individual

makes this progression by gaining awareness about him/herself

and about careers that are available. As one becomes more know-

ledgeable about his/her own abilities and interests, it becomes

possible to filter out those careers which are not realistic

choices.

some early research on career choice as a developmental pro-

cess was done by Ginzberg, Ginsburg, Axelrad, and Herma (1951), who

t-
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asserted that occupational choice is not a single decision, but

an ongoing series of decisions. Ginzberg, et al., labeled three

phases in the vocational choice process: 1) fantasy, 2) tentative,

and 3) realistic, following aseneral to specific progression. That

is, the three phases act as "screens" by which choices are nairowed,

and the choices become sequentially more realistic and specific

as the individual gains maturity based on knowledge of self and

occupations. Thus, it would seem to be implied that self-know-

ledge and career exploration would lead to increased occupational

maturity, i.e., more realistic lob choice.

Self-concept is involved in career choice in that individuals

are thought to select careers which fit their awn perceptions of

themselves. Closely associated with the self-concept theory of

career development are the ideas of Donald Super, who has proposed

that a person will choose a career which will allow him/her to function

in a role consistent with his/her self corcept (Super, et al., 1963).

Thus, a person with a relatively low self-concept might tend to

choose a career with rather low status and remuneration, and a person

with a high self-concept might select a professional career.

Other writers have taken different views of self-perception

and occupational choice. KorMan (1966, 1967, 1970), for example,

has proposed that individuals choose occupations that are congruent

with their own self-perceived abilities. In other words, individ-

uals who consider themselves to be competent tend to seek out

situations where they think they will perform competently, and in-
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diviauals who consider themselves incompetent are likely to choose

situations in which to demonstrate their incompetence. Thus, a person

with a low self-concept may aspire to a high-level job so (s)he can

feel good about failing. Jones (1977) discusses the phenomenon

of the self-fulfilling prophecy, noting that an individual's

expectation of success or failure is probably a more accurate

predictor of actual performance than the individual's objective

ability.

Super (1969) has focused upon two stages of career develop-

ment and divided them further into substages:

1) exploratory
a) tentative
b) transition
c) trial

2) establishment
a) trial
b) stabilization
c) advancement

As in Ginzberg, et al's stages, the progression from tentative to

stable, general to specific can be seen. Presumably an individual

might try a large nuMber of jobs, gradually narrowing down the

choices to one which seems to fit. And this process of progressing

through a number of trial careers and then stabilizing may be

repeated several times in one's life.

Implicit in the self-concept approach to career development

is the proposition that a person is not tied to a given level of

self-concept, but has the ability to change and thus increase the

number ani range of available career options. Thus, an individual
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with a low self-concept is not relegated to low occupational achieve-

ment for the rest of his/her life, butAhas the ability to change for

the better. This proposition, taken together with the idea that indi-

viduals progress in career choice via knowledge of self and of avail-

able occupations, makes developmental career choice theory a

dynamic perspective. In other words, the individual is not tied

to a set of fixed traits, but can and does change to facilitate

his/her own career development.

These principles from deVelopmental career Choice theory were

applied in the experimental treatment program primarily in Units

IV, V, & VI. Unit IV stressed self-knowledge, utilizing the

Holland (1972) Self Directed Search, the Myers-Briggs Type Indi-

cator (Briggs, & Myers, 1962), and the Super (1970) Work Values In-

ventory. The use of these instruments was intended to help work-

shop participants know more about themselves in order to move

toward more specific, realistic job choices.

Increased awareness of available careers was fostered in

Unit V, which featured the use of the Dictionary of Occupational

Titles (U.S. Department of Labor, 1977a), and the Occupational

Outlook Handbook (U.S. Department of Labor, 1978). Partici-

pants were given time and assistance to look through these publi-
.

cations and learn about jobs they may not have known existed. This

exploration was done with participants still at tne fantasy stage --

looking into careers in which they had some interest. Unit VI was

an effort to bring them closer to the reality phase - evaluating
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careers on the aasis of knowledge of their own interests, apti-

tudes, and limitations. This was accomplished by the use of a

discrepancy analysis technique. Partici?ants compiled lists of

their work values, interests, personality characteristics, and

self-concept items, then determined which of these characteristics

were required by occupations in which they were interested. The

final step was to note the discrepancies between their awn character-

istics and what the job required in an effort to determine how well

they fit the job.

Self-concept was addressed in Unit IV. Participants were led

through activities designed to help them: 1) examine their

conceptions of themselves as workers, and 2) learn how to change

their self-concept. It was pointed out (Unit rv, pp. 3.101-3.102)

that negative conceptions of self can be self-sustaining and self-

fulfilling. As a remedial measure, techniques were introduced to help

break the cycle of reinforcing one's own negative sell-concepts by

poor performance. The cycle, it was pointed out, works both ways;

i.e., successful performance can be both cause and effect of a

positive self-concept.

Thus, the centralsideas from developmental career choice

theory were incorporated into the design of the experimental treat-

ment program. The intent was to assist participants in progressing

'from the fantasy stage to the realistic stage of the vocational

choice process. Self-concept issues were addressed also, under

the premise that positive Changes in self-concept can lead to
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a greater range of occupational choices.

Decision making in career development. One aspect of change

that was seen as being central to the thrust of the present treat-

ment program was the process of making effective decisions. Without

the Ability to make career decisions, it would seem that any

amount of career information would not be of real value to the

workshop participants. For this reason, sever4 specific decision-

Making components were built into the program.

The primary model for the development of the decision-making

components was Greenwald's Direct Decision Therapy technique (1973).

This model is predicated upon the assumption that the way people

choose to be is based on some decision they made at some time in

the past. Some people, for example, make the decision that they

will be perfect or accommodating or different, and while their

dhosen mode of behavior may be dysfunctional at the present time,

it was probably a rational choice at the time it was made. The

problem is that the decision was never superceded by a more

appropriate one when the situation changed.

Direct Decision Therapy involves changing the prior decision

so that the individual's current behavior is more appropriate to his/

her current situation. This change is accomplished in three basic

steps: 1) the person looks for the past decision that is influ-

encing his/her current behavior and attempts to find out the

context in which the decision was made; 2) he/she determines what

payoffs/advantages there are in maintaining the present behavior;
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3) he/she decides whether or not to change. This decision includes

an analysis of available alternative behaviors, with their potential

payoffs and consequences. Greenwald stresses that it is important

for people to make this decision on their own, as opposed to being

pushed into it by someone else. By making the decision themselves,

they oan learn how to deal with life in general; otherwise, they

learn to deal with only one specific situation (Greenwald, 1973,

p. 17). ,

The development of decision making skills was given considerable

emphasis in several units of the present treatment program. rn-

dividual responsibility in decision-making was, stressed throughout the

workshop experience. In Unit I, fOr example, the idea was put

forth that there is no such thing as "no decision." It was stated

that making no decision is really a decision not to decide (Unit I,

p. 3.17). This perspective, places responsibility squarely on

the shoulders of each individual and suggests an active role in

managing one's career.

Greenwald's (1973) Direct Decision Therapy model was applied

throughout the program, with attempts to have the participants

progress through each of the three steps listed above. First, *by

way of getting in touch with any past decisions that might in-

fluence current career behavior, participants were led in a

discussion of early sex role stereotyping and attitudes they had

learned and accepted concerning women's occupational choices (Unit

II) . As a second step in following the Direct Decision Therapy

;) 1
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Model, they looked at the advantages and disadvantages of remaining

in sex-stereotyped occupations'(Units I, III, V, & VI). And

finally, throughout the treatment program the participants were

given the opportunity to decide whether or not to change from

traditional to non-traditional occupations. Care was taken to

let them arrive at all decisions on their awn, free from pressure by

workshop facilitators.

Summary

The design and development of the treatment program to help

women overcome the personal.eocial barriers to entry into male-

dominated occupations, was built upon five major areas of theoretical

consideration. First among these areas was the scx-role stereo-

typing process experienced by young children in our society.

Such concepts as occupational foreclosure (Looft, 1971), homo-

genization (Bem & Bem, 1973), and sex stereotyping of occupations

was taken into account in developinc; the program. Attempts were

made to help participants understand the process of sex role stereo-

typing in their career development.

The next theoretical issue addressed was learned helpless-

ness, described by Cohen, Rothbart, and Phillips (1976). Related

to women's career development, this involves the perception that

a woman is helpless in entering any occupation that is normally

considered a "man's job." Closely related to this concept was

the illusion of incompetence, as suggested by Langer (in press).

This idea involves a young woman's belief that she is incapable of
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performing a certain task, even though she may have experienced

success in the past.

A fourth consideration, also closely related to learned help-

lessness, was the construct :A locus of control of reinforcement

(Rotter, 1966). Internal-external (I-E) control involves the ex-
,

tent to which a person perceives that she does (not) have control

over her life. An externally oriented female would tend to feel

she could not enter a non-traditional occupation because -she has

little control over her own career development. Mink & Roueche

(1975) have outlined a treatment program to assist participants in

'learning to control their lives, and some of their strategies were

adapted to the present treatment program.

A major consideration in the planning of the program was

the area of developmental career choice theory. It was pointed out

that several notable career development theorists (Ginzberg, et al.,

1951; Super, 1963; Super, et al., 1969) have viewed the career

choice process as an ongoing progression of decisions, through which

individuals move toward more specific, realistic career choices.

The major elements in this process are self-concept, knowledge of

self, and awareness of available occupations. A large part of

the treatment program was designed to facilitate the participants'

progression through this process.

Finally, a considerable amount of time and effort was put

into decision-making skills, with the hope that the participants

would be able to become more active in their own career development.
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The model used was Greenwald's (1973) Direct Decision Therapy.
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Method

Identification of Population

The target group was the population of females within the three

selected Community/Junior. Colleges who expressed an interest in ob-

taining training for non-traditional occupations. Computer printed

labels were obtained for the female student populations in each of

the three colleges. A brochure (see Appendix I ) designed for the

purpose of announcing the program was mailed to each female student

included on the computerized mailing list. In addition, the bro-

chure was distributed to various localities (e.g., Women's Centers,

Civic Centers, Community Service Centers, Shopping Malls, etc.)

throughoUt the communities. Interested women were asked to fill out

registration forms included with the brochure and mail them to their

respective colleges.

A list was made of the responding women at each Community/Junior

College. Respondents at each site were randomly assigned to exper-

mental, control and alternate groups. Alternate groups were estab-

lished to replace those selected respondents in the experimental and

control groups who were unable to participate. It was felt by the

developers of the experimental treatment program that the maximum

number of participants receiving the treatment program at any one

time should be limited to twenty. Thus, the total number expected

to participate for the three experimental groups and the three con-

trol groups was one hundred twenty.

Letters (see Appendix J ) were mailed to selected participants

r 1 ,
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designating meeting time and places. It should be noted that, in

order to avoid a Hawthorn effect, participants were unaware of the

experimental nature of the program. Participants selected for ex-

perimental or control group who were unable to participate were re-

placed from the pool of alternates. Thus, randomly selected

participants for each experimental and control group numbered as

close to twenty as possible.

A total of 127 females between the ages of eighteen and sixty-

one were randomly selected from a total of 356 women who met the

criteria. A tctal of 35 experimental participants and 34 control

participants completed the posttests. The 50% mortality rate with-

in the experimental group was largely due to conflicting time come-

mitments such as attending required c6urses. The 40% mortality rate

within the control group was probably due to the fact that the

experimental design included a seven-week por,ponement of the pro-

gram presentation for these participants.

Apparatus

The materials used to conduct this research project included:

1) the previously described brochure and group assignment letters;

2) an educational treatment program; 3) a pretest/posttest instru-

ment and standardized instructions; and 4) a follow-up instrument.

Educational treatment program. An educational treatment pro-

gram developed to assist women to overcome barriers to entering non-

traditional careers, is comprised of 236 pages of instructional

material and can be used for self-directed study or in workshop
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settings. The basis for the development of the educational program

was a model for facilitating career dw.e.1.,pment designed by the staff

(see Appendix H)

containing text,

. Course materials coasisted of eight printed units,

exercises, resources, and references. Other media

used included films, video tapes, slides, tape recordings, and a

variety of U. S. Government publication.

A technique that was used extensively throughout the workshop

and considered vital to the process of change was the use of small

discussion groups. By sharing their ideas, fears, experiences, and

problems in small groups of four or five, it was believed that women

participants could better understand thair own problems and also

learn that many other women have the same problems.

Efforts were made by the staff while writing and conducting

the educational program to: 1) personalize the material, and 2) pre-

sent the material so that participants could use it again. Personal-

ization of the material was done by using small discussion groups and

by the inclusion of activities that called for the identification

of the participants' personal barriers involved in their choice of a

non-traditional career. The program stressPa letting the participants

discover their own way of getting the knowledge and skill they would

need in order to achieve the goal they set for themselves. It was

thought that the motivation and skill gained in this way would be

more durable than if all the information were handed to them without

any initiative on their part.

:)
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As a first step in the program a unit on decision-making was

presented. The intended outcome was to improve the participants'

decision-making skills as well as to get them to decide whether or

not to participate in a workshop designed to help women overcome the

barriers to entering non-traditional careers. In discussing de-

cisions, the direct decision therapy model (Greenwald, 1973) was

illustrated. In this model, the costs and regards associated with

each option in a decision are identified and analyzed. By using

this process, an individual can better anticipate what (s)he stands

to gain and what (s)he stands to lose by making a decision. In the

educational program, it was stressed that each person must take

full responsibility for her awn decisions, and that "not deciding"

is really a decision not to decide.

In the next unit, participants identified external forces that

might interfere with their choice to enter a non-traditional career.

This process involved evaluating their own willingness to combat

such interference, as well as learning about roles and sex stereo-

typing. The influence of early socializing was emphasized, and

some popular myths about working women were explored.

Further work on decision-making was done in the following

unit, with the goal of helping the participants become aware of the

consequences of letting others making their decisions for them. Ques-

tions asked were: "Whose respo- Ability is it to take control of my

career development?" "Who do I want to plan my career?' "How can I

have control over my own career?' Work was begun on setting personal
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career goals, with the distinction made between long-term, inter-

mediate, and short-term goals.

After the decision-making stage, participants were ready to

begin making a tentative job choice by: 1) learning about their

own skills and personal characteristics; and 2) identifying job

requirements of certain occupations. As aids to helping the parti-

cipants learn some things about themselves, the Myers-Hriggs Type

Indicator (1962), Super Work Values Inventory (1970), and the

Holland Self-Directed Search (1972) were administered. With the

results of these instruments as a starting point, participants were

encouraged to explore and discuss their own personality characteris-

tics, skills, values, inferests, and self-concept.

The next step involved using the Dictionary of Occupational

Titles (DOT) and the Occupational Outlook Handbook, both U. S. De-

partment of Labor publications, to explore various occupations and

learn what skills are required, what is the nature of the work,

working conditions, etc. As part of their research, the participants

were asked to determine which values would be satisfied by each job

and what personality type would be most likely to be-successful on

the job.

After spending some time learning about themselves and about

some non-traditional jobs, the participants were ready to do a dis-

crepancy analyEis. In other words, they would ldst the skills and

interests they had, compare them with those required by the job, and

note the deficiencies. The same process was done in the areas of
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values and personality. The question then became: "How can I bridge

the gap?" It was stressed that it is possible to make changes in one's

personality, value system, and interests,'although it is usually not

.practical to attempt radical changes in an effort to make one's self

fit a particular job.

Coping with job acquisition was examined next. The skills

needed to get any job were outlined, including finding employers,

writing a resume, ,filling out application forms, and interviewing.

Since specifics in all these areas could not be provided within the

scope of this workshop, participants were encouraged to note skills

they lacked and to find help in any problem areas. Particular atten-

tion was given to any special skills.that might be needed in the

search for a non-traditional job.

Finally, attention was shifted to the question of how to cope

on the job once a non-traditional job is found. An important dis-

tinction was pointed out, between the hassles that men on the job

give new employees because they are women, and the hassles that men

give new employees just because they are new employees. Some of

the skills presented as important to women in coping on non-tradi-

tional jobs were: 1) effective communication; 2) assertiveness;

and 3) coping with stress.

The last step in the educational program was a summary listing

by participants of all the goals they had set for themselves in the

workshop, along with an indication of when they planned to accom-

plish each goal. Thus, participants were given, during the course
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of the educational program, the opportunity to progress from interest

in the Possibility of entering a non-traditional job, through an analy-

sis of the barriers, increased self-knowledge, exploration of job re-

quirements, and a summary of the necessary jab acquisiUon skills, to

the point of setting actual goals ,for acquiring the skills necessary

for entering a specific job.

Pretest/posttest instrument. The pretest/posttest instrument

(immtAppendix K was based upon the Survey of Women's Attitude About

Careers originally developed as part of the identification of deter-

rents to entering non-traditional occupations (Thomas, et al., 1979).

Due to the excessive length of the original survey, a reduced version

was developed for use as a pretest/posttest measure. The criteria for

item inclusion were: 1) each item showed 40% or more agreement or

strong agreement, i.e., was considered a deterrent to entering non-

traditional occupations by women in traditional occupations; and 2)

each of the 17 orthogonal factors identified by Thomas, et al. (1979)

was represented by at least three items. If factors were not repre-

sented, as the result of the 40% cut off point, the highest loading

items were includedregardless of the level of deterrence indicated.

The internal consistency of this instrument was .97 while the

average item test-retest reliability was .41.

In addition to the deterrent statements, the pretest also in-

included Rotter's Internal-External (I-E) Scale (Rotter, 1966), and

Thomas' Career Development Responsibility Scale (Thomas, 1974b). The

Ratter I-E contains 23 pairs of bipolar statements which are scored

for externality. The Career Development Responsibility Scale was

developed to measure the degree to which reinforcement in terms of

r- )

-
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success in career preparation-acquisition-performance situations is

considered to be contingent on an individual's own behavior. The

Rotter I-E yielded a Spearman Brown of .73 and a Kuder-Richardson of

.70, while test-retest was .72 and .78 respectively (Rotter, 1966).

The internal consistency of the Career Development Scale was .67, and

content and criterion-related validity were also established for this

instrument (Thomas, 1974b).

The use of internality-externality measures provided the oppor-

tunity to examine the effects of locus of control on the deterrents

to entry variable. A personal informatiam sheet was included to

proyide for responses needed to classify respondents into subgroups

of those who had: 1) seriously considered; 2) considered only a

little; or 3) not considered entering a non-traditional occupation.

Thus, the pretest provided an instrument with which to evaluate.the

personal and societal barriers that women encounter ir seeking to

enter non-traditional careers, and two instruments to measure the

effects of locus of control variable,

Follow-up interview schedule. A standardized format (see Ap-

pendix L ) was employed by the project staff to conduct the follow-

up interviews. The purpose of the follow-up interview was to assess

the effectiveness of the experimental treatment program in view of

participants' career plans. The personalized format addressed: 1)

changes made by participants as a result of specific goals; 2) ap-

plication to and problems encountered in apprenticeship and training

programs, as well as: 3) the degree of support received from



family and friends.

Procedure

In order to obtain maximum staff efficiency, the three members

of the project staff conducted all project procedures at each of the

three community colleges based on a staggered schedule (see Appendix

M for the schedule format). All staff members attended the educa-

tional treatment program introductory sessions and introduced them-

selves to the participants. However, in order to maximally utilize

the staff, economize on travel time, and present the educational

program in the time specified, staff meMbers facilitated the remain-

ing sessions separately. Each staff member was given the responsi-

bility by the project director for three sessions, based on the

member's area of expertise.

It should bc noted that after the. posttest was administered to

the control group they also received the educational program. Thus,

the educational program was delivered six times, within a s!xty-

nine day period, for a total of 120 instructional hours.

The procedures utilized consisted of: 1) administering the

pretest; 2) augmenting groups due to experimental mortality of

subjects; 3) delivering the experimental treatment program; 4) ad-

justing the experimental treatment program; 5) administering the

posttest; and 6) conducting follow-up interviews. The experi-

mental procedures were standardized at the three community col-

leges in an effort to maintain uniform experimental treatment.

Specific conditions at the different sites did necessitate some

tTh
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minor adjustments in the standardized format, and these deviations

will he noted following a discussion of the standard presentation.

Conducting the pretest. The pretest questionnaire was admin-

istered to both experimental and control groups during the sane time

period. However, in order to avoid contamination, control and ex-

perimental groups were tested separately. Project staff members

used a written format (see Appendix 19 ) to deliver pretest instruc-

tions to the experimental group. Participants were told that the

data provided by the questionnaire would be invaluable in shaping

the educational program they were to receive.

An attempt was made to avoid experimenter sex bias by rotating

the administration of the pretest among the male and female

staff members. Care was taken to ensure that the only mater-

ial to which participants were exposed before pretesting was the

information contained on the brochures. After completing the.pre-

test, the experimental group received the introduction to the ()duce-

tional program. A standardized format (see Appendix 0 ) was used by

the project staff to tell the control group that due to the very

large number of responses to the announcement of the workshop, the

workshop presently would not be able to accommodate all of those

wishing to participate; however, a second workshop would be offered.

The control group was alsc told that after the workshop brochures

were sent out, registration forms were returned very quickly and not

time stamped, thus precluding the determination of who had registered

first. Applicants were told that in the interest of fairness, they
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were arbitrarily assigned to the first and second workshop. The

control group was then informed of the spedific dates and times they

would meet.

When pretests were distributed to the control group, staff mem-

bers used a standardized format (see Appendix N) to convey informa-

tion. Participants were informed that they were being asked to fill

out the questionnaire (pretest) to ensure that the educational pro-

gram addressed their particular needs and interests as a group.

The experimental group at each of the three community colleges

reacted favorably to the pretest questionnaire. Two of the control

groups reacted well to the pretest and the session change. The

community college administrators were present at these meetings, and

thus, were able to answer questions and offer assistance. However,

one control group did-not react favorably to the rescheduling of the

workshop. Some of the women appeared upset that the sessions were

to be held every night. Members of this group also reacted unfavor-

ably to the questionnaire, saying it was ambiguous.

In this particular control group, a few of the women wished to

know about the workshop in detail before making an effort to fill

out the questionnaire. Although as many answers as possible wele

provided (utilizing only the same information that was given in the

brochure), some questions could only be answered vaguely in order tc

avoid giving a treatment effect. One participant refused to com-

plete the questionnaire, but most of the women appeared to accept

the answers provided.
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Augmentation of aroups. The participants selected for the

groups who did not attend the pretesting session were called by the

project staff. Women who were no longer interested were replaced

from the pool of alternates. Those wvnen interested in participa-

ting were told that workshop facilitators would need to give them

information regarding the program as well as obtaining some infor-

mation from them. Participants were then told where and when they

should meet with facilitators.

This procedure was followed for both experimental and control

groups. Pretests and instructions were administered in the_previous-

ly specified manner. Thus, attempts were made to ensure that the

size of the experimental and control groups at each of the community

colleges was kept as nearly as possible to twenty participants.

Delivering the experimental treatment program. The treatment

program consisted of an introductory session (given immediately

after the pretest) and a series of eight two-hour workshops, each to

be facilitated by a member of the project staff, and limited to a

maximum of twenty participants. Thus, for the experimental groups,

nine two-hour sessions were conducted twice weekly over a period of

five consecutive weeks.

Sessions delivering the educational program to the control

group were held at the conclusion, of the experimental group's treat-

ment program, and after each group had been posttested. The control

group sessions were conducted each week night for two hours during a

two-week period.
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Adjustments in oXperimental group treatment Rrogram. At each

of the community colleges, some adjustments had to be made. One of

the major adjustments seemed to be adjusting the length of the unit

to the two-hour session allotment. In some units, there appeared to

be too much material to complete in the two-hour session. Exercises

often had to be completed by the women at home simply because there

was not enough time to complete them in class. Sone minor adjust-

ment had to be made in the delivery sequence of Unit Two due to

equipment problems. In addition, the scheduling of one session had

to be changed from a weekday to a Saturday. This prevented some of

the women from attending that session.

It also became necessary to make several adjustments in the

program itself. One of these occurred in Unit Five, which consisted

of learning to use the Dictionary of Occupational Titles (DOT) and

the Occupational Outlook Handbook. This material was somewhat tech-

nical, and in the first experimental group, there were not enough

DOT's and Handbooks to adequately serve the group. The facilitators

felt that not enough time was allotted to work with the DOT an0

Handbook due to the lengthy background information included in these

references. However, with the last two groups, the session was re-

structured to start the session with the DOT and Handbook.

The instructions in Unit Six presuriposed that participants

would have explored and completed a fact-finding sheet on their

chosen occupation, outside of class time. They were to use the DOT,

Handbook, on-site visits, want-ads, employment agencies, etc. It



was discovered that few of the participants of the first group com-

plated the assignment. Many of the women felt they did not have the

time to do this exercise outside of class. Thus, adjustments had

to be made within the last three units for this particular group.

Participants were encouraged to complete the assignment and were

given additional time and information. Therefore, the session was

revised for the remaining two experiMental groups enabling the Com-

pletion of this exercise within the Class. In summary, all the ad-

justments were made in a way that would ensure that the treatment

was standardized as nearly as possible and presented consistently in

the selected sites.

Administering the posttests. Posttesting was conducted for

both the experimental and control groups using the Suivey of Women's

Attitudes About Careers (Thomas, et al., 1979). The experimental

group was tested at the concluding session of the program. After

the treatment program was completed, participants were told that

their assistance was needed in order to evaluate whether or not the

workshop accomplished what it was designed to do. A standardized

format (see Appendix P ) was used to inform the participants that by

completing the questionnaire, they would be providing the necessary

information to accomplish this evaluation. In addition, participants

were asked to fill out a more personalized evaluation form (see Appen-

dix Q). Participants were told to please feel free to write any com-

ments and/or recommendations, whether they were positive or negative,

on the latter evaluation form.
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The control group was posttested within a week of the experi-

mental group. Using a standardized format (see Appendix R ), the

project staff told participants that the primary goal of the work-

shop was to provide an educational program designed to address the

needs of women considering non-traditional occupations. Partici-

pants were further told that by completing the questionnaire, they

would be providing the wOrkshoP facilitators with an update of the

necessary information to ensure .that the program addressed their

concerns. After the completion of th...e posttest, the participants

were informed that they had been involved in an educational expPri-

ment as the control group. The participants seemed pleased that

they had been of service. They were then informed that the educa-

tional program in which they were participating was being offered

to them in return for their services, i.e., the providing of con-

trol group data. The workshop sessions were then presented as

planned.

Conducting the follow-up. Each of the pretested women in the

experimental group who attended four or more sessions was contact-

ed-for a follow-up interview. Using a standardized format (see

Appendix L ), project staff conducted the six week follow-up to

assess the effectiveness of the experimental tretment program,

in view of the participant's career plans.

The interviews were usually held at the college where the

instructional program took place. Every effort was made to inter-

view participants at their convenience. This often entailed
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evening interviews, and ol occasion, project staff going to the

participant's home. Throughout the interview, and at the conclu-

sion of each section, participants were asked to give additional

comments if they wished to do so. Thus, the length of the inter-

view ranged from fifteen minutes to one hour, depending upon the

individual participant.

Data Analysis

The analysis of data collected before and after the treatment

program addresses two objectives. The first objective concerns

the evaluation of the reliability of the survey instrument. The

second objective is to ascertain the impact of the experimental

program on the participants.

Two forms of reliability were used to evaluate the survey

instrument. Internal consistency was computed (coefficient a )

using all pretest data, and test-retest reliability was established

using pre and posttest data from the control group.

In order to insure that experimental and control groups

were comparable, given the attrition in both groups, a set of 2 X 2

X 3 analyses of variance on subscale scores obtained from the Survey

of Woman's Attitudes About Careers (SWAC) were performed. Subscale

scores were obtained by computing the sum Nof item responses for,each

factor identified in the factor analysis procedure (See Section 2 of

this report). Mean subscale scores on the pretest were compared

across location of program, treatment group and presence or absence

of posttest in order to assess whether or not there was differential
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attrition across treatment groups.

The major analysis for the assessment of treatment program isr

pact was an analysis of covariance. A 2 X 3 analysis of covariance

for each item of the SWAC was performed to examine differences in

mean response to posttest across three locations of the treatment

program and between experimental and control groups. Scores on the

pretest were used as covariates. Any significant differences (p< .05)

among means were followed by comparisons between mdans using Newman-

Keuls Multiple Comparfson Technique.

Occupational goal statements were coded according to whether

they were specific (indicating a specific occupation) non-specific

(indicating a general area of interest); or undecided. A Chi Square

analysis was used to determine if the frequencies of changes in

these statements (toward more specific) from pretest to posttest

were significantly different for the experimental and control groups.

Two 2 X 3 analyses of covariance were employed to examine dif-

ferences in the total score on the Career Development Responsibility

Scale (CDR) and the Rotter I-E Scale across three locations of the

treatment program and across experimental and control groups. Pear-

son Product Moment correlations were also computed to examine the

relationships between change scores (posttest score pretest score)

on these scales and change scores on the survey instrument for the

experimental and control groups. In addition, descriptive stati.stics

were utilized to examine data collected from follow-up interviews and

subjective program evaluations completed by the participants.
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Results and Discussion

Attrition Rates

The total original sample of participants, i.e., individuals who

took the pretest, was 127 with 70 of these making up the experimental

group and 57 comprising the control group. Community/Junior College I

(CJCI) had a total of 51 women taking th *,..retest; 25 in the experi

mental group and 26 in the control group. Community/Junior College II

(CJCII) had 23 in the experimental group and 18 in the control group for

a total of 41 individuals taking the pretest. Community/Junior

College III (CJCIII) had a total of 35 women taking the pretest; 22

in the experimental group and 13 in the control group.

There was an overall attrition rate of 40% for the control group

with 23 women not taking the posttest' out of the 57 women who took the

pretest. Attrition for the control group will be considered in terms

of women who took the pretest but did not take the posttest. Of the

26 women in the control group who took the pretest at CJCI, 13 did not

take the posttest which resulted in a 50% attrition rate. CJCII had

an attrition rate of 44% in the control group with 18 women takjng the

pretest and 8 of these not taking the posttest. A 15% attrition rate

in the control group was found at CJCIII with 13 women taking the post-

test (see Table 12).

Attrition for the experimental group will be considered in terms

of women who: 1) took the posttest, attended three or fewer sessions

and did not take the posttest; and 2) took the pretest, attended four

or more sessions and did not take the posttest. Of the 25 women in
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the experimental group at CJCI who took the pretest 32% (8) attended

three or fewer sessions and did not take the posttest and 20% (5)

attended four or more sessions and did not take the posttest. There-

fore, there was a 52% (13) attrition rate for the experimental group

at CJCI. The experimental group at CJCII had an attrition rate of

57% (13 women) out of the 23 women who took the pretest. For those

women who attended three or fewcr sessions 35% (8) did not take the

posttest. For those who attehded four or more sessions 22% (5) did

not take the po 'test. Of the 22 women in the experimental group at

CJCIII who took the pretest, 32% (7) attended three or fewer sessions

and did not take the posttest and 9% (2) attended four or more ses-

sions and did not take the posttest. Thus the experimental group at

CJCIII had an overall attrition rate of 41% (9 women). A total of

70 women in the experimental group took the pretest. Thirty-three

percent (23) attended three or fewer sessions and did not take the

posttest, and 17% (12) attended four or more sessions and did not

take the posttest (see Table 12).

Due to the attrition, the final sample of women taking both the

pretest and posttest was 69; 35 in the experimental group and 34 in

the control group. CJCI had a total of 25 women with 12 in the experi-

mental group and 13 in the control group. Twenty women at CJCII took

the pretest and the posttest, 10 in both the experimental and control

groups. CJCIII had a total of 24 women, 13 in the experimental group

and 11 in the control group.

In order to determine if there was differential attrition across
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Table 12

Frequencies and Percentages of Attrition

by Treatment Group and Program Location

Took
Pretest

Attended 4 or more Sessions Attended 3 or fewer Se4..ions

Total
Posttest

Took
Posttest

Didn't take
Posttest

Took
Posttest

Didn't take
Posttest

CJC I E* 25 12(48%) 5(20%) 0( 0%) 8(32%) 12(48%)

26 12(46%) 2( 8%) 1( 4%) 11(42%) 13(S0%)

51 24(47%) 7(14%) 1(.2%) 19(37%) 25(49%)

A
eui

-..,

CJC II E
-
,..

23

18

10(43%)

1( 6%)

5(22%)

0( 0%)

0( 0%)

9(50%)

8(35%)

8(44%)

10(43%)
10(56%)

T 41 11(27%) 5(12%) 9(22%) 16(39%) 20(49%)

CJC III E 21 13(59%) 2( 9%) 0( 0%) 7(32%) 13(59%)
C 13 7(54%) 0( 0%) 4(31%) 2(15%) 11(85%)
T 35 20(57%) 2( 6%) 4(11%) 9(26%) 24(69%)

Overall E 70 35(50%) 12(17%) 0( 0%) 23(33%) 35(50%)

C 57 20(35%) 2( 4%) 14(67%) 21(37%) 34(60%)

T 127 55(43%) 14(11%) 14(11%) 44(35%) 69(54%)

* E= Experimen:al
C= Control
T= Total



the experimental and control groups a set of 17 2X2X3 analyses of

variance on mean pretest scores on the 17 factors (see Section 2 of

this report) in the SWAC instrument, across treatment group (experi-

mental or control), location of program and presence/absence of

posttest was conducted (see Table 13). The results of major con-

cern in this analysis were those which reflected: 1) a significant

interaction of treatment group and presence/absence posttest; 2) a

significant main effect ,3f treatment group; and 3) significant

main effect of presence/absence of posttest.

There were no significant (p<.05) interactions of treatment

group and presence/absence of posttest which indicates there were no

significant differences in mean pretest scores on factors between

women who took the posttest and those who did not when blocked on

treatment group: There were two significant (p< .05) main effects

of presence/absence of posttest. Factor four (F =6.:198, df = 1, 115)

is concerned with establishing priorities with regard to farC.ly re-

sponsibilities and career needs revealed that women who had taken

the posttest (X = 17.87) expressed greater agreement with this factor

than did women who had not taken the posttest (I? = 19.69). A signifi-

cant (p = .02) main effect of presence/absence of posttest was also

observed for Factor 15 (F = 5.843, df = 1,115) which is concerned with

fear of failure and/or dissatisfaction in a non-traditional job and/or

training program with women who had taken the posttest revealing great-

er agreement with Clis factor than those who did not take the posttest

= 37.68, 40.95, respectively). A significant (p = .04) main effect
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of treatment group was found for Factor three (F I= 4.231, df 1,

115) which represents reinforcement of the stereotyped female role

by the family. Newman-Keuls follow-up comparisons indicated that

the differences between groups was not of sufficient magnitude to be

statistically significant.

There were five other statistically significant findings in

these analyses. Since they are of little importance to the question

of differintial attrition across treatment groups they will be pre-

sented briefly (see Table 13). Significant (p <.05) interactions of

program location and presence/absence of posttest were observed for:

1) Factor three (F = 3.135, df = 2, 115) which is concerned with re-

inforcement of stereotyped female role by the family; 2) Factor

111
twelve (F = 3.000, df = 2, 115) which represents college education

for women; and 3) Factor fourteen (F = 3.395, df = 2, 115) which

is concerned with superiority of men in non-traditional jobs. Fac-

tor eight which is concerned with a woman's self-concept as a working

professional revealed a significant (1? = .04) main effect of program

location (F = 3.413, df = 2, 115).

Overall, the results of this analysis do not suggest that there

is differential attrition across treatment groups since there were

no significant interactions between presence/absence of posttest and

treatment group. The significant main effect of presence/absence of

posttest suggests there may be differences between those women who

took the posttest andthosewho did not, however, these findings

538 suggest that these differences are probably randomly dispersed across



Table 13

Moan Pretest Scores on Seventen Survey FactoAt by Treatment GroUP,

Program Location, and Presence/Absence of Posttest

Grand
Nean

Fac-
tor

CJCI CJCII CJCIII
F

Ratio

CJCI CJCII CJC/II
F

Experimental
Control

Experimental
Control

Experimental
Control

Post- No Poet- Post- No Post-

test test test test

Poet- NO Post-

test WIMaaJdL__

11 21 12 22 13 23 11 21 12 22 13 23

63.05 1 60.53 61.58 61.87 39.53 37.19 35.20 .15 58.28 63.89 59.60 67.81 65.29 64.18 .74

10.06 2 10.50 9.42 9.92 11.34 9.31 10.95 4.76** 9.60 10.31 10.20 10.86 9.63 9.73 .07

(22) (21,13) (22)

74.54 3 69.73 74.62 71.45 82.38 73.03 80.05 .26 72.64 71.92 67.30 84.58 76.92 73.82 3.14*

18.76 4 17.29 18.77 18.58 20.18 18.30 21.64 .01 17.00 19.12 17.40 21.27 19.21 18.64 1.34

35.21 5 34.10 32.19 35.74 37.96 35.22 38.48' 1.02 32.12 34.12 35.85 37.91 35.92 37.00 .004

9.57 6 9.27 9.31 10.10 9.63 9.26 9.64 .34 9.76 8.81 8.95 10.91 9.63 9.36 2.42

7.91 7 7.92 7.35 8.62 8.24 7.72 7.98 .16 7.56 7.69 8.15 8.67 7.75 7.64 .11

9.90 8 9.13 9.31 9.78 10.30 10.43 11.75 .22 9.36 9.08 8.75 11.29 10.63 10.91 2.73

10.80 9 10.81 10.46 10.87 11.29 10.00 11.91 1.78 10.92 10.35 10.55 11.67 10.83 10.36 1.70

9.09 10 8.54 9.04 9.38 9.74 8.31 9.55 .22 8.56 9.04 8.85 10.24 9.29 8.18 1.85

12.50 11 11.52 11.69 13.17 13.73 12.74 12.84 .06 11.64 11.58 13.00 13.81 12.79 12.64 .22

11.92 12 11.69 12.31 11.90 11.21 11.88 11.04 .75 11.56 12.46 11.15 12.05 12.67 11.00 3.00*

9.91 13 10.23 9.63 9.87 9.96 9.29 10.86 2.04 9.88 10.15 9.90 9.76 10.04 9.46 .07

10.43 14 10.25 10.15 10.58 9.83 10.82 11.32 .15 10.36 10.08 8.95 11.62 10.88 10.82 3.40*

(22) (12)

39.42 1c 38.65 38.62 39.88 40.53 38.73 41.25 .06 36.52 40.73 36.40 43.95 40.13 38.18 2.10

8.83 16 8.70 8.27 7.93 9.79 9.19 9.70 2.06 8.12 8.85 8.05 9.38 9.63 9.09 1.09

7.54 17 7.32 7.62 7.88 7.78 7.43 8.68 .07 7.36 7.58 7.70 8.00 6.88 8.09' .45
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Teb1. 13 (oont'd)

Fac-
tors

Additive
Mein If-
foots
AAR
F

Ratio

GrOMP
F

Ratio CJC/ CJCII CJC/II

F

Ratio

Preasnos/Absenoe
of Posttest

RatioTreatment
Control

Past-
test

Mb Post-
test

1 2 1 2 3 1 2

1 1.22 62.49 63.93 .61 61.08 63.71 64.74 1.09 61.10 65.36 3.16

2 1.56 9.96 10.26 .58 .95 10.53 9.68 '..42 9.78 10.40 2.30

3 1.76 71.69 78.37 4.23* 72.28 75.94 75.3/ .98 72.58 76.86 2.36

(2) (1)

4 2.70* 18.19 19.69 3.58 18.06 19.34 1P.92 1.46 17 de 16.61 6.401"

'2) (1)

5 1.53 35.05 36.88 .36 33.13 36.88 36.46 2.56 34.52 36.03 1.33

6 .31 9.57 9.55 .01 9.28 9.93 9.50 .55 9.48 9.67 .13

7 .97 8.10 7.73 .88 7.63 8 41 7.69 1.32 7.80 8.03 .13

8 2.10 9.80 10.08 .73 9.22 10.02 10.77 3.41* 9.62 10.22 2.5o

9 .62 10.61 10.99 1.23 10.64 11.11 10.6( .66 10.78 10.83 .03

10 1.46 8.80 9.44 2.69 8.80 9.55 8.74 1.24 8.90 9.31 1.15

11 1.37 12.46 12.56 .14 11.61 13.41 12.7": 2.70 12.44 12.59 .12

12 .34 11.87 11.96 .10 12.01 11.60 11.83 .53 11.83 12.03 .36

13 .15 9.80 10.08 .34 10.02 9.83 9.75 .08 9.94 9.88 .02

14 .96 10.63 10.15 .39 10.22 10.28 10.85 .77 10.13 10.78 2.01

15 1.65 39.36 39.95 .18 sb.63 40.18 39.16 .53 37.74 41.41 5.84*

(2) (1)

16 1.50 8.64 9.12 1.55 8.48 P.72 9.36 2.03 8.62 9.09 2.00

17 .60 7.53 7.60 .02 7.47 7.85 7.48 .44 7.2q 7.83 1.23
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the two treatment groups. Similarly, the significant treatment group

main effect suggesisthere are differences between women in the control

and experimental groups for Factor 3 but these differences are prob-

ably randomly distributed across the presence/absence of posttest

groups.

Reliability of Instrument

Two forms of reliability were determined for the 123 item survey

instrument. Internal consistency (coefficient alpha) was found to be

.97 (see Table 14). An average test-retest reliability (using the

control group only) was computed for the 123 items (see Table 15)

and r = .39 (i ranged from -.29 to .75). Test-retest reliability

was also computed for scores on the 17 factors (see Section 2 of

this report) and r = .45 with r ranging from .29 t .65 (see Table 16).

Program Impact

A set of 2 X 3 analyses of covariance on mean posttest scores

on items in the Survey of Women's Attitudes about Careers (see

Appendix C) were employed to evaluate the impact of the educational

program on participants. Item scores on the SWAC pretest were used

as covariates. Mean posttest scores were blocked on location:

CJCI, CJCII, and CJCIII; and group: experimental and control.

Twenty-four of the 123 item in the survey instrument revealed

a significant (p <.05) interaction between group and location (see

Table 17). Nineteen of the 24 items reflect one or more of three

interaction patterns. For eleven items (11-3; 1-3,4,8; M-1; S-4,7,10;

and T-1,4,7) mean response for CJCII is consistently higher (less

J.-() f-

4.62



Table 14

Pearson Correlation Coefficients of Each Item

with the Sum of all Other Items

Item Pearson
r

Probability , Mean
Standard
Deviation

A
1 .44 .001 3.11 1.27
2 .40 .001 2.56 1.15
3 .48 .001 3.30 1.11
4 .47 .001 3.34 1.21
5 .49 .001 3.42 1.31
6 .52 .001 3.21 1630
7 .43 .001 2.21 1.27

B

1 .40 .001 3.12 1.33
2 .49 .001 3.13 1.25
3 .44 .001 2.12 1.02
4 .47 .001 2.19 1.03

C

1 .43 .001 2.35 .99

2 .46 .001 2.57 1.05
3 .51 .001 2.27 1.03
4 .67 .001 2.52 .99
5 .27 .001 2.01 .91

D

1 .34 .001 2.61 1.02
2 .51 .001 2.74 1.13
3 .52 .001 2.23 .99
4 .50 .001 2.55 1.04
5 .54 .001 2.63 .98
6 .51 .001 2.76 1.00
7 .46 .001 2 .52 1.04
8 .47 .001 2.35 1.00
9 .28 .001 2.68 .95

10 .48 .001 2.60 1.06

E

1 .44 .001 3.19 1.21
2 .45 .001 3.19 1.09
3 .38 .001 3.19 1.14

F

1 .43 .001 3.54 1.17
2 .50 .001 3.39 1.13
3 .39 .001 3.50 1.13



Table 14 (cont'd)

Item Pearson
r

Probability Mean

Standard
Deviation

F
4 .39 .001 3.02 .98

5 .32 .001 2.91 1.18

6 .44 .001 2.35 1.04

7 .51 .001 2.28 .95

8 .44 .001 3.82 1.07

9 .52 .001 3.39 1.08

G
1 .01 .475 3.16 1.10

2 .47 .001 2.43 1.05

3 .30 .001 2.35 .90

4 .54 .001 2.57 1.15

5 .51 .001 2.83 1.20

H

1 .34 .001 2.74 1.15

2 .57 .001 2.76 1.17

3 .34 .001 2.92 1.15

I

1 .43 .001 2.37 .92

2 .58 .001 2.90 1.08

3 .54 .001 2.40 1.03

4 .55 .001 2.80 1.12

5 .55 .001 3.39 1.05

6 .53 .001 3.06 1.18

7 .57 .001 3.12 1.06

8 .59 .001 2.11 .87

9 .42 .001 2.54 1.01

J
1 .52 .001 2.55 1.07

2 .62 .001 2.62 1.17

3 .32 .001 2.94 1.11

K
1 .43 .001 2.66 1.09

2 .47 .001 2.54 1.15

3 .47 .001 2.50 1.01

L
1 .31 .001 4.17 1.16

2 .25 .002 3.85 1.27

3 .33 .001 3.90 1.08



Table 14 (cont'd)

Item Pearson
r

Probability Mean
Standard
Deviation

M
1 .62 .001 3.09 1.14
2 .59 .001 3.09 1.01
3 .58 .001 2.77 .99
4 .66 .001 2.92 1.05
5 .36 .001 3.36 1.06
6 .32 .001 2.37 1.05
7 .58 .001 2.94 1.06
8 .61 .001 3.13 1.21

N

1 .45 .001 2.56 1.18
2 .59 .001 2.98 1.18
3 .60 .001 2.92 1.20
4 .44 .001 3.45 1.07

0
1 .50 .001 3.00 1.35
2 .14 .062 3.62 1.22

P

1 .51 .001 2.37 1.09
2 .59 .001 2.55 1.10
3 .52 .001 2.84 1.07
4 .60 .001 2.99 1.01
5 .70 .001 2.65 1.07
6 .58 .001 2.72 1.08
7 .56 .001 2.38 1.07
8 .22 .006 3.13 1.04
9 .58 .001 2.53 1.09

10 .25 .003 3.48 1.13

2.

1 .43 .001 2.10 .97
2 .15 .044 3.64 .98
3 .33 .001 2.92
4 .55 .001 2.39 .91
5 .42 .001 2.20 .86
6 .39 .001 2.40 .98

4.65



Table 14 (cont'd)

Item Pearson
r

Probability Mean
Standard
Deviation.

R
1 .54 .001 3.32 1.17
2 .52 .001 3.17 1.10
3 .40 .001 2.60 1.08
4 .22 .006 3.40 .89
5 .21 .008 2.65 .94
6 .52 .001 2.55 1.10
7 .62 .001 1.88 .94

S

1 .66 .001 2.63 1.07
2 .57 .001 2.71 1.11
3 .71 .001 2.88 1.22
4 .66 .001 2.79 1.68
5 .57 .001 3.21 1.11
6 .54 .001 3.01 1.17
7 .54 .001 3.01 1.08
8 .59 .001 2.83 1.11
9 .52 .001 2.92 1.21

10 .65 .001 2.87 1.37
11 .40 .001 2.67 1.06

T
1 .59 .001 3.43 1.03
2 .59 .001 3.26 1.19
3 .57 .001 2.75 1.23
4 .50 .001 3.19 1.11
5 .66 .001 2.71 1.07
6 .56 .001 2.83 1.18
7 .64 .001 3.24 1.23
8 .56 .001 3.09 1.16
9 .60 .001 3.12 1.21

10 .56 .001 3.06 1.11
11 .45 .001 2.92 1.21

4.66
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Table 15

Test-Retest Pearson Correlation Coefficients

of Each Survey Item

Item Pearson Probability

A .58 .001
1 .27 .085
2 .43 .013
3 .45 .009
4 .17 .203
5 .45 .009
6 .67 .001
7

T. .so .001
2 .5o .004
3 .42 .014
4 .50 .004

.1 .50 .004
2 .29 .073
3 .24 .109
4 .42 .015
5 .04 .426

1 .43 .012
2 .36 .033
3 -.16 .208
4 .46 .008
5 .38 .025
6 .34 .041
7 .31 .055
8 .13 .251
9 .04 .420

10 .40 .018

.09 .324
2 .16 .215
3 .34 .039

4.67
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Table 15 (cont'd)

Item Pearson Probability

1 .43 .013
2 .22 .130
3 .39 .022
4 .07 .360
5 .00 .500
6 .41 .016
7 .54 .002
8 .31 .056

9 .30 .062

1 .21 .145
2 -.10 .307

3 .57 .001
4 .08 .341

5 .45 .009

it .33 .043

2 .32 .053
3 .74 .001

1 .44 .011
2 .15 .231
3 .26 .094
4 .47 .007
5 .22 .139
6 .75 .001
7 .45 .009
8 .00 .500
9 .15 .230

1 .35 .035
2 .36 .031

3 .48 .005

1 .26 .097
2 .44 .011

3 .74 .001

4.68
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Table 15 (cont'd)

Item Pearson Probability

1

2

3

M
1

.72

.09

.35

.28

.001

.333

.038

.078

2 .24 .114

3 .24 .112

4 .43
--)

.013

5 .18 .179

6_ .15 .229

7 .45 .009

8 .57 .001

1 -.12 .277

2 .32 .054

3 .33 .046

4 .11 .299

0
1 .59 .001

2 .43 .013

1 .32 .049

2 .42 .014

3 .66 .001

4 .42 .016

5 .32 .057

6 -.09
7 .07 .369

8 .52 .003

9 .13 .266

10 .49 .004

2
1 .39 .024

2 .51 .004

3 -.27 .088

4 .27 .084

5 .32 , .050

6 -.21 .146

4.69



Table 15 (cont'd)

Item Pearson Probability

1 .55 .001
2 .45 .009
3 .19 .166
4 .22 .136
5 -.29 .068
6 .69 .001
7 .49 .005

S

1 .40 .019
2 .52 .003
3 .65 .001
4 .62 .001
5 .44 .010
6 .38 .027
7 .38 .U24
8 .09 .325
9 .44 .012
10 :48 .005
11 .04 .419

T

1 .43 .012
2 .50 .004
3 .68 .001
4 .64 .001
5 .53 .002
6 .54 .002
7 .58 .001
8 .40 .020
9 .56 .001

10 .64 .001
11 .60 .001

C-o

4.70



Table 16

Test-Retest Pearson Correlation Coefficients

of the Scores on the Seventeen Survey Factors

Factor Pearson
r

Probability

1 .46 .003
2 .29 .051
3 .43 .005

4 .37 .017
5 .57 .001
6 .48 .002

7 .40 .009

8 .44 .005

9 .55 .001

10 .31 .037

11 .65 .001

12 .32 .031

13 .44 .005

14 .31 .037
15 .41 .008

16 .35 .022
17 .31 .036

4.71



deterrence) than mean response for the other two locations for the ex-

perimental group. In the control group, mean response for CJCII is

consistently lower (less deterrence) than mean response for the other

two locations. Five items (H-2, S-3,5,11, and T-10) show an increase

in mean response across locations for the experimental group with

CJCIII yielding the highest mean. The control group shows the same

pattern mentioned Above with CJCII yielding a consistently lower mean

response than the other locations. Three items (N-1,3; and T-3) reflect

the same pattern described above for the experimental group with

CJCIII having the highest mean. For the control group, mean response

for CJCII is consistently higher than mean responses for the other two

locations. The remaining five items all revealed unique interaction

patterns (see Table 17) and will not be discussed here. The results

of Newman-Keuls Multiple Comparison technique fo.. these 24 items are

presented in Table 17. It appears, then, for these 24 items the

effect of the treatment program is confounded with location of the

program; i.c., there was a diffetential effect of treatment Iroup

across program location:

Eighteen of the 123 items revealed a significant (p <.05) main

effect of location (see Table 17). A brief overview of these items

indicates that CjCI has a consistently lower mean response (more de-

terrence) than CJCII and CJCIII. Mean response for all these items at

CJCI represented agreement with the item c,r an uneiecided position. For

CJCII nd CJCIII, mean rc.:ponse represented an undecided position or

disagreement. Results of follow-up comparisons for these 1H items

4.72



are presented in Table 17. These results suggest that the impact

of the treatment program may be somewhat dependent on the environment

(community) in which it is presented and the women who participate

in the program.

Nineteen of the 123 items had a significant (p <.05) effect of

group. In all cases, mean response of the experimental group exceeded

the mean response of the control group; i.e., the experimental group

showed less deterrence. These items will be presented in three major

groupings: 1) the mean revonse of the experimental group represents

disa4reement (3.5 or greater) and the control group is undecided (2.5

to 3.5); 2) the experimental group is undeci4ed and the control group

indicates agreement (2.4 rdr less); and 3) both groups are undecided.

The experimental group disagreed (5 = 3.90) with item A-6 (F =

10.51, df = 1, 60, p = .002) which states that a woman may decide not

to f .ter careers that are usually held by men because she would offend

men by being successful. The control group was undecided (X = 3.05)

on this item. Item F-8 (F = 4.74, df = 1, 60, p = .033) which is

concerned with the idea that a woman won't pursue training in a male

dominated field because she feels any money available for training

should go to men in the househoil revealed the control group express-

ing an undecided position (R = 3.43) while the experimental group

indicated disagreement (i = 3.94). The experimental group expressed

disagreement ( R = 3.57) with the idea that women have remained in

certain occupational fields because they have a different set of

values than men (Item H-3; F = 5.27, df = 1, 60, p = .025). The

4.73



control group was undecided 61 = 2.93) on this item. Item Q-2

(F 5.68, df = 1, 58, p = '.020) states that a woman who works in

jobs usually held by men has difficulty supervising other women.

The experimental group disagreed 6i . 3.87) with this item while the

control group was undecided (i . 3.39).

Nine of the nineteen items reflected agreement by the control

group and an undecided position by the experimental group (see Table

17). Item C-2 (F = 7.00, df = 1, 61, p = .010) reflects the idea that

a woman may have difficulty getting people to provide her with infor-

mation About non-traditional occupations. Women in traditional jobs

may also find it difficult to leave their jobs to obtain non-tradi-

tional jobs because they know they can be successful in the job they

hold (Item G-3, F = 6.07, df = 1, 60, p = .017). A woman may feel

that if she is successful in a male dominated field that: 1) men

feel uncomfortable with women in responsible positions (Item 1-1,

F = 5.09, df = 1, 61, p = .028) and 2) she still will not be as

respected as a male with similar success (Item J-2, F = 9.29, df =

1, 60, p = .003). In addition, an unemployed woman may not want to

risk seeking a male dominated occupation because she feels she wouldn't

be paid as much as a man (Item K-2, F = 9.19, df = 1, 60, p = .004).

The experimental group was undecided while the control group

agreed with the ideas that a woman who obtains a non-traditional job

may find it difficult to cope with: 1) men thinking she won't be

able to do an effective job (Item P-2, F = 15.18, df 1, 60, p .001);

2) men's attitude of superiority (Item P-7, F = 11.56, df = 1, 59, P
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= .001); 3) men's feeling they are better at technical things than

are women (Item P-9, F = 6.27, df = 1, 59, p = .015). Finally a

woman may not go into non-traditional field because her family

gave her little or no positive feedback'regarding her career plans

(Item T-3, F = 6.63, df = 1, 59, p = .013).

The following five items reflect an undecided position by both

groups but the experimental group here has a significantly higher

(lower deterrence) mean response than does the control group (see

Table 17). Item D-2 (F = 7.84, df = 1, 61, p = .007) is concerned

with ideas that training personnel in nonL-traditional programs may

feel women are not able to do the work. A womAn mav also be reluc-

tant to pursue a non-traditional career because she feel men in the

occupation would insist she play the woman's role (Item M-3, F = 6.07,

df = 1, 59, p = .017). Item P-5 (F = 8.87, df = 1, 59, p = .004) is

conrerned with the idea that a woman in a non-traditional job may have

to cope with men feeling she is taking the place of a male who should

have the job. Finally, a woman may not enter a non-traditional field

because her family: 1) wanted her tu do what was safe and secure

(Item T-5, F = 4.53, df = 1, 59, p = .037); and 2) wanted her to get

married, take care of her husband, and provide grandchildren as soon

as possible (Item T-7, F = 4.34, df = 1, 59, p = .041).

Item 9-2 (F = 4.01, df = 1, 61, p = .050) is concerned with the

idea that women don't seek the sane careers as men because they should

be a wife and mother first. Both groups indicate disagreement with

this item but the experimental group reflects greater disagreement

4.75
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Table 17

Posttest Mean 1166pons, to Survey Items Adjusted for Pretest Sesponse

by Treatment Group and Program Location

1

Adlusted Posttest Cell Means Adiusted Posttest Merginal Means

CJCI CJCII CJCIII Location Group

i
4 I .4

S I 04

k .P.:

M M
M

6.4 6.4 M g 1.1

g I g 1 IN hi 86. 5 5 N
1
IN i 1 161.

12 21 22 31 32

A-1 2.44 3.22 3.64 3.00 2.81 3.29 2.04 3.09 16.32"

2 2.08 2.29 3.01 2.07 3.25 2.77 .46 2.55 3.19

3 2.88 3.35 3.56 3.16 3.89 3.41 1.81 3.25 14.17"
4 2.98 3.24 3.70 3.07 4.08 3.85 1.12 3.25 5.776

5 3.09 3.69 4.18 3.15 3.86 3.34 2.21 3.27 5.41'

6 3.17 3.12 4.06 2.94 4.44 2.07 2.65 3.24 6.26.

7 2.05 2.12 2.37 2.49 2.98 2.35 .76 2.04 26.22"

6-1 2.72 2.75 3.27 3.50 3.14 3.16 .06 3.22 21.24"

2 2.69 2.69 3.35 3.29 3.31 3.11 .03 3.09 17.80"

3 1.70 1.74 2.44 2.07 1.93 2.40 1.22 2.06 28.41"

4 1.78 2.04 1.93 1.98 2.18 2.17 .21 2.06 35.60"

C-1 2.03 2.01 3.03 2.33 2.60 2.55 .85 2.19 7.12"

2 2.27 4.48 3.48 2.64 2.99 2.02 1.93 2.55 15.24"

3 1.63 2.14 2.98 2.27 2.19 1.87 2.57 2.20 15.33"

4 2.19 2.41 3.02 2.47 2.89 2.47 .82 2.38 1.93

5 2.17 2.25 2.76 2.31 2.44 1.67 .83 2.01 10.99"

13-1 2.57 2.59 3.31 2.97 3.03 2.48 .43 2.62 6.43.

2 3.17 2.91 3.08 2.38 3.37 2.37 .80 2.77 20.86"

3 2.17 2.59 2.46 2.02 2.65 1.97 1.27 2.17 4.97'

4 2.43 2.36 3.03 2.77 2.65 1.81 .86 2.45 11.47"

5 2.40 2.21 2.59 2.16 70 2.49 .17 2.54 30.50"

6 2.36 2.20 2.99 2.43 3 23 2.8, .22 2.67 2.95

7 2.34 2.61 2.74 1.97 2.97 2.71 1.41 2.52 9.62"

8 2.57 2.59 2.66 2.29 2.57 1.76 .95 2.30 8.70.*

9 2.54 2.63 2.72 2.41 2.95 2.02 1.63 2.65 1.33

10 2.67 2.61 2.69 2.51 3.25 2.48 .80 2.51 11.38**

E-1 2.45 3.08 3.50 2.88 3.21 3.12 1.35 3.23 4.48*

2 2.44 3.15 3.05 2.98 3.29 3.35 .71 3.15 4.95*

3 2.30 3.16 3.05 2.35 3.01 3.23 2.02 3.10 3.82

F-1 3.32 3.16 4.13 3.11 3.88 3.69 .93 3.45 12.67"

2 3.17 3.01. 4.09 3.36 4.20 3.53 .49 3.17 2.33

3 3.37 3.25 4.15 2.95 3.81 3.94 2.35 3.51 25.46"

4 2.80 2.48 3.53 2.95 3.33 3.10 .15 2.93 5.19'

5 2.66 2.95 2.98 2.54 2.80 3.01 .62 2.74 4.34'

6 3.31 3.21 4.3; 2.94 4.14 4.12 .77 2.35 14.27"

7 3.27 3.27 3.37 2.92 3.56 3.60 2.15 2.20 20.92"

e 3.31 3.21 4.33 2.94 4.14 4.12 2.56 3.67 19.89"

9 3.27 3.27 3.37 2.92 3.56 3.60 .23 3.20 2.78

G-1 3.75 3.03 3.42 3.23 3.21 3.18 .65 3.19 6.98'

2 2.03 1.91 2.40 2.16 2.71 2.29 .24 2.29 20.46"

3 2.5o 2.21 2.74 2.19 2.85 2.15 .05 2.36 12.22"

4 2.17 2.16 2.31 2.47 2.35 2.54 .12 2.41 9.70"

5 2.53 2.68 3.13 2.29 3.17 2.46 1.52 2.54 15.05"

4.76

1 2 3 1 2

2.77 3.32 3.03 .79 2.94 3.18 .67

2.18 2.94 3.03 2.81h 2.77 2.63 .20

3.12 3.37 3.69 1.83 3.44 3.32 .38 n

3.13 3.30 3.97 3.61. 3.59 3.40 .24

(3) (1)

3.45 3.61 3.69 .19 3.73 3.45 1.06

3.15 3.50 3.81 2,25 3.90 3.05 10.51"
(2) (1)

2.08 2.42 2.69 1.60 2.49 2.31 .35

2.73 3.39 3.15 1.74 3.03 3.12 .06

2.69 3.32 3.22 1.87 3.11 7.91 .12

1.72 2.25 2.15 2.59 2.00 2.06 .10

1.91 1.95 2.17 .84 1.97 2.06 .29

2.02 2.70 2.58 2.86 2.59 2.29 .87

2.28 3.06 2.55 4.30. 2.88 2.31 7.00"
(2) (1) (2) (1)

1.94 2.62 2.04 4.46' 2.26 2.09 .59

(2) (1,3) (2)

2.30 2.74 2.70 1.26 2.69 2.48 .70

2.21 2.53 2.08 .99 2.44 2.ng 1.79

2.58 3.14 2.78 1.54 2.95 2.67 1.09

3.05 2.73 2.92 .53 7.22 2.59 7.84"
(2) (1)

2.29 2.24 2.39 .05 2.43 2.15 1.23

2.40 2.90 2.26 2.27 2.68 2.31 2.57

2.30 2.37 2.60 .93 2.56 2.29 1.86

2.28 2.71 3.04 3.62. 2.90 2.48 2.28

(3) (1)

2.49 2.35 2.85 1.44 2.69 2.45 .83

2.58 2.46 2.20 .89 2.60 2.22 2.57

2.59 2.56 2.52 .02 2.74 2.37 2.09

2.64 2.59 2.89 .51 2.88 2.53 1.87

2.77 3.18 3.17 1.02 1.02 3.04 .00

2.81 3.02 3.31 1.27 2.92 3.17 1.02

2.72 2.68 3.11 .98 2.77 2.94 .37

3.24 3.59 3.79 1.46 3.75 3.32 2.11

3.08 3.71 3.89 3.55' 3.81 3.28 3.70

(3) (1)

1.30 3.52 3.86 2.03 3.74 3.39 1.99

2.64 3.22 3.23 2.06 3.20 2.83 1.75

2.81 2.75 2.89 .08 2.80 2.84 .04

3.31 3.61 4.13 1.66 3.94 3.43 .01

3.27 3.13 3.58 2.39 3.41 3.28 1.25

3.31 3.61 4.13 5.17" 3.94 3.43 4.74'

(3) (1) (2) (1)

3.27 3.13 3.58 .82 3.41 3.28 .12

3.39 3.31 3.2° .21 3.45 3.14 1.62

2.06 2.27 2.49 2.03 2.38 2.09 1.77

1.36 2.45 2.53 1.02 2.70 2.19 6.07*
(2) (1)

2.16 2.39 2.44 .64 2.27 2.39 .29

2.61 2.69 2.86 .19 2.93 2.49 2.83



Table 17 (cont'd)

Adinsted Poattast Call Means
Adjnat4m3 POattemt Marginal Means

CJCI CJCII CJCIII Location group

a

a

4
11

0
44

0
00
12

.
44

la
21

0
if

8

22

44

P1

31 32

0

P.

P
"
224 441
N 1.5

0

>4
0

P.

1

u
8
2

u
8
3

0

1

8
2

0

a

H-I 2.30 2.56 3.04 2.19 2.90 2.61 1.10 2.65 10.39" 2.33 2.59 2.77 1.11 2.72 2.39 1.78

1 1.95 2.73 3.22 2.23 3 92 3.34 4.36" 2.62 12.21" 2.34 2.73 3.6 10.29" 7.04 2.80 .38

(21, (31) (311 (1), (3) (3) (1,2)

31, 11,

32) 221

3 2.73 2.73 4.09 2.44 3.99 3.57 335" 2.81 8.85" 2.72 3.2) 3.90 6.25" 3.57 2.93 5.27'

(21, (21, (11, (21, (11,
(3) (1t (1,2) (2) (1)

311 31) 21, 31) 21;
221 22)

1-1 2.30 2.40 2.77 2.56 2.68 2.27 .50 2.33 17.10" 2.3. -.67 2.49 .66 2.57 2.40 .50

2 4.83 2.51 3.85 2.37 3.06 3.24 3.72' 2.80 7.64" 2. ,7 3.07 3.14 2.80 3.05 2.71 1.60

(12, (11. (11, (11, (11) (11)

21, 21) 12, 21)

22, 22)

31,
31)

3 1.97 2.69 2.75 1.86 2.53 2.15 3.43' 2.22 8.03" 2.33 2.30 2.36 .02 2.39 2.27 .22

4 2.42 2.89 3.58 2.04 3.14 2.92 3.53' 2.65 8.78" 2.60 2.78 3.04 .90 3.00 2.60 1.90

(22) (21)

5 3.16 3.03 3.61 3.26 3.88 3.49 .09 3.30 9.76" 3.09 3.40 3.70 1.51 3.55 3.25 .69

6 2.70 2.77 3.18 2 47 2.79 2.98 1.56 2.94 19.56" 2.53 2.80 2.87 . A 2.71 2.75 .02

7 2.46 2.65 3.36 2.79 2.94 2.12 .72 2.97 7.87" 2.56 3.05 3.02 1.51 2.88 2.85 .01

8 1.78 2.09 2.79 1.75 2.25 1.95 3.70' 1.99 11.84" 1.94 2.25 2.11 .71 2.23 1.95 2.04

(21) (11, (21)
22)

9 2.02 2.63 2.69 2.25 2.54 2.59 1.58 2.47 6.59' 2.32 2.45 2,57 .51 2.39 2.50 .31

J-1 2.25 2.29 3.61 2.26 3.19 2.59 2.31 2.58 9.47" 2.28 2.90 2.91 2.69 2.97 2.38 5.09'

(2) (1)

1 2.57 2.11 3.62 2.23 3.16 2.31 1.16 2.48 9.63" 2.40 2.89 2.77 1.10 3.08 2.26 9.29"
(2) (1)

2.99 3.10 3.68 2.48 3.30 2.89 2.23 3.06 20.83" 3.04 3.06 1.11 .05 3.29 2.85 3.63

s-1 2.21 2.07 2.91 2.77 2.94 2.42 .32 2.52 7.89" 2.09 2.83 2.70 3.38 . 2.64 2.39 .98

2 2.57 2.36 3. )7 2.40 3.42 2.14 1.95 2.51 23.38" 2.46 2.73 2.83 .78 3.03 1%30 9.19"
(2) (1)

3 2.31 2.36 3.15 2.36 2.61 2.28 1.80 2.33 34.80" 2.33 2.74 2.46 1.53 2.65 2.33 2.74

1.-1 4.62 4.06 4.37 3.83 4.46 4.26 .19 4.16 41.65" 4.33 4.10 4.37 .46 4.50 4.06 2.77

2 3.89 3.79 3.93 4.17 3.66 4.31 .60 3.80 3.73 3.84 4.04 3.96 .16 3.81 4.07 .84

3 3.68 3.65 4.20 3.42 4.14 4.22 .62 3.87 7.88" 3.67 3.80 4.18. 1.16 4.00 3.77 .41

m-1 2.31 2.64 3.97 2.62 3.80 3.30 3.86' 3.01 14.10" 2.48 3.25 3.57 7.56" 3.32 2.85 2.95

(21, (21, (li, 121, 111, (2,3) (1) (1)

311 311 12, 31) 12,

2?) 21)

2 2.96 2.59 3 85 2.67 3.27 3.38 2.04 2.'37 595' 2.77 3.21 3.32 1.69 2.07 2.08

3 2.79 2.43 3.72 2.56 3.31 2.90 2.70 5.63' 2.60 3.14 3.12 1.95 1.24 2.62 1.07e

121 (1)

4 2.28 2.58 3.06 2.62 3.36 2.64 1.32 2.77 6.18' 2.43 2.83 3.03 1.91 2.90 2.62 1.04

5 3.21 3.48 3.57 3.57 3.46 (.25 .24 3.18 4.27* 3.34 3.57 3.36 .24 1.40 3.43 .00

6 2.22 2.15 2.79 2.11 2.54 2.39 .54 2.23 15.50" 2.19 2.43 2.47 .61 2.50 2.22 1. 17

; 2.71 2.54 3.84 3.00 1.30 2.92 .41 2.84 19.36" 2.62 1.42 1.13 1.15" 1.24 2.81 2.98

(2) (1)

8 2.90 3.04 3.71 1.01 3.13 3.02 .54 2.90 11.71" 2.97 3.40 3.19 .70 1.10 L06 .60
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Table 17 (cont'd)

Adjustad Poettsist Cell Means

CJCI CJCII CJCIII

Adjusted Posttost Marginal Means

Location

i
..i

c a 3
i 1 H 1.

0. 4, 0

4.

.4q

.
4.

0
k k .el

e

4aa 21:
A ..1
II 4, H

H
H

H H

! 1 g 1
o

til

1.

a
o
o a Zg7I

:2
8,..

tl, u
...,

u
3. m u N N u 3 u

1 2 3
11 12 21 22 31 32

N-1 2.38 2.60 2.71 2.77 3.22 1.98 3.484 2.49 9.85"
2 .37 2.51 3.50 2.62 3.28 2.55 1.96 2.84 16.67**

3 2.09 2.72 3.36 2.66 4.04 2.06 4.44* 2.68 15.75"

(21, (211 (11, (31) (11, (21,

31) 32) 12, 31)
22,
32)

4 3.31 3.04 4.40 3.49 3.79 4.12 1.90 3.36 9.33"

0-1 2.55 2.82 2.76 2.51 3.54 2.58 1.92 2.87 32.94"

2 3.64 3.54 4.14 2.99 4.22 3.94 1.95 3.74 29.53"

17-1 2.13 2.18 2.99 2.24 3.05 2.31 1.10 2.17 19.19"

2 2.47 2.22 3.53 1.93 3.33 2.09 2.54 2.51 11.84"

3 2.57 2.78 3.00 2.69 3.32 2.74 1.28 2.79 28.39"

4 2.67 2.88 3.75 2.82 3.40 2.72 2.60 2.94 13.03"

5 2.53 2.60 3.81 2.48 2.10 2.41 3.03* 2.68 17.13"

(21) (21) (11, (21) (21) (21)
12,

22,

31,
32)

6 2.58 2.41 2.89 2.46 3.19 2.37 .81 2.74 2.82

7 2.63 2.37 2.48 2.21 3.34 1.64 3.55' 2.38 8.41"
(32) (31)

8 3.24 3.22 3.68 1.43 2.99 3.29 .29 3.15 5.894

9 2.74 2.33 3.31 2.44 3.20 2.47 .29 2.44 3.95

10 3.25 3.18 3.59 2.99 3.66 3.75 .50 3.41 10.17"

(./-1 1.76 2.08 1.88 1.93 2.04 2.22 .16 2.07 31.55"

2 1.41 3.37 1.56 3.38 4.55 3.42 3.60' 3.60 17.43"

(31) (31) (31) (111 (11, (31)

12,
21,
22,
32)

3 2.17 2.41 3.09 2.62 3.19 3.00 .01 2.82 3.64

4 2.14 2.21 2.89 2.40 2.92 2.36 .98 2.35 7.63"

5 1.97 2.28 2.38 1.97 2.29 2.15 1.07 2.12 12.46..

6 2.11 2.01 2.26 2.20 2.63 2.20 .44 2.11 3.30

1.-1 2.48 3.42 3.67 2.86 3.51 3.29 2.01 1.21 7.19"

2 2.68 3.09 3.15 2.86 3.54 1.14 .56 3.01 14.27"

1 2.08 2.25 2.89 2.20 3.23 3.18 .91 2.67 1.18

4 3.27 1.41 3.48 3.24 1.58 3.69 .21 3.48 5,09'

5 2.35 2.39 3.34 2.40 2.59 3.00 3.0) 2.77 .11

6 2.14 2. 78 2.73 2.36 2.76 3.27 1.26 1.48 11.44"

7 1,01 1.70 1.14 1.91 2.53 1.70 1.62 1.75 11.60.*

4 . 7 8

I.

Group

c

i i
o
..

k 0

il

0
c
o
u

2
I.

1 2

2.49 2%74 2.65 .22 2.79 2.45 1.59

2.44 3.04 2.95 2.28 3.02 2.56 3.41

2.41 3.10 3.60 8.99" 3.17 2.88 1.16

(2,3) (1) (1)

3.18 3.90 3.94 4.68. 3.77 3.54 .89

(22,639) S1)64 (1)
3.10 1.35 2.99 2.65 1.24

3.59 3.55 4.09 1.71 3.99 3.51 4.01*
(2) (1)

2.15 2.60 2.71 1.93 2.71 2.24 3.23

2.34 2.73 2.76 1.05 3.08 2.10 15.18"
(2) (1)

2.68 2.83 3.05 1.25 2.97 2.74 .86

2.77 3.27 3.09 1.49 3.25 2.81 1.61

2.56 3.11 2.88 1.87 3.16 2.50 0.87
(2) (1)

2.41 2.67 2.81 .77 2.91 2.41 1.61

2.50 2.49 2.56 .08 2.95 2.08 11.56"
(2) (1)

3.23 3.55 3.13 .78 3.27 3.10 .03

2.53 2.85 2.87 .78 3.08 2.41 6.27.
(2) 11)

3.21 3.27 3.70 1.53 1.49 3.31 .68

1.92 1.90 2.12 .50 1.90 2.08 1.71

3.40 3.47 4.02 4.04' 1.87 1.19 5.68'

(3) (3) (1,2) (2) (1)

2.59 2.85 1.10 1.89 1.01 2.67 1.96

2.18 2.65 2.67 2.28 2.65 2.32 1.79

2.11 2.18 2.23 .12 2.21 2.15 .01

2.11 2.23 2.41 .81 2.39 2.11 1.15

2.95 2.96 3.41 1.58 1.04 1.22 .40

2.88 1.00 3.45 1.61 1.11 3.11 .00

2.17 2.51 1.21 5.08" 2.74 2.56 . M

(31 311 (1,2)
3.34 3.35 3.61 .81 3.44 1.46 .01

2. 0 2.85 2.78 2.03 2.70 2.59

4.46 2.54 2.99 1.57 2.53 2.82 : 13

1.66 1.93 2.15 1.41 2 05 1.76 1.2



Table 17 (cont'd)

Adjusted Posttest Cell Means
Adjustod Posttest Marginal Means

CJCI CICII CJCIII

11 12 21

6-1 2.16 2.90 3.04

2 2.21 2.76 3.04

3 2.13 2.85 3.31

4 2.03 2.99 3.12

5 2.02 3.35 3.60

(12. (11, (11,

21, 22) 22)

31,
32)

6 2.33 2.86 2.88

7 2.00 3.26 2.85
(12) (11)

8 2.05 2.75 3.48

(21) (11)

9 2.21 3.04 3.01

10 2.15 2.04 3.48
(21, (11,

31, 22)

32)

11 1.93 2.83 3.12
(21, (11)

31)

T-1 2.89 3.86 3.81

2 2.68 3.87 3.48

3 2.67 2.85 3.11

4 2.69 3.10 4.36

(21) (21) (11,
12,
22)

5 2.47 2.77 3.54

6 2.69 2.88 2.95
' 2.84 3.02 4.13

(21) (11.
22)

8 2.62 1.04 3.51

9 1.99 .58 3.82

10 2.71 3.13 3.52

11 3.07 2.92 3.28

22 31

2.32 3.11
2.38 3.20
2.04 3.33
2.09 3.02
2.26 3.02
(12, (11,
21, 22)
31)

2.25 2.58

2.37 2.72

2.54 2.74

2.59 3.43
2.10 3.38
(21, (11,

31, 22)
32)

2.5u 3.31
(11)

2.96 3.8n
2.31 3.17
1.99 3.51
(31) (22)

2.78 3.59
(21)

2.20 3.22

2.13 3.21
2.46 3.63
(21, (22)

31)
2.23 3.56
2.65 3.52

2.48 1.81
(31) (22)

3.19 3.88

Location Group

o
a

8
32

A
6.

4
:1(131

o

k
0
a
2

a
3 1

8
2

2.64 2.27 2.57 4.96" 2.53 2.67 2.90 .57 2.76 2.67 .13

2.88 1.53 2.62 6.64" 2.48 2.69 3.05 1.39 2.81 2.68 .12

2.61 4.46" 2.81 7.09** 2.49 2.65 3.00 1.17 2.90 2.53 1.34

3.12 3.760 2.75 10.32** 2.53 2.58 3.07 1.55 2.70 2.77 .16

3.10 10.54** 3.16 8.05" 2.68 2.93 3.49 2.46 3.13 2.96 .43

(11)

3.13 2.68 3.01 2.96 2.44 2.55 3.37 4.48" 2.85 2.76 .01

(3) (3) (1,2)

2.67 4.68* 2.83 7.66** 2.63 2.60 2.69 .06 2.50 2.79 1.51

2.22 3.64* 2.77 .34 2.40 2.98 2.51 1.85 2.69 2.52 .58

3.35 1.48 2.73 6.720 2.62 2.80 3.39 2.33 2.89 3.03 .29

3.74 4.79* 2.67 16.620* 2.49 2.76 3.54 5.68** 2.97 2.91 .00

(11,
(3) (3) (1.2)

22)

2.13 4.16" 2.74 1.90 2.38 2.80 3.03 2.32 2.76 2,70 .05

3.41 4.67" 1.41 3.73 3.37 3.36 3.63 .71 3.49 3.44 .04

3.07 1.79 3.19 11.60" 2.77 2.87 3.12 .58 3.08 2.77 1.17

2.48 3.26. 2.59 26.68" 2.76 2.52 3.04 1.51 3.11 2.47 6.62*

(2) (1)

3.26 4.33" 3.10 13.00" 2.89 3.51 3.43 2.30 3.48 3.05 2.89

2.65 3.00 2.58 19.07" 2.64 2.63 2.96 .96 3.05 2.57 4.53*

(2) (1)

2.58 1.39 2.68 5.35* 2.78 2.53 2.93 .70 2.97 2.55 2.15

3.43 4.13" 3.12 14.84" 2.92 3.25 3.54 2.58 3.49 2.98 4.34.

(2) (1)

3.02 2.52 3.04 11.48** 2.93 2.86 3.31 .94 3.30 2.79 3.00

3.35 2 87 2.97 10.59" 2.29 3.24 3.44 8.54" 3.07 2.87 .52

(2,3) (1) (1)

3.28 4.11" 2.99 10.87" 2.91 3.19 3.56 2.96 3.43 3.01 2.43

3.04 .77 2.82 9.14." 2.99 3.23 3.48 1.46 3.43 3.05 2.52

( 1
Indicates significant pairs at .05 significance

Significant at .05 level

Significant at .01 level
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(X = 3.99) than does the control group (X = 3.51).

\ These nineteen items reflect seven of the 17 factors (see Sec-

tion 2 of this report) in the Survey instrument. Eight of these

items (J-1,2; K-2, M-3, and P-2,5,7,9) reflect Factor 1 which is con-

cerned with conceptions of the male dominated work environment. Wo-

man's self-concept and perceptions of abilities (Factor 2) is

represented by Item Q-2. Reinforcement of stereotyped roles by the

family (Factor 3) is represented by three items (T-3,5,7). Two items

-2) reflect Factor 5 which is concerned with attitudes Of others

at ,:he entry and training levels. Factor 7, security in traditional

jobs is represented by Item G-3. Two items (F-8, 0-2) reflect Fac-

tor 9 which is concerned with the belief that a woman's place is in

the home. Finally, beliefs about women who are successful in non-

traditional jobs (Factor 16) is represented by items A-6 and H-3.

Thus, it appears that the treatment program had its greatest impact

and created some degree of attitude change (toward less deterrence)

in the experimental group with regard to: 1).beliefs about the work

setting in non-traditional jobs; 2) beliefs about the attitudes of

significant others and training personnel; and 3) beliefs about what

are and are not acceptable and secure roles for women.

A Chi Square analysis was utilized to determine if the frequen-

cies of changes in occupational goal statements were significantly

(p <.05) different for the experimental and control groups (see

Table 18). These goal statements were grouped into three categories:

specific, non-specific, and undecided. The results of this analysis

)
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(see Table 18) indicate that the frequencies of changes in occupation-

al goal statements are not7significantly different for the two groups

(X2 = 7.3, df = 5, p = .20). A perusal of the data indicates that,

although the frequencies of change are not statistically significant,

the7re is a trend which shows a greater number of participants moving

toward more specific goal statements in the experimental group than

in the control group.

The results of the two 2 x 3 analyses of covariance on the Career

Development Responsibility Scale (CDR) and on the Rotter I-E Scale

indicated: 1) there were no significant (p25..05) differences among

groups for the CDR; and 2) there was a significant interaction

(F = 3.68 df = 2, 62, p = .031) between treatment group and program

location for the Rotter. Follow-up comparisons on the Rotter indica-

ted there were no statistically significant (p:(1..05) differences

between groups(see Table 19).

Change scores (posttest-pretest score) w:tre calculated for each

item in the SWAC instrument, the CDR and the Rotter for the experi-

mental and control groups. For the experimental group, the mean

change score on the CDR was -2.11 which indicates this group became

more internal. The control group also became more internal (
5-Ccs

-.412), however, the change for this group was significantly (p< .05)

less than the change for the experimental group (t = 2.21, df = 34).

Mean change score on the Rotter was -.686 for the experimental group

and .059 for the control group. This suggests that the experimental

group became more internal while the control group became slightly

more external or unchanged.
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Table 18

Frequenciep and Percentages of Changes An Occupational

Goal Statements from Pretest to Posttest by Treatment Group

Change from Pretest to Posttest

Group
No

Change
Specific to
Nonspecific

1

Specific to
Undecided

2

Nonspecific
to Undecided

3

Undecided
to Nonspecific

4

Undecided
to Specific

5

Nonspecific
to Specific

6

Experi- 7 1 1 1 5 4 9

mental 14.6% 2.1% 2.1% 2.1% 10.4% 8.3% 18.8%

N=28

Control 14 0 2 1 2 0 1

N=20 29.2% 0% 4.2% 2.1% 4.2% 0% 2.1%

r 1

)



Table 19

kosttest Mean Response to CDR and Rotter Adjusted for

Pretest Response by Treatment Group and Program Location

Adjusted Posttest Cell Means Adjusted Posttest Marginal Means

CJCI CJCII CJCIII Pretest Co- Location Group
,

ID
Experi- Con- Experi- Con- Experi- Con- F Grand variate E:-.eri- Con- F

. mental trol mental trol mental trol Ratio Mean F Ratio CJCI CJCII CJCIII Ratio inci,tal trol Ratio
mw 11 12 21 22 31 32 1 2 3 I', 2

CDR 6.31 6.41 3.90 7.12 5.09 5.86 1.48 7.06 54.67 6.36 5.51 5.40 .61 5.14 6.44 2.69

Rotter 9.45 7.92 6.45 9.74 7.09 8.33 3.68* 8.46 74.98 8.65 8.10 7.66 .61 7.72 8.59 1.31

*Significant at .05 leNoul

r
rs0



Pearson Product Moment Correlations between change scores

(posttest score-pretest score) on each item in the survey instrument

and change scores on the CDR and Rotter for the experimental and con-

trol groups were obtained. Fourteen of the item change scores were

significantly (p <.05) correlated with CDR change scores for the

control group (see Table 20). These correlations were largely nega-

tive indicating that as item change scores increase (less deterrence)

CDR change scores decrease mime internal). For the experimental

gxoup, 15 of the item change scores revealed significant (p< .05)

negative correlations with Rotter change scores which suggests that,

as with the CDR, as item change scores increases (less deterrence)

Rotter change score decreases (more internal). Only seven item

change scores were significantly ( p .05) correlated with Rotter

change scores for the control group. These correlations were largely

positive suggesting that as item change score increases (less deter-

rence) Rotter change score also increases (more external).

Follow-up

As part of the analysis of the experimental application of the

program, the question was asked: "What was the impact of the educa-

tional program on the participants, i.e., have the participants

assumed more respcmsibility for overcoming the deterrents to entry

into an identified occupational preparation prOgram?" Answers to

this question were sought in the experimental group participants'

responses to a follow-up questionnaire which was administered six

weeks after the close of the treatment program (see Appendix L).
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Table 20

Pearson Correlation Coefficients for Survey

Item Change Score with CDR Change Score, and Rotter Change Score

Item

Experimental Group Contro:. Group
RotterMean

Change
Score

CDR Rotter Mean
Change
Score

CDR

Pear-
sonr

Prob-
ability

Pear- Prob-
sonr ability

Pear-
sonT

Prob-
ability

Pear-

sonr
Prob-
ability

A-1 -.06 -.586 .001 -.175 .158 .00 -.075 .338 .091 .304

2 .20 -.431 .005 -.087 .309 -.06 -.170 .168 .022 .452

3 .17 -.442 .004 -.301 .039 .09 .301 .042 .160 .183

4 .49 -.444 .004 -.262 .064 .00 .313 .036 -.180 .154

5 .57 -.325 .028 -.156 .185 .03 -.005 .490 -.008 .483

6 .77 -.292 .044 -.187 .141 -.29 .115 .259 -.099 .289

7 .51 .112 .261 -.139 .212 .12 .160 .184 .024 .447

B-1 -.11 -.223 .099 .051 .385 -.26 .248 .079 .254 .074

2 .14 -.052 .383 -.186 .142 -.29 .284 .052 .154 .192

3 -.11 -.347 .021 -.101 .282 .00 -.065 .357 .039 .414

4 -.11 .154 .188 .071 .342 .03 -.071 .346 .146 .205

C-1 .26 -.152 .192 -.182 .147 .12 .131 .231 -.241 .085

2 .37 -.244 .079 -.250 .073 -.35 -.009 .479 .042 .407

3 .14 -.326 .028 -.339 .023 -.21 -.155 .191 .015 .466

4 .43 -.138 .215 -.041 .407 -.12 .040 .411 -.047 .396

5 .40 -.198 .128 -.194 .132 .09 -.132 .229 -.024 .447

D-1 .40 -.008 .483 -.120 .246 -.03 .051 .388 .285 .051

2 .46 -.209 .114 -.074 .335 -.26 -.275 .058 .146 .205

3 .26 -.105 .274 -.033 .426 -.09 .116 .258 -.087 .312



Table 20 (cunt'd)
u

Experimental Group Control Grou
Mean CDR Rotter Mean CDR Rotter
Change Pear- Prob- Pear- Prob- Change Pear- Prob- Pear- Prob-

Item Score sonr ability sonr ability Score sonr ability sonr ability

D-4 .26 -.157 .184 .058 .370 -.24 -.021 .453 .296 .045
5 .14 -.400 .009 -.242 .081 -.44 -.180 .154 -.169 .170
6 .29 .106 .272 .076 .332 -.35 -.095 .297 -.105 .278
7 .11 .064 .357 .081 .321 -.09 -.254 .074 -.136 .221
8 .29 -.084 .315 .110 .265 -.15 -.455 .003 .002 .495
9 .26 .076 .332 .041 .409 -.53 -.180 .154 .100 .288

10 .37 -.205 .118 -.090 .305 -.12 -.169 .170 .121 .247

E-1 -.23 -.168 .168 -.132 .225 -.35 .135 .223 .223 .102
2 -.29 .-.130 .228 -.192 .135 .00 -.387 .012 -.092 .303
3 -.40 .007 .485 -.167 .168 -.26 -.468 .003 .036 .420

F-1 .11 -.160 .179 -.106 .272 -.15 .008 .483 .024 .448
2 .60 -.333 .025 -.328 .027 .03 .068 .352 -.084 .319
3 .23 -.071 .343 -.238 .084 -.32 -.185 .148 .005

.

.489
4 .29 -.165 .172 -.013 .471 -.29 .007 .484 -.180 .154
5 -.09 .044 .401 -.072 .341 .09 .033 .427 .190 .141
6 .06 -.198 .127 -.051 .386 -.12 -.034 .424 -.140 .215
7 .23 -.184 .145 -.261 .065 .03 .144 .209 -.197 .132
8 .29 -.345 .021 .089 .307 -.47 -.546 .001 .031 .432
9 .23 -.060 .366 -.025 .442 -.15 .200 .129 -.005 .490

G-1 .11 .223 .099 .077 .331 .00 -.008 .482 -.157 .187
2 -.11 .259 .066 .214 .109 -.06 -.082 .323 -.084 .318
3 .29 -.070 .345 -.092 .299 -.26 -.138 .218 -.342 .024
4 -.31 -.142 .208 -.163 .175 .09 -.007 .485 .115 .259
5 .34 -.004 .490 -.111 .264 -.15 -.395 .010 .086 .314



Table 20 (cont'd)

Item

Experimental Group Control Grou
Mean

Change
Score

CDR Rotter Mean
Change
Score

CDR Rotter

Pear-
son r

Prob-
ability

Pear- Prob-
sonr ability

Pear-
sonr

Prob-
ability

Pear-
sonr

Prob-
ability

H-1 .11 -.227 .094 -.058 .370 -.38 -.117 .255 .107 .273
2 .29 -.224 .098 -.351 .019 .06 -.132 .229 .133 .227
3 .80 -.203 .121 -.268 .060 -.12 -.455 .003 -.077 .334

I-1 .20 .223 .099 -.174 .158 .03 .047 .396 .076 .336
2 .20 -.014 .468 -.551 .001 -.21 .001 .498 .003 .494
3 .17 .029 .434 -.308 .036 -.15 -.079 .328 -.216 .110
4 .37 -.241 .082 -.445 .004 -.24 -.077 .332 -.170 .168
5 .14 -.214 .109 -.281 .051 -.24 -.094 .299 -.232 .093
6 -.43 100 .283 -.250 .074 -.15 .130 .232 -.082 .323
7 -.17 .058 .371 -.386 .011 -.21 .096 .294 -.237 .089
8 .17 -.044 .401 -.316 .032 -.39 .036 .419 .148 .202
9 -.03 .077 .330 -.186 .142 -.09 -.039 .413 .135 .223

J-1 .37 -.050 .389 -.090 .304 -.26 .174 .163 .225 .101
2 .54 -.144 .204 -.355 .018 -.32 .129 .234 .064 .359
3 .17 -.333 .025 -.222 .100 -.32 -.339 .025 -.108 .272

K-1 .03 .252 .072 -.162 .177 -.12 -.022 .451 .150 .198
2 .40 -.087 .310 .041 .408 -.24 -.022 .451 .326 .030
3 .26 .034 .422 -.105 .274 -.09 -.105 .278 -.009 .479

L-1 .26 .104 .275 .069 .346 -.26 -.115 .258 -.165 .175
2 -.23 .121 .244 -.050 .389 .29 .065 .358 -.086 .314
3 .17 -.026 .440 .051 .385 -.26 -.308 .038 -.101 .285

M-1 .20 -.098 .287 -.181 .149 -.24 -.059 .369 .162 .180
2 .23 -.039 .411 -.332 .026 .00 -.030 .433 .047 .396
3 .46 .036 .420 -.139 .212 -.24 -.114 .260 -.096 .295



Table 20 (cont'd)

Item

Experimental Group Control Group

Mean
Change
Score

CDR Rotter Mean
Change
Score

CDR Rotter

Pear-
sonr

Prob-
ability

Pear- Prob-
sonr ability

Pear-
sonr

Prob-
ability

Pear-
sonr

Prob-
ability

M-4 .09 .112 .260 -.090 .304 -.26 -.276 .057 -.167 .173
5 .03 .296 .042 .232 .090 -.35 -.045 .400 -.265 .065
6 .14 .110 .264 -.279 .C52 -.03 .194 .136 .017 .461
7 .31 .015 .465 -.031 .429 -.21 .123 .244 .254 .074
8 .31 .106 .273 -.030 .432 -.12 .294 .046 .235 .090

N-1 .20 .220 .102 .085 .314 -.03 -.173 .164 -.158 .186
2 .11 .156 .185 -.008 .481 -.38 -.166 .174 .318 .033
3 .40 -.045 .399 -.002 .495 .12 .083 .320 .267 .063
4 .31 .223 .099 -.010 .478 .06 -.168 .172 -.312 .036

0-1 .00 .205 .118 .000 .500 -.26 .021 .453 .021 .453
2 .17 .045 .398 .025 .443 -.26 -.152 .196 .053 .384

P-1 43 .199 .126 -.265 .062 .03 -.052 .386 .172 .165
2 .51 .186 .142 -.415 .007 -.50 .000 .500 .043 .404
3 .14 .152 .192 .142 .209 -.03 .017 .462 -.152 .196
4 .34 .111 .263 -.118 .250 -.26 .053 .3S1 -.093 .300
5 .49 -.067 .350 -.183 .146 -.26 -.057 .375 .119 .251
6 .29 -.079 .326 -.098 .288 -.53 -.151 .198 .125 .241
7 .69 .116 .254 -.083 .318 -.50 .017 .462 -.075 .337
8 .03 -.039 .412 .076 .332 .06 .008 .482 -.088 .310
9 .66 .020 .454 .016 .463 -.15 .056 .377 -.190 .140
10 .03 .209 .114 -.002 .496 -.15 .031 .431 .079 .328

Q-1 -.06 -.072 .340 -.325 .028 -.24 -.070 .347 -.169 .169
2 .31 .061 .365 -.220 .102 -.47 -.086 .314 -.181 .152
3 .14 .003 .492 -.094 .295 -.26 .002 .495 .135 .224
4 .34 -.079 .327 -.293 .044 -.24 -.315 .035 .068 .352



Table 20 (cont'd)

Item

Experimental Group
Mean CDR Rotter Mean CDR Rotter

Change Pear- Prob- Pear- Prob- Change Pear- Prob- Pear- Prob-
Score sonr ability son

r ability Score sonr ability sonr ability

Control Group

Q-5 .09 .161 .177 -.057 .372 -.03 -.382 .013 -.129 .233
6 .23 .168 .167 .164 .173 -.53 .019 .459 -.063 .361

R-1 .03 .018 .459 .077 .331 -.38 -.053 .384 .080 .327
2 .14 .094 .295 .152 .191 -.21 -.242 .084 .037 .419
3 .20 .057 .373 -.164 .173 -.41 .016 .465 .142 .212
4 -.14 .313 .034 -.043 .404 -.12 -.155 .190 .151 .197
5 -.09 .142 .207 -.150 .195 -.15 -.218 .108 -.033 .428
6 .14 .075 .335 -.146 .202 .09 -.176 .159 .054 .381
7 .26 .118 .251 -.075 .335 -.12 -.073 .340 .028 .438

S-1 .17 .204 .120 -.224 .097 -.06 -.142 .211 .034 .423
2 .09 .115 .256 -.266 .061 .00 -.085 .317 .113 .263
3 .11 .142 .207 -.202 .123 -.47 -.167 .172 -.123 .243
4 -.03 .145 .203 -.241 .082 -.09 -.210 .116 .042 .407
5 -.03 .010 .477 -.258 .067 -.47 .081 .325 .138 .219
6 .03 .073 .338 -.188 .140 -.62 -.093 .301 .302 .041
7 -.40 .218 .104 -.359 .017 -.12 -.202 .126 .197 .132
8 .00 .075 .335 .024 .446 -.56 -.218 .108 -.162 .181
9 .17 -.055 .337 -.045 .399 .03 -.075 .336 .063 .362
10 .31 -.195 .130 -.067 .351 .06 . .047 .396 .257 .071
11 -.14 .038 414 .024 .445 -.12 .068 .350 -%057 .375

T-1 .17 .246 .077 .031 .429 -.18 -.122 .246 -.064 .361
2 .00 .192 .135 .058 .371 -.65 -.234 .092 .123 .245
3 .54 .055 .377 .050 .388 -.24 -.161 .182 .012 .473
4 .49 .098 .287 -.235 .087 -.26 -.143 .210 .095 .296
5 .51 .217 .105 -.171 .162 .00 -.040 .412 .204 .124
6 .34 .037 .417 .017 .462 -.26 -.073 .341 -.056 .377
7 .49 .137 .217 -.065 .356 -.35 -.034 .424 .113 .263
8 .29 .017 .462 .077 .331 -.38 -.163 .178 -.167 .172
9 .14 -.118 .251 -.248 .076 -.32 -.189 .142 -.044 .403

10 .63 .145 .202 -.163 .174 -.35 .031 .432 .301 .042
11 .69 .071 .343 -.035 .420 -.06 .154 .192 .086 .314



Two types of data were obtained from the follow-up interviews:

1) descriptive data from open-ended questions, and 2) quantitative

data from Likert scale items.

Descriptive data requested via open-ended questions dealt

primarily with specific goals (short-term and long-term) which par-

ticipants had set up as.a result "A their involvement in the educa-

tional program. All but five of the 36 participants set at least one

short-term goal and all but seven set at least one long-term goal.

The results indicate that most of the participants (22 of 36) set

either one or two long-term goals. There was a varietY of goals,

ranging from personal goals unrelated to career choice to goals

involving informal or formal training and education for a specific

non-traditional occupation.

The Likert scale data (see Table 21) are from the participants'

reports of any changes they made in achieving goals or changing

values, interests, personality, skills, or self-concept. Also in-

cluded are reports of their progress in entering training programs

and the kinds of feedback they have received from administrators as

well as from family and friends regarding their selection of a non-

traditional career. To facilitate the discussion of the participants'

responses to the questionnaire, response modes of either some, consid-

erable, or very much, were collapsed, and are referred to here as

"at least some change."

With regard to reporting at least some changes in values,

interests, personality, skills, and self concept: 36% (13) of the



Table 21

Frequencies of Responses to Items

in Follow-up Interview

cu

co 0
0

(2

Set a goal of entering non-
traditional career 16 20

Achieved short-term goals
set during program

Altered these goals

Changes in Values
Interests
Personality
Valls
Self-Concept

Working on intermediate
and leng-term goals

Changes will be made over
immediate or long range
period in Values

Interests
Personality
Skills
Self-Concept

Made application and/or en-
rolled in training program 16 20

Made application and/or en-
rolled in apprenticeship
program 1 35

4.91

2

7

31

22
20
20

22

11

12

10

11

14
6

8

3

0

1

5

2

3

3

3

8

2

4

1

4

9

3

9

6

8

6

10

13

12

13

11

7

10

10

2

3

5

3

4

3

4

5

8

5

11

8

0

1

0

3

1

9

2

1

2

2

11
6



Table 21 (cont'd)

0)
r-Ii r-I a)
CI r-I r-I

-I-I PIC 4.1
r-I 0
04 0
04 11:1 1
04

11)

CO 0 0 N

c2

z

>

Encountered problems get-
ting in or staying in
training program 21 11 1 2 1 0

Reasons:
Didn't have time to pur-
sue training 24 7 1 1 3 0

Can't afford it 23 6 1 2 2 2

Feel it isn't worth the
hassle 24 10 2 0 0 0

Feel it would be too dif-
ficult to get admitted 24 10 2 0 0 0

Encountered negative feedback
from people running the train-
ing program 24 9 2 1 0 0

Reasons:
People offering training
programs think you wouldn't
be able to do the work 26 8 0 2 0 0

They feel you wouldn't
stay with the training pro-
gram 26 8 0 2 0 0

They think the occupation
for which they offer train-
ing isn't for women 26 7 0 3 0 0

They think you won't fit
in with those already in
the occupation 26 9 0 1 0 0

Applied forand/or received
financial aid for training 3 33

Source: 8E0G 2

CETA 1

Overall, family and friends
supportive of career choice 3 0 1 10 12 10

Husband/boyfriend suppor-
tive 14 3 2 4 4 9

Children supportive 17 0 1 4 5 9

Brothers/Sisters supportive 13 1 4 4 7 7

Parents supportive 13 0 2 9 5 7

Friends supportive 3 2 4 9 6 12
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participants have made at least some changes in their values; 31%

(11) in their interests; 38% (14) in their personality; while 31%

(11) report making at least some changes in their skills. Self-

concept seemed to be the area uf most change. Sixty-one percent(22)

the participants indicated at least some change in self-concept.

When questioned whether they thought they would make changes

over the intermediate or long range period, 50% (18) of the partici-

pants reported they expected to make at least some change in values.

Furthermore, 64% (23) expected at least some change in interests,

51% (18) expected some change in personality, while 67% (24) expected

some self-concept change. The area of skill development seemed to

be the area of most anticipated change. Eighty-one percent (29) of

the participants reported that over the intermediate or long period,

they expected to make at least s,Jme changes in their skills. It

is interesting to note that 61% (22) felt that their skills would

change."considerable" or "very much" over the intermediate, or long

range period.

In examining short-term, and intermediate or long-term goals,

44% (16) of the participants set short-term goals related to train-

ing and education, and 56% (20) set intermediate or long-term goals

in this area. Thirty-three percent (12) of the participants set

short-term goals of getting a job or entering a specified career,

while 39% (14) specified intermediate or long-term goals of this

nature. In answer to the question,about progress on short-term

goals, 72% (26) of the participants reported at least some progress.



In addition, 53% (19) reported accomplishing at least some work on

intermediate and long-term goals.

At the time of the follow-up interviews, 47% (17) of .the par-

ticipants had reported applying for or enrolling in a training program

or apprenticeship to acquire needed job skills. However, only three

of the participants had applied for, or received financial aid for

training. Finally, 89% (32) of the participants reported that their

families and friepds were supportive, at least to soue extent, of

their career choice.

Evaluation

The purpose of evaluating the treatment program was to assess

tle participants' and host institution administrators'reaction to

the activities conducted in the workshop. Evaluations were completed

by both the Participants and host administrators at each selected

Community/Junior College. The evaluation form (see Appendi Q) was

purposively open ended in order to obtain honest participant

response. Questions included: 1) What did you like most about the

workshops?; 2) What did you like least?; 3) If you could change

anything about the workshop, what would you change?; 4) Do you think

you have benefited from attending this workshop? In what way?

Descriptive statistics assessing the responses indicate 68%

(25) of the 37 respondents stated that they most favored group dis-

cussion and subsequent support received from other participants.

Respondents also favored the helpfulness of the facilitators (19%)

and the step by step format of the workbook (11%). When asked "What

4.94



did you like the least?" Thirty-one percent (11) of the respondents

replied "nothing" or left the space provided for answers blank.

Participants liked least the facilitators reading some parts of the

units (14%) and the sessions lasting only two hours (11%).

The most notable changes suggested by the participants included

lengthening the session (2F%)allowing more time for discussion (14%)

and lengthening the tine available for occupational exploration (10%).

Thirty-one percent (11) of the respondents indicated that they would

not make any changes or left the space, provided for answers blank.

When asked if they had benefited from attending the workshop,

all participants responded to the question and 92% (33) indicated

positive benefits. Increased self-knowledge (47%) was the most often

stated benefit. In addition, broadened concepts of elployment

opportunities (25%); knowledge of the steps to follow for acquiring

future employment (19%); and exposure to other women with similar

problems (14%) were also cited an benefiting respondents.

Evaluation by the host administrators stated that participants

as well as community reaction to the program was favorable. Sugges-

tions for improvement included increased delivery time of educational

program and utilization of guest speakers (i.e., females working in

non-traditional occupations). Additionally, one administrator re-

quested an in-service teacher workshop in which prospective instructor

could be trained. As a further indication of the Ferceived benefits

of the programiit should be noted that the program is currently being

offered as a credit course at one host institution. Other local
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community college administrators have also expressed interest In

offering the program at their respective colleges. Thus, the eval-

uation by both participants and host administrators (though admit-

tedly biased) indicated that although some minor changes were sug-

gested the program was indeed beneficial foi those who participated.
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Conclusions

The conclusions reported here are those that are the most

salient with regard to the utilization of the educational program

to assist women overcome the barriers to entering non-traditional

occupational training programs and careers. A secondary focus of

this section is the transportability of the program. The conclu-

sions are as follows:

1. Women who are interested in considering a non-traditional

career can be recruited from a community. An adequate

number of applications for the workshops were received to

enable the researchers to randomly select participants

for both the experimental and control groups. It should

be noted that the attrition rate between applications and

the attendance at the first meeting was high. TOus, there

is a discrepancy between the number who will indicate

interest and those that will actually attend.

2. The educational program appeared to be effective in chang-

ing the attitudes of the participants toward perceptions

of less deterrence to entering male-dominated occupatiors.

The adjusted posttest mean scores for the experimental

group consistently reflect a lower level of deterrence to

entering non-traditional careers than those for the

control group.

3. The educational program appeared to have an impact on

locus of control, as measured by the Career Development
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Responsibility Scale and the Rotter I-E Scale. Participants

in the experimental group made greater gains (although not

itatistically significant) toward internality from pretest

to posttest than did control group participants. There also

appears to be some relationship between change scores for

locus of control and change scores for survey items indicat-

ing that changes in locus of control toward internality

tend to occur concurrently with decreases in perceptions

of deterrence.

4. Involvement in the educational program facilitated the entry

of some of the participants into non-traditional occupational

training programs and jobs. Follow-up of the experimental

treatment group indicated that 50% of the participants said

they planned to enter non-traditional careers or training

programs. Of these 50 percent, all did, in fact, apply for

or enter non-traditional educational/training or apprentice-

ship programs. Similar results appeared to be obtained with

the control group when they were involved in the educational

program. This (is an indicator that historical error did not

occur, i.e., the control group made similar gains in acqui-

sition of non-traditional skills and jobs during the treat-

ment programr-but had not made these gains prior to the

posttest or follow-up of the experimental group.

5. A differential effect of the experimental treatment pro-

gram can be expected depending on the location in which it
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is presented. The use of the program in three different

locations allowed the researchers to observe and measure

the effects with different groups. Although the results

were in the same direction, the amount of gain varied.

Therefore, the impact of the educational program may be

tempered by the community in which it is offered and the

nature of the participants.

6. It appears that the.experimental program, with minor

changes, could be utilized in the outreach program of any

community college, i.e., it is transportable. ParticipP.nts

in the experimental program, for the most part, expressed

satisfaction with the exercises included in the program.

Suggested changes are primarily in the format of the deliv-

ery rather than the dontent of the educational program.

The researchers concluded that the theoretical framework

utilized was appropriate for the target audience.

7. The application of the experimental treatment program was

effective in getting the participants to establish short

and long term goals, explore their occupational interest,

change their self-concept, and gain support from family

and friends for their career choices. One would not

necessarily expect all participants to change in all of

these areas. Thus, the researchers' indication that the

program was effective is an expnession of a value judgement

that the changes that were obtained were satisfactory to

5 1(4. ,
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them. It was felt'that the changes were such that if a

program of this nature were continued, it would result in

a flow of women into non-traditional occupational prepara-

tion programs and jobs.

r-
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Model for Facilitating Career Development



Model for Facilitating Career Development

Decision to get Job

-I

Identify Saleable Skills

Identify Personality
Characteristics

4

Determine Discrepancies
Job Requirements and

Rewards
VS.

Skills and Values
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NON-TRADITIONAL CAREERS
FOR WOMEN

A series of workshops to help women prepare for entering careers and

training programs the. are considered non-traditional will be presented by

0k7 vsa-Walton Junior College, Tallahassee Community College, and

PasLo-Hernando Community College in cooperation with the Florida State

University Department of Educational Leadership.

THROUGH THIS PROGRAM PARTICIPANTS WILL:

Learn about the careers and fields that offer the greatest financial re-

wards.
Learn to overcome the risks of pursuing non-traditional careers.

Learn how to increase the chances of succeeding in a non-traditional

career.

Emphasis will be on overcoming the special problems that may occurwhen

women go to work or pursue training for jobs that previously have been

performed only by men. A variety of instructional methods will be used

including audio visual tapes, role playing, individualized problem solving,

evaluation of personal goals and group interaction. The workshop sessions

will be conducted in ten, two-hour sessions running two times a week for five

weeks beginning in mid-September.

"Non-Traditional Careers for Women" will be offered at no cost to the

participants.

For further information, or to register, please contact:

Mondays & Wednesdays Tuesdays & Thursdays Mont1ays & Wednesdays

7-9 P.M. 7-9 P.M. 7-9 P.M.

Sept, 11-Oct. 9, 1978 Sept. 19-Oct. 19, 1978 Oct. 2-Nov. 1, 1978

Okaloosa Walton Tallahassee Pasco-Hernando

Community Community Community

College College College

Dr. Earl Gulledge Dr. Archie Johnston Mr. Jim Moore

Dean of the College birector of Institutional Continuing Ed. Specialist

Okaloosa-Walton Jr. Col. Research Continuing Ed. Dept.

Nit eville, FL 32578 Tallahassee Comm. Col. Pasco-Hernando Comm. Col.

(904)-678-5111 444 Appleyard Drive 7025 Stilte Road 785

Tallahassee, FL 32304 New Port Richey, Ft. 35552

(904)-576-5181, #274 (813)-847-2727, #210

When your registration form is received, additional information, including

*posed schedules, location, and materials will be sent to you.
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INSTRUCTIONAL STAFF

DR. HOLLIE B. THOMAS, DIRECTOR

Dr. Thomas is Associate Professor of Education at the Florida State Univer-
sity. He has an extensive background in Counseling and Career Education.
Dr. Thomas ha.; published nurherous articles in the field and conducted
workshops throughout the country. Dr. Thomas is known nationally for his
work in vocational guidance and career development.

STAFF:

Leo Christie, Kay Colvin, and Karen Denbroeder, Workshop Staff, have
worked in depth on this project under the direction and guidance of Dr.
Thomas, and will be conducting the workshops. These instructional staff
members have had extensive experience in counseling, teaching, and private
business.

MAJOR TOPICS WILL BE:

How to select a career: Traditional vs. Non-Traditional

Making a career decision: Traditional vs. Non-Traditional

Learning to communicate and be assertive for personal success

How to develop personal responsibility

How to acquire employment skills

Learning new avenues to Non-Traditional Careers

Learning to define life goals

Building confidence and ability to succeed

Coping with the stresses of Non-Traditional Careers

This document was promulgated at a cost of $.035 a copy
to advise the public of "Non-Traditional Careers for Wo-
men" Workshop.



NON-TRADITIONAL CAREERS FOR WOMEN
REGISTRATION FORM

Sptember, October, November, 1978

NAME DAYTIME TELEPHONE

ADDRESS

CITY STATE ZIP CODE

Please complete the registration form and return in the enclosed postage free
envelope to the appropriate office. Enrollment is limited so pre-registration is

necessary.

TALLAHASSEE COMMUNITY COLLEGE
Tuesdays & Thursdays
7-9 P.M., Sept. 19-Oct. 19, 1978
Dr. Archie Johnston, Director
Office of Institutional Research
444 Appleyard Drive
Tallahassee, Florida 32304

OKALOOSA-WALTON JUNIOR COLLEGE
Mondays & Wednesdays
7-9 P.M., Sept. 11-Oct. 9, 1978
Dr. Earl Gulledge
Dean of the College
Okaloosa-Walton Junior College
Niceville, Florida 32578

PASCO-HERNANDO COMMUNITY COLLEGE
Mondays & Wednesdays
7-9 RM., Oct. 2-Nov. 1, 1978
Mr. Jim Moore
Continuing Education Specialist
Continuing Education Department
7025 State Road 785
New Port RicheN,, Florida 33552

Tallahassee Community College
444 Appleyard Drive
Tallahassee, Florida 32304

NON PROFIT ORG.

U.S. POSTAGE

PAID
Tallahassee, Florida

PERMIT No. 40
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Dear

We wish to thank you for your interest in "Non-Traditional

Careers for Women." There will be an organizational meeting

held at

from

We are looking forward to seeing you on

Sincerely,

Hollie B. Thomas

Leo Christie

Karen Denbroeder

Kay Colvin

4
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Dear

We wish to thank you for your interest in "Non-Traditional

Careers for Women." The first session will be held on

from at

Some of the topics to be discussed include:

How to select a career: Traditional vs. Non-Traditional

Making a career decision: Traditional vs. Non-Traditional

How to develop personal responsibility

How to acquire employment skills

Learning new avenues to Non-Traditional Careers

Learning to define life goals

Building confidence and ability to succeed

Coping with the stresses of Non-Traditional Careers

We are looking forward to seeing you on

Sincerely,

Hollie B. Thomas

Leo Christie

Karen Denbroeder

Kay Colvin



Dear

We wish to thank you for your interest in "Non-Traditional

Careers For Women." We are sorry, but at this time we are unable

to accomdate all who expressed an interest in the workshop series.

However, there will be another workshop offered by the college

later this year. It will not be necessary for you to re-register.

Your name will be kept on file and you will be contacted by

Sincerely,

Hollie B. Thomas

Leo Christie

Karen Denbroeder

Kay Colvin
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SURVEY OF WOMEN'S ATTITUDES ABOUT CAREERS

This survey provides you with an opportunity to express your opinions

anout the obstacles that would be (or are) encountered by women who choose

to seek jobs in fields usually dominated by wen. The results of the survey

will help us assist women to establish careers in the field of their choice,

whether it be one usually dominated by women or men.

On the following pages you will find a series of statements that may

or may not keep women from seeking a job in an area that is usually domin-

ated by men. You are asked to express your feelings about how much or how

little you agree with each tatement.

There are no right or wrong answers, so do not hesitate to respond to

each statement exactly the way you feel.

DIRECTIONS FOR MARKING YOUR.RESPONSES:

A. In making your responses circle 1, 2, 3, 4, or 5 as below:

(1) Strongly Agree--if the statement describes an obstacle that would

have considerable impact on women's career develop-

ment.

(2) Agree--if the statement describes an obstacle that would have moder-

ate impact on women's career development.

(3) Undecided--if you are not sure whether or not the statement describes

an obstacle that would have an impact on the career

development of women.

(4) Disagree--if the statement does not describe an obstacle that would

have considerable impact on career development.

(5) Strongly Disagree--if the statement describes an obstacle that would

have little, if any, impact on career development.

B. When selecting your responses, consider the response words as if they were

points on the same straight line.

Strongly Agree 2 undecided 4 Strongly Disagree

/ / / -i

1 Agree 3 Disagree 5

C. Below are sample statements with responses shown.

Rwlehave trJuble getting into business. 1 0 3 4 5

Career fields are hard to get into. 1 2 4 5

D. PLEASE DO NOT OMIT ANY ITEMS.

4.125



A. A woman may decide not to enter careers that are
usually held by meil because:

1. She wasn't told she could

2. She doesn't want any hassle on the job . .

3. She doesn't want to compete

4. She doesn't see herself as a professional.

5. She doesn't feel that she is as competent as
the man in the field

6. She would offend men by being successful . .

7. She feels that women have to be better (work
harder, et cetera) than men to be successful
in the same job

B. Information about careers usually held by men:

1. May never be sought by women

2. May, never be reviewed seriously by a woman .
4

3. May take extra effort to obtain as compared
to information concerning occupations typi-
cally held by females

4. May not be available in the form of a female
role model

C. If a woman seeks information about non-traditional
occupations (those usually held by men) she may
fi,nd that:

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1. She has difficulty overcoming negative feed-
back from the sources of occupational infor-
mation 1 2 3 4 5

2. She has difficulty getting people to talk to
her about these occupations 1 2 3 4 5

3. She has difficulty getting information about
openings in these occupations 1 2 3 4 5

4. She may have difficulty overcoming the pres-
sure to look at information about jobs that
are traditionally female 1 2 3 4 5



C. (cont'd) If a woman seeks information about non-
traditional occupations (those usually
held by men) she may find that:

5. She may have difficulty knowing where to
start looking for information needed. . .

D. A woman who attempts to get training in a male
domdnated field is likely to feel that persons
offering the training programs:

1. Are not interested in her

2. Think that she would not be able to do the
work

3. Think of her as a female, rather than some-
one seriously interested in pursuing a

career

4. Would have the per:eption that women would
not stay with the training program . . . .

5. Would recruit her into a female dominated
occupational training program

6. Do not think she could get a job in the oc-
cupation for which they offered training. .

7. Think that the occupation for which they
offer training "just isn't for women'. .

8. Think that even if you can train her, she
won't be physically strong enough for the

job

9. Think she won't like the working conditions

10. Think she won't fit in with those already
in the profession

E. A woman who makes plans to enter a career usu-
ally sought only by men is likely to feel that
her friends think that:

1. "Ladies" shouldn't seek that kind of career

2. She won't be satisfied with the job . .

3. She should seek a job in an area where mOre
women are employed

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5



F. A woman may be reluctant to seek training for a
career, usually held by men because:

1. She feels that men are more competent than
women in some areas such as math and
science

2. She has doubts about her ability to do the
job even if she did finish the training. .

3. She feels that women have less mechanical
ability than men

4. She feels that the "pay off" of training
is quicker for the traditional jobs .

5. She is unable or not willing to forgo in-
come during training or graduate school
for the non-traditional occupation . . . .

6. She has a low-paying job which doesn't
allow her to save enough to pay for ad-
ditional training

7. She doesn't know how to get financial aid
for this kind of training

8. She would feel that any money available to
pay for training for these kinds of jobs
should go to her husband or other male
members of the-household

9. She couldn't be away from her family for
training programs that are offered in the
evening

G. Women who hold jobs in traditional.female
fields find it difficult to leave their jobs
to acquire jobs traditionally held by men
because:

1. They like their present job

2. They don't wt to give up their job secu-
rity

3. They know they can be successful in the job
they hold

4. They want to stay where their are sa and
secure

4.128)
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1 2 3 4 5

1 2 4 5

1 2 3 4 5
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1 2 3 4 5
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1 3 4 5
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G. (cont'd) Women who hold jobs in traditional fe-

male fields find it difficult to leave
their jobs to acquire jobs traditionally
held by men because:

5. They feel that the experience they had in a
"female" job won't count for experience re-
quired in a "male" job

H. Women have traditionally remained in certain
jobs and professions because they believe that:

1. A woman should be supportive of her hus-
band's career

2. Husband's object if wives make a higher
salary than they do

3. A woman has a different set of values than
a man

I. A woman may have difficulty getting qualified
and staying qualified for jobs traditionally
held by men because:

1. She finds it necessary to leave the train-
ing program to follow her' husband or family

2. She feels it would be difficult to get ad-

mitted to the educational or training pro-
gram, so she never tries

3. She feels that she can't leave her family to
go to a training program in another state .

4. She feels that she can't go out of town for
training sessions or conferences

5. She doesn't feel it is worth the hassle to
get the required training

6. She usually enrolls in a school curriculum
that doesn't prepare her for a job . . . .

7. She does not have time to pursue training
for these kinds of jobs

8. She finds it easier to get 2ato and/or re-
enter jobs traditionally held by women. . .

4.129
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I. (cont'd) A woman may have difficulty getting
qualified and staying qualified for
jobs traditionally held by men be-
cause:

9. She got a scholarship in another field and
cannot financially afford to give it ,up in
order to pursue the training in the male-
dominated field

J. A woman may feel that if she is successful in

an occupation typically held only by men that:

1. Men feel uncomfortable with women in respon-
sible positions

2. She still will not be as respected as a male
with similar success

3. Men would still keel they would have to pro-
tect her from "unpleasant" experiences . .

K. An employed woman may not be willing to risk

seeking a job usually held by men because:

1. She feels she would risk her present occu-
pation if she looked for another job . . .

2. She feels she wouldn't be paid as much as
the men

3. She feels an immediate obligation to help
her family financially

L. College education for a woman:

1. Isn't worth as much as it is for a man .

2. Makes it harder to get a job than if she
hadn't gone to college

3. Is usually just an insurance policy in case
she has to work

M. A woman may be reluctant to pursue a career in

a field dominated by men because:

1. She is afraid of being rejected by the males

with whom she would be working
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M. (coned) A woman may be reluctant to pursue a
career in a field dominated by men be-
cause:

2. She feels there is a low probability of a
woman being successful in the field

3. She feels that men in the occupation would
insist that she play the woman's role . . .

4. She is reluctant to apply or interview for
jobs usually held by men

5. These careers wouldn't give her time to be a
mother

6. She doesn't have the experience or training

7. She doesn't feel she would be lucky enough
to get it

8. She doesn't feel she would get the job - so
why try

N. Women may have difficulty getting jobs usually
held by men because:

1. Women can't pick up and move to a job as
easily as a man

2. They think that employers don't hire women
for management positions

ONSIM

3. They don't plan for a lifetime career

4. They don't want to leave their hometown

0. Women do not seek the same careers as do men because:

1. They lack self-confidence

2. A woman should be a wife and mother first.

P. A woman who obtains a job in an area dominated
by men may find it difficult to cope with:

1. Being "telked down" to by me4 who are less
competent than she is

2. The men's thinking she won't be able to do an
effective job
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P. (cont'd) A woman who'-obtains a job in an area dour.

inated by men may find it difficplt to

cope with:

3. The resentment from the wives of the men

with whom she works

Q.

4. The feeling that no matter how well she does

her job she will not be promoted

5. The negative attitude of men that she's tak-

ing the place of a male who should be in the

job

6. Getting less regard than men for doing the

job well

7. Men's attitude of superiority

8. The dangers that exist in some jobs

9. The feeling (by men) that they are better at

technical things than women are

10. The conflict with the religious teaching that

stress the role of a woman as that of a wife

and mother .

A woman who works in jobs usually held by men:

1. .
Must earn respect rather than have it con-

ferred on them as the men do

2. Has difficulty supervising other women . . .

3. Has to put up with other women
of her success

4. Gets criticism that relates to

rather than job perfomance

5. Has to stand up for her rights

get promotions she deserves

who are jealous

being female

in order to

6. Has a boss that is male

R. A woman is likely to choose to enter a "female"

career (those usually dominated by women) be-

cause:

1. Others tell her to

6')
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R. (cont'd) A woman is likeky to choose to enter a
"female" career (those usually dominated
by.women) because:

2. Her friends chose it too

3. Books, TV, and magazines all portray women in
stereotyped roles

r40
g
4
4J
M

1

1

4. She knows of women who are unhappy in other
careers 1

5. Persons employed in the career will be supr
portive of her 1

6. She has not been told to pursue other alter-
natives 1

7. She is not aware of her own potential . . . . 1

S. A woman's family may affect-her career decision by:

1. Expecting her to have babies 1

2. Expecting her to marry well 1

3. Expecting her to please them rather than make
her own career decision 1

4. Putting too much pressure on her to do well in
a proper career field 1

5. Making all of her decisions for her 1

6. Teaching her where a woman's place is in soc-
iety 1

7. Expecting her to work immediately to assist in
supporting the family 1

8. Protecting her 1

9. Teaching her that women are solely responsible
for raising the family and taking care of the
household operation 1

10. Insisting that a woman can't be a good wife
and have a career 1
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S. (cont'd) A woman's family may affect her career
decision by:

11.. Allowing her to depend on them for financial
support

T. A woman may not go into a non-traditional or
previously male dominated career because:

1. Her family feels that academics are for men;
easier studies are for women. .

2. Her parents felt the boy in the family should
have priority for career training

3. Her family gave little or no positive feed-
back regarding her career plans .

4. Her main desire is to please her parents.

5. Her family wanted her to do what was safe
and secure

6. There are no career oriented, professional
role models in her immediate family . . . .

7. Her parents want her to get married, take
care of her husband, and provide grand-
children as soon as possible

8. Her reluctance to leave home or to be cm-
pletely independent

9. Her feeling that her job was only temporary
until her marriage

10. Her working mostly with men in a profession
causes problems at home for her husband . .

11. Her inability to be a mother, housekeeper,
and career woman all at the same time . . .

)
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Occupational Experience Scale

INSTRUCTIONS:

The statements that follow prOvide you with an' opportunity to express

the way you feel about certain events regarding career!, and career decisions.

Each item consists of a statement and a pair of alternative responses

lettered a or b. Please select the one you actually,believe to be true,

rather than the one you think you should thoose or the one you would like to

be true. This is a measure of personal belief, obviously there are no right

or wrong answers.

In some instances, you may discover that you believe both statements or

neither one. In such cases, be sure to select the oni'you most strongly

believe to be the case, as far as you are concerned. Also'try to respond

to each item independently when making your choice: do not be influenced by

your previous choice.

1. People find out about jobs and what skills and knowledge are required for

the job
a. usually by accident.

b. because they carefully consider all.job possibilities.

2. The job you are able to get depends mostly on

a. how lucky you are
b. how much you know about the jobs that are available

3. When it is time to think about getting a job

a. the steps to get into the job will become obvious to you.

b. you should ask a young person in the occupation in which you are

interested what he did to get the job.

4. If you find a good job, it would more likely be because

a. you were in the right place at the right time.

b. of your earlier decision to prepare for it.

5. ft is better to
a. have someone else plan your career.

b. get all the facts and advice you think you need and make your own

career plans.
a

6. Information about jobs should

a. be provided to students in their classes.

b. be obtained by the student who is interested in a particular occupa-

tion, from whatever sources are available.

7. In a job interview, it is probably best to

a. just answer the questions you are asked.

b. have certain things planned ahead that you.want to tell the interviewer.

8. You should
a. try to get a job where you have to make a lot of decisions by

yourself.
b. take a job where you are told what and how to do everything.

9. Teenagers should
a. think out and plan the right path for their careers.

b. be given intensive tests and interviews by vocational guidance

counselors to determine the right career for each of them.
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Occupational Experience (cont'd)

10. You should
a. try to understand yourself, your needs and values in relation to

jobs. .

b. depend on others to tell you haw you would fit into jobs.

.11. Your interest
a. should be determined by exploring jobs and what you like about them.
b. should not be explored, because liking a job is hot important.

12. Suppose someone is promoted to a leadership Position in his company. It

is probably because
a. he/she took advantage of the opportunities that were available.
b. he/she got the right breaks.

13. If you are looking for work, it is probably best to
a. take the first job that is offered to you.
b. wait.until you ffnd a job that would be satisfying to you.

14. Knowing what occupation is best for you
a. is not possible because thespare too many things a person

cannot know.
b. depends mostly on your figuring out whatkirid of person you are.

15. If you get a job that you enjoy, it might possibly be because
a. someone told you to take the job because they thought it was,

right for you.
b. you took into account the types of things you want to get from

a job.

16. If you get a job that you don't like, it would most likely be because
a. you didn't try hard enough to find out what jobs you would like.

b. because of things that you do not have control over;

17. Results of tests concerning occupational choice should be used to
a. help you explore your feelings about jobs and how you fit into them.
b. show you the jobs in which you could be successful.

18. Getting a particular job depends mostly on
a. what you know and are able to do.
b. knowing the right people.

19. Doing a job well depends on
a. someone giving you a specific set of procedures to follow.

b. being able to make the right decisions yourself.

20. Suppose a test showed that you did not know much about occupations.

Would this most likely be because
a. no one had ever bothered to tell you about occupations?

b. you had not looked into requirements for occupations?

21. A person
a. should depend on others to tell him/her what job is best suited

for hlm/her.

b. can figure out what job is best suited for him/her.

22. If you get a job that agrees with you abilities and interests, it is

probably because
a. you planned well.
b/ it just happened that way.
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Occupational Experience (cont'd)

23. Preparation for a particular occupation
a. will allow you to enter that occupation or a related one.

b. doesn't do any good, because the future cannot be predicted.

24. Learning about jobs
a. is necessary if you want to make a wise career choice.

b. usually doesn't help

25. Suppose you have a job and your supervisor is telling you how to do a

job which you cannot understand. It would probably be because

a. 'he didn't explain it well.

b. because of something you are supposed to know but have forgotten.

26. The school should
a. provide an opportunity for you to explore occupations in which

** you are interested.

b. require you to explore many occupations.

27. A person
a. can usually tell which job is best for him/her.

b. usually has very little to say about the job her/she gets.

28. Suppose a friend of yours becomes a doctor. Would it most likely be

because he/she
a. worked hard throughout school so that he/she could get into

medical school?
b. his father got him/her into medical school?

29. If you don't get the job you want, it is probably because of

a. bad luck.
b. lack of planning.

30. It is probably better
a. to take only a joL that interests you.

b. to take any job that is offered to you.

Life Experience Scale

INSTRUCTIONS:

The statementithat follow are similar to those above except that they

include a broader range of life experiences. You are to select one alternate
statement that you believe to be the most true from each pair. Please indi-

cate your response by circling either a or b for each set.

1. a. Children get into trouble because their parents punish them too much

b. The trouble with most children nowadays, is that their parents are
too easy with them.

2. a. Many of the unhappy things in people's lives are partly due to bad

luck.

b. People's misfortunes result from the mistakes they make.

3. a. One of the major reasons why we have wars is because people don't take

enough interest in politics.
b. There will always be wars, no matter how hard people try to prevent

them.
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Life Experience Scale (cont'd)

4. a. /n the long run people get the respect they deserve in this world.
b. Unfortunatel 17, an individmal's worth often passes.unrecognized no

matter how hard he tries.

5. a. The idea that teachers are unfair to students is nonsense.
b. MOst students don't realize the extent to which their grades are in-

fluenced by accidental happenings.

6. a. Without the right breaks one cannot be an effective leader.
b. Capable people who fail to become leaders have not taken advantage of

their opportunities.

7. a. No matter how hard you try some people just don't
like you.

b. People who can't get others to like them don't understand how to get
along with others.

8. a. Heredity plays the major role in determining one's personality.
b. It is one's experiences in life which determine what they're like.

9. a. I have often found that what is going to happen will happen.
b. Trusting to fate has never turned out as well for me as making a

decision to take a definite course of action.

10. a. In the case of the well prepared student there is rarely, if ever,
such a thing as an unfair test.

b. Many times exam questions tend to be bo unrelated to course work that
studying is really useless.

11. ,a. Becoming a success is a matter of hard work, luck has little or
nothing to do with it.

b. Getting a good job depends mainly on being in the right place at the
right time.

The average citizen can have an influence in government decisions.
This world is run by the few people in power, and themeis not much
the little guy can do about it.

13. a. When I make plans, I am almost certain that I can make them work.
b. It is not always wise to plan too far ahead because many things turn

out to be a matter of good or bad fortune anyhow.

14. a. There are certain people who are just no good.
b. There is some good in everybody.

15. a. In my case getting what I want has little or nothing to do with luck.
b. Many time we might just as well decide what to do by flipping a coin.

16. a. Who gets to be the boss often depends on who was lucky enough to be
in the right place first.

b. Getting people to do the right thing depends upon ability, luck has
little or nothing to do with it.

17. a. As far as worliaffairs are concerned, most of us are the victims of
forces we can neither understand, not control.

b. By taking an active part in political and social affairs the people
can control world events.

12. a.

b.
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Life Experience Scale (cont'd)

18. a. Most people don't realize the extent to which their lives are

controlled by accidental happenings.

b. There really is no such thing as "luck.

19. a. One should always be Willing to admit mistakes.

b. It is usually best to cover up one's mistakes.

20. a. It is hard to know whether not a person really likes you.

b. How many friends you have evends upon how nice a person you are.

21. a. In the long run the bad things that happen to us are balanced

by the good ones.
b. Most misfortunes are the result of lack of ability, ignorance,

laziness, or all three.

22. a. With enough effort we can wipe out political corruption.

b. It is difficult for people to have much control over the things

politicians do in office.

23. a. Sometimes I can't understand how teachers arrive at the grades they

give.
b. There is a direct connection between how hard I study and the grades

I get.

24. a. A good leader expects people to decide for themselves what they

should dc.

b. A good leader makes it clear to everybody what their jobs are.

25. a. Many times I feel that I have little influence over the things that

happen to me.

b. It is impossible for me to believe that chance or luck plays an

important role in my life.

26. a. People are lonely because they don't try to be friendly.

b. There's not much use intrying too hard to please people, if they like

you, they like you.

27. a. There is too much emphasis on athletics in high school.

b. Team sports are an excellent way to build character.

28. a. What happens to me is my own doing.

b. Sometimes I feel that I don't have enough control over the direction

my life is taking.

29. a. Most of the time I can't understand why politicians behave the way

they do.
b. In the long run the people are responsible for bad government on a

national as well as on a local level.
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Personal /nformation Data

We need to know a few things about you so that we may better understand

the way women feel about careers.

Please complete the following':

1. Your age

Less

in years is; (check one)

than 20

20 - 29.99

30 - 39.99

40 - 49.99

50 - 59.99

60 or over

2. Have you ever considered entering careers other than the one in

which you are now employed? Yes No

If yes, what were these careers?

3. Have you at any time considered entering a career that you,would

colisider to be one that is held mostly by men? Yes No.

If yes, how much did you consider this career?

only a little

considerable

What male dominated career(s) did you cunsider?
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Follow-up Interview
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ASSESSMENT OF CAREER PLANS

1. Did you set a goal of entering a non- Yes

.
traditional career?

2. Have you achieved the short-term goals you

set for yourself during the workshop?

Goals

A.

B.

C.

D.

E.

Have you altered any of these goals?

A.

B.

C.

D.

E.

Have there been any changes in:

A. Your values

B. Your interests

C. Your personality

D. Your skills

E. Self-concept

4.)

No

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 ,3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5



Assessment of Career Plans page 2

Additional comments:

3. Are you working on your intermediate
and long-term goals?

1 2 3 4 5

How much progress have you made?

Goals

A. 1 2 3 4 5

B. 1 2 3 4 5

C. 1 2 3 4 5

D. 1 2 3 4 5

E. 1 2 3 4 5

Do you think over the immediate-or-long
range period you will make changes in your"

A. Values 1 2 3 4 5

B. Interests 1 2 3 4 5

C. Personality 1 2 3 4 5

D. Skills 1 2 3 4 5

E. Se1E-concept 1 2 3 4 5
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Assessment of Career Plans - page 3

Additional Comments:

4. Have you made application and/or
enrolled in a training program to
acquire the skills you need for your
career field?

5.

\ A.

B.

C.

D.

E.

Yes No

Apprenticeship Program? Yes No

>1
r-I (1) II
r-I r-i
11$ V 1 .0

V 1.4 U
4.) 14

11:43) IId II

2
-ri

CA tl 1

Have you encountered any problems getting in
or staying in the training program? 1 2 3 4 5

Are you having difficulty because you don't
have time to pursue training for non-tradi-
tional jobs? 1 2 3

Because you can't afford it? 1 2 3 4 5

Because ycu feel it isn't worth the hassle
to get the training? 1 2 3 4 5

Because you feel it would be too difficult
to get admitted? 1 2 3 4 5

Others

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5
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Assessment of Career Plans - page 4

r4

4

0
4

0

0
0

>4

1
1.1

4

4

Have you encountered negatice feedback from people
running,the training program? 1 2 3 4 5

A. Do the people offering the training programs
think you wouldn't be able to do the work? 1 2 3 4 5

B. Do theyfeel yol, wouldn't stay with the training
program? 1 2 3 4 5

C. Do they think the occupation for which they
offer the training isn't for women? 1 2 3 4 5

D. Do they think you won't fit in with those
already in the occupation? 1 2 3 4 5

E. Others

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4 5

1 2 3 4

Additional Comments:

6. Have you applied for and/or received
financial aid for your training? Yes No

Source:

6 !
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Assessment of Career Plans - page 5

7. Are your family and friends supportive of your

career choice? 1

A. Husband/boyfriend 1

B. Children 1

C. Brothers/sisters 1

D. Parents 1

E. Friends 1

Additional Comments:

>,
ar

.-400
r4
Pi

r-i

1k
0
'0
4-4

0

4
0
0
a

cu

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

2 3 4 5

61,9
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Sunda Monda Tuesda Wednesda Thursda Frida Saturda

Sept 10

OWJC-I (T) 11
All Staff-

12 OWJC-1(1) 13
Leo Chr stie

- 14 15- 16

17 OWJC-2 (f) 18

Kay Colvin
TCC-I(:)
All Staff

TCC-2(;)
Kay Co vin

19

26

OWJC -3(p 20
Leo Chr stie

OWJC-50 27
Leo Christie

TCC -1 C)21
Leo Christie

TCC -3 928
Leo Chr stie

22

29 OWJC-6 0
Kay Colvin

23

3024 OWJC-4 0 25
Karen Den-

broeder

Oct. 1 PHCC-I (E) 2

All Staff
TCC -4

Karen9en-
broeder

OWJC -4(E)

Kay Colvin
TCC -5 (I) 5

Leo Christie
7

PHCC -1

Leo Christie

OWJC-8 (1) 9

& Posttes
Karen Den-

broeder

TCC-6(E)
Kay Colvin

TCC -80
& Posttest
Karen Den-

broeder

10

17

PHCC -3() 11
Leo Christie

PHCC-50 18
Leo Christie

TCC-7 (:)12
Kay Colvin

19

13

20

14

21

PHCC-2
Kay Colvin

PHCC-4 0 6
Karen Den-

broeder

15

22 PHCC-6 (!) 23
Kay Colvin

0WJC-10
Karen Den-

broeder

24 PHCC-7(I) 25
Kav Colvin

0WJC-30 26
Leo Christie

0WJC-4(:) 27
Leo Christie

28

OWJC-Post- 0
test & Ift)

Karen Den-
broeder

OWJC -20
Karen Den-

broeder

6
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Sunda Monda Tuesda Wednesda Thursday Frida Saturda
Oct . 29 'IPNCC-8 &Co 30

Posttest
Karen Den-

broeder

OWJC-6 (.) 31
Leo Christie

Nov. . 1

OWJC-7
Kay Colv n

TOWC-8 0 2 eirc-4
Kay Colvin

0
Karen Den-

broederTCC-1 0
Karen Den-

broeder

TCC3 ()
Karen Den-

broeder
TCC-2 (5)

Leo ChristieOWJC-5 0
Kay Colvin
TCC Post-C

test and I
Leo Christie

Nov. 5 TCC-5 (:) 6
Kay Colvin

TCC-6 0 7
Kay Colvin

TCC-7 0 8
Kay Colvin
P11CC-2 0
Karen Den-

broeder

PHCC-7 0 15
Leo Christie

TCC-8 (:)

Leo Christie
PHCC-4010
Kay Colvin

11

18

PHCC-I 0
Karen Den-

broeder

PHCC-5 013
Kay Colvin

PHCC-1 (:)
Karen Den-

broeder

PHCC-6 014
Leo Christie

PHCC-3 (:)

Kay Colvin

PHCC-8 0 16
Leo Christie

1712

KEY

OWJC = Okaloosa Walton Junior College
TCC = Tallahassee Community College
PHCC = Pasco Liernando Community College

= Experimental
= Control
= Introduction

1,2,3, etc = Unit 1, Unit 2, Unit 3
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Pretest Introduction
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Pretest Introduction

1. "we are concerned with presenting an educational program that

Adresses Vour particular needs and iliterests as a group. In

order for us to accor lish this we need your assistance. By

completing this questionnaire, you will be providing us with

information we need to insure that this program will address your

concerns as women considering non-traditional careers."

2. Read three paragraphs at top of first page.

3. Hand out questionnaires.

4. Go through directions for marking responses.

5. "At the bottom of the last page, please write a short summary

of your occupational goals. (Because we have other activities

planned for this evening) please try and complete the question-

naire as rapidly as possible."

6. When it appears that most of them are on the last page, remind

them to write the occupational goals summary.

6 4
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Group Control Introduction

Due to the very large number of responses to our announcement

of this workshop, our staff will not be able to accomodate all of those

wishing to participate in the September session. In order to make the

workshop available to more applicants, a repeat session has been plan-

ned following the conclusion of the first one. This group has been

assigned to the repeat session which will begin (Insert Date) and

meet from 7-9 p.m., each week night through (Insert Date).

The reason we have asked you to this meeting tonight is to help

us begin to plan the workshop we will present to you in October.

(Begin Standard Introduction). ,

(If a question about assignment of present group to a later work-

shop comes up:)

After the workshop brochures %ere sent out, registration forms

were returned quickly and were not time-stamped, so it was not possible

to determine exactly who registered first. In order to be fair to

everyone, applicants were arbitrarily assigned to the first and second

workshops, and some were notified that they would have to await the

planning of some future session.



Appendix P

Experimental Group Posttest Instructions



Posttest Introduction - Experimental Group

As we mentioned at the beginning of the workshop we were con-

cerned with providing you with an educational program that met your

needs and interests. Now that the workshop is over, we need your

assistance again in order to evaluate whether or not the workshop

accomplished what it was designed to do. By completing the question-

naire you will be providing us with the necessary information to

complete this evaluation. In addition, we would like to have your

evaluation of the workshop. Please feel free to write any comments

and/or recommendations you have - positive or negative on the evalu-

ation form provided.
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Treatmen,t Program Evaluation Form
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Workshop Evaluation

1. What did you like the most About the workshop?

2. What did you like the least?

3. If you could change anything about the workshop what would you change?

4! Do you think you have benefited from attending this workshop? In what way?

Additional comments:
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Control Group Posttest Instructions
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Posttest Introduction - Control Group

Our primary concern in this workshop is to provide you with an

educational program designed to address your needs and interests

as women considering non-traditional occupations. The information

you provided at the organizational meeting helped us in developing

this workshop. At this time, we would appreciate your assistance

in updating this information. By completing this questionnaire,

you will be providing us with the necessary information to insure

that this program addresses your concerns.

4.171


